MENTAL STRESS AND BEHAVIOUR PROBLEMS AMONG SPECIAL GROUPS: SOCIAL RESOURCES, INFLUENCES ON HEALTH, AND REDUCING HEALTH INEQUITIES

EDITED BY: Tingzhong Yang, Joan Bottorff and Ross Barnett PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Public Health and Frontiers in Psychiatry







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-447-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-447-1

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

1

MENTAL STRESS AND BEHAVIOUR PROBLEMS AMONG SPECIAL GROUPS: SOCIAL RESOURCES, INFLUENCES ON HEALTH, AND REDUCING HEALTH INEQUITIES

Topic Editors: **Tingzhong Yang**, Zhejiang University, China **Joan Bottorff**, Independent Researcher, Switzerland **Ross Barnett**, University of Canterbury, New Zealand

2

Citation: Yang, T., Bottorff, J., Barnett, R., eds. (2022). Mental Stress and Behaviour Problems Among Special Groups: Social Resources, Influences on Health, and Reducing Health Inequities. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-447-1

Table of Contents

05 Longitudinal Effects of Stressful Life Events on Problematic Smartphone Use and the Mediating Roles of Mental Health Problems in Chinese Undergraduate Students

Chengjia Zhao, Nani Ding, Xue Yang, Huihui Xu, Xinyi Lai, Xiaolian Tu, Yijun Lv, Dongwu Xu and Guohua Zhang

- **15** Appropriate Strategies for Reducing the Negative Impact of Online Reports of Suicide and Public Opinion From Social Media in China Meijie Chu, Hongye Li, Shengnan Lin, Xinlan Cai, Xian Li, Shih-Han Chen, Xiaoke Zhang, Qingli Man, Chun-Yang Lee and Yi-Chen Chiang
- 27 Benevolent Childhood Experiences and Depressive Symptoms Among Chinese Undergraduates: A Moderated Mediation Model Examining the Roles of Uncertainty Stress and Family Relationship Caiyi Zhang, Wei Wang, Yifei Pei, Ying Zhang, Chenlu He, Jingjing Wang, Xiuyin Gao and Hao Hou
- 38 Post-traumatic Stress Disorder Symptoms in COVID-19 Survivors 6 Months After Hospital Discharge: An Application of the Conservation of Resource Theory

Bingyi Wang, Xue Yang, Leiwen Fu, Yuqing Hu, Dan Luo, Xin Xiao, Niu Ju, Weiran Zheng, Hui Xu, Yuan Fang, Paul Shing Fong Chan, Zhijie Xu, Ping Chen, Jiaoling He, Hongqiong Zhu, Huiwen Tang, Dixi Huang, Zhongsi Hong, Xiaojun Ma, Yanrong Hao, Lianying Cai, Jianrong Yang, Shupei Ye, Jianhui Yuan, Yao-Qing Chen, Fei Xiao, Zixin Wang and Huachun Zou

49 Rumination, Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Symptoms, and Posttraumatic Growth Among Wenchuan Earthquake Adult Survivors: A Developmental Perspective

Wenjian Xu, Chengxiang Feng, Wanjie Tang and Yifan Yang

61 The Mediating Effect of Depression on the Relation Between Interpersonal Needs and Suicidal Ideation Among Chinese Transgender Women

Ruijie Chang, Chengbo Zeng, Shan Qiao, Huwen Wang, Chen Xu, Xiaoyue Yu, Tiecheng Ma, Ying Wang, Xiaoming Li and Yong Cai

69 Associations Between Uncertainty Stress, Life Stress and Internet Addiction Among Medical Students

Qian Yang, Zhihua Wu, Xiaozhao Yang, Shuhan Jiang, Dan Wu and John L. Oliffe

75 What Prompted the Adoption of Self-Protective Behaviors in Response to COVID-19? Evidence From Women Living in the Rural Areas of Western China

Ruixue Ye, Yuju Wu, Chang Sun, Qingzhi Wang, Yuping Mao, Wei Chang and Huan Zhou

87 The Psychosocial Correlates of Non-suicidal Self-Injury Within a Sample of Adolescents With Mood Disorder

3

Linlin Meng, Diyang Qu, He Bu, Lijuan Huo, Ling Qi, Jiezhi Yang, Tiansheng Zheng, Xiangdong Du, Kongliang He, Yanni Wang and Yongjie Zhou

- 96 Health Status and Association With Interpersonal Relationships Among Chinese Children From Urban Migrant to Rural Left-Behind Guanlan Zhao, Menmen Wang, Jiayao Xu, Jingjing Lu, Hailati Akezhuoli and Feng Wang
- 106 Profiles of Stress and Coping Associated With Mental, Behavioral, and Internet Use Problems Among Adolescents During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Stratified Random Sampling and Cluster Analysis Rui She, Keiman Wong, Jiaxi Lin, Youmin Zhang, Kinlong Leung and Xue Yang
- 117 Threats and Interventions on Wellbeing in Asylum Seekers in the Netherlands: A Scoping Review

Ferdy Pluck, Roelof Ettema and Eric Vermetten

4

127 Self-Reported Anxiety in Spain: A Gendered Approach One Year After the Start of COVID-19 Pandemic

Constanza Jacques-Aviñó, Tomàs López-Jiménez, Matthew Bennett, Laura Medina-Perucha, Brenda Biaani León-Gómez and Anna Berenguera





Longitudinal Effects of Stressful Life Events on Problematic Smartphone Use and the Mediating Roles of Mental Health Problems in Chinese Undergraduate Students

Chengjia Zhao^{1†}, Nani Ding^{2†}, Xue Yang^{3†}, Huihui Xu¹, Xinyi Lai¹, Xiaolian Tu⁴, Yijun Lv^{5*}, Dongwu Xu^{1*} and Guohua Zhang^{1,6,7*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Jon Elhai, University of Toledo, United States Zeyang Yang, Soochow University, China

*Correspondence:

Guohua Zhang zghcnu@wmu.edu.cn Dongwu Xu xdw@wmu.edu.cn Yijun Lv lyj@wmu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 02 August 2021 Accepted: 08 November 2021 Published: 03 December 2021

Citation:

Zhao C, Ding N, Yang X, Xu H, Lai X, Tu X, Lv Y, Xu D and Zhang G (2021) Longitudinal Effects of Stressful Life Events on Problematic Smartphone Use and the Mediating Roles of Mental Health Problems in Chinese Undergraduate Students. Front. Public Health 9:752210. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.752210 ¹ School of Mental Health, Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ² School of Public Health and Management, Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ³ Center for Health Behaviours Research, Faculty of Medicine, JC School of Public Health and Primary Care, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China, ⁴ Renji College, Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ⁵ Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ⁶ The Affiliated Kangning Hospital, Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ⁷ Key Laboratory of Alzheimer's Disease of Zhejiang (P)rovince, Institute of Aging, Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China

Background and Aims: This three-wave longitudinal study investigated the effects of stressful life events on problematic smartphone use and the mediating roles of mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, poor sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) in Chinese undergraduate students.

Methods: A total of 197 undergraduate students completed the three-wave surveys. Their severity of stressful life events, mental health problems, and problematic smartphone use were assessed.

Results: Regression analyses revealed that stressful life events at T1 was significantly associated with problematic smartphone use at T3. Mediation analyses showed that mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, poor sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) at T2 fully mediated the association between stressful life events at T1 and problematic smartphone use at T3 (B = 0.042, 0.034, and 0.022, respectively).

Conclusions: The present study revealed that stressful life events and mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, poor sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) are predictors of problematic smartphone use in Chinese college students.

Keywords: stressful life events, depressive symptoms, sleep quality, suicidal ideation, longitudinal study, problematic smartphone use

INTRODUCTION

Mobile media use has become a necessity of life around the world. Mobile phones expedite communication without restrictions due to physical contiguity or spatial fixation and empower users to perform a variety of online activities, like online e-meeting, online gaming, and other online services (1-3). In the past decade, the frequency of smartphone use among young people in Asia and Europe has increased dramatically (4). For example, as of July 2020, there were about

932 million smartphone users in China, of which 23.7 percent were students (5). College students are generally highly motivated to use smartphones and update them quickly, and they are also the fastest adopters and users of new applications and new programs (6). Recent researches show that college students generally own smartphones (7, 8), excessive use of a smartphone can lead to problematic smartphone use (9, 10).

Problematic smartphone use (PSU) refers to the excessive use of the smartphone or smartphone addiction in daily life, accompanied by dysfunction and symptoms similar to substance use disorder (11). PSU severity is associated with a wide variety of indicators, such as stress (10, 12, 13), symptoms of depression (12, 14, 15), poor sleep quality (15, 16), and suicidal ideation (17). However, most of this research is based on cross-sectional studies, with only a few longitudinal studies examining risk or protective factors predicting PSU symptoms over time. Given the negative consequences of PSU, it is crucial to explore the possible psychological mechanisms of PSU symptoms utilizing longitudinal designs.

Stressful life events refer to the things that compel people to make changes in their ongoing life patterns (18), such as study pressure, and interpersonal tension (19). Stress has been well-documented as a risk element in the development of addiction and the vulnerability to relapse (10, 12, 20), and stressful life events have also been considered important factors potentially contributing to the development of PSU (13). Some authors conceptualize PSU as dysfunctional coping with everyday life (10, 13). Smartphone use has become a convenient and popular means for stress relief, entertainment, and social connection in young people (8). Empirical studies revealed that stressful life events were positively correlated with problematic or addictive online behaviors, such as online gaming addiction, Internet addiction, and problematic smartphone use (13, 21, 22). Longitudinal studies have also demonstrated that problematic smartphone use can be predicted by stressful life events (13, 23).

Undergraduate students are at an important transitional stage and may face various new challenges, such as adjustment to college life, poverty, academic pressures, part-time work, and identity changes (24–26). These stressors might increase the risk of stress-induced mental health problems in undergraduate students, such as depression (27), poor sleep quality (28, 29), and suicidal ideation (30). There is good evidence that one of the most important risk factors for mental health problems is stressful life events (31, 32).

According to the Diathesis Stress Model of Depression, depression may be the result of the combined effect of stress and individual susceptibility to diathesis (33). Several studies have confirmed that there was a positive correlation between stressful life events and depression (34, 35), stressful life events is a risk factor for depression (36), and have a direct impact on individuals' depressive symptoms (37, 38). Longitudinal findings have also revealed that stressful life events can predict depression symptoms over time (13, 39).

Stressful life events may also reduce poor sleep quality. Sterling and Eyer (40) put forward the concept of the "unsteady state," whereby an organism's stress response is the process of reaching a steady-state again. However, in the case of severe and prolonged stress, this process will gradually become disordered and collapse, leading to an "unsteady state." Stress triggers the body's physical and mental responses, and these regulatory effects can affect sleep quality. Previous studies have demonstrated the positive association between stressful life events and poor sleep quality, including both cross-sectional studies (41) and longitudinal studies (28, 29).

Suicidal ideation refers to thoughts about suicide and serious self-injury behaviors; it is the pre-clinical stage of suicide and can predict suicide behaviors (42). The stress theory of suicide proposes that long-term stress or coping failure can also cause suicidal ideation or behavior; stressful life events are the most common stressors of suicidal ideation (43–45). People with suicidal ideation have often experienced major stressful, negative, or traumatic sexual events (46), especially in adolescents (44). Longitudinal research has also shown that stressful life events significantly predicted suicidal ideation (30).

Nowadays, the smartphone's small size and portability enable persons to constantly access online (and offline) content, potentially causing overuse (47). Individuals who experience affective mental health problems (such as depression, poor sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) are more likely to increase smartphone use in daily life (48, 49). Therefore, mental health problems are considered as the influential risk factors for PSU (11, 49, 50). Associations between mental health problems and PSU have been evaluated through several studies. For instance, a systematic review and meta-analysis has found that mental health problems were significantly linked to PSU (51). Some studies have also suggested that PSU can be predicted by depression (11, 14), sleep problems (50), and suicidal ideation (49).

Theoretical Framework

The Interaction of Person-Affect-Cognition-Execution (I-PACE) model (52) presents a comprehensive theoretical framework that attempts to explain the mechanism of Internet-related overuse. According to the I-PACE model, predisposing characteristics are important for PSU, such as personality, mental health (e.g., anxiety and depression), genetics, and biology in general; Cognitive and affective consequences are important influences, such as coping styles, executive impairment, mood dysregulation, and internet-related cognitive bias. The I-PACE model assumes that these cognitive and affective consequences involve responses to predisposing characteristics and can lead to healthy enjoyment through technology or excessive use, including PSU (9). Empirical studies suggest that mental health problems such as depressive symptoms, sleep quality and suicidal ideation are products of stressful life events (28-30), and they can lead to PSU (11, 49, 50). Based on the I-PACE model (52) and existing literature, mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) may play mediating roles in the association between stressful life events and PSU.

The Present Study

The three-wave longitudinal surveys of Chinese undergraduates were used in this study. We hypothesized that stressful life events at T1 would positively predict PSU at T3 (Hypothesis 1). **Figure 1** presents Hypotheses 1. Furthermore, we hypothesized





that depressive symptoms at T2 would mediate the positive relationships between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3 (Hypothesis 2a), and also proposes sleep quality at T2 would mediate the relationship between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3 (Hypothesis 2b), as well as suicidal ideation at T2 would mediate the relationships between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3 (Hypothesis 2c). **Figure 2** presents Hypotheses 2a, 2b, and 2c.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Undergraduate students from Wenzhou Medical University in Wenzhou city, Zhejiang Province, China were the study samples. The inclusion criteria of this study were as follows: (1) willingness to participate in the baseline and follow-up surveys; and (2) having used a smartphone on an everyday basis in the past year. The study invited 219 students in four majors (i.e., Forensic Medicine, Stomatology, Anesthesia Medicine, and Traditional Chinese Medicine) to participate in the questionnaire surveys. A total of 212, 205, and 197 students completed the survey at baseline (T1; response rate: 96.8%), T2, and T3, respectively; 197 students completed all three waves of the survey. Of these 197 participants, 58.9% were female, 52.3% were from urban areas, 48.5% lived in the one-child family, and 58.6% spent more than 4 h a day on smartphones.

Materials

Adolescent Self-Rating Life Events Checklist

The 27-item Adolescent Self-Rating Life Events Checklist (19) was used to evaluate the intensity and frequency of stressful life events in undergraduate students in the past year. It is divided into six dimensions: learning pressure (e.g., heavy study burden), interpersonal relationship (e.g., discriminated against or ignored), punishment (e.g., criticized or punished), loss (e.g., friends and relatives died), health adaptation (e.g., being away from family for a long time), and other (e.g., a bad relationship or failure in love). Participants were told to recall whether such events had occurred during the preceding 12 months of their lives. If they answered "no, the score was 0; when answering "yes," they were required to assess the impact of the stressful life event from 1 (not at all) to 5 (very much), with higher sum scores (0-135) representing more experiences of stressful life events. The good reliability and validity of this scale have been shown in previous studies (53, 54), as well as in the current study (Cronbach's α T1 = 0.91, α T2 = 0.94, α T3 = 0.94).

Mobile Phone Addiction Index Scale

The Mobile Phone Addiction Index Scale (55) contains 17 questions, get adapted to measure the PSU. Eight items of Young's Internet Addiction Diagnosis Questionnaire (56) were adapted to form eight items (i.e., items 3, 5, 6, 7, 8, 10, 15, and 16) of this scale. An example item is "When you are feeling down, you play with your smartphone to improve your mood." Items are rated on a Likert scale ranging from 1 (never) to 5 (always), with higher sum scores representing higher levels of excessive smartphone use. The scale has been found to have good reliability and validity and to be suitable for assessing the excessive use of smartphones in Chinese populations (57). Reliability in the current study was good (Cronbach's α T1 = 0.85, α T2 = 0.88, α T3 = 0.91).

Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale

Depressive symptoms were assessed using the Chinese version of the 20-item Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression (CESD) Scale (58) at T1, T2, and T3. The scale assesses the current severity of depressive symptoms, emphasis is placed on the emotional component of depression (59). The CESD can be used to indicate possible depressive symptoms, and its outcome score is significantly associated with clinical assessment results (59, 60). Furthermore, possible depressive symptoms has been found to predict depression diagnosis (61). Over the past 7 days, participants scored on a 4-point scale from 0 (little or none) to 3 (almost all of all) on how often they experienced symptoms such as restless sleep and feeling lonely. Reliability in the current sample was good (Cronbach's α T1 = 0.90, α T2 = 0.92, α T3 = 0.89).

Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index

The 18-item Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index revised by Liu (62) was used to evaluate the sleep quality of the subjects for nearly 1 month. The scale measures the following seven factors, each factor is scored on a scale from 0 to 3, and the total score of all seven factors is the total score of the scale. The higher the score, the poorer the quality of sleep. An example item is "Have you had enough energy to do anything in the past month?" Because this scale has good reliability and validity, it is used to measure the sleep quality of Chinese populations (63). Reliability in this current study was acceptable (Cronbach's α T1 = 0.68, α T2 = 0.71, α T3 = 0.69).

Self-Rating Idea of Suicide Scale

The 26-item Self-Rating Idea of Suicide Scale was used to evaluate the suicidal ideation of undergraduate students (64). The 26 questions are used to assess the four following factors: despair (12 questions), optimism (4 questions), sleep (4 questions), and concealment (5 questions). Each item is scored as "yes" or "no"; For positive items, the score is positive, with a "yes" score of 1 and a "no" score 0, whereas for negative items, the score is reversed, with a "no" score 1 and a "yes" score 0. An example item is "I often feel pessimistic and disappointed." The scale has good reliability and validity and is suitable for measuring suicidal ideation in the Chinese population (65). Individuals with high levels of suicidal ideation scored high. If the masking factor (sometimes I also gossip about other people) score was \geq 4, which indicates that the subject was unwilling, to tell the truth, the data were removed from the study. Reliability in this study was acceptable (Cronbach's α T1 = 0.67, α T2 = 0.72, α T3 = 0.71).

Procedure

The three-wave surveys were conducted at the end of each semester (December 2018/June 2019/January 2020) in the first year and the second year of college. All surveys were conducted in classroom settings. A well-trained and experienced research assistant explained to participants that their participation was voluntary, and refusal to participate would not result in any negative consequences. Data confidentiality was guaranteed and only the researchers could access the data. Student IDs were collected for data matching. Researchers were not able to access students' names or other identifying information. Participants who completed the study were paid 60 RMB (9.27 dollars).

Statistical Analyses

Statistical analyses were conducted with the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences 24 (SPSS, New York, NY, USA) and the PROCESS macro version 3.3 (www. processmacro.org/index.html) which the Process macro from SPSS. All variables of interest were normally distributed; the skewness and kurtosis of stressful life events, PSU and mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation), fell within the acceptable range [i.e., skewness < |2.0| and kurtosis < |7.0|; (66)]. First, repeatedmeasures analyses of variance (within-subject ANOVAs) were applied to assess changes of the studied variables between T1, T2, and T3. Then, the correlations between all variables were investigated using zero-order bivariate correlations. Next, two-step hierarchical regression analyses (95% confidence intervals [CIs]) were performed to test the associations between independent variables and dependent variables. In the regression model, sex was included as a control variable in Step 1. In Step 2, stressful life events at T1 was entered as an independent variable, and PSU at T3 were entered as dependent variables (see Hypotheses 1). Finally, the mediation effects of mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms were tested using bootstrapping analyses (5,000 resamples) via Process (model 4; see Hypotheses 2a, 2b, and 2c) and 95% CIs are reported. Effect sizes (PM = the ratio of the indirect effect to the total)effect) are also reported (67). Given the multiple testing, p-values were corrected by applying the Holm correction [level of significance: p < 0.05; (68)]. A priori power analyses (G*Power program, version 3.1) indicated that a sample size of at least N = 86 was required for valid results [Power >0.80, $\alpha = 0.05; (69)$].

RESULTS

We compared the characteristics of those who were followed up (n = 197) vs. those who were missing in the first and third followup surveys (n = 15). The two groups did not differ in sociodemographic characteristics (sex, age, and major) or the levels of the independent and dependent variables (p > 0.05).

As shown in **Table 1**, the levels of stressful life events, PSU, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation were significantly different. Namely, stressful life events and PSU were significantly lower at T2 and T3 than that at T1 (T2/T3<T1) (F = 10.176, p < 0.05; F = 8.062, p < 0.001). Sleep quality and suicidal ideation were significantly lower at T1 and T2 than that at T3 (T1/T2<T3) (F = 88.370, p < 0.001; F = 296.026, p < 0.001). The levels of depressive symptoms at T1, T2, and T3 were not significantly different (F = 0.063, p = 0.802).

Table 2 shows the correlations between the investigated variables at T1, T2, and T3. Stressful life events at T1 were significantly and positively associated with depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation at T2, as well as PSU at T3.

TABLE 1 Mean, SD, minimum, maximum, and repeated-measures	s ANOVAs (T1, T2, and T3) of all variables.
---	---

	T1		T2		Т3				
	M (SD)	Min-Max	M (SD)	Min-Max	M (SD)	Min-Max	F	р	Partial η ²
Stressful life	30.05 (17.51)	0–103	25.46 (18.77)	0–98	25.84 (18.93)	0–102	10.176	<0.05	0.05
Events									
Depressive symptoms	14.63 (8.32)	0-41	15.36 (9.27)	0–43	15.87 (9.94)	0–50	0.063	0.802	0.00
Sleep quality	5.54 (1.98)	1–12	5.66 (2.40)	1–16	8.62 (2.49)	4–18	88.370	< 0.001	0.31
Suicidal ideation	3.87 (2.78)	0–16	3.97 (2.87)	0-14	5.89 (3.32)	0–16	296.026	< 0.001	0.60
PSU	48.27 (10.57)	17–74	44.72 (11.27)	16–73	46.06 (12.66)	17–85	8.062	< 0.05	0.04

N, 197; PSU, problematic smartphone use; M, mean; SD, standard deviation; Min, minimum; Max, maximum; effect size, Partial η^2 .

TABLE 2 Correlations between variables at T1, T2, and T3.							
	1	2	3	4	5		
1. SLE T1	1	0.14*	0.28***	0.14*	0.17*		
2. DST2		1	0.54***	0.53***	0.31***		
3. SQT2			1	0.37***	0.26***		
4. SIT2				1	0.39***		
5. PSU T3					1		

N = 197. SLE, stressful life events; DS, depressive symptoms; SQ, sleep quality; SI, suicidal ideation; PSU, problematic smartphone use.

***p < 0.001 and *p < 0.05.

Regression analyses (**Table 3**) revealed that stressful life events at T1 was a significant predictor of the PSU at T3. These analyses revealed a predictive variance of 2.8% for PSU at T3.

Figure 3 shows the results of the mediation analyses. In the first model (Figure 3A), the total effect was significant (c: B = 0.168, p < 0.05), but the direct effect (c': B = 0.126, p> 0.05) was not significant, which indicates that the depressive symptoms at T2 fully mediated the association between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3. The indirect effect (ab) was also significant (B = 0.042, 95% CI = [0.014, 0.098]; PM = 0.250; in the second model (Figure 3B), the total effect was significant (c: B = 0.168, p < 0.05), but the direct effect was not significant (c': B = 0.134, p > 0.05). This indicates that the sleep quality at T2 fully mediated the association between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3. The indirect effect (ab) was significant (B = 0.034, 95% CI = [0.003, 0.086]; PM = 0.202); In the third model (Figure 3C), the total effect was significant (c: B = 0.168, p < 0.05), but the direct effect was not significant (c': B = 0.101, p > 0.05), which indicates that suicidal ideation at T2 fully mediated the association between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3. The indirect effect (ab) was significant (B = 0.067, 95% CI = [0.022, 0.124]; PM = 0.399).

DISCUSSION

The present three-wave longitudinal research was designed to examine the possible mediating roles of mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) at T2 in the linkage between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3 in a sample of Chinese undergraduate students. The current study is the first longitudinal study to highlight the significant mediating roles of mental health problems as a potential underlying mechanism that can explain the association between stressful life events and PSU. The results support our hypotheses.

We found that the levels of depressive symptoms at T1, T2, and T3 were not significantly different, while the levels of stressful life events, PSU, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation significantly changed over time. Exactly, the levels of stressful life events and PSU at T2 and T3 were significantly lower than that at T1, while the levels of sleep quality and suicidal ideation at T1 and T2 were significantly lower than that at T3. It is plausible that as students adjusted to college life and gained more access to different coping resources over time, they experienced fewer new stressful life events or were less likely to consider some events as stressful, and relied less on smartphones to cope with stress (70). Sleep quality decreased and suicidal ideation increased over time, which may be because of the pressures associated with graduation, job hunting, and lifestyle change as graduation approaches (71-73).

We found that stressful life events at T1 significantly predicted PSU at T3. Thus, Hypotheses 1 was supported. This finding corroborates the results of both cross-sectional (21, 74) and longitudinal studies (13, 23). Furthermore, our result is consistent with the I-PACE model (52). Stress is a hazardous trigger for problematic smartphone usage because it may reduce positive affect and impulse control and increase withdrawal in actual life, leading to passive stress coping, such as spending a great amount of time online to avoid real-life stress (75). Studying in universities, especially in the medical education environment is perceived to be stressful, and students may experience stressful events such as psychosocial and academic stress (76). In college students, the strong connection between stressful life events and problematic smartphone usage suggests that decreased stressful life events may decrease the risk of problematic smartphone usage. Smartphone addiction is not established in the study, but given the frequency of PSU amongst young people and its significant association with symptoms of common mental

TABLE 3 | Hierarchical regression analyses predicting PSU at T3.

	β	[95% CI]	Т	Adjusted R ²	Changes in R ²
Step 1, $F_{(1,195)} = 8.895, p < 0.01$				0.007	
Sex	-0.112	[-0.511, 0.058]	-1.567		
Step 2, <i>F</i> _(2,194) = 15.023, <i>p</i> < 0.001				0.030	0.028
Stressful life events at T1	0.166*	[0.027, 0.305]	2.360		

N = 197. PSU, problematic smartphone use; In Step 2, only the newly included variable is presented. β , standardized coefficient beta; CI, confidence interval.

*p < 0.05.

disorders (51), the potential causative factors of PSU require urgent further exploration.

The direct association between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3 was not significant when the mediator depressive symptoms were inserted into the linkage, revealing that depressive symptoms fully mediated this relationship. The result is consistent with the Diathesis Stress Model of Depression (33) and the I-PACE model (52), and corroborates the prior research (13, 77, 78). This finding suggests that stressful life events might exacerbate the level of depressive symptoms (34), and in turn increase PSU levels (14, 79). One possible reason is that stressful life events experienced by college students may lead to depressive symptoms (34), and individuals with depressive symptoms may rely on surfing the internet to alleviate their negative emotions (14). Furthermore, we found that sleep quality at T2 fully mediated the association between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3, which is consistent with "unsteady state" (40) and expanded the I-PACE model (52). That is, individuals who experience stressful life events are more likely to unable to fall asleep on time, their sleep problems are more serious (29, 41), such as lack of sleep and have difficulty in sleeping. In turn, people who have sleep problems are more likely to use mobile phones to kill time or seek to satisfy sleep problems caused by the tired, anxious, and daytime dysfunction of negative feelings, making individuals more willing to focus on mobile phones and increasing the time spent using mobile phones, thus leading to PSU (50). Suicidal ideation at T2 fully mediated the association between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3, which is consistent with the stress theory of suicide (44) and enriched the I-PACE model (52). That is, stressful life events may lead to suicidal ideation (30), and the anonymity of the Internet and the diversity of information can help them seek social support to alleviate or eliminate suicidal ideation (80), but misuse or overuse of smartphone may lead to PSU.

In general, the results suggests that mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) are important mediators in the relationship between stressful life events and PSU. Previous studies have shown that different types of stressful life events have different effects on mental health problems. For example, some studies have found that interpersonal stress and academic stress are associated with depressive symptoms, sleep quality, suicidal ideation, and PSU (81–83); another study showed that punishment significantly predicted depressive symptoms, but have no effects on poor sleep quality and suicidal ideation (84). Future research should examine the effects of specific types of stressful life events on different mental health problems.

Implications

The results of this study have some important implications. First, these findings show that stressful life events may influence mental health problems in undergraduate students. Undergraduate students are faced with academic, lifestyle, and interpersonal pressures; thus, reducing the frequency and severity of stressful life events faced by undergraduate students early on could help to reduce future mental health problems (27, 29, 30, 34, 39). Second, by establishing mediation models, our findings can help practitioners understand the longitudinal relationship between stressful life events and PSU, and could aid the development of potential interventions. For example, implementing methods to enhance stress relaxation and adaptive stress coping skills, and increasing offline social support could help to reduce mental health problems and enhance sleep quality in undergraduate students, thereby reducing the negative effects of problematic smartphone use.

Limitations and Further Research

The limitations of this study are as follows. First, it may not be conducive to the generality of the results of this study due to the convenience of sampling, and future studies could use random sampling methods to obtain more objective results. Second, the self-reported measures may be biased by self-evaluation, and further research could collect data from multiple resources (e.g., peers, parents, and teachers) to validate the present findings. Third, PSU and suicidal ideation were not assessed using diagnostic tools, future studies could test our models with clinical samples (such as smartphone addiction or Internet addiction). Fourth, different stressful life events may have different influences on undergraduate students' mental health problems. Future research should investigate the influences of different sorts of stressful life events on undergraduate students' mental health problems. Fifth, the reliabilities of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (0.68, 0.71, and 0.69) and the Self-Rating



Idea of Suicide Scale (0.67, 0.72, and 0.71) were relatively low. Sixth, SEM was not used in this study to test the longitudinal relationships, which should be considered in future studies. Finally, measurement invariance is not taken into account when comparing mean values, which needs to be taken into account in future studies.

CONCLUSION

The present study revealed that stressful life events and mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) are risk factors for PSU, and that mental health problems (i.e., depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and suicidal ideation) at T2 mediated the relationship between stressful life events at T1 and PSU at T3.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets in the study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request. Requests to access these datasets should be directed to zghcnu@wmu.edu.cn.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Wenzhou Medical University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

REFERENCES

- Parnes P. Secure inclusion of phones into online e-meetings. In: Marshall A, Agoulmine N, editors. *Management of Multimedia Networks and Services*, *Proceedings*. Berlin: Springer (2003). p. 396–408.
- 2. Botta F, Moat HS, Preis T. Quantifying crowd size with mobile phone and Twitter data. *R Soc Open Sci.* (2015) 2:150162. doi: 10.1098/rsos.150162
- Hong W, Liu R, Ding Y, Zhen R, Jiang R, Fu X. Autonomy need dissatisfaction in daily life and problematic mobile phone use: the mediating roles of boredom proneness and mobile phone gaming. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:5305. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17155305
- Billieux J, Maurage P, Lopez-Fernandez O, Kuss DJ, Griffiths MD. Can disordered mobile phone use be considered a behavioral addiction? An update on current evidence and a comprehensive model for future research. *Curr Addict Rep.* (2015) 2:156–62. doi: 10.1007/s40429-015-0054-y
- 5. CNNIC. The 46th China Statistical Report on Internet Development (2020).
- Qudah MFA, Albursan IS, Bakhiet SFA, Hassan EMAH, Alfnan AA, Aljomaa SS, et al. Smartphone addiction and its relationship with cyberbullying among university students. *Int J Ment Health Addict.* (2019) 17:628– 43. doi: 10.1007/s11469-018-0013-7
- Jun SK. The emotional factors influencing mobile phone dependency of college students and gender difference. J Fish Mar Sci Educ. (2019) 31:1193– 200. doi: 10.13000/JFMSE.2019.8.31.4.1193
- Zhang G, Yang X, Tu X, Ding N, Lau JTF. Prospective relationships between mobile phone dependence and mental health status among Chinese undergraduate students with college adjustment as a mediator. *J Affect Disord.* (2020) 260:498–505. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.09.047
- Elhai JD, Yang H, Fang J, Bai X, Hall BJ. Depression and anxiety symptoms are related to problematic smartphone use severity in Chinese young adults: fear of missing out as a mediator. *Addict Behav.* (2020) 101:105962. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2019.04.020
- Zhao C, Xu H, Lai X, Yang X, Tu X, Ding N, et al. Effects of online social support and perceived social support on the relationship between perceived stress and problematic smartphone usage among Chinese undergraduates. *Psychol Res Behav Manag.* (2021) 14:529–39. doi: 10.2147/prbm.S302551
- Elhai JD, Levine JC, Hall BJ. The relationship between anxiety symptom severity and problematic smartphone use: a review of the literature and conceptual frameworks. J Anxiety Disord. (2019) 62:45–52. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2018.11.005
- Long J, Liu TQ, Liao YH, Qi C, He HY, Chen SB, et al. Prevalence and correlates of problematic smartphone use in a large random sample of Chinese undergraduates. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2016) 16:408. doi: 10.1186/s12888-016-1083-3
- Xie JM, Zimmerman AD, Rost H, Yin X, Wang J. Stressful life events and problematic smartphone usage among Chinese boarding-school adolescents: a moderated mediation model of peer support and depressive symptoms. J Addict Res Theor. (2020) 28:493–500. doi: 10.1080/16066359.2019.1692824

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XY and GZ prepared the study concept and design. CZ wrote the main manuscript text, analyzed the data, and edited the draft. HX, XL, XT, and ND conducted investigation and data curation. YL, DX, and GZ provided funds to conduct the study. All authors had full access to all data in the study, and take responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis. All authors have approved the final version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This research was supported by the Social Science Foundation of China (BIA170166).

- Yuan G, Elhai JD, Hall BJ. The influence of depressive symptoms and fear of missing out on severity of problematic smartphone use and Internet gaming disorder among Chinese young adults: a three-wave mediation model. *Addict Behav.* (2021) 112:106648. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106648
- Li M, Lu L. The influence of mobile phone addiction on leftbehind middle school students' sleep quality: the mediator role of loneliness. *Revista Argentina de Clinica Psicologica*. (2017) 26:71. doi: 10.24205/03276716.2017.1006
- Mohammadbeigi A, Absari R, Valizadeh F, Saadati M, Sharifimoghadam S, Ahmadi A, et al. Sleep quality in medical students; the impact of over-use of mobile cell-phone and social networks. *J Res Health Sci.* (2016) 16:46–50.
- Kim HJ, Min JY, Kim HJ, Min KB. Association between psychological and self-assessed health status and smartphone overuse among Korean college students. J Ment Health. (2019) 28:11–6. doi: 10.1080/09638237.2017.1370641
- Holmes TH, Rahe RH. The social readjustment rating scale. J Psychosom Res. (1967) 11:213–8. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(67)90010-4
- Liu X, Ma D, Liu L. Relationship between life events, coping styles and adolescent depression. *Chin J Clin Psychol.* (1997) 5:166–9.
- 20. Wei. Influence of Stress on Internet Addiction and its Mechanism. Wuhan: Central China Normal University (2014).
- Liu Y, Ye B, Yang Q. The influence of stressful life events on college students' learning burnout: a chain-mediated effect analysis. *Chin J Clin Psychol.* (2019) 27:782–4. doi: 10.16128/j.cnki.1005-3611.2019.04.029
- Li H, Zou Y, Wang J, Yang X. Role of stressful life events, avoidant coping styles, and neuroticism in online game addiction among college students: a moderated mediation model. *Front Psychol.* (2016) 7:1794. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01794
- 23. Van Deursen AJ, Bolle CL, Hegner SM, Kommers PA. Modeling habitual and addictive smartphone behavior: the role of smartphone usage types, emotional intelligence, social stress, self-regulation, age, and gender. *Comput Hum Behav.* (2015) 45:411–20. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2014.12.039
- Acharya L, Jin L, Collins W. College life is stressful today emerging stressors and depressive symptoms in college students. J Am Coll Health. (2018) 66:655–64. doi: 10.1080/07448481.2018.1451869
- 25. Holliday R, Anderson E, Williams R, Bird J, Matlock A, Ali S, et al. A pilot examination of differences in college adjustment stressors and depression and anxiety symptoms between white, Hispanic and white, non-Hispanic female college students. J Hispanic High Educ. (2016) 15:277– 88. doi: 10.1177/1538192715607331
- Hurst CS, Baranik LE, Daniel F. College student stressors: a review of the qualitative research. *Stress Health*. (2013) 29:275–85. doi: 10.1002/smi.2465
- Eisenberg D, Hunt J, Speer N. Mental health in American colleges and universities: variation across student subgroups and across campuses. J Nervous Ment Dis. (2013) 201:60–7. doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e31827ab077
- Pereira D, Elfering A. Social stressors at work, sleep quality and psychosomatic health complaints-a longitudinal ambulatory field study. *Stress and Health*. (2014) 30:43–52. doi: 10.1002/smi.2494

- van der Schuur WA, Baumgartner SE, Sumter SR. Social media use, social media stress, and sleep: examining cross-sectional and longitudinal relationships in adolescents. *Health Commun.* (2019) 34:552–9. doi: 10.1080/10410236.2017.1422101
- Xu Z, Müller M, Lay B, Oexle N, Drack T, Bleiker M, et al. Involuntary hospitalization, stigma stress and suicidality: a longitudinal study. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (2018) 53:309–12. doi: 10.1007/s00127-018-1489-y
- Nancy CL, Erika D, Erin O, Daniel R, Gisele C, Michael C, et al. Common stressful life events and difficulties are associated with mental health symptoms and substance use in young adolescents. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2012) 12:116. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-12-116
- 32. Brailovskaia J, Rohmann E, Bierhoff HW, Margraf J, Köllner V. Relationships between addictive Facebook use, depressiveness, insomnia, and positive mental health in an inpatient sample: a German longitudinal study. J Behav Addict. (2019) 8:703–13. doi: 10.1556/2006.8.2019.63
- Kessler RC. The effects of stressful life events on depression. Annu Rev Psychol. (1997) 48:191–214. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.48.1.191
- Suzuki M, Furihata R, Konno C, Kaneita Y, Ohida T, Uchiyama M. Stressful events and coping strategies associated with symptoms of depression: a Japanese general population survey. J Affect Disord. (2018) 238:482– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018.06.024
- Zuo B, Zhang X, Wen F, Zhao Y. The influence of stressful life events on depression among Chinese university students: multiple mediating roles of fatalism and core self-evaluations. J Affect Disord. (2020) 260:84– 90. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.08.083
- Phillips AC, Carroll D, Der G. Negative life events and symptoms of depression and anxiety: stress causation and/or stress generation. *Anxiety Stress Coping*. (2015) 28:357-71. doi: 10.1080/10615806.2015.1005078
- Lan T, Jia X, Lin D, Liu X. Stressful life events, depression, and non-suicidal self-injury among Chinese left-behind children: moderating effects of selfesteem. *Front Psychiatry*. (2019) 10:244. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00244
- Luo Y, Kong F, Niu G, Zhou Z. The influence of stressing events on depression in junior middle school students: the role of internet use motivation and internet use intensity. *Psychol Dev Educ.* (2017) 33:337– 44. doi: 10.16187/j.cnki.issn1001-4918.2017.03.11
- Yeon EM, Yoon HO, Choi H. Longitudinal relationship among marital conflict, parenting stress, and depression using autoregressive cross-lagged modeling. *Korea Assoc Child Care Educ.* (2015) 93:195–212. doi: 10.1017/S0954579408000096
- Sterling P, Eyer J. Allostasis: a new paradigm to explain arousal pathology. In: Fisher JSR, editor. *Handbook of Life Stress, Cognition and Health.* New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons (1988). p. 629–49.
- Bernert RA, Merrill KA, Braithwaite SR, Van Orden KA, Joiner TEJr. Family life stress and insomnia symptoms in a prospective evaluation of young adults. *J Fam Psychol.* (2007) 21:58–66. doi: 10.1037/0893-3200.21.1.58
- Liu X, Tein J, Zhao Z, Sandler ZN. Suicidality and correlates among rural adolescents of China. J Adolesc Health. (2005) 37:443–51. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2004. 08.027
- Liu X, Kurita H, Uchiyama M, Okawa M, Liu L, Ma D. Life events, locus of control, and behavioral problems among Chinese adolescents. *J Clin Psychol.* (2000) 56:1565–77. doi: 10.1002/1097-4679(200012)56:12<1565::AID-7>3.0. CO;2-U
- 44. Xing X, Tao F, Wan Y, Xing C, Qi X, Hao J, et al. Family factors associated with suicide attempts among Chinese adolescent students: a national cross-sectional survey. J Adolesc Health. (2010) 46:592– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.12.006
- Chen C, Yue H, Yang S. The role of stressful life events, self-esteem, and depression in the formation of suicidal ideation. *Chin J Clin Psychol.* (2010) 18:190–1. doi: 10.16128/j.cnki.1005-3611.2010.02.026
- Kraaij V, Arensman E, Spinhoven P. Negative life events and depression in elderly persons: a meta-analysis. J Gerontol Ser B. (2002) 57:P87– 94. doi: 10.1093/geronb/57.1.P87
- Elhai JD, Dvorak RD, Levine JC, Hall BJ. Problematic smartphone use: a conceptual overview and systematic review of relations with anxiety and depression psychopathology. J Affect Disord. (2017) 207:251– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.08.030

- Kardefelt-Winther D. Problematizing excessive online gaming and its psychological predictors. *Comput Human Behav.* (2014) 31:118–22. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2013.10.017
- Shen, Y, Wang L, Huang C, Guo J, De Leon SA, Lu J, Luo Z, et al. Sex differences in prevalence, risk factors and clinical correlates of internet addiction among chinese college students. J Affect Dis. (2021) 279: 680– 6. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.10.054
- 50. Kang Y, Liu S, Yang L, Xu B, Lin L, Xie L, et al. Testing the bidirectional associations of mobile phone addiction behaviors with mental distress, sleep disturbances, and sleep patterns: a one-year prospective study among Chinese college students. *Front Psychiatry*. (2020) 11:634. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00634
- Sohn SY, Rees P, Wildridge B, Kalk NJ, Carter B. Prevalence of problematic smartphone usage and associated mental health outcomes amongst children and young people: a systematic review, meta-analysis and GRADE of the evidence. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2019) 19:356. doi: 10.1186/s12888-019-2350-x
- Brand M, Young KS, Laier C, Wölfling K, Potenza MN. Integrating psychological and neurobiological considerations regarding the development and maintenance of specific Internet-use disorders: an Interaction of Person-Affect-Cognition-Execution (I-PACE) model. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2016) 71:252–66. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.08.033
- 53. Jin C, Zou H. The relationship between crime and life events, peer positive influence, and problem behavior in general adolescents: dual moderating effects. *Chin J Clin Psychol.* (2015) 23:88–92. doi: 10.16128/j.cnki.1005-3611.2015.01.020
- Chen L, Yan Z, Tang W, Yang F, Xie X, He J. Mobile phone addiction levels and negative emotions among Chinese young adults: the mediating role of interpersonal problems. *Comput Hum Behav.* (2016) 55:856– 66. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2015.10.030
- Leung.. Linking psychological attributes to addiction and improper use of the among adolescents in Hong Kong. J Child Med. (2008) 2:93– 113. doi: 10.1080/17482790802078565
- Young KS. Internet addiction: the emergence of a new clinical disorder. *Cyberpsychol Behav.* (1998) 1:237–44. doi: 10.1089/cpb.1998.1.237
- Huang Y, Wu R, Wu J, Yang Q, Zheng S, Wu K. Psychological resilience, self-acceptance, perceived social support and their associations with mental health of incarcerated offenders in China. *Asian J Psychiatr.* (2020) 52:102166. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102166
- Cheung C-K, Bagley C. Validating an American scale in Hong Kong: the Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale (CES-D). J Psychol. (1998) 132:169–86. doi: 10.1080/00223989809599157
- Radloff LS. The CES-D scale: a self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Appl Psychol Meas.* (1977) 1:385-401. doi: 10.1177/014662167700100306
- Amtmann D, Kim J, Chung H, Bamer AM, Askew RL, Wu S, et al. Comparing CESD-10, PHQ-9, and PROMIS depression instruments in individuals with multiple sclerosis. *Rehabil Psychol.* (2014) 59:220–9. doi: 10.1037/a0035919
- Björgvinsson TJ, Kertz S, Bigda-Peyton JS, McCoy KL, Aderka IM. Psychometric properties of the CES-D-10 in a psychiatric sample. Assessment. (2013) 20:429–436. doi: 10.1177/1073191113481998
- Liu X. Reliability and validity of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index. Chin J Psychiatry. (1996) 29:103–7.
- Lu T, Li Y, Xia P, Zhang G, Wu D. Reliability and validity analysis of Pittsburgh sleep quality index. *Chongqing Med.* (2014) 43:260–3. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1671-8348.2014.03.002
- Kia C, Wang D, Wu S. Preliminary development of selfrating scale for suicidal ideation. J Clin Psychiatry. (2002) 12:100–2. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1005-3220.2002.02.030
- Hu Y, Fan F, Dai Y, Cui N, Zhao X. College students' life events and suicidal ideation: the mediating and moderating role of life values. *Chin J Clin Psychol.* (2016) 24:149–51. doi: 10.16128/j.cnki.1005-3611.2016.01.034
- 66. Hancock GR, Mueller RO, Stapleton LM. *The Reviewer's Guide to Quantitative Methods in the Social Sciences*. New York, NY: Routledge (2010).
- Wen Z, Fan X. Monotonicity of effect sizes: questioning kappa-squared as mediation effect size measure. *Psychol Methods.* (2015) 20:193– 203. doi: 10.1037/met0000029
- Holm S. A simple sequentially rejective multiple test procedure. *Scand J Stat.* (1979) 6:65–70.

- Susanne M, Erdfelder E, Buchner A, Faul F. A short tutorial of GPower. *Tutor Quant Methods Psychol.* (2007) 3:51–9. doi: 10.20982/tqmp.03.2.p051
- 70. Wang Z. A study on the Relationship Between Stressful Life Events, Anxiety and Internet Addiction in College Students. Jinzhou: The Yangtze University (2020).
- Carskadon MA, Sharkey KM, Knopik VS, McGeary JE. Short sleep as an environmental exposure: a preliminary study associating 5-HTTLPR genotype to self-reported sleep duration and depressed mood in first-year university students. *Sleep*. (2012) 35:791–. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1876
- Oquendo MA. Subtyping suicidal behavior: a strategy for identifying phenotypes that may more tractably yield molecular underpinnings. J Clin Psychiatry. (2016) 77:813–4. doi: 10.4088/JCP.16f10933
- Oquendo MA, Sullivan GM, Sudol K, Baca-Garcia E, Stanley BH, Sublette ME, et al. Toward a biosignature for suicide. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2014) 171:1259– 77. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.14020194
- 74. Li D, Zhang W, Li X, Zhou Y, Zhao L, Wang Y. Stressful life events and adolescent Internet addiction: the mediating role of psychological needs satisfaction and the moderating role of coping style. *Comput Hum Behav.* (2016) 63:408–15. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.05.070
- 75. Chen B, Liu F, Ding S, Ying X, Wang L, Wen Y. Gender differences in factors associated with smartphone addiction: a cross-sectional study among medical college students. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2017) 17:341. doi: 10.1186/s12888-017-1503-z
- Borjalilu S, Mohammadi A, Mojtahedzadeh R. Sources and severity of perceived stress among Iranian medical students. *Iran Red Crescent Med J.* (2015) 17:e17767. doi: 10.5812/ircmj.17767
- Zhao F, Zhang Z, Linda B, Wu X, Wang W, Li Y, et al. The association between life events and internet addiction among Chinese vocational school students: the mediating role of depression. *Comput Hum Behav.* (2017) 70:30–8. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.12.057
- Xu B. An Investigation on the Correlation Between Mobile Phone Dependence and Sleep Quality, Anxiety and Depression. Guangzhou: Southern Medical University (2019).
- Elhai JD, Gallinari EF, Rozgonjuk D, Yang H. Depression, anxiety and fear of missing out as correlates of social, non-social and problematic smartphone use. *Addict Behav.* (2020) 105:106335. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106335
- 80. Whiteside U, Richards J, Huh D, Hidalgo R, Nordhauser R, Wong AJ, et al. Development and evaluation of a web-based resource for

suicidal thoughts: NowMattersNow.org. J Med Internet Res. (2019) 21:e13183. doi: 10.2196/13183

- Kim HR, Han MA. Associations between problematic smartphone use, unhealthy behaviors, and mental health status in Korean adolescents: based on data from the 13th Korea Youth Risk Behavior Survey (2017). *Psychiatry Investig.* (2020) 17:1216–25. doi: 10.30773/pi.2020.0007
- Kim AM, Jeon SW, Cho SJ, Shin YC, Park JH. Comparison of the factors for suicidal ideation and suicide attempt: a comprehensive examination of stress, view of life, mental health, and alcohol use. *Asian J Psychiatr.* (2021) 65:102844. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2021.102844
- Bahji A, Forth E, Hargreaves T, Harkness K. Genetic markers of the stress generation model: a systematic review. *Psychiatry Res.* (2021) 304:114139. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2021.114139
- 84. Bordin IA, Handegard BH, Paula CS, Duarte CS, Ronning JA. Home, school, and community violence exposure and emotional and conduct problems among low-income adolescents: the moderating role of age and sex. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (2021). doi: 10.1007/s00127-021-02143-4. [Epub ahead of print].

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zhao, Ding, Yang, Xu, Lai, Tu, Lv, Xu and Zhang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Appropriate Strategies for Reducing the Negative Impact of Online Reports of Suicide and Public Opinion From Social Media in China

Meijie Chu^{1†}, Hongye Li^{1†}, Shengnan Lin¹, Xinlan Cai¹, Xian Li¹, Shih-Han Chen¹, Xiaoke Zhang¹, Qingli Man², Chun-Yang Lee^{3*} and Yi-Chen Chiang^{1*}

¹ State Key Laboratory of Molecular Vaccinology and Molecular Diagnostics, School of Public Health, Xiamen University, Xiamen, China, ² Department of Technical Cooperation, Zhiwei Research Institute, Beijing, China, ³ School of International Business, Xiamen University Tan Kah Kee College, Zhangzhou, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Roberto Nuevo, Rey Juan Carlos University, Spain

Reviewed by:

Wen-Wang Rao, University of Macau, China Tung-Sung Tseng, Louisiana State University, United States

*Correspondence:

Yi-Chen Chiang jyj@xmu.edu.cn Chun-Yang Lee leecy@xujc.com

[†]These authors share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 10 August 2021 Accepted: 02 November 2021 Published: 03 December 2021

Citation:

Chu M, Li H, Lin S, Cai X, Li X, Chen S-H, Zhang X, Man Q, Lee C-Y and Chiang Y-C (2021) Appropriate Strategies for Reducing the Negative Impact of Online Reports of Suicide and Public Opinion From Social Media in China. Front. Public Health 9:756360. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.756360

Suicide events may have a negative impact on all of society. The media plays a significant role in suicide prevention. Therefore, the aims of this study are (a) to understand the association between characteristics of suicide events and characteristics of who committed suicide, and event impact indexes (Ells) of suicide reported on the internet; (b) to analyze violation of recommendations for reporting suicide by Weibo, and (c) to investigate the effect of online reports of suicide on public opinion. We carried out a content analysis of online reports of suicide. This study analyzed 113 suicide events, 300 news reports of suicide, and 2,654 Weibo comments about suicide collected from the WeiboReach between 2015 and 2020. We used a t-test and analysis of variance (ANOVA) to explore the potential factors associated with the Ells of suicide events. The results found that (a) The suicide events reported on the internet during COVID-19 and those related to celebrities and students tend to have higher Ells; (b) suicide reports on Weibo frequently violated WHO recommendations for suicide reporting in the media; and (c) public opinion of suicide reporting in the online media was mostly emotional and irrational, which is not beneficial for public mental health and suicide prevention. In conclusion, first, the situation of many people working from home or studying from home and spreading more time online during COVID-19 may lead to suicide events obtain more public attention. Online media could further improve public responsible reporting and daily media-content surveillance, especially taking particular care in those suicide events during COVID-19, and related to celebrities and students, which may have a higher event impact on the internet. Second, health managers should regular assessment of observance of the WHO recommendations for suicide reporting by online social media to prevent suicide. Third, health communication managers should use big data to identify, assess, and manage harmful information about suicide; and track anyone affected by suicide-related reports on social media to reduce the negative impact of public opinion to intervene suicide in the early stage of suicide.

Keywords: online media, suicide reporting, public opinion, negative impact, China

INTRODUCTION

Suicide is now a major public health problem. According to the World Health Organization (WHO), every year, more than 700,000 people die by suicide; that's one person every 40 s. Suicide occurs in all regions of the world, especially in developing countries (1). Some developing countries, including China, have experienced rapid economic development and social change. Such developments have produced higher social competition and the acceleration of the pace of life, which has caused people's work pressure, study pressure, and life pressure to increase. Nearly 40% of suicides each year occur in China or India (2). In China, every 2 min, one person dies by suicide and 8 people attempt suicide (3). Suicides have a strong impact on families, communities, and societies. Nearly 1.5 million people suffer longterm and severe psychological trauma every year due to suicide by family members or friends (3). Taking appropriate strategies to reduce the negative impact of suicide and public opinion toward suicide events is critical to achieving the optimistic situation for suicide prevention.

Due to rapid digitalization, there is a recent surge in online media reports of suicidal events. Increased social media/internet use was associated with suicide attempts (4). A previous study found that media reporting of suicide was related to an increase in actual suicide (5). The media plays a significant role in suicide prevention. Low-quality suicide reporting may harm the public and even lead to copycat suicide behavior. Repetitive reporting about the same suicide events and the reporting of suicide myths lead to an increase in suicide rates (6). The phenomenon of media suicide reporting increasing the risk of suicide is known as the "Werther Effect." The coverage of online media reports of suicide is extensive and prominent, and they may report suicide in an exaggerated and overly-detailed manner. These features make online reports of suicide receive more attention from the public, especially vulnerable individuals. According to social learning theory, the public may learn the solution of personal problems by suicide and then adopt suicidal behavior (7). The appropriate strategy for reducing the impact of harmful information about suicide events on netizens and enhancing the online media's responsibility for suicide reporting is needed for suicide prevention.

Explore the Potential Factors Associated With the Communicate Effect of Online Suicide Events

Based on social cognitive theory, the four major subfunctions governing observational learning include attentional, retention, production, and motivational processes (8). The attentional process is the first step of observational learning. A previous study found that subsequent online suicide-related search behaviors may increase among the general population in the weeks following celebrity suicide (9). Suicide events with high communication effects would be are easier to be seen by the public, and then generate copycats. Based on agenda-setting theory, those suicide events with high influence levels can enter into the hot search list. Therefore, it is important to investigate the association between the characteristic of suicide events and the communication effect of suicide events on the internet.

Previous studies have found that the characteristics of suicide events, including the gender, age, and social identity of the deceased, as well as suicide method, suicide-related headlines were associated with copycat suicides (10, 11). The celebrity status of the deceased is associated with an increased risk of a post-report increase of similar suicides (10–12). Thus, this study focused on the effect of the social identity of suicide on the communication effect of online reported suicide-related events.

In addition, the COVID-19 pandemic has affected all people across the globe. Mental stress has become a serious global public health issue, accentuated by the COVID-19 pandemic (13, 14). Mental health symptoms in China during the COVID-19 pandemic are prevalent (15). Some studies found that there were increased event rates for suicidal ideation, suicide attempts, suicidal behavior, and self-harm during the COVID-19 pandemic (16, 17). Besides, many people work from home or study from home during the COVID-19 pandemic. We may spend more time on the internet. Therefore, this study explored whether the communication effect of online suicide events has increased during the COVID-19 pandemic.

The event influence indexes (EIIs) are authoritative indexes to portray the communication effect of a single event on the internet, which is based on social media and network media data for the whole network. The first aim of our study was to explore the potential factors associated with the event impact indexes (EIIs) of suicide reported on the internet.

Analyze Violations of the WHO Media Guidelines of Suicide-Related Reporting

Internet use is also widespread in China. As of June 2020, the number of internet users reached 940 million, accounting for \sim 67% of the country's total population (18). The number of internet users was positively associated with suicide rates in the general population (19). In addition, mobile access has become widespread, and 99.2% of internet users use mobile phones to surf (18). The average online time per person reaches 28.0 h per week (18). The internet, especially smartphones, has become the main channel through which most people obtain news and information in China. Social media can make the public more sensitive to external stimuli (20). One study revealed that suicide prevention programs need to target internet users in China (21). A previous study has explored the responsibility of online suicide stories in China from 2003 to 2015 on some newspapers and some internetbased media sources (22). It is also critical to focus on analyzing the quality of suicide-related reporting in social media platforms in China.

Sina Weibo, which emerged in 2010, has been a leading Chinese online social network (OSN), just like Facebook in other countries. There were more than 516 million active daily users by the end of 2019. Sina Weibo has distinctive characteristics of online media. These users use Weibo functions (e.g., like, @, tick, forward, comment function) to interact with each other in realtime. Sina Weibo data are emerging as a key online medium and data source for researchers to understand social problems in a non-invasive way. As the number of netizens and Sina Weibo users in China has been increasing, this study would assess the use of media reporting recommendations in suicide news items during 2015–2020 in Sina Weibo. Therefore, the second aim of this study was to analyze violations of the WHO media guidelines of suicide-related reporting by Sina Weibo.

Investigate Public Opinion Toward Online Reports of Suicide

The situation of suicide topics discussed and communicated in the online media may lead to public negative moods increase, and more people obtain information about suicide methods (23). We need to explore measures to avoid this bad situation. The internet provided new channels for news reporting and created opportunities for the public to express their opinions and attitudes instantly through readers' comments (24). People express a higher degree of their attitude and emotion in social media than in face-to-face settings (25, 26). Therefore, analyzing readers' comments on online suicide-related news reports can provide valuable information about people's opinions and emotions.

At present, the public opinion of online media in China has the characteristics of original content, shock effects, zero cost, and diversification of subject and word expression (27, 28). The benefit of public opinion topics and the polarization effect make it easy for online public opinion to influence actual personal behaviors. If these behaviors are negative, they may cause very serious consequences to society. Sina Weibo can set the top trending searches according to the level of attention of the event. These events that arouse more attention and discussion will be ranked in the top rank of searches to attract wider attention and discussion, thereby generating a strong public opinion effect. However, few studies focus on the public opinion of online reports of suicide in Weibo in China.

Suicides among different social identities may have a varied influence on the subsequent suicides and public emotions. Unfortunately, it is unclear how the public's expression of social, emotional, and cognitive psychological responses to reports of suicide differ based on the social identities of the deceased. Thus, the third objective was to investigate the negative effect of public opinion toward online reports of suicide across different social identities of the deceased.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data Source and Procedure

The Process of the Collection of Online Reported Suicide-Related Events

Data were derived from the Harbin Institute of Technology Joint Laboratory for social networks and a data mining research team named WeiboReach, which is one of the most advanced new media (including Weibo, Wechat, and other online media) news propagation analysis tools in China.

To obtain online reported suicide-related events, this study firstly determined keywords. The people who committed suicide, the location of the suicides, and the cause of suicides are always various, while the methods of suicide are common. When reporting suicide-related events, people may pay attention

to the method and then lead to copycat suicide. Thus, the keywords in this study included the word suicide itself and other keywords derived from suicide, and many suicide methods. The suicide methods referred to a previous study and an integrated national mortality surveillance system for death registration and mortality surveillance in China (29, 30). Keywords in this study included "suicide, commit suicide, exclusion of homicide, hanging, charcoal burning, jumping, high fall, slitting wrists, sleeping pills, drugs, cutting the neck, jumping into the sea and throwing into the lake." These keywords were related to suicidal behavior that was commonly reported in the news. This study applied these keywords in Chinese to obtain events that contain these keywords in the event titles in the WeiboReach database from 2015 to 2020 by a keyword maximization search method. WeiboReach database contains popular, classic, and influential events in the Chinese public opinion environment. Those events included corporate events, social events, and other types of events data. Finally, a total of 175 suicide-related online events were retrieved from 2015 to 2020 in the WeiboReach database.

Selecting Online Suicide Events for Analyzing Potential Factors Associated With the Ells

This study included a total of 113 suicide events after excluding duplicate events and non-suicide events. We explored the potential factors (including characteristics of suicide events and characteristics of who committed suicide) associated with the EIIs among the 113 suicide events by single-factor analysis.

Collecting Suicide News to Understand the Situation in Violation of Recommendations for Reporting Suicide

We ranked the 113 online suicide events by EII. The top 30 suicide events with the EII more than 65 can include as many social identities of people who committed suicide as possible, such as celebrities, officials, entrepreneurs, students, and the general population. Since the EII of an event exceeds 65, some institutions would perform emergency management for this event (31). Therefore, the top 30 suicide events were selected for further detailed analysis.

According to the "top 10 effects" of public opinion in the cyberspace of the mainland of China, the opinions and comments of the top 10 netizens determine dozens or even hundreds of subsequent opinions and comments on certain news or social phenomena on the internet, thus forming an online public opinion (32). This study collected the top 10 most popular Sina Weibo news items for each of the 30 suicide events with high EII, based on a combination of web crawler for the Sina Weibo platform and Sina Weibo API (Application Programming Interface). Therefore, a total of 300 Sina Weibo suicide-related news reports were included. We analyzed the current situation in non-observance of the six do nots and observance of the six dos in Weibo suicide-related news reporting.

Collecting Weibo Comments to Analyze Public Opinion

The top 10 most popular Sina Weibo users' comments were collected below each of the above 300 Sina Weibo suicide-related news items, based on the combination of web crawler



for Sina Weibo platform and Sina Weibo API. Since some comments were deleted and could not be retrieved, a total of 2,654 comments were included in this study. We further analyzed public opinion by different social identities of the deceased using quantitative content analysis. Figure 1 shows the flow diagram used in our study.

The Measurement of the Event Influence Indexes

The EIIs can be used to portray the communication effect level of events. The communication effect level was calculated by taking into account the position of the keywords (i.e., Weibo headline or Weibo posts content), the weight of communication channels (i.e., Weibo, WeChat, and other online media), and the weight of event attributes. The communication effects of events on social media and online media were summarized, and then, the event influence was normalized to obtain the EIIs, which ranged from 0 to 100. One study has verified the effectiveness of the method of quantifying online events dissemination (33). The previous study also used EII to understand the communication effect level of events (31).

Data Analysis

First, content analysis was conducted on 113 online suicide events reporting text since it analyzes qualitative data by statistical formalism. The researchers carried out coding of suicide reports based on a preliminary draft coding manual. The coding involved the characteristics of suicide reporting, including time of suicide, first news release channel, the identity of first reporting on Weibo, the social identity of people who committed suicide, whether committed suicide was a student, gender of the deceased, age of the deceased, whether others were injured, suicide method, suicide location. After conducting descriptive statistics on the abovementioned data, we also carried out an analysis of variance (ANOVA) and t-tests to explore the relationship between different characteristics of suicide and the EIIs of suicide. Second, we further coded violations of the WHO media guidelines for 300 suicide-related news items between 2015 and 2020. Then, we calculated the violation rate, which was defined as the proportion of the number of news items violating the guidelines. Finally, to analyze the effects of suicide-related reporting on public opinions, we organized the psychological impact and coping patterns of netizens for the social identities of those who committed suicide using Weibo comments. The social identities of celebrities accounted for 10 of the 30 suicide events analyzed, students accounted for 9, and general people accounted for 11.

We used Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Corporation) and SPSS software 21.0 (SPSS Inc.) for statistical analyses, and P < 0.05 was considered significant.

RESULTS

The Association Between Characteristics of Suicide Events and Characteristics of Who Committed Suicide, and Event Impact Indexes

Table 1 shows the relationship between characteristics of suicide and EIIs of suicide events reporting on the internet. The characteristics of suicide events in our study included event time, first releasing channel, cause other deaths or victims, suicide method, suicide site, and identity of the first reporter on Weibo. Of the 113 suicide events, 74 occurred before the COVID-19 pandemic, with a mean value of 58.52 for the EII, while 39 occurred during the COVID-19 epidemic, with a mean value of 63.88 for the EII. The EII was significantly higher during the COVID-19 epidemic than before (P = 0.017). The relationships between other characteristics of suicide events and EIIs of suicide events were not statistically significant.

In addition, the characteristics of those who committed suicide included their social identity, gender, age, and country. The mean value of the EII for suicide events reporting the social status of the deceased as a celebrity was 64.47, while the mean value of the EII for students was 62.57 and the general population was 56.31. The social identity of the deceased was related to the EIIs of suicide events (P = 0.012). The results of *post-hoc* tests showed that the EII of suicide events related to celebrities and students was higher than that of the general population. Besides, there were no statistically significant associations between other characteristics of who committed suicide and EIIs of suicide events.

In summary, the suicide event time, and the social identity of the deceased were significantly associated with EII. The suicide events reported on the internet during COVID-19 and those related to celebrities and students tend to have higher EII.

The Rate of Online Reports of Suicide Violating the WHO Media Guidelines Between 2015 and 2020

Figure 2 shows the proportion of violations of the WHO media guidelines by Weibo news. Violations of don't number 1 (Avoid prominent placement and unique repetition of stories about suicide) were most severe. The number 1 don't was observed in all 300 Weibo suicide-related news items. Approximately 51% of the online reports violated the number 5 don't of "Avoid sensational headlines." Some of these reports included the word suicide in the headline, and others included the suicide method and the site of a suicide. Approximately 46.3% of Weibo news violations were related to don't number 3 (Avoid explicit description of the method used in a completed or attempted suicide), and 39.3% of violations were related to don't number 6 (Avoid using photographs, unedited video footage or links to electronic media).

In terms of the rates of violating the WHO list of dos for suicide reporting by Weibo news, the results showed that none of the news items observed the number 1 do (Provide information about where to seek help), number 2 do (Take the opportunity to educate the public about suicide and suicide prevention, without spreading suicide-related gossip) or number 3 do (Provide information on how to cope with life stress or suicidal thoughts and on helplines). Forty percent of the celebrity stories violated number 4 do (take particular care in reporting celebrity suicides). These Weibo reports described the site and method used in suicides among celebrities.

The Public Opinion Toward Online Reports of Suicide Events

To understand the public opinion toward suicide events based on different social identities of the deceased, we conducted text **TABLE 1** | Relationship between characteristics and Ell of suicide reports on the internet ($n_1 = 113$ suicide events).

	No. of events	Mean of Ell	t or F	Р
Characteristics of suicide events				
Events time ^c			2.415 ^a	0.017
Before COVID-19	74	58.52		
During COVID-19	39	63.88		
First releasing channel			-1.285ª	0.202
Weibo	29	63.14		
WeChat or other online media	84	59.41		
Other deaths or victims caused by suicide deceased			0.385 ^a	0.70
No	89	60.11		
Yes	24	61.31		
Suicide method			0.560 ^b	0.573
Falling	48	59.90		
Hanging	15	63.82		
Others	50	59.77		
Suicide site			1.117 ^b	0.33
Home, hotel, apartment, rental house	31	62.72		
School	15	62.53		
Others	67	58.79		
Identity of the first reporter on Weibo			0.432 ^a	0.668
Blue V	73	63.71		
Yellow V	32	62.65		
Characteristics of who committed suicide				
Social identity			4.598ª	0.012
Celebrity	37	64.47	(C, S > G)	
Student	25	62.57		
General people	51	56.31		
Gender			0.003 ^b	0.997
male	58	60.40		
female	41	60.25		
Unknown or multi-person	14	60.57		
Age			0.377 ^b	0.68
Up to 44 years old	76	60.24		
45~59 years old	17	58.54		
Unknown or multi-person	20	62.39		
Country			-1.257 ^b	0.21
China	94	59.65		
Others	19	63.92		

^a The value of t, ^b The value of F; ^cAs for the events time, if online reported suicide events occurred from January 1, 2015, to December 30, 2019, was defined as "Before COVID-19"; and events occurred after December 31, 2019, was defined as "During COVID-19." P < 0.05. We used post-hoc tests by Student-Newman-Keuls (SNK). Blue V represents the official authority, which is a logo that can only be certified by large organizations such as governments, businesses, schools, and media. Yellow V represents individual bloggers with more than 10 million readers per month.

content analysis using Weibo comments below the top 300 most popular Weibo news items of 30 suicide events with higher EII. **Figure 3** shows the effect of high EII suicide-related news on public opinion and positive coping patterns of netizens by different social identities of the deceased, such as celebrities, students, and the general population. This study found that suicide reporting raised great public attention and negative sentiment on the internet in China. Netizens showed excessive blame for the deceased, people bereaved by suicide, and others related to committed suicide and discussed the cause of death regardless of the social identity of the deceased. When the deceased person was a domestic or international celebrity, netizens feel shocked, sad, nostalgic, regretful, and unacceptable. Some people empathize with the deceased. People may sensationalize or normalize suicide online reports of suicide among celebrities. Suicide among celebrities makes some people heroize suicide, which in turn can lead to copycat suicides. If the deceased is an official and the cause of suicide is related to work, netizens would be interested in the cause of death and expect to determine the truth.

The public tends to object to blame the teachers, parents, and schools of the deceased, and they may even blame the



government, rumors, and netizens. In response to comments blaming teachers, netizens condemned online violence. If Weibo published news about a student dying by suicide due to social interaction, the public blames the deceased and their lovers. Public opinion tended toward grief and violence.

In terms of suicide events among the general population, netizens sympathize with people bereaved by suicide and innocent people who are victims or dead caused by the suicide event. For childhood suicide due to family factors, people sympathize with the deceased and blame their guardians. Netizens also posted extreme and violent comments. Moreover, people may interpret suicidal behavior through the lens of religious or cultural stereotypes. Online reports of suicide may lead to suicidal ideation among the general public.

Overall, the majority of public opinions about online reports of suicide were emotional and irrational, which are not conducive to the psychological health of netizens. However, when committed suicide is a celebrity, netizens develop positive coping patterns to prevent suicide. Netizens actively call for suicide prevention and hope that they will be happy in the next life. If the media reports that a student's suicide was due to academic factors, netizens would post comments that favor suicide prevention and suggest that suicide is not a solution to problems. Some netizens also call for education system reform, improvement of the law, and hope to formulate policies to ensure the virtue and responsibilities of the teachers.

DISCUSSION

To understand how to reduce the negative impact of suiciderelated reporting and public opinion, this study not only investigated the associated factors with the impact index of suicide events but also assessed the quality of suicide-related reporting by indicators of harmful information and helpful information according to the WHO guidelines by Weibo using suicide events with high EIIs. Then, we further explored the specific connotation of online public opinion about suiciderelated reporting and the unique psychological impact of current emotional and irrational online public opinion on the public by analyzing big data on Sina Weibo users' responses.

Focusing on Reducing the Communication Effect of Suicide Reports and Paying More Attention to Vulnerable People During COVID-19

Traumatic events such as the current COVID-19 pandemic undoubtedly affect all demographics of people. People were more sensitive to negative events during critics. A previous study found that several anticontagion policies were associated with search interest levels for the term "suicide" in the online media (34). This study found that the impact indexes of suicide events were higher during COVID-19 than before COVID-19 the pandemic. The event impact indexes could portray the communication effect of an event on the internet. Thus, this study verified that



online suicide events spread more widely during COVID-19. The current COVID-19 pandemic has the potential to cause mental instability. During the pandemic, people have been experiencing psychiatric disorders, such as fear (35, 36), stress, anxiety (37), disappointment, irritability, depressive disorders, and even suicide (38). The COVID-19 pandemic also has a dynamic impact on suicide probability (39). This study indicated that we could take steps to reduce the spread of suicide reports during COVID-19. Health communication professionals also need to pay more attention to vulnerable people with psychiatric problems during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Taking Particular Care in Reporting Celebrity and Student Suicides

As for the relationship between characteristics of who committed suicide with the communicate effect of online reported suicide events, this study found that celebrity suicides were often regarded as being high impact indexes. The result was consistent with a previous study (40). Celebrity suicides are newsworthy, and reports of these events are more widespread. The celebrity status of the deceased tends to be an important driver of online engagement (41). Based on vertical identification theory (42), people tend to identify with those celebrities. In particular, suicide by entertainers with a large fan base has been found to draw more public attention and then trigger copycat effects. In addition, this study also found that student suicide generated more influence levels on the internet. The media prefer to report suicides among younger individuals and underreport suicides among those in late life (43). Suicide is the fourth leading cause of death among 15- to 29-year-olds globally (1), making it a serious global public health problem. Student suicides lead to a huge shock among families, schools, and society. However, only suicides generating a large amount of media coverage and a strong reaction on social media were followed by an increase in suicide rates (26, 44). To reduce the negative impact of online reports of suicide on the community, media professionals should take particular care in reporting celebrity and student suicides.

Improving Responsible Suicide Reports and Providing Suicide Prevention Measures on the Social Media Platform

The WHO has provided a resource for media professionals about how to report on suicide (45). Previous studies found that online reports of suicide had low adherence to the responsible suicide reporting WHO guidelines (46–48). The results also found that the content of suicide-related news was not sufficiently appropriate, with all of the news failing to adhere to the WHO's six dos and six don'ts of suicide-related reporting. Some of these stories provide detailed information about the site of a suicide and explicit description of the method used in a suicide or suicide attempt by using photos and video footage. Some news even uses photos of the deceased without mosaics, and others report on suicide notes and social media posts of the deceased.

While the violation rates of don't No. 1 (Avoid prominent placement and unique repetition of stories about suicide) in this study were higher than previous results. Perhaps this is because we focused on suicide events with high impact, and we selected the top 10 news reports of each suicide event on Weibo. However, these reports are the ones that people focus on. There may be less proportion of suicide news stories violating the don't No. 5 (Avoid sensational headlines) of the WHO recommendations during 2015-2020 than during 2003-2015 (22). More coverage of online suicide-related news and suicide methods can lead to more opportunities to learn about suicide experiences by the public, and inappropriate content of suicide-related news can have a negative impact on suicide prevention. Regarding online suicide reports, we emphasized that media should not use photographs or video footage of the scene. While these media should word headlines carefully, and optimize algorithms to reduce the frequency of suicide events being settled as most searched hashtags.

According to agenda-setting theory, media can shape the public's perception of the importance of different issues by highlighting certain issues while downplaying others (49). The content and direction of the top information on the search engine may influence their attitude and behavior. This and a previous study found that helpful reporting practices were very limited (48). Therefore, media professionals could further prioritize suicide prevention issues to highlight problem-solving. That is, media strengthen the real-time gatekeeping of suiciderelated news to downplay the negative impact of suicide reports and provide suicide help resources to encourage those at risk of suicide to seek help, such as mental health lines and contact information of social help agencies. Effective regulation and monitoring of suicide reporting appeared to have a positive impact on suicide prevention (50). We recommend that the social media platform establish an early suicide risk warning system with the functions of information warning, regular monitoring, and reporting, providing suicide intervention measures, preventing recurrence, etc. When recognizing suicidal thoughts, the platform can pop up a window or send a private message to provide suicide prevention measures, thereby improving the suicide prevention literacy of netizens.

Appropriate Strategies for Reducing the Negative Impact of Public Opinion From Social Media

Previous studies showed that suicide survivors experience severe mental health consequences and grief reactions, such as higher levels of blaming and a need to conceal the cause of death, rejection, and shame (51). This study focused on suicide events comments posted by the general population. The results showed that the majority of the public opinions were negative, and helpful guidance for suicide prevention was limited. This study also found the comments about suicide-related news of netizens were emotional, irrational, and violent. Besides, reproachful responses of the netizens were common in our study. Therefore, in terms of suicide events with more communicate effect on the internet, online social media should use true, objective, and comprehensive reports to trigger people thinking to reduce the speculation of the cause of suicide and then form rational and harmonious public opinion.

Both the national internet supervision platform and companies should take responsibility to conduct regular monitoring of suicide reports and public opinion, such as deleting harmful statements in a timely manner and minimizing the spread of negative information. At present, for one criminal case, the Weibo platform closed the wrongly oriented super talk, disbanded the offending groups, resolutely curbed irrational behavior, and resolutely dealt with extreme speech to maintain the ecological balance of the online community. In addition, the Weibo platform banned and permanently closed the accounts of those who violated the cyber-provision, such as provoking trouble, attacking government agencies, malicious marketing, etc. We think that suicide reports and public opinions regarding suicide events that are not conducive to suicide prevention should also be taken and dealt with seriously.

Advocating Positive Copying Patterns and Reducing Negative Public Opinion, Especially for Suicides of Celebrities and Students

Different social identities of deceased people generated various public opinions. One study showed that different careers of the deceased resulted in significant differences in emotional response, with entertainment careers creating more emotional responses (52). Public attitudes toward celebrity suicide and general people suicide differed (53). The results of our study also demonstrated that comments to a celebrity suicide revealed more emotional words, such as shocked, sad, nostalgic, regretful, and unacceptable. This was consistent with other studies (54, 55). Our study proves the accuracy and adaptability of social learning theory and vertical identification theory using public comments on celebrity suicide reporting on Weibo. Given the high social status of celebrities, some people may glorify celebrity suicide and view suicide as a sign of heroic behavior, which makes the task of suicide prevention more challenging.

However, these suicide reports of cerebritis could raise positive psychological coping patterns, which was helpful for suicide prevention. Evidence of this phenomenon was also revealed in another study; celebrity suicide-related news reports not only evoked negative, internalized emotions but were also related to the expression of positive emotions of the users (54). In our study, the results also indicated that when committed suicide is a student, netizens also expressed opinions on public affairs with some system reforms and suicide prevention. We thought that the government should take some system reforms according to the netizens' appeal into consideration to reduce the suicide rates. In addition, we recommend that health communication managers focus on the improvement of public risk awareness and popularizing positive psychological reactions during information dissemination to promote the success of suicide prevention programs.

Theoretical Contributions to Suicide Prevention From a Public Health Perspective

This study could also provide some implications from a public health perspective. The results in this study indicated that the suicide events reported on the internet during COVID-19 and those related to celebrities and students tend to have higher EII. A single event with high EIIs represents that it has a widespread effect communication effect on the internet. Based on social cognitive theory, people get motivated through several processes including attention, retention, and production (8). For suicide death to occur, a person must have sufficient capability to enact a suicide attempt. A previous study also found that the frequency of exposure to negative events was associated with increased capability (56). When the suicide events spread more widely on the internet, it may have more impact on netizens' suicide ideas and suicide attempts. The one-to-many transmission dynamics characterized by the mass media were shown to generate copycat suicides (57). However, people may increase social media usage during the COVID-19 pandemic (58). This study proved that the communication effect of suicide events was high during the period of the pandemic prevention and control period. Thus, it is important to take measures to reduce the negative influence of suicide events for suicide prevention during COVID-19 and other crises or pandemics. Thus, it is important to take measures to reduce the negative influence of suicide events for suicide prevention. Health managers could supervise social media platform to carefully report on suicide events, especially for those suicide events during COVID-19, and those suicide events related to celebrities and students.

In addition, a previous study found Sina suicide Weibo users tended to express negative emotion-related words, anger-related words, sadness, or death-related word than Sina Weibo users without suicide ideas (59). This study also found the public opinion of suicide events was emotional, irrational, and violent. Thus, health communicators should take appropriate strategies for reducing negative public opinion, and track anyone affected by online reports of suicide on social media constantly to intervene in suicide in the early stage of suicide. Besides, some studies focused on analyzing the word expressing of suicide survivors and those people with suicide ideas (59, 60), while our study discussed the negative impact of suicide-related online reports from the perspective of public opinion. This study would provide theoretical contributions to suicide prevention. In order to intervene suicide in the early stage of suicide, it is recommended to set up a special agency to conduct unified management of public opinion in conjunction with relevant departments such as public health, health communication, and public security. When extreme negative emotions and suicide comments are monitored, the public security and platform managers need to locate the speaker's IP under the premise of protecting their privacy rights, to block impulsive suicide and suicide followers as soon as possible.

STRENGTHENS AND LIMITATIONS

This study conducted text content analysis to understand the association between characteristics of suicide and the communication effect of suicide events, assess the quality of suicide-related reporting on online social media and explore public opinion on suicide-related reporting. We proposed appropriate strategies for health communication practitioners to take regulatory actions to prevent suicide and improve public perception and literacy of suicide prevention, thereby reducing suicide rates and preventing suicide in the early stage.

Although this study has made several contributions to the existing research, there are several limitations to this work. First, not all respondents in China were registered as members of the social media platform, which limits the possibility of generalization. Second, this study focused on the Sina Weibo platform to analyze the quality of suicide-related reporting and public opinion, which may lead to selection bias of suiciderelated news and public reactions. However, Sina Weibo has been a leading Chinese online social network. This study can discuss the theoretical contributions of Sina Weibo to reducing the negative impact of suicide reporting. The violation of suicide reporting guidelines on other social media platforms also needs to be monitored. The researchers could use other social medias to understand public opinion toward reports of suicide events in the further. Third, this study only analyzed the content of suiciderelated reports and did not investigate readers. Further study may conduct interviews or cross-sectional surveys of netizens to understand the impact they receive from reports of suicide and their attitude to suicide events of different social identities of the deceased people. Finally, we searched online reports of suicide and Sina Weibo comments from 2015 to 2020 to explore the quality of online suicide reports and public opinion in recent years. Future studies could use data about online suicide reports before 2015 from Sina Weibo and other social media platforms to understand how to reduce the negative impact of suicide events and public opinion, thereby reducing suicide rates.

CONCLUSION

This study conducted quantitative research to understand the influence of the communication effects of suicide events and the quality of suicide reporting and used text content analysis to explore public reactions to social media in China. We found that the observance of six don'ts was common, while helpful information was limited. The event impact index of celebrity and student suicide events was greater than that of suicide events among the general population, and the suicide-related reporting during the COVID-19 pandemic was greater than before the COVID-19 pandemic. Public opinion of suicide reporting in the online media mostly was emotional and irrational. Social media lacked public opinion guidance in favor of suicide reporting in the social media environment worldwide. In addition, health

communication practitioners should provide ways to address emerging public concerns after suicide events to avoid the spread of negative emotions and copycat suicides. Practically, the findings of this study can serve as the baseline for the design of intervention strategies, for instance, more discussion about the scene of improving suicide-related reporting on social media to reduce the negative impact of online reports of suicide and public opinion.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets used and/or analysed during the current study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Y-CC has full access to all of the data in the study and take responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis. Y-CC, C-YL, MC, and HL conceived of the

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. Suicide Prevention (2021). Available online at: https://www.who.int/health-topics/suicide#tab=tab_2 (accessed April 12, 2021).
- 2. World Health Organization. *Preventing Suicide: A Global Imperative*. Geneva (2014).
- Chinanews. Every 2 Minutes, 1 Person Dies by Suicide. Experts Call for a "Suicide Intervention" Mechanism. (2007). Available online at: http://www. chinanews.com/sh/news/2007/11-02/1066560.shtml (accessed June 23, 2021).
- Sedgwick R, Epstein S, Dutta R, Ougrin D. Social media, internet use and suicide attempts in adolescents. *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. (2019) 32:534– 41. doi: 10.1097/YCO.0000000000547
- Pirkis JE, Burgess PM, Francis C, Blood RW, Jolley DJ. The relationship between media reporting of suicide and actual suicide in Australia. *Soc Sci Med.* (2006) 62:2874–86. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.11.033
- Niederkrotenthaler T, Voracek M, Herberth A, Till B, Strauss M, Etzersdorfer E, et al. Role of media reports in completed and prevented suicide: Werther v. Papageno effects. *Br J Psychiatry*. (2010) 197:234– 43. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.109.074633
- Blood RW, Pirkis J. Suicide and the media. Part III: theoretical issues. Crisis. (2001) 22:163–9. doi: 10.1027//0227-5910.22.4.163
- Bandura A. Social cognitive theory of mass communication. *Media Psychol.* (2001) 3:265–99. doi: 10.1207/S1532785XMEP0303_03
- Ganesh R, Singh S, Mishra R, Sagar R. The quality of online media reporting of celebrity suicide in India and its association with subsequent online suiciderelated search behaviour among general population: an infodemiology study. *Asian J Psychiatry*. (2020) 53:102380. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102380
- Niederkrotenthaler T, Till B, Kapusta ND, Voracek M, Dervic K, Sonneck G. Copycat effects after media reports on suicide: a population-based ecologic study. Soc Sci Med. (2009) 69:1085–90. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2009.07.041
- Stack S. Suicide in the media: a quantitative review of studies based on non-fictional stories. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* (2005) 35:121– 33. doi: 10.1521/suli.35.2.121.62877
- Niederkrotenthaler T, Fu KW, Yip PS, Fong DY, Stack S, Cheng Q, et al. Changes in suicide rates following media reports on celebrity suicide: a meta-analysis. J Epidemiol Community Health. (2012) 66:1037– 42. doi: 10.1136/jech-2011-200707
- Javed B, Sarwer A, Soto EB, Mashwani ZUR. Impact of SARS-CoV-2 (Coronavirus) pandemic on public mental health. *Front Public Health.* (2020) 8:292. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00292

study, participated in its design, and coordination and drafted the manuscript. QM performed the data acquisition and sampling. HL, SL, XC, XL, S-HC, and XZ performed the data analysis. All authors approved the final version and all take responsibility for its content.

FUNDING

This paper was funded by the Fujian Provincial Social Science Foundation project "Empirical Research on Mental Health Promotion in the New Era of Healthy Aging" (Project Number: FJ2021T009) and the Scientific Research Grant of Fujian Province of China (No. Z0230104).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Zhiwei Research Institute for the help of data collection.

- Pfefferbaum B, North CS. Mental health and the Covid-19 pandemic. N Engl J Med. (2020) 383:510–2. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp20 08017
- Zheng YB, Shi L, Lu ZA, Que JY, Yuan K, Huang XL, et al. Mental health status of late-middle-aged adults in china during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic. *Front Public Health.* (2021) 9:643988. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.643988
- Dube JP, Smith MM, Sherry SB, Hewitt PL, Stewart SH. Suicide behaviors during the COVID-19 pandemic: a meta-analysis of 54 studies. *Psychiatry Res.* (2021) 301:113998. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2021.113998
- Hossain MM, Tasnim S, Sultana A, Faizah F, Mazumder H, Zou L, et al. Epidemiology of mental health problems in COVID-19: a review. *F1000Res.* (2020) 9:636. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.24457.1
- China Internet Network Information Center. *The 46th China Statistical Report* on Internet Development. (2020). Available online at: http://www.gov.cn/ xinwen/2020-09/29/content_5548176.htm (accessed July 24, 2021).
- Paul MJ, Dredze M. Discovering health topics in social media using topic models. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 9:e103408. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0103408
- Du E, Chen E, Liu J, Zheng C. How do social media and individual behaviors affect epidemic transmission and control? *Sci Total Environ*. (2021) 761:144114. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.144114
- Li A, Huang XX, Zhu TS. A systematic analysis of online broadcasts of suicidality in China. Asia Pac Psychiatry. (2018) 10:e12302. doi: 10.1111/appy.12302
- 22. Chu X, Zhang XY, Cheng PX, Schwebel DC, Hu GQ. Assessing the use of media reporting recommendations by the World Health Organization in suicide news published in the most influential media sources in China, 2003-2015. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2018) 15:451. doi: 10.3390/ijerph15030451
- Recupero P, Harms SE, Noble JM. Googling suicide: surfing for suicide information on the Internet. J Clin Psychiatry. (2008) 69:601. doi: 10.4088/JCP.v69n0601
- Bergstrom A, Wadbring I. Beneficial yet crappy: journalists and audiences on obstacles and opportunities in reader comments. *Eur J Commun.* (2015) 30:137–51. doi: 10.1177/0267323114559378
- Ma X, Hancock J, Naaman M. Anonymity, Intimacy and Self-Disclosure in Social Media. (2016) 3857–69. doi: 10.1145/2858036.2858414
- Ueda M, Mori K, Matsubayashi T, Sawada Y. Tweeting celebrity suicides: Users' reaction to prominent suicide deaths on twitter and subsequent increases in actual suicides. *Soc Sci Med.* (2017) 189:158–66. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.06.032

- Zhang R, Liao XM. Developmental characteristics and trends of network public opinion expression. In: Lu W, Cai G, Liu W, Xing W, editors. *Proceedings of the 2012 International Conference on Public Administration*. Beijing: Springer (2012). p. 710–5.
- Yang J, Fang X, editors. Analysis on the Government's Guiding Strategy of Irrational Public Opinion about Network Hot Issues in China. *Proceedings* of the 2017 International Conference on Public Administration. Accra & Cape Coasts, Ghana (2017).
- Meng S, Qi J, Yin P, Liu J, Zhou M. Analyses on suicide methods and mortality in China, 2018. *Injury Med.* (2021) 10:36–40. doi: 10.46234/ccdcw2020.192
- Liu SW, Wu XL, Lopez AD, Wang LJ, Cai Y, Page A, et al. An integrated national mortality surveillance system for death registration and mortality surveillance, China. *Bull World Health Org.* (2016) 94:46– 57. doi: 10.2471/BLT.15.153148
- Chiang YC, Chu M, Lin S, Cai X, Chen Q, Wang H, et al. Capturing the trajectory of psychological status and analyzing online public reactions during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic through Weibo posts in China. *Front Psychol.* (2021) 12:744691. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.744691
- Liang-Rong L, Fan Y. The "Top 10 Effect" in internet public opinionan interpretation of the causes of internet public opinion. *Shanghai J Rev.* (2013) 2:50–3. doi: 10.16057/j.cnki.31-1171/g2.2013.02.014
- Yu Y, Yu G, Yan X, Yu X. Quantifying and analysing the stages of online information dissemination in different enterprise emergencies: the idea of system cybernetics. J Inform Sci. (2020). doi: 10.1177/0165551520948443
- Burnett D, Eapen V, Lin PI. Time trends of the public's attention toward suicide during the covid-19 pandemic: retrospective, longitudinal time-series study. *JMIR Public Health Surveill*. (2020) 6:e24694. doi: 10.2196/24694
- Goyal K, Chauhan P, Chhikara K, Gupta P, Singh MP. Fear of COVID 2019: first suicidal case in India! Asian J Psychiatry. (2020) 49:101989. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.101989
- Li W, Yang Y, Liu ZH, Zhao YJ, Zhang QG, Zhang L, et al. Progression of mental health services during the COVID-19 outbreak in China. *Int J Biol Sci.* (2020) 16:1732–8. doi: 10.7150/ijbs.45120
- Dong L, Bouey J. Public mental health crisis during COVID-19 pandemic, China. Emerg Infect Dis. (2020) 26: 1616–8. doi: 10.3201/eid2607.202407
- Ho CSH, Chee CYI, Ho RCM. Mental health strategies to combat the psychological impact of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) beyond paranoia and panic. Ann Acad Med Singap. (2020) 49:155–60. doi: 10.47102/annals-acadmedsg.202043
- Li S, Xue J, Liu X, Wu P, Liu T, Zhu M, et al. Exploring the changes of suicide probability during COVID-19 among Chinese Weibo users. *Crisis*. (2021). doi: 10.1027/0227-5910/a000782
- Niederkrotenthaler T, Till B, Garcia D. Celebrity suicide on twitter: activity, content and network analysis related to the death of Swedish DJ Tim Bergling alias Avicii. J Affect Disord. (2019) 245:848–55. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018. 11.071
- Edwards T, Torok M, McGillivray L, Ford T, Mok K, Li E, et al. Social media responses to online suicide-related news articles. *Crisis*. (2021) 42:309– 13. doi: 10.1027/0227-5910/a000724
- 42. Stack S. A reanalysis of the impact of non-celebrity suicides
 a research note. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (1990) 25:269–73. doi: 10.1007/BF00788648
- Fu KW, Chan YY, Yip PS. Newspaper reporting of suicides in Hong Kong, Taiwan and Guangzhou: compliance with WHO media guidelines and epidemiological comparisons. J Epidemiol Community Health. (2011) 65:928–33. doi: 10.1136/jech.2009.1 05650
- Fu KW, Chan CH. A study of the impact of thirteen celebrity suicides on subsequent suicide rates in South Korea from 2005 to 2009. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e53870. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0053870
- 45. World Health Organization. Preventing Suicide: A Resource for Media Professionals, Update 2017. Geneva (2017).
- Raj S, Ghosh A, Sharma B, Goel S. Do online media adhere to the responsible suicide reporting guidelines? A cross sectional study from India. *Int J Soc Psychiatry*. (2020) 20764020975797. doi: 10.1177/0020764020975797
- 47. Arafat SMY, Mali B, Akter H. Is suicide reporting in Bangla online news portals sensible? A year-round content analysis against

World Health Organization guidelines. *Asian J Psychiatry*. (2020) 49:101943. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.101943

- Lai KS, Li D, Peng HJ, Zhao JY, He LN. Assessing suicide reporting in top newspaper social media accounts in China: content analysis study. *JMIR Ment Health.* (2021) 8:13. doi: 10.2196/26654
- Mccombs ME, Shaw DLJPOQ. The Agenda-Setting Function of Mass Media. Public Opin Q. (1972) 36:176–87. doi: 10.1086/267990
- Chiang YC, Chung FY, Lee CY, Shih HL, Lin DC, Lee MB. Suicide reporting on front pages of major newspapers in Taiwan violating reporting recommendations between 2001 and 2012. *Health Commun.* (2016) 31:1395– 404. doi: 10.1080/10410236.2015.1074024
- Sveen CA, Walby FA. Suicide survivors' mental health and grief reactions: a systematic review of controlled studies. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* (2008) 38:13–29. doi: 10.1521/suli.2008.38.1.13
- Fahey RA, Matsubayashi T, Ueda M. Tracking the werther effect on social media: emotional responses to prominent suicide deaths on twitter and subsequent increases in suicide. Soc Sci Med. (2018) 219:19– 29. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2018.10.004
- Qianchao FU, An S, Lee H. Social perception of suicide through comments posted on online suicide-related news: a comparison of celebrities' suicides and ordinary persons'suicides. *Korean J Broadcast Telecomm Stud.* (2021) 35:35–67.
- Rosen G, Kreiner H, Levi-Belz Y. Public response to suicide news reports as reflected in computerized text analysis of online reader comments. Arch Suicide Res. (2020) 24:243–59. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2018.1563578
- Cohen J. Parasocial break-up from favorite television characters: the role of attachment styles and relationship intensity. J Soc Pers Relatsh. (2004) 21:187–202. doi: 10.1177/0265407504041374
- 56. Bauer BW, Gai AR, Joiner TE, Capron DW. The frequency and subjective impact of painful and provocative events on the acquired capability for suicide. Arch Suicide Res. (2021) 25:715–29. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2020.1756017
- Mesoudi A. The cultural dynamics of copycat suicide. *PLoS ONE*. (2009) 4:e7252. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0007252
- Arend AK, Blechert J, Pannicke B, Reichenberger J. Increased screen use on days with increased perceived COVID-19-related confinements-a day level ecological momentary assessment study. *Front Public Health.* (2021) 8:623205. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.6 23205
- Guan L, Hao B, Liu T, Cheng Q, Yip PSF, Zhu T. A pilot study of differences in behavioral and linguistic characteristics between Sina suicide microblog users and Sina microblog users without suicide idea. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi.* (2015) 36:421–5. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.0254-6450.2015. 05.003
- 60. 김가득. Experiences of parents as suicide survivors. Korean J Soc Welfare. (2012) 64:5-29.doi: 10.20970/kasw.2012.64.4.001

Conflict of Interest: QM was employed by Zhiwei Research Institute.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Chu, Li, Lin, Cai, Li, Chen, Zhang, Man, Lee and Chiang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Benevolent Childhood Experiences and Depressive Symptoms Among Chinese Undergraduates: A Moderated Mediation Model Examining the Roles of Uncertainty Stress and Family Relationship

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Qi Wang, The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China Zhengxue Qiao, Harbin Medical University, China

*Correspondence:

Hao Hou houhao1996@foxmail.com Wei Wang weiwang90@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 12 August 2021 Accepted: 08 November 2021 Published: 16 December 2021

Citation:

Zhang C, Wang W, Pei Y, Zhang Y, He C, Wang J, Gao X and Hou H (2021) Benevolent Childhood Experiences and Depressive Symptoms Among Chinese Undergraduates: A Moderated Mediation Model Examining the Roles of Uncertainty Stress and Family Relationship. Front. Public Health 9:757466. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.757466 Caiyi Zhang^{1,2†}, Wei Wang^{3*†}, Yifei Pei³, Ying Zhang³, Chenlu He³, Jingjing Wang³, Xiuyin Gao³ and Hao Hou^{3*}

¹ Department of Medical Psychology, Second Clinical College, Xuzhou Medical University, Xuzhou, China, ² Department of Psychiatry, The Affiliated Xuzhou Oriental Hospital of Xuzhou Medical University, Xuzhou, China, ³ Department of Community and Health Education, School of Public Health, Xuzhou Medical University, Xuzhou, China

Background: The evidence on the association between benevolent childhood experience (BCE) and depressive symptoms in students is complex. This study aims to explore the underlying mediation mechanism of BCE toward depressive symptoms and whether this link was moderated by the family relationship among Chinese undergraduates.

Methods: From March 2021 to May 2021, a cross-sectional study was conducted in China, and 1821 undergraduates were recruited in this study. Participants were asked to complete a self-reported electronic questionnaire. The software SPSS PROCESS macro was used to test the mediation and mediated moderated modeling analysis.

Results: Mediation analysis indicated that uncertainty stress (US) partly mediated the link between BCE and depressive symptoms (indirect effect = -0.47, 95% bootstrap CI = -0.55, -0.39). The indirect effect of the US accounted for 39.63% of the total variance in depression. Moderation analysis indicated that the association between the US and depressive symptoms was significantly modified by family relationships (interact effect = -0.019, P < 0.001). An integrative moderated mediation analysis indicated that the indirect effect from BCE to depressive symptoms through the US was also moderated by family relationships (interact effect = -0.012, P = 0.014).

Conclusion: Uncertainty stress plays a key role in bridging BCE and depressive symptoms while the family relationship can buffer the impact of the US on depressive symptoms among Chinese undergraduates. Enhancing tolerance of uncertainty and improving family relationships are needed to protect undergraduates from depressive symptoms.

Keywords: benevolent childhood experiences, depressive symptoms, uncertainty stress, family relationship, undergraduates

BCE and Depressive Symptoms

INTRODUCTION

The Depressive Symptoms of Undergraduate Students as a Growing Concern

Depressive disorder is a worldwide problem, as well as the most common mental health problem. The existing study indicated that depressive symptoms with a lifetime prevalence of 16.2% and a one-year prevalence of 6.6% among the general population (1). A systematic review showed that about 19.6–30.6% (2–4) of undergraduates suffered from depressive symptoms, which is higher than the prevalence in the general population (1). A meta-study indicated that all of the gender, family origin, academic grade, only-child, ethnic group, education of parents, left-behind experiences on childhood (3), and economic condition (5) are risk factors of Chinese college students. Students suffering from depressive symptoms may adversely affect their academic performance (6), quality of life (6) and even lead to suicidal ideation (7).

'Adverse childhood experiences (ACE) have been defined as 'potentially traumatic events or chronic stressors that occur before the age of 18 and are uncontrollable to the child' (8), such as sexual abuse, emotional abuse, and so on, which has a positive association with depressive symptoms (9–11). However, ACE is not the only form of early experience that has long-term associations with mental health outcomes (12), the impact of benevolent childhood experiences (BCE) on depressive symptoms was also gradually focused on by many researchers (13).

BCE and Depressive Symptoms: A Confirmed Link

Contrary to the early negative effects of ACE, BCE represents the positive early experiences under 18 years old (14), including growing up with at least one safe caregiver, having one or more close friends, and having a predictable home routine, etc. (13, 14). To date, most studies related to BCE were carried out in developed countries (15-17), while there are no studies conducted in Asia. Influenced by traditional Chinese cultural concepts and parents' work pressure, Chinese children receive more intergenerational education (18), which makes their BCE worth watching. Findings suggested that BCE may have lifelong consequences for mental health (19) and physical health (15, 20). One cross-sectional study shows that the high level of BCE can buffer the negative effects on the mental health caused by ACE (21). Moreover, other studies indicated that BCE can also predict better adult mental health dependently (13, 14, 19, 21). Although these studies have confirmed the association between BCE and depressive symptoms, however, the underlying mechanisms underlying the association between childhood experiences and adult mental health are multifactorial and complex. So far, little empirical research has been done to explore the underlying mechanism of how BCE is related to depressive symptoms among undergraduates in China.

BCE, US, and Depressive Symptoms: A Mediation Pathway

Uncertainty stress (US) refers to the stress caused by the condition of being unsure about someone or something (22). As we all know that university students are more prone to experience high levels of uncertainty stress (23), not only including future uncertainty but also current uncertainty, for example, rapid socio-economic transition, increased job competition, immature social values, and feelings of social anomie (24, 25), which are collectively known as uncertainty stress (US). China is now one of the world's fastest-growing economies (26), many policies were also changed in recent years in China. For example, the one-child policy has been abolished by the Chinese government (27), China is still expanding enrollment at universities (28). All these changes not only reflect a dramatic change in the social environment but also may have an impact on the psychological characteristics of university students in China (3). The rapid change of the social environment and the fierce competition for jobs and the uncertainty of the future all lead to the Chinese and Chinese college students becoming the biggest victims of the pressure of uncertainty stress (29, 30).

Research indicated that uncertainty cues can arouse higher stress than certainty cues (31). Due to the traditional culture, Chinese college students are more intolerant of ambiguous states and regard uncertainty as a threatening and unacceptable presence (32, 33). A cross-sectional study found that Chinese university students who suffer from US (19.6%) are higher than life stress (11.5%) (25), and uncertainty stress had a more negative influence and adverse consequences on college students' mental health than life stress (34), which might be a unique precursor to depressive symptoms (34). The association between US and mental problems has been well established in Chinese another study (35). Although the association between the US and depressive symptoms has been well established in these studies, however, there is currently not much evidence that uncertainty stress links BCE to depressive symptoms.

The stress sensitization model (36) proposed that stressful life events that occurred in the past year may serve as a trigger in the pathways from childhood experience to adulthood mental disorders (37, 38), and the stress sensitization effect was strong among people with multiple childhood adversities (37). We speculate that BCE could reduce the perception of stress events, and reduce the risk of the US turning into depressive symptoms. Doom et al. also made a point that the stressor will influence the relationship between childhood experiences and current mental health problems (13). To sum up, we hypothesis that BCE can affect depressive symptoms through a mediation pathway of US among undergraduates.

Potential Role of Family Relationship in Moderating the Association Between BCE and Depressive Symptoms

Family relationship, including child-parent relationship, parent relationship, and family climate, which has been suggested as the main predictors of depressive symptoms among child



(39, 40). All of the less warmth, more inter-parental conflict, over-involvement in the family can cause a higher risk of depression (41). Attachment theory proposed that the close relationship between parents and child serves as affective support and a safe base, which could contribute to multiple aspects of psychosocial adaptations (42). This implies that better family relationships could shape a person's beliefs about the acceptability and expression of emotions when they encounter the US, preventing the US switch to depressive symptoms (42). In addition, the change of family and household could arouse the relapse into episodes of mental problems which recovered from stress events before (43). This suggests that the family relationship may have a protective effect prevent the US switch to mental problems. The family relationship can also provide a foundation for creating better BCE (44), which implies that family relationships could strengthen the protective effect for depressive symptoms. Therefore, we assumed that family relationship moderates the linkage between uncertainty stress and depressive symptoms which mediate the association between BCE and depressive symptoms.

To date, none of the studies constructed an integrative moderated mediation model to explore the underlying mechanism between BCE, US, and depressive symptoms, as well as the effects of family relationships. To bridge these knowledge gaps, our research investigated BCE, US, and depressive symptoms in a random sample of undergraduates in China, and tested whether: (1) US mediate the link between BCE and depressive symptoms; (2) Family relationship moderates the link between BCE and US, as well as the link between the US and depressive symptoms (See **Figure 1**). Basic characteristics and variables that may affect the outcome variables were used as control variables.

METHODS

Study Design and Data Collection

From March 2021 to May 2021, a cross-sectional study was conducted among undergraduate students in three cities

(Xuzhou, Nanjing, and Wuhan), China, by using an online survey platform (www.wjx.com). Undergraduate students were randomly selected from a total of 25 universities by using a stratified multistage cluster sampling method. First, a stratified sampling method was used to select schools by taking the school levels as the indicators. A total of 25 universities were selected. In each university, a stratified (according to the majors) random sampling method was used to select the classes, and cluster sampling was then used in each class. A questionnaire guider accepted train before the survey was set in every class. Completion of the questionnaire was voluntary, no incentive was provided, and anonymity was assured. Among 2022 undergraduate students who completed the questionnaire, 201 were excluded because of the not reliable answers or timeout answers (<100 s). Finally, a total of 1,821 participants were included in our study with an effective response rate of 90.06%.

The Ethics Committee of Xuzhou Medical University has reviewed and approved the study protocol.

ASSESSMENT

Basic Characteristics

Information regarding the participants' gender, age, grade, sibling, ethnicity and residence, parent's marriage and education, living expenses, sexual orientation, and academic performance were asked to understand the characteristics of the participants.

Benevolent Childhood Experiences

Benevolent childhood experience (BCE) was measured by the BCEs scale (14) which includes 10 items of positive childhood experiences occurring before 18 years old. Items include (1) having at least one safe caregiver, (2) having at least one good friend, (3) having beliefs that gave comfort, (4) enjoying school, (5) having at least one teacher who cared, (6) having good neighbors, (7) having an adult (not a parent/caregiver) who could provide support or advice, (8) having opportunities to have a good time, (9) having a positive self-concept, and (10) having a predictable home routine. Each "Yes" response was scored as a

TABLE 1 Sociodemographic characteristics of undergraduate students (n =
1,821).

Characteristics	Frequency (Mean)	Percentage (SD
Age ^a	20.07	1.24
Gender ^b		
Male	556	30.53
Female	1,265	69.47
Grade		
Freshman	279	15.32
Sophomore	831	45.63
Junior	668	36.68
Senior	43	2.36
Only-child		
Yes	910	49.97
No	911	50.03
Ethnicity		
Ethnic Han	1,768	97.09
Ethnic minorities	53	2.91
Residence	-	-
Urban	1,031	56.62
Rural	790	43.38
Parents divorced	100	10100
Yes	1,668	91.60
No	153	8.40
Father education	100	0.40
Junior high school or below	793	43.55
Senior high school	586	32.18
College	421	23.12
Master or doctor	21	1.15
Mother education	21	1.15
	954	52.39
Junior high school or below	532	29.21
Senior high school		
College	319	17.52
Master or doctor	16	0.88
Sexual orientation	4 000	00.54
Heterosexual	1,630	89.51
Homosexual	40	2.20
Bisexuality	108	5.93
Other	43	2.36
Fail in exam within a year		
Yes	325	17.85
No	1496	82.15
Living expenses (yuan)		
≤1000	92	5.05
1001–2000	1441	79.13
2001–3000	227	12.47
≥3000	61	3.35

^aBelow data are shown as mean (SD).

^bBelow data are shown as n (%).

one and a "No" response answer as a 0. A total score of BCEs was summed by 10 items (range = 0–10), and the higher score reflects more positive childhood experiences. The Cronbach's α of the scale was 0.729 in the present study.

Uncertainty Stress

The US Questionnaire is a measure of uncertainty stress and has shown good reliability and validity (34, 45). The scale consists of four subscales (10 items) including current status uncertainty, social change uncertainty, goal uncertainty, and social value uncertainty. The items were rated on a standard 5-point Linkert rating scale from 0 (no stress) and four (excessive stress). A total stress score was summed by every single item score. A higher score indicates a high level of stress. The Cronbach's α of the scale was 0.951.

Family Relationship

Family relationship was measured by four questions that individuals self-reported the relationship in family and the family atmosphere. Items include: (1) The relationship with father, (2) The relationship with mother, (3) The relationship between parents, (4) The atmosphere in the family. The scale was rated on a standard 4-point Linkert rating scale from one (very discordant) and four (very harmonious). The score of each four items was summed up to calculate the total score. A higher score indicated a better family relationship. In this current sample, the Cronbach's alpha for the Family relationship was 0.866.

Depressive Symptoms

Depressive symptoms in the past week were measured by a 10-items questionnaire (Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression [CESD]-10), which is a short version of the CESD-20. The scale was rated on a Linkert rating scale from 0 (rarely or none of the time, < 1 day) and three (all the time, 5 to 7 days). Item five and Item eight are scored inversely. The total score of 10-items is calculated to assess the depressed mood, the higher score represents the higher depressive symptoms (46, 47). The Cronbach's α of the scale was 0.869 in the current study.

Data Analyses

Descriptive analyses of the participants' demographic characteristics and Spearman's correlation analysis of BCE, US, Family relationship, and depressive symptoms were calculated by using SPSS 25. We used Process version 3.5 (48, 49) based on SPSS 25 (IBM Corporation, Armnok, NY, USA) to test the mediation model, moderation model, and moderated mediation model. We conducted a mediation analysis following Baron and Kenny's approach (50). Bootstrapping method (48) based on 5,000 bootstrap samples was used to estimate the confidence interval (CI) for the indirect effect and assess the significance of estimated indirect effects. A moderation analysis was conducted to test the moderation effect of the family relationships on the link between BCE and depressive symptoms, as well as the link between the US and depressive symptoms. Finally, we performed an integrative moderated mediation analysis to test the role of family relationships in moderating the purposed mediation model. Significant at $P \leq 0.05$ (two-sided) were included as controls in all statistical analyses. In addition, covariates were controlled in all main analyses, such as gender, age, grade, only-child, nation, residence, parent's marriage, and education, living expenses, sexual orientation, and academic performance.

Variables	Mean	SD	1	2	3	4
1. BCE	18.67	1.78	1.000			
2. Uncertainty stress	23.19	9.03	-0.388**	1.000		
3. Family relationship	13.94	2.21	0.307**	-0.260**	1.000	
4. Depressive symptoms	17.57	5.93	-0.461**	0.612**	-0.316**	1.000

TABLE 2 | Correlation between BCE, uncertainty stress, family relationship, and depressive symptoms among adolescents.

(1) Date (r) is correlation coefficient: **P < 0.01.



 $^{*}P < 0.05, ^{**}P < 0.01, ^{***}P < 0.001.$

RESULTS

Sociodemographic Characteristics

As is shown in **Table 1**, a total of 1,821 undergraduates completed the surveys. Of all the participants, most of them are female (69.47%) and ethnic Han (97.09%). The average age was 20.07 and about 82.31% of respondents are in the sophomore year and junior year. About half (50.03%) of participants have a sibling and 56.62% of participants come from urban, while 43.38% come from rural areas. Only 153 (8.4%) participants' parents divorced and a majority of participants' parents have a junior high school or below degree (43.55 and 52.39%, respectively). Most of the participants are heterosexual (89.51%). Regarding academic performance, 82.15% of participants failed the exam within a year. Finally, 1,441 (79.13%) respondents spent 1,001–2,000 yuan within a month.

Preliminary Correlation Analyses

Table 2 shows the results of Spearman's correlational analyses, which indicate that BCE was negatively associated with US (r = -0.388, P < 0.01) and depressive symptoms (r = -0.461, P < 0.01). While the US was positively associated with depressive symptoms (r = 0.621, P < 0.01) and negatively associated with family relationships (r = -0.26, P < 0.01). Moreover, the

family relationships were negatively associated with depressive symptoms ($\mathbf{r} = -0.316$, P < 0.01) and positively associated with BCE ($\mathbf{r} = 0.307$, P < 0.01). These results support further test of mediation and moderated mediation models while controlling for covariates.

Mediation Modeling Analysis

A mediation model analysis was established to examine the association between BCE, US, and depressive symptoms followed by the results of correlation analyses. Figure 2 illustrated the mediation model, along with standardized path coefficients which indicates that BCE was significantly associated with the US $(\beta = -1.59, P < 0.001)$, and depressive symptoms ($\beta = -0.72, P$ < 0.001) when controlled for covariates. in addition, the results of the non-parametric bootstrapping method suggested that the US has a significant indirect effect in mediating the association between BCE and depressive symptoms (effect = -0.47, 95%) bootstrap CI = -0.55, -0.39). The direct effect of BCE on depressive symptoms was also significant (effect = -0.71, 95%) bootstrap CI = -0.83, -0.6, indicating a partial mediation of the depressive symptoms when controlled for covariates. The indirect effect of the US accounted for 39.63% of the total variance in depression. These findings are consistent with our hypothesis that the US may play a mediator role in the association between BCE and depressive symptoms.



Gender, Age, Grade, Only-child, Ethnicity, Residence, Parent's marriage and education, Living expenses, Sexual orientation, and Academic performance.

Moderation Analysis

Only a significant interaction between US and family relationship in predicting depressive symptoms was found in results of moderation analysis ($\beta = -0.019$, P < 0.001), while the interaction between BCE and family relationship in predicting depressive symptoms was insignificant ($\beta = 0.008$, P = 0.773). We calculated the simple slopes using the "pick-a-point" approach (51) to examine the changes in the relationship between the US and depressive symptoms with the increase of family relationships. We used the one standard deviation below and above mean to represent the "Low" and "High" levels of family relationships and the US, respectively. Results in Figure 3 illustrates the different slopes associated with different levels of family relationship, as family relationships increased, the effect of US on depressive symptoms decreased: the simple slopes were 0.351 and 0.432 (Ps < 0.001) at low and high levels of family relationship.

Moderated Mediation Analysis

Table 3 and **Figure 4** suggested a significant moderated mediation model: $R^2 = 0.577$, F = 128.927, P < 0.001. The results indicate that the interaction term (BCE*Family relationship) was not significant ($\beta = 0.011$, P = 0.659) while the interaction

term (US*Family relationship) was significant ($\beta = -0.012$, P =0.014), which means Family relationship significantly moderated the association between the US and depressive symptoms while the moderation effect of Family relationship on the link between BCE and depressive symptoms was not statistically significant. In addition, the conditional indirect effect of family relationship range low (1 SD below the mean) to the high level (1 SD above the mean) indicated that the indirect effects of BCE on depressive symptoms through the US were significant across the levels of family relationship. When the family relationship increased from -0.255 (1 SD below the mean) to 2.055 (1 SD above the mean), the indirect effect of US on depressive symptoms changed from -0.504 to -0.423. Moreover, all of low ($\beta = -0.504$, 95%) CI -0.603, -0.414), moderate ($\beta = -0.462$, 95% CI -0.544, -0.387), and high ($\beta = -0.423$, 95% CI -0.513, -0.343) level of family relationship significantly moderated the association between BCE and depressive symptoms.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, our research is the first study focusing on the underlying mechanisms of BCE, US, and depressive

-0.387

-0.343

TABLE 3 | Regression coefficients predicting depressive symptoms, family relationship as moderator (moderated mediation model).

Explanatory variables	les	Uncertainty stress			Depressive symptoms			
	β	SE	t	Р	β	SE	t	Р
BCE	-1.593	0.114	-13.939	<0.001	-0.643	0.064	-10.030	<0.001
Family relationship					-0.162	0.048	-3.390	<0.001
Uncertainty stress					0.290	0.012	25.272	<0.001
BCE*Family relations	hip				0.011	0.025	0.441	0.659
Uncertainty stress *Fa	amily relationship				-0.012	0.005	-2.469	0.014
Model summary		$R^2 = 0.222, F =$	= 34.310, <i>P</i> < 0.00	1	$R^2 = 0.577, F = 128.927, P < 0.001$			001
Conditional indirect e	effect of BCE on depressive symptot	oms						
Mediator	Family relationship		β	Boot SE		Boot LLCI		Boot ULCI
US	-2.055	-0).504	0.049		-0.603		-0.414

(1) Covariates controlled in the modeling analysis were the following: Gender, Age, Grade, Only-child, Ethnicity, Residence, Parent's marriage and education, Living expenses, Sexual orientation, and Academic performance. (2) SE, standard error; LLCI, lower levels for confidence interval; ULCI, upper levels for confidence interval.

0.040

0.044

-0.544

-0.513

-0.462

-0.423



non-significant paths.

symptoms. Our study finds that BCE has a negative effect on depressive symptoms, which is consistent with the previous study (19, 21, 52). Besides, our research indicates a partial mediation effect of US from BCE to depressive symptoms. Moreover, the family relationship has a significant moderated mediation effect on the indirect relationship from BCE toward depressive symptoms, while the moderated mediation effect of the family relationship on

0.000

2.055

the direct relationship from BCE toward depressive symptoms is insignificant.

The US as the Underlying Mechanism for the BCE-Depressive Symptom's Link

As hypothesized, we found BCE was negatively associated with the US, which in turn buffer the depressive symptoms. The mediating effect of the US might be attributed to

the following reasons. Coping resources theory proposes that coping with stress must be based on good resources, either individual resources (self-esteem, self-efficacy, etc.) or social resources (social support) (30, 53). BCE can increase the acceptance of adult psychosocial resources (54) and social support (13) and then enhance the ability to manage stress, thus reducing the risk of uncertainty stress (55). Secondly, BCE may promote life meaning and strengthen the ability of self-mastery (56), which can help individuals cope with stress and strain (57-59). What's more, our findings indicate that the increase of US can deteriorate the extent of depressive symptoms (60), which is consistent with the previous study (60). In certain situations, the US may become be an obstacle in school study (61), and arouse irrational action in other situations among undergraduates (62). Both situations can contribute to depressive symptoms of undergraduates (63).

Because the future is inherently uncertain, so human beings are always faced with uncertainty. There is no need to treat all uncertainty as a monster. It is severe uncertainty that needs to be prevented and managed. Individuals should develop confidence, give hope, need information, develop skills to cope with uncertainty, etc. (30). Enhance tolerance of uncertainty has been proved effective in the previous study (64, 65). Therefore, Reflective writing (66), Mindfulness-based interventions (67) are needed to raise the level of tolerance of uncertainty.

Increase Family Relationship as a Potential Intervention Component

One of the most important findings in our study is that family relationships play a moderator in the mediation pathway from BCE to depressive symptoms, which suggests a new way to intervene and reduce the risk of depressive symptoms. Firstly, the better family relationships play as a foundation of BCE (44), which can promote the development of familyrelated BCE, increasing the protective effect of BCE on the US (55). Secondly, family is one of the most important resources of social support (68) and family resilience (60), the better relationship in the family often represents the higher family social support and family resilience, which can both enhance their BCE and enable them to flourish with warmth, support, and cohesion by successfully coping with the US (60). The attachment theory indicated that one's emotional needs can be satisfied by warm and supportive parenting and a positive family atmosphere, leading to less preoccupation with one's negative mild mental problems (69). Less preoccupation with the US can avoid the US switching to more serious psychological problems (depression, suicidal ideation) effectively (69).

In addition, a better family context is helpful to improve the adjustment of the individual (internalizing, externalizing, social competence) and develop emotion regulation (70), which can enable students to make friends, develop good community and school relations, thus developing good BCE. The ability emotion regulation developed by a good family relationship can help students respond to the US and other emotional experiences in a socially appropriate, adaptive, and flexible manner (71–73). Moreover, adolescents are tending to study the emotion regulation from parents' emotional displays and interactions. The parents' emotional profiles implicitly teach children which emotions are acceptable (74). For example, if parents often display negative emotions in the family, children may perform inappropriate emotional responses when confront with stressful events, which may contribute to depressive symptoms (75). This also highlights the good family relationship can help to ease depressive symptoms for college students.

Although undergraduates mostly leave their families and live with their classmates, however, attachment theory also pointed out that the security, adaptations, and maturity fostered by their parents are more dependent on the role of their parents "competent allies" role and less on their actual presence (76, 77). In other words, the ability of environment adaption fostered by positive family relationships continues to exist when they leave their parents.

With the family structures becoming increasingly complex, at present, less than half of children lived in the family units which used to be the norm in the past, such as two-parent, married, biological parents (78, 79). This suggests that parents should provide a complete family to children. Moreover, positive engagement in family interactions (80) and improving family communication (81) are also helpful to create a positive family relationship.

LIMITATIONS

Some limitations should be noted in our study. Firstly, we can't judge the causality between variables because of the cross-section study. Secondly, the samples were collected from three provinces, China, thus the representativeness of samples is questionable. Also, the self-report questionnaire could exist the bias in this study. Finally, our study only explored the effect of family factors and personal level factors toward depressive symptoms whereas the sociocultural factors may also influence the depressive symptoms of undergraduates. In the future study, we would consider sociocultural factors such as school-related factors and social support in predicting depressive symptoms.

CONCLUSIONS

In summary, the findings of our study provide information not only on the mediate mechanism of how BCE eases depressive symptoms through the US but also the protective mechanism of how the family relationship can buffer the impact of the US on depressive symptoms among undergraduates. Our findings suggest that enhance tolerance of uncertainty and improving family relationships to protect undergraduates from depressive symptoms.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee of Xuzhou medical University. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WW and HH: conceptualization, methodology. CZ, HH, and YZ: data curation, writing-original draft preparation. HH, CH, YP,

REFERENCES

- Kessler RC, Berglund P, Demler O, Jin R, Koretz D, Merikangas KR, et al. The epidemiology of major depressive disorder: results from the national comorbidity survey replication (NCS-R). *JAMA*. (2003) 289:3095– 105. doi: 10.1001/jama.289.23.3095
- Ibrahim AK, Kelly SJ, Adams CE, Glazebrook C. A systematic review of studies of depression prevalence in university students. *J Psychiatr Res.* (2013) 47:391–400. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2012.11.015
- Gao L, Xie Y, Jia C, Wang W. Prevalence of depression among Chinese university students: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:15897. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-72998-1
- Lei XY, Xiao LM, Liu YN Li YM. Prevalence of depression among Chinese University students: a meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0153454. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0153454
- Jiang CX Li ZZ, Chen P, Chen LZ. Prevalence of depression among college-goers in mainland China: a methodical evaluation and meta-analysis. *Medicine*. (2015) 94:e2071. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000002071
- Pillay N, Ramlall S, Burns JK. Spirituality, depression and quality of life in medical students in KwaZulu-Natal. SAJP. (2016) 22:731. doi: 10.4102/sajpsychiatry.v22i1.731
- Wang YH, Shi ZT, Luo QY. Association of depressive symptoms and suicidal ideation among university students in China: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Medicine*. (2017) 96:e6476. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000006476
- Felitti VJ, Anda RF, Nordenberg D, Williamson DF, Spitz AM, Edwards V, et al. Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults. ACE. (1998) 14:245– 58. doi: 10.1016/S0749-3797(98)00017-8
- Tracy M, Salo M, Slopen N, Udo T, Appleton AA. Trajectories of childhood adversity and the risk of depression in young adulthood: results from the Avon longitudinal study of parents and children. *Depress Anxiety*. (2019) 36:596–606. doi: 10.1002/da.22887
- Tsehay M, Necho M, Mekonnen W. The role of adverse childhood experience on depression symptom, prevalence, and severity among school going adolescents. *Depress Res Treat.* (2020) 2020:5951792. doi: 10.1155/2020/5951792
- Bernet CZ, Stein MB. Relationship of childhood maltreatment to the onset and course of major depression in adulthood. *Depress Anxiety*. (1999) 9:169–74.
- Narayan AJ, Lieberman AF, Masten AS. Intergenerational transmission and prevention of adverse childhood experiences (ACEs). *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2021) 85:101997. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2021.101997
- Doom JR, Seok D, Narayan AJ, Fox KR. Adverse and benevolent childhood experiences predict mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Adversity* and resilience science. (2021) 23:1–12. doi: 10.31234/osf.io/vr5jd
- 14. Narayan AJ, Rivera LM, Bernstein RE, Harris WW, Lieberman AF. Positive childhood experiences predict less psychopathology and stress in

and JW: supervision, validation. WW and XG: writing-reviewing and editing. WW: revising. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China [Grant Number: 82003484] and Universities' philosophy and social science researches in Jiangsu Province [2020SJA1053], Natural Science Foundation for Colleges Universities in Jiangsu Province [20KJB330005].

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank all the participants involved in the survey.

pregnant women with childhood adversity: a pilot study of the benevolent childhood experiences (BCEs) scale. *Child Abuse Negl.* (2018) 78:19–30. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2017.09.022

- Slopen N, Chen Y, Guida JL, Albert MA, Williams DR. Positive childhood experiences and ideal cardiovascular health in midlife: associations and mediators. *Preventive medicine*. (2017) 97:72–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2017.01.002
- Lee H. Schafer M. Are positive childhood experiences linked to better cognitive functioning in later life?: examining the role of life course pathways. *J Aging Health.* (2021) 33:217–26. doi: 10.1177/0898264320972547
- Crouch E, Radcliff E, Merrell MA, Bennett KJ. Rural-urban differences in positive childhood experiences across a national sample. *J rural health.* (2021) 37:495–503. doi: 10.1111/jrh.12493
- 18. Wang YP. Intergenerational rearing in the vision of brain science and its enlightenment to education. *J Chinese Educ.* (2014) 44–7. [In Chinese].
- Bethell C, Jones J, Gombojav N, Linkenbach J, Sege R. Positive childhood experiences and adult mental and relational health in a statewide sample: associations across adverse childhood experiences levels. *JAMA Pediatr.* (2019) 173:e193007. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2019.3007
- Andersson M. AJJHSB. Chronic disease at midlife: do parent-child bonds modify the effect of childhood SES? J Health Soc Behav. (2016) 57:373– 89. doi: 10.1177/0022146516661596
- Crandall A, Miller JR, Cheung A, Novilla LK, Glade R, Novilla MLB, et al. ACEs and counter-ACEs: how positive and negative childhood experiences influence adult health. *Child Abuse Negl.* (2019) 96:104089. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2019.104089
- 22. Yang T, Yang XY Yu L, Cottrell RR, Jiang S. Individual and regional association between socioeconomic status and uncertainty stress, and life stress: a representative nationwide study of China. *Int J Equity Health.* (2017) 16:118. doi: 10.1186/s12939-017-0618-7
- 23. Holland D, Wheeler HJMSR. College Student Stress and Mental Health: Examination of Stigmatic Views on Mental Health Counseling. (2016). p. 30.
- Peng S, Yang T, Rockett IRH. Life stress and uncertainty stress: which is more associated with unintentional injury? *Psychol Health Med.* (2020) 25:774– 80. doi: 10.1080/13548506.2019.1687913
- Yang T, Barnett R, Fan Y, Li L. The effect of urban green space on uncertainty stress and life stress: a nationwide study of university students in China. *Health Place*. (2019) 59:102199. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2019.102199
- Ye L, Zhang X, Geng J. Demographic transition and economic growth: evidence from China and United States. Int J Health Plann Manage. (2020) 35:e1–e11. doi: 10.1002/hpm.2911
- 27. Scharping TJJoCC. Abolishing the one-child policy: stages, issues and the political process. J Contemp China. (2018). 28:1–21. doi: 10.1080/10670564.2018.1542217
- Ye L, Wu AM, Yang XJSSEP. University Enrolment Expansion and Returns to Higher Education: Evidence from China (2018).
- Mirowsky J. Ross CEJJoH, Behavior S. Control or defense? depression and the sense of control over good and bad outcomes. J Health Soc Behav. (1990) 31:71–86. doi: 10.2307/2137046
- 30. Yang TZ. *Health Behavior Theory and Research*, Beijing: People's medical publishing house (2007).
- Ma Q, Qiu W, Fu H, Sun X. Uncertain is worse: modulation of anxiety on pain anticipation by intensity uncertainty: evidence from the ERP study. *Neuroreport*. (2018) 29:1023–9. doi: 10.1097/WNR.000000000001061
- McEvoy PM, Mahoney AE. Achieving certainty about the structure of intolerance of uncertainty in a treatment-seeking sample with anxiety and depression. J Anxiety Disord. (2011) 25:112–22. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2010.08.010
- Wu D, Rockett IR, Yang T, Feng X, Jiang S, Yu L. Deliberate self-harm among Chinese medical students: A population-based study. J Affect Disord. (2016) 202:137–44. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.05.030
- 34. Wu D, Yu L, Yang T, Cottrell R, Peng S, Guo W, et al. The impacts of uncertainty stress on mental disorders of chinese college students: evidence from a nationwide study. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:243. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00243
- Chen TY, Kao CW, Cheng SM, Chang YC. Uncertainty and depressive symptoms as mediators of quality of life in patients with heart failure. *PLoS* ONE. (2018) 13:e0205953. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0205953
- Hammen, Constance, Henry, Consulting RJJo, Psychology C. Depression and sensitization to stressors among young Women as a function of childhood adversity. J Consult Clin Psychol. (2000) 68:782–7.
- Mclaughlin KA, Conron KJ, Koenen KC. Gilman SEJCP. Childhood adversity, adult stressful life events, and risk of past-year psychiatric disorder: a test of the stress sensitization hypothesis in a population-based sample of adults. *Psychol Med.* (2010) 40:1647–58. doi: 10.1017/S0033291709992121
- Zhou Q, Yin Z, Wu W, Li NJIH. Childhood familial environment and adulthood depression: evidence from a Chinese population-based study. *International health.* (2019) 12:299–316. doi: 10.1093/inthealth/ihz084
- Lin JD, Tung HJ, Hsieh YH, Lin FG. Interactive effects of delayed bedtime and family-associated factors on depression in elementary school children. *Research in developmental disabilities*. (2011) 32:2036–44. doi: 10.1016/j.ridd.2011.08.011
- Kim K, Birditt KS, Zarit SH, Fingerman KL. Typology of parent-child ties within families: Associations with psychological well-being. *JFP*. (2020) 34:448–58. doi: 10.1037/fam0000595
- Yap MB, Pilkington PD, Ryan SM, Jorm AF. Parental factors associated with depression and anxiety in young people: a systematic review and metaanalysis. J Affect Disord. (2014) 156:8–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2013.11.007
- Freed RD, Rubenstein LM, Daryanani I, Olino TM, Alloy LB. The relationship between family functioning and adolescent depressive symptoms: the role of emotional clarity. J Youth Adolesc. (2016) 45:505–19. doi: 10.1007/s10964-016-0429-y
- Francis JL, Moitra E, Dyck I, Keller MB. The impact of stressful life events on relapse of generalized anxiety disorder. *Depress Anxiety.* (2012) 29:386– 91. doi: 10.1002/da.20919
- Daines CL, Hansen D, Novilla MLB, Crandall A. Effects of positive and negative childhood experiences on adult family health. *BMC Public Health*. (2021) 21:651. doi: 10.1186/s12889-021-10732-w
- Yang TZ. Huang H-T. An epidemiological study on stress among urban residents in social transition period. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi*. (2003) 24:760. [In Chinese].
- Radloff LSJAPM. The CES-D Scale. (2016) 1:385– 401. doi: 10.1177/014662167700100306
- Salazar-Pousada D, Arroyo D, Hidalgo L, Pérez-López FR, Chedraui P. Depressive symptoms and resilience among pregnant adolescents: a case-control study. *Obstet Gynecol Int.* (2010) 2010:952493. doi: 10.1155/2010/952493
- Preacher KJ. Hayes AFJBRM. Asymptotic and resampling strategies for assessing and comparing indirect effects in multiple mediator models. (2008) 40:879–91. doi: 10.3758/BRM.40.3.879
- Preacher KJ, Rucker DD, Hayes AF. Addressing Moderated Mediation Hypotheses: Theory, Methods, and Prescriptions. *Multivariate Behav Res.* (2007) 42:185–227. doi: 10.1080/00273170701341316

- Baron RM, Kenny DAJC. Hall. The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. (1986) 51:1173–82. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173
- Preacher KJ, Curran PJ. Bauer DJJJoE, Statistics B. Computational tools for probing interactions in multiple linear regression, multilevel modeling, and latent curve analysis. (2006) 31:437–48. doi: 10.3102/10769986031004437
- Zhang L, Fang J, Zhang D, Wan Y, Gong C, Su P, et al. Poly-victimization and psychopathological symptoms in adolescence: examining the potential buffering effect of positive childhood experiences. J Affect Disord. (2021) 282:1308–14. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2021.01.011
- Taylor SE, Stanton AL. Coping resources, coping processes, and mental health. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. (2007) 3:377– 401. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.3.022806.091520
- Ferraro KF, Schafer MH. Visions of the life course: risks, resources, and vulnerability. *Res Hum Dev.* (2017) 14:88– 93. doi: 10.1080/15427609.2016.1268895
- Braun-Lewensohn O, Mayer CH. Salutogenesis and coping: ways to overcome stress and conflict. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health.* (2020) 17. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17186667
- Biglan A, Flay BR, Embry DD, Sandler IN. The critical role of nurturing environments for promoting human well-being. *The American Psychologist*. (2012). 67:257–71 doi: 10.1037/a0026796
- Miller L, Lachman ME. Cognitive Performance and the Role of Control Beliefs in Midlife. Aging, Neuropsychology, and Cognition. (2000) 7:69– 85. doi: 10.1076/1382-5585(200006)7:2;1-U;FT069
- Wang D, Jiang Q, Yang Z, Choi JK. The longitudinal influences of adverse childhood experiences and positive childhood experiences at family, school, and neighborhood on adolescent depression and anxiety. J Affect Disord. (2021) 292:542–51. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2021.05.108
- Crandall A, Broadbent E, Stanfill M, Magnusson BM, Novilla MLB, Hanson CL, et al. The influence of adverse and advantageous childhood experiences during adolescence on young adult health. *Child Abuse Negl.* (2020) 108:104644. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2020.104644
- Simpkin AL, Khan A, West DC, Garcia BM, Sectish TC, Spector ND, et al. stress from uncertainty and resilience among depressed and burned out residents: a cross-sectional study. *Acad Pediatr.* (2018) 18:698– 704. doi: 10.1016/j.acap.2018.03.002
- Scott A, Sudlow M, Shaw E, Fisher J. Medical education, simulation and uncertainty. *Clin Teach.* (2020) 17:497–502. doi: 10.1111/tct. 13119
- Lin D, Friedman DB, Qiao S, Tam CC Li X, Li X. Information uncertainty: a correlate for acute stress disorder during the COVID-19 outbreak in China. *BMC Public Health*. (2020) 20:1867. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-09952-3
- Teshome Hambisa M, Derese A, Abdeta T. Depressive symptoms among haramaya university students in ethiopia: a cross-sectional study. *Depress Res Treat*. (2020) 2020:5027918. doi: 10.1155/2020/5027918
- Palitz SA, Rifkin LS, Norris LA, Knepley M, Fleischer NJ, Steinberg L. Kendall PC. But what will the results be?: Learning to tolerate uncertainty is associated with treatment-produced gains. *Journal of anxiety disorders*. (2019) 68:102146. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2019.102146
- Talkovsky AM, Norton PJ. Intolerance of uncertainty and transdiagnostic group cognitive behavioral therapy for anxiety. J Anxiety Disord. (2016) 41:108–14. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2016.05.002
- 66. Nevalainen MK, Mantyranta T, Pitkala KH. Facing uncertainty as a medical student-a qualitative study of their reflective learning diaries and writings on specific themes during the first clinical year. *Patient Educ Couns.* (2010) 78:218–23. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2009.07.011
- Papenfuss I, Lommen MJJ, Grillon C, Balderston NL, Ostafin BD. Responding to uncertain threat: A potential mediator for the effect of mindfulness on anxiety. J Anxiety Disord. (2021) 77:102332. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2020.102332
- Lei X, Kantor J. Social support and family functioning in Chinese families of children with autism spectrum disorder. International journal of environmental research and public health. (2021). 18. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18073504
- 69. Review, by:, Anthony, Sociology GJBJo. Attachment and Loss, Volume I: Attachment by John Bowlby (1970).

- Morris AS, Silk JS, Steinberg L, Myers SS, Robinson LR. The role of the family context in the development of emotion regulation. *Social development*. (2007) 16:361–88. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2007.00389.x
- Cole PM, Michel MK, Teti LO. The development of emotion regulation and dysregulation: a clinical perspective. *Monogr Soc Res Child Dev.* (1994) 59:73–100. doi: 10.2307/1166139
- Eisenberg N, Morris AS. Children's emotion-related regulation. Adv Child Dev Behav. (2002) 30:189–229. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2407(02) 80042-8
- Lee H, Ahn JK, Kwon JH. Effects of self-image on anxiety, judgement bias and emotion regulation in social anxiety disorder. *Behav Cogn Psychother*. (2019) 47:81–94. doi: 10.1017/S135246581800022X
- Parke RDJM-PQ. Progress paradigms, and unresolved problems: a commentary on recent advances in our understanding of children's emotions. *APA PsycNet*. (1994) 40:157–69.
- Denham SA, Mitchell-Copeland J, Strandberg K, Auerbach S, Blair KJM. Emotion parental contributions to preschoolers' emotional competence: direct and indirect effects. (1997) 21:65–86. doi: 10.1023/A:10244264 31247
- 76. Weiss RS. Attachment in Adult Life (1982).
- Armsden GC. Greenberg MT. The inventory of parent and peer attachment: individual differences and their relationship to psychological well-being in adolescence. J Youth Adolesc. (1987) 16:427–54. doi: 10.1007/BF022 02939
- Andersson GJMWP. Children's experience of family disruption and family formation: evidence from 16 FFS countries. *MPIDR Working Papers WP-2001-028, Max Planck Institute for Demographic Research, Rostock, Germany.* (2001).

- Cherlin AJ. Seltzer JAJTAotAAoP, Science S. Family Complexity, the Family Safety Net, and Public Policy. Ann Am Acad Pol Soc Sci. (2014) 654:231– 9. doi: 10.1177/0002716214530854
- Ackerman RA, Kashy DA, Donnellan MB, Conger RD. Positive-engagement behaviors in observed family interactions: a social relations perspective. *JFP*. (2011) 25:719–30. doi: 10.1037/a0025288
- Riesch SK, Anderson LS, Krueger HA. Parent-child communication processes: preventing children's health-risk behavior. *JSPN*. (2006) 11:41– 56. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6155.2006.00042.x

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zhang, Wang, Pei, Zhang, He, Wang, Gao and Hou. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Tingzhong Yang,

Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by: Mark C. M. Tsang, Wah College, Hong Kong

Tung Wah College, Hong Kong SAR, China Julian Ford, UCONN Health, United States

*Correspondence:

Fei Xiao xiaof35@mail.sysu.edu.cn Zixin Wang wangzx@cuhk.edu.hk Huachun Zou zouhuachun@mail.sysu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

[‡]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share corresponding authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 09 September 2021 Accepted: 02 December 2021 Published: 04 January 2022

Citation:

Wang B, Yang X, Fu L, Hu Y, Luo D, Xiao X, Ju N, Zheng W, Xu H, Fang Y, Chan PSF, Xu Z, Chen P, He J, Zhu H, Tang H, Huang D, Hong Z, Ma X, Hao Y, Cai L, Yang J, Ye S, Yuan J, Chen Y-Q, Xiao F, Wang Z and Zou H (2022) Post-traumatic Stress Disorder Symptoms in COVID-19 Survivors 6 Months After Hospital Discharge: An Application of the Conservation of Resource Theory. Front. Psychiatry 12:773106. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.773106

Post-traumatic Stress Disorder Symptoms in COVID-19 Survivors 6 Months After Hospital Discharge: An Application of the Conservation of Resource Theory

Bingyi Wang^{1†}, Xue Yang^{2†}, Leiwen Fu^{1†}, Yuqing Hu^{1†}, Dan Luo¹, Xin Xiao^{1,3}, Niu Ju¹, Weiran Zheng¹, Hui Xu¹, Yuan Fang⁴, Paul Shing Fong Chan², Zhijie Xu⁵, Ping Chen⁵, Jiaoling He⁵, Hongqiong Zhu⁵, Huiwen Tang⁵, Dixi Huang⁵, Zhongsi Hong⁵, Xiaojun Ma⁶, Yanrong Hao⁷, Lianying Cai⁸, Jianrong Yang⁹, Shupei Ye¹⁰, Jianhui Yuan¹¹, Yao-Qing Chen¹, Fei Xiao^{5*†}, Zixin Wang^{2*†} and Huachun Zou^{1,12,13,14*‡}

 ¹ School of Public Health (Shenzhen), Sun Yat-sen University, Shenzhen, China, ² The Jockey Club School of Public Health and Primary Care, Faculty of Medicine, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China, ³ Center for Optometry and Visual Science, The People's Hospital of Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, Nanning, China,
 ⁴ Department of Early Childhood Education, The Education University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China,
 ⁵ The Fifth Affiliated Hospital of Sun Yat-sen University, Zhuhai, China, ⁶ Guangdong Provincial People's Hospital, Guangzhou, China, ⁷ Department of Scientific Research, The People's Hospital of Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, Nanning, China, ⁸ Department of Education, The People's Hospital of Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, Nanning, China, ⁹ Department of Education, The People's Hospital of Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, Nanning, China, ⁹ Department of Education, The People's Hospital of Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, Nanning, China, ⁹ Department of Education, The People's Hospital of Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, Nanning, China, ¹⁰ Department of Emergency, SSL Central Hospital of Dongguan City, Dongguan, China, ¹¹ Shenzhen Nanshan District Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Shenzhen, China, ¹² School of Public Health, Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China, ¹³ Shenzhen Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Shenzhen, China, ¹⁴ Kirby Institute, University of New South Wales, Sydney, NSW, Australia

COVID-19 survivors who had acute respiratory symptoms might experience prolonged post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) due to further rehabilitation, somatic symptoms and related distress. The conservation of resource (COR) theory is a well-developed theory to understand how people develop PTSD symptoms in traumatic events. The current study aimed to examine the potential factors of PTSD symptoms and interrelationships among this factors among COVID-19 survivors based on the COR theory. This cross-sectional telephone survey enrolled 199 COVID-19 patients (Mean age = 42.7; 53.3% females) 6 months after their hospital discharge in five Chinese cities (i.e., Wuhan, Shenzhen, Zhuhai, Dongguan, and Nanning). The results showed that 7% of participants were classified as having probable PTSD. The significant potential factors relating to PTSD symptoms included socio-demographic status, hospitalization experiences, post-hospitalization experiences, and psychological status. Besides, the proposed statistical mediation model based on the COR framework showed good model fit, $\chi^2(df) = 17.286$ (5), p = 0.004, CFI = 0.962, NNFI = 0.951, RMSEA = 0.077. Perceived resource loss/gain fully mediated the association between exposure to other patients' suffering during hospitalization and PTSD symptoms, and partially mediated the relationships from somatic symptoms/perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19 after discharge to PTSD symptoms. On the other hand, resilience was a full mediator in the relationship from ICU experience to PTSD symptoms and a partial mediator in the relationship from perceived impact to PTSD symptoms. The results provide preliminary support on applying the COR theory to understand the factors of PTSD symptoms among COVID-19 survivors. Interventions to reduce PTSD symptoms in this population can be developed based on the modifiable psychosocial mediators.

Keywords: post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), hospitalization-related factors, resource loss and gain, resilience, conservation of resource theory (COR)

INTRODUCTION

Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) is defined as the development of symptoms related to intrusion, avoidance, negative alterations in cognition and mood, and arousal and reactivity following exposure to a traumatic event (1). Posttraumatic stress symptoms (PTSS) have also been associated with functional impairment among individuals who do not meet full diagnostic criteria (2). Based on information garnered from human coronavirus outbreaks in the past, specifically SARS and MERS, PTSD and PTSS may become a significant health concern among COVID-19 survivors (3, 4). To our knowledge, only five studies on PTSD among COVID-19 survivors have been reported (sample size range: 126-675); the prevalence of PTSD ranged from 12.4 to 28% (5-9). For example, a Chinese study reported that among 675 survivors, 12.4% were diagnosed with PTSD (5.2% had been in intensive care-ICU; 14.2% had been given substantial doses of corticosteroid during hospital treatment; 2.4% had received invasive mechanical ventilation) (7). The prevalence suggests that health care providers should be prepared to evaluate the associated risks and make recommendations in response to the increase of PTSD and PTSS among COVID-19 survivors.

Potential Causes of PTSD in COVID-19 Survivors

Severity of symptoms, treatment-related negative experiences and pain, and collective trauma during hospitalization are potential causes of PTSD in COVID-19 survivors (10). Patients with COVID-19 might experience respiratory symptoms and respiratory failure (11), such experiences create extreme stressors for patients, including fear of death, pain from medical interventions, limited ability to communicate, and feelings of loss of control (10). Invasive ventilation and longer duration of mechanical ventilation could cause post-traumatic stress to ICU treatment survivors (12-15). Such treatments have been associated with an increased risk for PTSS (16, 17) and associated PTSD prevalence was estimated to range from 14 to 51% (18). Patients who required mechanical ventilation at ICU also reported symptoms including feelings of guilt, mood swings, sleep disturbance, and memories of panic and suffocation (19). COVID-19 survivors who had acute respiratory symptoms might experience prolonged PTSD due to further rehabilitation, somatic symptoms and related distress (20). Additionally, COVID-19 survivors might experience collective trauma during hospitalization from witnessing other patients' suffering or death, potentially causing PTSD (7). Existing literature on these factors is rare and reported inconsistent results. A study in Italian reported that one out of five patients hospitalized for COVID-19 was diagnosed with PTSD or subthreshold PTSD at 3month follow-up (9). However, negative correlations between hospitalization experiences and PTSD, insignificant correlations between residual clinical damage and PTSD (8), and negative correlations between duration of hospitalization and PTSD (6) were reported in other cultures. The inconsistent results highlight the necessity of more empirical studies to understand these relationships between hospitalization/post-hospitalization experiences and PTSD and their underlying mechanisms.

Potential Mediators and Framework of PTSD

Resources can be referred to anything that a person values, such as objects (e.g., house and phone), conditions (e.g., stable employment and good health), personal characteristics, (e.g., optimism and hope), energies (e.g., knowledge), and social resources (e.g., interpersonal relationships) (21). Trauma-related experiences may reduce COVID-19 survivors' core resources that support their well-being and help them to cope with stress during the epidemic and afterwards. For example, severe symptoms of COVID-19 and comorbid conditions such as hypertension, coronary artery disease and stroke, and diabetes may increase one's perception of personal resource loss, such as deteriorated physical and emotional health status, sleep quality, quality of life, and working capacity and opportunity (22). Limited face-toface interactions with others during and after treatment due to concern of infection may reduce perceived social resources (e.g., reduced social network, social connection, and social support, and increased social stigma) among patients with COVID-19 and survivors. Experiencing pain and witnessing others patients' suffering during treatment and hospitalization may damage their sense of mastery, self-efficacy, and resilience (18, 23). In turn, such perceived losses may explain why and how these COVID-19 survivors develop and maintain PTSD after recovery or discharge from hospitals. Based on the Conservation of Resource (COR) theory, the mediation role of "loss of resources" may explain the link between traumatic events and PTSD (24). This theory was originally developed to understand the processes of experiencing, coping with, and overcoming chronic and traumatic stress, and how and why people develop PTSD (24). According to the theory, losing core resources, including both personal and social resources due to traumatic events (e.g., health-related crises) and related negative experiences can prolong PTSD, while gaining

such resources can facilitate recovery from PTSD (25). Personal, physical and psychological resources are internal resources that can be possessed and mobilized by the self (e.g., psychological resilience, self-efficacy, sense of control over one's life, and optimism) (26). Social resources refer to external resources that are embedded within the physical environment and interpersonal interactions (27). This theory emphasizes that accelerated loss of resources, particularly those that are most valued by the individual, can lead to traumatic stress. Furthermore, it postulates that regarding PTSD, loss of resources has greater impact than gain because individuals tend to strive to protect themselves from resource loss. The COR theory has been widely used to explain the development of PTSD and psychological distress in the contexts of natural disasters (28, 29), diseases (30), and socio-political movements (31). We, however, did not identify any study which have applied this theory in explaining the development of PTSD in COVID-19 survivors.

The Present Study

The study aimed to investigate the prevalence and potential factors relating to PTSD in COVID-19 survivors. We were particularly interested in factors related to the experiences and perceptions during and after treatment and hospitalization (e.g., the severity of COVID-19 symptoms, perceived impact of COVID-19, somatic symptoms after hospitalization, and witnessing other patients' suffering during hospitalization) (10, 20, 32). Furthermore, this study applied the COR framework and tested a statistical mediation model in which negative experiences and perceptions related to COVID-19 and hospitalization (e.g., the severity of COVID-19 symptoms, perceived impact of COVID-19, somatic symptoms after hospitalization, and witnessing other patients' suffering during hospitalization) would be positively associated with resource loss (e.g., personal and social resources and psychological resilience) and in turn increase the risk of PTSD in COVID-19 survivors. It is hypothesized that (1) negative experiences and perceptions during and after treatment and hospitalization would be positively associated with PTSD; and (2) these associations would be mediated by perceived loss of resources (e.g., reduced personal and social resources and psychological resilience).

METHODS

Study Design and Data Collection

This is a cross-sectional telephone survey among 199 COVID-19 patients, conducted 6 months after their hospital discharge. Our participants were: (1) patients who were diagnosed with COVID-19 and hospitalized, regardless of severity level at admission, or duration of stay, ICU admission or treatment received during hospitalization; (2) recovered from acute infection by COVID-19 and were discharged; (3) least 18 years old, and (4) confirmed to have given informed consent to participate in the survey.

The study was conducted between August and September 2020. Two-stage cluster sampling was used, with five hospitals being conveniently selected and all the survivors discharged from the hospitals between February 1 and April 30 2020 were invited. Specifically, the conveniently selected study sites

included five hospitals located in five Chinese cities (i.e., Wuhan, Shenzhen, Zhuhai, Dongguan, and Nanning,). Wuhan is the capital city of Hubei Province which is the most heavily affected city by the COVID-19 epidemic in China. Shenzhen, Zhuhai, and Dongguan are cities in Guangdong Province; this Province has the second largest number of confirmed COVID-19 cases in China. Nanning is the capital city of Guangxi Province, which is relatively less affected by COVID-19 epidemic. According to the treatment guidelines in China, COVID-19 patients discharged from hospitals are required to quarantine at centralized facilities for 14 days, followed by an additional 14-day home quarantine. Hospitals will keep their contact information for follow-up assessments and services after discharge. Thus, staffs from the five participating hospitals facilitated the recruitment process for this study. Hospital staffs contacted all the COVID-19 survivors discharged from the hospitals and screened for eligible participants under verbal consent. Eligible participants were briefed about the purpose and logistics of the study and were invited to attend a 30-40-min telephone interview, conducted by trained interviewers (33). Telephone interviews were arranged on an appointment basis (33). Informed consent was obtained from each participant before the interview. Participants were assured that identifiable information would be kept confidential and they are free to withdraw without affecting their access to other medical services. No incentives were given to the participants. Ethics approval was obtained from the Sun Yat-sen University (Shenzhen) (Ref#2020-031).

Participants

Among 317 discharged COVID-19 patients from the five hospitals, 27 were excluded for being under 18 years old, 22 were unreachable due to change of telephone number and one was deceased in a car accident. The research team contacted the remaining 267 eligible patients and 68 refused to participate due to lack of time. One hundred and ninety-nine eligible participants provided consent and completed the telephone survey. The average response rate was 74.5% (Wuhan: 31/49, 63.3%; Shenzhen: 38/50, 76.0%; Zhuhai: 39/51, 76.5%; Dongguan: 35/45, 77.8%; and Nanning: 56/72, 77.8%).

Measures

A panel consisting of one epidemiologist, two public health researchers, a health psychologist, and a clinician was formed to develop the questionnaire used in the current study.

Independent Variables

During Hospitalization

Exposure to/witnessing of other patients' suffering during hospitalization was measured by two questions (i.e., "Did you witness other patients suffering from pain due to COVID-19 symptoms during hospitalization" and "Did you witness death of other patients with COVID-19 during hospitalization"). Participants answered with "Yes" or "No" to the questions.

Information about severity level of COVID-19 at hospital admission, days in the hospital, ICU admission, use of invasive ventilation and corticosteroid therapy, and presence of severe complications of COVID-19 were extracted from their medical record.

After Discharge

Somatic symptoms after discharge were measured by the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-15) (34). PHQ-15 is a somatic symptom subscale derived from the full PHQ. It inquires about 15 somatic symptoms or symptom clusters that account for more than 90% of the physical complaints (excluding upper respiratory tract symptoms) reported in the outpatient setting (34). The symptoms inquired in the PHQ-15 include 14 of the 15 most prevalent DSM-IV somatization disorder somatic symptom (i.e., those with a prevalence of 3% or greater in the general population) (35). Participants rated the severity of each symptom as 0 ("not bothered at all"), 1 ("bothered a little"), or 2 ("bothered a lot"). A higher total score indicates a greater somatic symptom severity. The internal consistency of the scale was acceptable in the current sample (Cronbach's alpha = 0.88).

Perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19 was assessed by three questions constructed by the research team. Participants were asked to what extent do they think COVID-19 infection has adverse impacts on their life, work, and socializing, respectively. Questions were rated on Likert scales, ranging from 0 (no influence at all) to 10 (severe influence). A higher score indicates a greater negative influence of COVID-19 infection on the survivors. The reliability of the three questions was good (Cronbach's alpha = 0.89).

Mediators

Resource loss/gain was measured by eight questions that were constructed to assess loss or gain of personal resources (i.e., activities of daily living, working capacity, financial status, quality of life, emotional status, and sleep quality) and social resources (i.e., relationships with family and friends). The items were derived from a comprehensive literature review (25, 36) and created by the research team that includes psychologists and epidemiologists. The items were rated by using three-point Likert scales (1 = loss, 2 = no change, 3 = gain). A lower score indicates a tendency of perceived resource loss as a result of COVID-19 infection, while a higher score indicates a tendency of perceived resource gain. The Cronbach's alpha of the scale was relatively low but marginally acceptable (Cronbach's alpha = 0.66).

Resilience was measured by the 2-item Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC2). The two items ("Able to adapt to change" and "Tend to bounce back after illness or hardship") were rated on Likert scales, ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). A higher total score indicates a higher level of psychological resilience. The Cronbach's alpha of the scale was 0.90 in the current sample.

Outcome

PTSD symptoms due to being infected with COVID-19 were measured by the 8-item Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder scale (PTSD-8) (37). The items correspond to the DSM-IV criteria for PTSD to measure three core symptoms of PTSD, including intrusion, avoidance, and hypervigilance. The measure is short and feasible for telephone surveys. The items were answered on a Likert scale, ranging from 1 (not at all) to 5 (all the time). The summed score of the eight items' scores provides a score for symptom severity. Probable PTSD was defined using a threshold of at least one symptom from each PTSD subscale with an item score that was ≥ 3 (37). Many studies used the summed score of PTSD-8 as a continuous variable with the score ranging from 8 to 40 (38–41). The Chinese version has been used in previous studies (42, 43). The internal consistency as measured by Cronbach's alpha (0.89) was good in the current sample.

Data Analyses

The percentage of missing data was low (<5%) and they were replaced by multiple imputation. Descriptive statistics were computed for both background and psychological variables. Simple linear regression analyses involving the analysis of a single independent variable were conducted to identify the potential significant background or psychological factors of PTSD symptoms. Standardized regression coefficients (B) and 95% of their confidence intervals (CIs) were reported. The significant variables were further included in path analyses. Path analyses with maximum likelihood estimation approach were conducted to test the proposed statistical mediation models of PTSD symptoms. The Comparative Fit Index (CFI) > 0.90, the NNFI (Non-Normed Fit Index) > 0.90 and the Root Means Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) < 0.08 suggest acceptable model fit. Bootstrapping based on 5,000 bootstrap samples was performed to test indirect effects. A statistically significant indirect effect would be observed when the CI did not include zero. The level of statistical significance was 0.05. SPSS version 21.0 and AMOS were used. This was a secondary analysis of a study investigating the behaviors and mental health of COVID-19 survivors in China.

RESULTS

As **Table 1** showed, the mean age of the participants was 42.7 years. Over half of the participants were female (53.3%), were married or cohabited with a partner (81.9%), did not have permanent residency in the city (73.4%), had personal income less than RMB 6,000 (USD 850) per month (74.4%), had a full-time work (59.8%), and had children (80.4%, n = 160). 43.2% of the participants had college education or above. During hospitalization, most of the participants did not have ICU, invasive assisted ventilation, hormone therapy, serious complications, or sequelae of COVID-19. Half of the participants were classified as having common symptoms of COVID-19. The average length of stay at the hospital was 20.9 days. Of the participants, 7% were classified as having probable PTSD (n = 14). The continuous variable of PTSD would be used in the following analyses.

As **Table 2** showed, the significant background factors of PTSD symptoms included age, sex, marital status, having children, and occupation. In addition, ICU experience, exposure to/witnessing other patients' suffering during hospitalization, somatic symptoms after discharge, perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19, resource loss/gain, and resilience were significantly associated with PTSD symptoms (p < 0.05).

TABLE 1 Background characteristics, p	hysical status and psychosocial status of
the participants ($n = 199$).	

	n	%	Mean	SD
Background characteristics	6			
Age group (years)			42.723	17.528
18–30	33	16.6		
31–40	59	29.6		
41–50	35	17.6		
51–60	33	16.6		
>60	39	19.6		
Sex				
Male	93	46.7		
Female	106	53.3		
Relationship status				
Currently single	36	18.1		
Married/cohabited with a	163	81.9		
partner	100	0110		
Having children				
No	39	19.6		
Yes	160	80.4		
Highest education attained				
Middle school or below	53	26.6		
High school	57	28.7		
College and above	86	43.2		
Refuse to disclose	3	1.5		
Permanent residents of the city		110		
No	, 146	73.4		
Yes	53	26.6		
Monthly personal income $(¥)$	00	2010		
No fixed income	71	35.7		
<3,000	25	12.6		
3,000-5,999	52	26.1		
6,000-9,000	24	12.1		
≥10,000	27	13.6		
Employment status	21	10.0		
Full-time employment	80	40.2		
Free-lanced	31	16.1		
Students	15	7.5		
Unemployed	17	8.5		
Retired	55	27.6		
Experiences during hospita		21.0		
Clinical classification of COVID				
Asymptomatic	- 19 at entry 3	1.5		
Mild	42	21.1		
Common	111	55.8		
Severe	25	12.6		
	25 18	9.0		
Critically severe ICU experience (No)	194	9.0 97.5		
Invasive assisted ventilation				
(No)	192	96.5		
Hormone therapy (No)	175	87.9		
Serious complications (No)	188	94.5		
Length of stay (days)			20.883	15.831

(Continued)

TABLE 1 | Continued

	n	%	Mean	SD
Sequelae of COVID-19 before discharge (No)	187	94.0		
Exposure to other patients' suffering during hospitalization			0.376	0.673
Psychosocial perceptions a	after discha	irge		
Somatic symptoms after discharge			4.191	5.516
Perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19			10.155	9.186
Resource loss/gain			14.819	2.305
Resilience			7.518	1.854

Figure 1 presented the proposed statistical mediation model of PTSD symptoms. The model showed good model fit, $\chi^2(df)$ = 17.286 (5), p = 0.004, CFI = 0.962, NNFI = 0.951, RMSEA = 0.077. Perceived impact, somatic symptoms, and exposure to other patients' suffering were significantly negatively associated with gain of resources. In addition, perceived impact and ICU experience were significantly negatively associated with resilience. In turn, both resource gain and resilience were negatively associated with PTSD symptoms. High levels of perceived impact (B = 0.10, $\beta = 0.10$, 95%CI = 0.03, 0.18) and somatic symptoms (B = 0.08, $\beta = 0.15$, 95%CI = 0.08, 0.23) were indirectly associated with high levels of PTSD symptoms. Specifically, high perceived impact was indirectly associated with high PTSD symptoms through both reduced resource gain (B = 0.06, $\beta = 0.10$, p < 0.05) and resilience $(B = 0.03, \beta = 0.04, p < 0.05)$, while somatic symptoms were indirectly associated with PTSD symptoms through resource loss/gain (B = 0.08, $\beta = 0.08$, p < 0.05). There were significant direct paths between high perceived impact and somatic symptoms and high PTSD symptoms. Thus, the partial statistical mediation effects of resource gain and resilience were demonstrated.

DISCUSSION

The results suggested several potential predictors, including socio-demographic, hospitalization and post-hospitalization variables, significantly associated with PTSD symptoms among COVID-19 survivors at 6 months after discharge. The results also illustrated the interrelationships among hospitalization variables, post-hospitalization variables, PTSD symptoms and the potential mediators based on the COR framework. The hypotheses were generally supported by the results.

The prevalence of probable PTSD at 6 months after discharge was less than that in other studies in which PTSD was measured during quarantine period or at 1 or 2 months after discharge (5–7). This seems consistent with the assertion that PTSD symptoms are often high among individuals hospitalized due to COVID-19, which may be due to the overlap between PTSD symptoms and acute illness (i.e., difficulties sleeping, feeling cut off from others,

 TABLE 2 | Background factors, physical factors and psychological factors of PTSD symptoms.

Variables	β	95%CI	Р	F(df)	R ²
Age	0.18	0.01, 0.10	0.008	7.348 (1/197)	0.03
Sex				10.61 (1/197)	0.04
Male	Ref				
Female	0.21	0.83, 3.67	0.002		
Relationship status				15.22 (1/197)	0.06
Currently single	Ref				
Married/cohabited with a partner	0.25	1.44, 4.55	< 0.001		
Having children				11.80 (1/197)	0.07
Yes	Ref				
No	-0.27	-4.97, -1.75	< 0.001		
Highest education attained				0.06 (2/196)	0.0
Junior high or below	Ref				
Senior high	0.07	-1.11, 2.72	0.41		
College and above	0.05	-1.21, 2.26	0.55		
Permanent resident of the city				0.03 (1/197)	0.00
Yes	Ref				
No	0.02	-1.36, 1.77	0.79		
Monthly income (RMB)					
<6,000	Ref			0.05 (2/196)	0.0
6,000 or above	-0.09	-2.91, 0.75	0.25		
No fixed income	-0.04	-2.16, 1.28	0.61		
Employment status				7.20 (4/194)	0.09
Full-time employment	-0.22	-4.24, -0.61	0.009		
Free-lanced	-0.03	-2.74, 1.78	0.68		
Students	-0.31	-7.14, -2.47	< 0.001		
Unemployed	-0.12	-4.49, 0.49	0.12		
Retired	Ref				
Clinical classification of COVID-19 at entry				0.06 (4/194)	0.0
Asymptomatic	-0.06	-6.20, 2.90	0.476		
Mild	-0.07	-3.67, 1.86	0.520		
Common	0.15	-0.91, 4.12	0.210		
Severe	0.13	-0.96, 5.26	0.175		
Critically severe	Ref				
ICU experience				10.88 (1/197)	0.06
No	Ref				
Yes	0.23	3.43, 12.74	0.001		
Invasive assisted ventilation				0.26 (1/197)	0.00
No	Ref				
Yes	0.04	-2.81, 5.31	0.550		
Hormone therapy				0.79 (1/197)	0.00
No	Ref				
Yes	0.07	-1.07, 3.50	0.296		
Serious complications				0.07 (1/197)	0.00
No	Ref				
Yes	0.03	-2.66, 3.89	0.711		
Length of stay (days)	-0.04	-0.06, 0.03	0.538	0.64 (1/197)	0.00
Sequelae of COVID-19 before discharge				0.76 (1/197)	0.00
No	Ref				
Yes	-0.05	-4.38, 1.89	0.435		
Somatic symptoms after discharge	0.52	0.39, 0.62	<0.001	67.83 (1/197)	0.2
Exposure to other patients' suffering during hospitalization	0.23	0.74, 2.84	<0.001	16.46 (1/197)	0.08
Perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19	0.52	0.23, 0.37	<0.001	66.55 (1/197)	0.2
Resource loss/gain	-0.56	-1.59, -1.06	< 0.001	55.63 (1/197)	0.22
Resilience	-0.38	-1.45, -0.73	< 0.001	32.63 (1/197)	0.14



and difficultly concentrating), and may diminish after discharge (7). Notwithstanding, 7% of probable PTSD at 6 months after discharge indicate a great need for mental health care for this population. Follow-up studies should be conducted to estimate mental health care needs in COVID-19 survivors who are at high risk of PTSD.

Consistent with recent studies (5, 7), older, retired, non-single, or female survivors and those having children experienced more PTSD symptoms than their counterparts. These groups may be more vulnerable regarding their physical and socioeconomic status, and thus traumatic stress has more influence on them. Attention from health care providers should be warranted and more mental health promotion efforts should take place (44). ICU experience, witnessing other patients' suffering during hospitalization, somatic symptoms after discharge, and perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19 after discharge were significantly associated with PTSD symptoms. Such association may suggest that COVID-19 can have a long-term effect on survivors' well-being and quality of life even 6 months after their recovery and discharge. It also suggests that both hospitalization experience and post-hospitalization experience can play as continuous sources of stress which can fuel and prolong PTSD symptoms. Consistently, a recent study in Wuhan, China, also found that severity of disease and somatic symptoms after discharge were significant risk factors for PTSD among COVID-19 survivors (7). However, two studies in other cultures did not found such positive correlations (6, 8). Whether cultures play a role in the inconsistent findings is worth exploring in future studies (e.g., whether hospitalization experiences were different across cultures or people in some cultures are more sensitive to collective trauma). The two psychological factors, perceived resource loss/gain and resilience, were significantly associated with PTSD symptoms, suggesting that survivors who perceived more resource loss related to daily life functions and interpersonal relations, and reduced resilience experienced more PTSD symptoms. This is the first study testing these psychological correlates of PTSD among COVID-19 survivors, and the results are consistent with non-COVID-19 studies (25, 45). Other psychological factors that were not included in this study may also be important and can be tested in future work. For example, the fear of a new pandemic, worries amplified by media reporting, and uncertainty about the condition may aggravate PTSD symptoms among survivors. In addition, unlike other traumatic events (e.g., earthquake), COVID-19 survivors are, to this day, facing other problems related to COVID-19 such as lockdowns, business closing and unemployment, and thus may likely suffer from mental health problems.

Furthermore, the results support the statistical mediation roles of perceived resource loss/gain and resilience in explaining the potential effects of experience of hospitalization and posthospitalization on PTSD symptoms. Specifically, perceived resource loss/gain fully mediated the association between witnessing other patients' suffering during hospitalization and PTSD symptoms as the indirect association via the mediator was statistically significant but not the direct association; perceived resource loss/gain partially mediated the associations between somatic symptoms/perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19 after discharge and PTSD symptoms as both the indirect and direct associations were statistically significant. Witnessing other patients' suffering might particularly reduce ones' personal resources through poor emotional status and quality of life, while somatic symptoms and perceived impact might affect ones' perceived resource loss in personal (e.g., sleep quality), social (e.g., relationship quality) and financial (e.g., job loss) aspects. Resilience was a full mediator of the association between ICU experience and PTSD symptoms as the indirect association via the mediator was statistically significant but not the direct association; it was also a partial mediator of the association between perceived impact and PTSD symptoms as both the indirect and direct associations were statistically significant. Being treated in ICU could be an extremely stressful event that might harm survivors' sense of mastery and psychological resources (12-14). These resources

played critical roles in affecting survivors' stress coping and recovery from PTSD. In general, the relationship between inhospital exposure to others' suffering and resource loss/gain and ICU experience to resilience are relatively weaker than those for post-hospital somatic symptoms and perceived impact. It may suggest that the lasting effects may be more important in contributing to PTSD symptoms than the acute in-hospital effects. The results of partial mediation and full mediation effects also seem to suggest that experience during hospitalization would not directly lead to PTSD at 6 months after discharge but would indirectly increase PTSD through perceived reduced psycho-social and personal resources, while experience after discharge had both direct and indirect effects on PTSD through reductions in such resources. Thus, experience after discharge might have more direct effects on PTSD than experience during hospitalization. It may echo the assertion in a recent study that PTSD symptoms from COVID-19 are high among hospitalized individuals, which may be due to the overlap between PTSD symptoms and acute illness (i.e., difficulties sleeping, feeling cut off from others, and difficultly concentrating), and diminish substantially after discharge (7).

Theoretically, the acceptable model fit and statistically significant mediation effects provide evidence for applying the COR theory (21) to understand how COVID-19-related experiences (e.g., hospitalization and post-hospitalization) may induce and prolong PTSD symptoms after discharge. From the COR perspective, people strive to develop, maintain or restore important resources in traumatic events, and a loss of these resources plays a critical role in developing PTSD (21). The COR theory has been applied in understanding mental health issues of survivors under other types of adversities (e.g., natural disasters and negative life events). To our knowledge, this is the first study that has extended and applied this theory to explain the development and maintenance of PTSD symptoms among COVID-19 survivors. Namely, the post-hospitalization experiences (somatic symptoms and perceived impacts on daily life, work, and socializing) rather than hospitalization experiences were highlighted as potential key sources of perceived resource losses which, in turn, might lead to PTSD. Other potentially important negative experiences and personal/interpersonal resources, such as physical pain, information deficiency, and loneliness due to COVID-19 infection, may also increase their PTSD symptoms and should be explored in future work.

Practically, the findings suggest some directions regarding the interventions for mental health promotion among COVID-19 survivors. Although adverse experiences during traumatic events are inevitable, the identified psychosocial status (e.g., resilience and interpersonal resources) can be modified through and the related negative consequences can be buffered by interventions. For example, some psychological interventions (e.g., the family-focused resilience enhancement program and the READY program) have been demonstrated to enhance resilience effectively after traumatic events (46). Timely social support from local governments and important others (e.g., family members and friends) of the survivors may help to buffer their perception of resource loss and facilitate their development of post-traumatic growth (47).

Limitations

Our study has several limitations. First, this study used a crosssectional design which limits causal inference. Although this study defined the mediators and outcome based on the theoretical model of COR, it is worth noting that the relationships between resilience/resource loss and PTSD might be reciprocal. In other words, individuals with resource losses would likely develop PTSD, while those with PTSD tend to perceive or experience actual resource losses. Thus, follow-up longitudinal studies are warranted to better understand their dynamic relationships and monitor to what extent hospitalization experience affects PTSD in the long run. Second, the study conveniently selected the hospitals where participants were recruited, making it potentially susceptible to sample bias. Only a few participants had ICU or ventilator treatment or had serious complications. Therefore, our results may not be generalizable to those more serious cases. This may partially explain the low probable PTSD estimate. Third, most measures (except the hospitalization records) were self-reported and might induce recall bias. In addition, the measures of perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19 and resource loss/gain were self-constructed by the research team based on previous studies. Although they showed acceptable reliability, it is worth noting that they have not been well-validated. Resilience was measured by the 2-item shortversion scale. The long-version resilience scale including multiple dimensions may measure resilience in a more comprehensive way. Future studies should validate the findings using more robust measures. In addition, a limitation of the resource loss/gain measure and the PTSD measure is that they may be confounded by the effects of overall exposure to the pandemic (and related traumas and losses) vs. the specific effects of COVID-19 infection. Future studies may further specify the sources of resource loss/gain and PTSD in the measures or compare the levels of these factors with those among people without COVID-19 infection. Fourth, we did not have the records of mental health status before hospitalization of the participants. This is a significant limitation, as prior depression, anxiety, or PTSD due to other trauma exposure would be significant risk factors for symptom recurrence during and after hospitalization. Future studies should collect and control for this information to better understand the burden due to COVID-19 infection. In addition, we were not able to access refusers' medical records without their approval or collect other information from the refusers. Therefore, we were not able to compare the characteristics between refusers and participants. Fifth, due to the small sample size of the whole sample and those with probable PTSD, we did not use the binary variable of PTSD in our analyses. Last but not least, caution of interpreting the prevalence of PTSD should be made as the tool is not a diagnostic instrument. The cutoff has not been clinically validated in Chinese populations. Future studies need to validate the cutoff of the PTSD scale and investigated the prevalence of PTSD in a larger and representative sample.

CONCLUSION

The effects of COVID-19 on survivors can extend beyond the physical affliction and continue even after recovery and hospital discharge. The significant potential factors relating to PTSD symptoms included socio-demographic status (age, sex, marital status, having children, and occupation), hospitalization experiences (ICU experience and witnessing other patients' suffering during hospitalization), posthospitalization experiences (somatic symptoms after discharge and perceived impact of being infected with COVID-19), and psychological status (resource loss/gain and resilience). In addition, the psychological status served as significant mediators in explaining the associations between experiences of hospitalization and post-hospitalization and PTSD symptoms. Such psychosocial mechanisms are modifiable through psycho-social interventions. Efforts to enhance survivors' resilience and resource gain are warranted to reduce and prevent PTSD.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Sun Yat-sen University (Shenzhen). Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements. Each participant's informed consent was confirmed before the interview.

REFERENCES

- Shalev A, Liberzon I, Marmar C. Posttraumatic stress disorder. *New Engl J Med Rev.* (2017) 376:2459–69. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra161 2499
- Varela VS, Ng A, Mauch P, Recklitis CJ. Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in survivors of Hodgkin's lymphoma: prevalence of PTSD and partial PTSD compared with sibling controls. *Psychooncology.* (2013) 22:434–40. doi: 10.1002/po n.2109
- Lee SH, Shin HS, Park HY, Kim JL, Lee JJ, Lee H, et al. Depression as a mediator of chronic fatigue and post-traumatic stress symptoms in middle east respiratory syndrome survivors. *Psychiatry Investig.* (2019) 16:59–64. doi: 10.30773/pi.2018. 10.22.3
- Mak IWC, Chu CM, Pan PC, Yiu MGC, Ho SC, Chan VL. Risk factors for chronic post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in SARS survivors. *General Hospital Psychiatry.* (2010) 32:590–8. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2010. 07.007
- 5. Cai X, Hu X, Ekumi IO, Wang J, An Y, Li Z, et al. Psychological distress and its correlates among COVID-19 survivors during early convalescence across age

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HZo, BW, and LF conceived the idea. XY, YF, PChan, and ZW organized a questionnaire. HZo, FX, SY, JYu, Y-QC, XX, BW, and LF designed the investigation. BW, LF, YHu, DL, XX, NJ, WZ, HX, ZX, PChen, JH, HZh, HT, DH, ZH, XM, YHa, LC, and JYa carried out this investigation. XY and BW prepared the manuscript with ZW and HZo. XY, BW, and ZW critically reviewed the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was supported by the Natural Science Foundation of China Excellent Young Scientists Fund (82022064), Natural Science Foundation of China International/Regional Research Collaboration Project (72061137001), Natural Science Foundation of China Young Scientist Fund (81703278), the Australian National Health and Medical Research Commission (NHMRC) Early Career Fellowship (APP1092621), the National Science and Technology Major Project of China (2018ZX10721102), the Sanming Project of Medicine in Shenzhen (SZSM201811071), the High Level Project of Medicine in Longhua, Shenzhen (HLPM201907020105), the National Key Research and Development Program of China (2020YFC0840900), and Guangxi Medical and Health Appropriate Technology Development and Application Project (S2020124). All funding parties did not have any role in the design of the study or in the explanation of the data.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to Prof. Yusheng Jie from the Third Affiliated Hospital of Sun Yat-sen University for his support.

groups. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. (2020) 28:1030-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jagp.2020. 07.003

- Mazza MG, De Lorenzo R, Conte C, Poletti S, Vai B, Bollettini I, et al. Anxiety and depression in COVID-19 survivors: role of inflammatory and clinical predictors. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2020) 89:594–600. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2020.07.037
- Liu D, Baumeister RF, Veilleux JC, Chen C, Liu W, Yue Y, et al. Risk factors associated with mental illness in hospital discharged patients infected with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China. *Psychiatry Res.* (2020) 292:113297. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113297
- De Lorenzo R, Conte C, Lanzani C, Benedetti F, Roveri L, Mazza MG, et al. Residual clinical damage after COVID-19: a retrospective and prospective observational cohort study. *PLoS ONE*. (2020) 15:e0239570. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0239570
- Tarsitani L, Vassalini P, Koukopoulos A, Borrazzo C, Alessi F, Di Nicolantonio C, et al. Post-traumatic stress disorder among COVID-19 survivors at 3month follow-up after hospital discharge. J Gen Intern Med. (2021) 36:1702– 7. doi: 10.1007/s11606-021-06731-7
- Kaseda ET, Levine AJ. Post-traumatic stress disorder: a differential diagnostic consideration for COVID-19 survivors. *Clin Neuropsychol.* (2020) 34:1498– 514. doi: 10.1080/13854046.2020.1811894

- Xie J, Tong Z, Guan X, Du B, Qiu H, Slutsky AS. Critical care crisis and some recommendations during the COVID-19 epidemic in China. *Intens Care Med.* (2020) 46:837–40. doi: 10.1007/s00134-020-0 5979-7
- Cuthbertson BH, Hull A, Strachan M, Scott J. Post-traumatic stress disorder after critical illness requiring general intensive care. *Intensive Care Med.* (2004) 30:450–5. doi: 10.1007/s00134-003-2004-8
- Griffiths J, Fortune G, Barber V, Young JD. The prevalence of post traumatic stress disorder in survivors of ICU treatment: a systematic review. *Intensive Care Med.* (2007) 33:1506–18. doi: 10.1007/s00134-007-0730-z
- Taylor AK, Fothergill C, Krige A, Chew-Graham CA, Patel S. Identification of post-traumatic stress disorder following ICU. Br J Gen Pract. (2019) 69:154–5. doi: 10.3399/bjgp19X7 01765
- Chamberlain SR, Grant JE, Trender W, Hellyer P, Hampshire A. Posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms in COVID-19 survivors: online population survey. *BJPsych Open.* (2021) 7:1–4. doi: 10.1192/bjo. 2021.3
- Shaw RJ, Harvey JE, Bernard R, Gunary R, Tiley M, Steiner H. Comparison of short-term psychological outcomes of respiratory failure treated by either invasive or non-invasive ventilation. *Psychosomatics.* (2009) 50:586–91. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(09)7 0860-6
- Twigg E, Humphris G, Jones C, Bramwell R, Griffiths RD. Use of a screening questionnaire for post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) on a sample of UK ICU patients. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. (2008) 52:202–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-6576.2007.0 1531.x
- Gosselin E, Gélinas C, Bourgault P, Lavoie S. Intervention for patients intubated and conscious to decrease peritraumatic distress (IPIC-PTD) – acceptability and feasibility. *Sci Nurs Health Pract.* (2018) 1:1019. doi: 10.31770/2561-7516.1019
- Girard TD, Shintani AK, Jackson JC, Gordon SM, Pun BT, Henderson MS, et al. Risk factors for post-traumatic stress disorder symptoms following critical illness requiring mechanical ventilation: a prospective cohort study. *Critical Care.* (2007) 11:1–8. doi: 10.1186/c c5708
- Sheehy LM. Considerations for postacute rehabilitation for survivors of COVID-19. *JMIR Public Health Surv.* (2020) 6:1–8. doi: 10.2196/ 19462
- Hobfoll SE. Conservation of resources: a new attempt at conceptualizing stress. Am Psychol. (1989) 44:513–24. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X. 44.3.513
- Kakodkar P, Nagham K, Baig MN. A comprehensive literature review on the clinical presentation, and management of the pandemic coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). *Cureus*. (2020) 12:e7560. doi: 10.7759/cureus. 7560
- Asimakopoulou E, Madianos M. The prevalence of major depression-PTSD comorbidity among ICU survivors in five general hospitals of athens: a cross-sectional study. *Issues Ment Health Nurs.* (2014) 35:954–63. doi: 10.3109/01612840.2014.9 24609
- Hobfoll SE, Vinokur AD, Pierce PF, Lewandowski-Romps L. The combined stress of family life, work, and war in Air Force men and women: a test of conservation of resources theory. *Int J Stress Manag.* (2012) 19:217– 37. doi: 10.1037/a0029247
- Alvaro C, Lyons RF, Warner G, Hobfoll SE, Martens PJ, Labonté R. Conservation of resources theory and research use in health systems. *Implement Sci.* (2010) 5:79. doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-5-79
- Diener E, Oishi S, Lucas RE. Personality, culture, and subjective well-being: emotional and cognitive evaluations of life. *Ann Rev Psychol.* (2003) 54:403– 25. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.54.101601.145056
- Lu L, Chou CY, Zeng YLY, Cooper CL. Personal and social resources in coping with long hours of the Chinese work condition: the dual roles of detachment and social motivation. *Int J Hum Resource Manag.* (2020) 1– 35. doi: 10.1080/09585192.2020.1779778

- Benight CC, Ironson G, Durham RL. Psychometric properties of a hurricane coping self-efficacy measure. J Trauma Stress. (1999) 12:379– 86. doi: 10.1023/A:1024792913301
- Freedy JR, Saladin ME, Kilpatrick DG, Resnick HS, Saunders BE. Understanding acute psychological distress following natural disaster. J Trauma Stress. (1994) 7:257–73. doi: 10.1002/jts.2490070207
- Taylor HO, Taylor RJ, Nguyen AW, Chatters L. Social isolation, depression, and psychological distress among older adults. J Aging Health. (2018) 30:229– 46. doi: 10.1177/0898264316673511
- Hall KS, Kusunoki Y, Gatny H, Barber J. Social discrimination, stress, and risk of unintended pregnancy among young women. J Adolesc Health. (2015) 56:330–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.11.008
- Bo H-X, Li W, Yang Y, Wang Y, Zhang Q, Cheung T, et al. Posttraumatic stress symptoms and attitude toward crisis mental health services among clinically stable patients with COVID-19 in China. *Psychol Med.* (2021) 51:1052–3. doi: 10.1017/S0033291720000999
- Wang B, Fu L, Ju N, Xiao X, Zou H. Interviews to better understand the burden of mental health disease among COVID-19 survivors: things to consider. J Affect Disord. (2021) 285:84–5. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2021.02.044
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JBW. The PHQ-15: validity of a new measure for evaluating the severity of somatic symptoms. *Psychosom Med.* (2002) 64:258–66. doi: 10.1097/00006842-200203000-00008
- 35. Liu G, Clark MR, Eaton WW. Structural factor analyses for medically unexplained somatic symptoms of somatization disorder in the Epidemiologic Catchment Area Study. *Psychol Med.* (1997) 27:617–26. doi: 10.1017/S0033291797004844
- Hobfoll SE. Traumatic stress: a theory based on rapid loss of resources. Anxiety Research. (1991) 4:187–97. doi: 10.1080/08917779108248773
- Hansen M, Andersen TE, Armour C, Palic S, Mackrill T. PTSD-8: a short PTSD inventory. Clin Pract Epidemiol Mental Health. (2010) 6:101– 8. doi: 10.2174/1745017901006010101
- Andersen TE, Hansen M, Ravn SL, Seehuus R, Nielsen M, Vaegter HB. Validation of the PTSD-8 scale in chronic pain patients. *Pain Med* (*United States*). (2018) 19:1365–72. doi: 10.1093/pm/pnx166
- Khan S, Haque S. Trauma, mental health, and everyday functioning among Rohingya refugee people living in short- and longterm resettlements. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatric Epidemiol. (2021) 56:497–512. doi: 10.1007/s00127-020-01962-1
- O'connor K, Seager J. Displacement, violence, and mental health: evidence from rohingya adolescents in cox's bazar, Bangladesh. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2021) 18:5318. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18105318
- Arditte Hall KA, DeLane SE, Anderson GM, Lago TR, Shor R, Wang W, et al. Plasma gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) levels and posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms in trauma-exposed women: a preliminary report. *Psychopharmacology*. (2021) 238:1541–52. doi: 10.1007/s00213-021-05785-z
- 42. Yang X, Yip BHK, Mak ADP, Zhang D, Lee EKP, Wong SYS. The differential effects of social media on depressive symptoms and suicidal ideation among the younger and older adult population in hong kong during the covid-19 pandemic: population-based cross-sectional survey study. *JMIR Public Health Surveillance*. (2021) 7:1–15. doi: 10.2196/24623
- 43. Yang X, Yip BHK, Lee EKP, Zhang D, Wong SYS. The relationship between technology use and problem technology use and potential psychosocial mechanisms: population-based telephone survey in community adults during COVID-19. *Front Psychol.* (2021) 12:e696271. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.69 6271
- Boscarino REA, Boscarino JA. Predictors of PTSD and delayed PTSD after disaster: the impact of exposure and psychosocial resources. J Nerv Ment Dis. (2006) 194:485–93. doi: 10.1097/01.nmd.0000228503.955 03.e9
- 45. Zang Y, Gallagher T, McLean CP, Tannahill HS, Yarvis JS, Foa EB. The impact of social support, unit cohesion, and trait resilience on PTSD in treatment-seeking military personnel with PTSD: the role of posttraumatic cognitions. J Psychiatr Res. (2017) 86:18–25. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2016. 11.005
- Burton NW, Pakenham KI, Brown WJ. Feasibility and effectiveness of psychosocial resilience training: a pilot study of the READY program. *Psychol Health Med.* (2010) 15:266–77. doi: 10.1080/135485010037 58710

47. Yang X, Wang Q, Wang X, Mo PKH, Wang Z, Lau JTF, et al. Direct and indirect associations between interpersonal resources and posttraumatic growth through resilience among women living with HIV in China. *AIDS Behav.* (2020) 24:1687–700. doi: 10.1007/s10461-019-02694-3

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Wang, Yang, Fu, Hu, Luo, Xiao, Ju, Zheng, Xu, Fang, Chan, Xu, Chen, He, Zhu, Tang, Huang, Hong, Ma, Hao, Cai, Yang, Ye, Yuan, Chen, Xiao, Wang and Zou. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Rumination, Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Symptoms, and Posttraumatic Growth Among Wenchuan Earthquake Adult Survivors: A Developmental Perspective

Wenjian Xu^{1,2}, Chengxiang Feng², Wanjie Tang^{3*} and Yifan Yang^{4*}

¹ Department of Sociology and Psychology, School of Public Administration, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China, ² Institute of Psychology, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China, ³ Center for Educational and Health Psychology, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China, ⁴ School of Public Administration, Southwest Jiaotong University, Chengdu, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Xuliang Shi, Hebei University, China Wenchao Wang, Beijing Normal University, China

*Correspondence:

Wanjie Tang tangwanjie2010@gmail.com Yifan Yang yangswjtu@126.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 25 August 2021 Accepted: 30 November 2021 Published: 04 January 2022

Citation:

Xu W, Feng C, Tang W and Yang Y (2022) Rumination, Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Symptoms, and Posttraumatic Growth Among Wenchuan Earthquake Adult Survivors: A Developmental Perspective. Front. Public Health 9:764127. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.764127

This study examined the long-term effects of the Wenchuan earthquake among adult survivors. Specifically, it explored the role of perceived social support (PSS) in the relationship between rumination and posttraumatic growth (PTG) and posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) symptoms. Data were collected from March to July 2020 using a youth survivor sample (n = 476) of the 2008 Wenchuan earthquake. Participants were divided into three groups depending on their age when the quake occurred: 6-11 years (n = 227), 12-15 years (n = 83), 16-19 years (n = 166). The results indicated that long-term PTG and PTSD symptom levels varied by age group. Both intrusive and deliberate ruminations had a significant effect on PTG as well as PTSD symptoms. PSS played a mediating role between rumination and PTG, and the mediation mechanisms varied by age group (developmental stages). Moderated analyses revealed that PSS from significant others significantly buffered the indirect effect of rumination on PTSD symptoms. Our findings demonstrated the universal nature of traumatic events encountered during childhood and adolescence development and underscore the importance of examining the developmental context of PTG in investigations on traumatic experiences and their consequences.

Keywords: earthquake rumination, posttraumatic growth, perceived social support, developmental perspective, posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms

INTRODUCTION

Traumatic events such as sexual and physical assault, illness, accidents, and natural disasters are common worldwide (1–5). They are a risk factor for mental health disturbance development. Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) symptoms are a frequent negative psychological outcome after traumatic event exposure in both developed (4, 6–8) and developing countries (9, 10). PTSD results in extreme distress and functional impairment, and as a long-term consequence, it increases the risk of developing physical health problems (e.g., pain, heart disease, and stroke), psychological

distress (e.g., depression, anxiety disorders, and suicide attempts), poor quality of life, and low life satisfaction (4, 6).

Nevertheless, a positive psychological perspective that changes the focus of trauma research to concepts such as posttraumatic growth (PTG) has been increasingly recognized, especially in the non-artificial trauma psychology field [such as earthquake and COVID-19 pandemic; (11, 12)]. Stewart (13) defined PTG as positive life changes that follow traumatic events. The concept of PTG has become more commonly used alongside posttraumatic stress to describe psychosocial functioning, especially in adults (14). However, less is known about the long-term consequences of trauma occurring during childhood and adolescence, a stage of rapid development when cognition and emotion are susceptible to trauma impact (7).

PTG and PTSD Symptoms

Cross-sectional (4) and longitudinal (5, 15) evidence indicate that PTG and PTSD symptoms are independent constructs, which co-occur in survivors after traumatic exposure to a natural disaster. However, the relationship between PTG and PTSD symptoms remains inconclusive (4). Studies have reported a significant positive relationship (9), negative relationship (2), or no relationship at all (1, 5, 16). These inconsistent findings confound our understanding of PTSD symptoms and PTG constructs. It is necessary to clarify the relationship between PTG and PTSD symptoms. Therefore, based on this suggestion, this study aims to simultaneously examine risk and predictive mechanisms of PTG and PTSD symptoms among Wenchuan earthquake adult survivors.

Rumination and PTG

Rumination has been described as a cognitive vulnerability typically beginning in the aftermath of a traumatic exposure that challenges the individual's framework for understanding the world (17). A distinction exists between two types of rumination about the negative stimulus, and includes intrusive and deliberate ruminations. Intrusive rumination represents thoughts that involuntarily invade one's cognitive world and generally involve a negative focus on the trauma, whereas deliberate rumination involves the deliberate reexamining of and contemplation about the experience (1, 15). The impact of intrusive and deliberate ruminations on PTG is demonstrated in cross-sectional studies (18, 19) and longitudinal research (1, 15, 20-22) on natural disasters, but some contradictions remain. For examples, deliberate rumination, not intrusive rumination was the only significant factor positively predicting PTG in children survived Hurricane Katrina (20) and adolescents after earthquake (1, 15, 21) or after a tornado (19). Deliberate rumination contributes individuals to thinking the positive aspects about traumatic events, which helps them actively construct their understanding of the post- traumatic world and attribute meaning to the trauma, thus promotes PTG (1, 21). However, Kilmer et al. (22) re-analyzed the traumatized children after Hurricane Katrina nearly 2 years after the disaster, finding baseline intrusive rumination as the only positive and significant predictor of PTG in the same sample. Therefore, further research, especially on the long-term effect on PTG is needed to clarify discrepancies.

Perceived Social Support and PTG

The availability of PSS can facilitate the process of change by initiating communication about traumatic experiences (23, 24), leading individuals to reframe and reconstruct worldviews after a traumatic event, and creating the potential for PTG. The main-effect hypothesis of social support suggests that social support plays an independent role in reducing stress (25), and is a protective factor for PTG (11, 26). Tedeschi and Calhoun's (24) model regarding cognitive processing of PTG suggests that social support provides trauma-exposure survivors a safe environment where they can talk freely to others about their experiences, associated perceptions, and emotions. Wang et al. suggest that social support encourages survivors to establish good relationships, and promotes PTG (16). Therefore, PSS seems to lead survivors to reframe traumatic events and reconstruct their worldviews, and thus could be an important factor in predicting PTG.

Rumination and PTG: Mediating Role of PSS

Both deliberate rumination and PSS, in addition to the reappraisal of core beliefs, reflect higher levels of PTG (18, 21). Direct correlations between deliberate rumination and PTG were found in numerous studies across various cultures (1, 27). Deliberate rumination could help individuals seek and receive more PSS to understand traumatizing events. Specifically, deliberate rumination can motivate trauma survivors to enhance their cognition regarding traumatic events, and this process encourages them to rethink their view of the self, others, and the world, and thus can be beneficial in their perception of social support (1, 19). For example, Wang et al. found that deliberate rumination contributed to PTG in adolescent trauma survivors after the Ya'an earthquake in China (1). Additionally, PSS can lessen the negative impact of intrusive rumination on individuals and increase positive experiences, leading to PTG (21). Therefore, PSS may be a mediator in the relationship between deliberate rumination and PTG.

Rumination and PTSD Symptoms

Rumination in PTSD symptoms may reflect a deliberate attempt to understand the traumatic event and "work through" it, albeit unproductively. Over time, this may become a more automatic, default response style (28). Individuals who ruminate often report feeling they are adaptively coping by finding reasons for their distress (29). Furthermore, rumination has been shown to prospectively predict PTSD symptoms (30). The cognitive PTSD model of PTG (31) suggests that the predominant emotions experienced by trauma survivors provide an invaluable clue to cognitive themes; feelings such as fear and sadness can lead survivors to engage in maladaptive cognitive processing styles such as rumination. Ruminative thinking maintains symptoms through both cognitive and emotional processes. Specifically, individuals may ruminate to avoid traumatic memories and associated negative emotions, which temporarily alleviates distress, but ultimately interferes with the process of adaptive recovery (32).

PSS and PTSD Symptoms

PSS is also a preventive factor for PTSD development, especially in trauma-affected communities (10). According to the buffering effect model, survivors with strong PSS can reduce the adverse psychological response caused by stress (25). Specifically, the incidence of post-traumatic stress increased in those with low PSS. PSS can provide necessary resources for adolescents surviving an earthquake to cope with negative mental reactions (4), thereby promoting coping self-efficacy. Therefore, PSS can buffer the effects of traumatic experiences on PTSD symptoms.

Rumination and PTSD Symptoms: Moderating Role of PSS

PSS interacts with intrusive rumination and the perceptions of entrapment, thereby resisting PTSD symptom development (33). As Lepore (34) outlines in his social-cognitive theory, social support is crucial in perpetuating or breaking the pathway from trauma experiences to PTSD symptoms via rumination. Therefore, although rumination increases attention on negative aspects of a traumatic experience, the derived negative emotions should be ameliorated by others' understanding. Thus, PTSD symptoms will ease. By contrast, it is hard for people to process and regulate rumination-elicited negative emotions when they lack support (35). Thus, we propose that PSS might moderate the function of rumination on PTSD symptoms.

Developmental Perspective on PTG and PTSD Symptoms

Age has been found to contribute to the development of psychiatric disorders (36), and both linear and curvilinear relationships have been reported between age and PTSD symptom development risk following a vehicle accident (37). The developmental periods of childhood, adolescence, young adulthood, and older adulthood are marked by age-related changes in cognitive, emotional, and social processes that may influence the likelihood of negative psychological outcomes following trauma exposure, beyond the role of sociodemographic factors (7). In a study of the COVID-19 pandemic, adolescents were significantly more likely to report clinical PTSD symptoms than adults (38). A comparative study from Saõ Paulo involving young people (aged 15-24 years) and adults reported that exposure to traumatic events was higher in the young compared with adults (39). The specific vulnerability of children and adolescents to traumatic events happens because they are in a critical developmental stage when the brain is still maturing; when the physical and psychological and personal strengths are not crystallized, and robust individual coping strategies and socioeconomic stabilities have not been fully attained (40). A rising trend with age is often found, particularly during the drastic transition period from childhood to adolescence. In a sample of children aged 10-16 years old exposed to war experiences in Lebanon, older children had more severe anxiety and depression symptoms than younger children (26). Longitudinal investigation demonstrated that adolescents at the age of 12 or 13 years suffer more frequent and serious psychological distress than their younger counterparts aged between 9 and 11 years (41, 42). Similarly, McDermott and Palmer (43) found children of grades 7–9 reported the most emotional distress compared with younger children (grades 4–6) and older adolescence (grades 10–12), following a bushfire disaster. Added to this, childhood and adolescence trauma-exposed depressive symptoms may last many years or even increase in adulthood (44, 45). However, little is known about developmental differences in response to post-disaster trauma especially regarding earthquakes. Based on previous studies, and from a developmental perspective, we assumed that the impact of the 2008 Wenchuan earthquake on adolescents would be more severe than other younger survivors.

Aims and Hypotheses

The purpose of our study is to clarify the relationship between rumination and PTG, studying the long-term effects of trauma during childhood and adolescence using a youth survivor sample of people who experienced the 2008 Wenchuan earthquake, and to explore the mediating and moderating role of PSS in the relationship between rumination and PTG and PTSD symptoms, respectively. The current study expands the literature by providing counseling implications for prevention and intervention practice in the field of traumaexposed psychopathology.

Specifically, we hypothesized that: 1) Long-term affected PTG and PTSD levels would be significantly different among different age groups of children who lived through the same earthquake; 2) There would be a significant correlation between intrusive rumination and deliberate rumination; both would have a significant effect on PTG; 3) PSS would mediate the link between rumination and PTG, and the mediation mechanisms would vary by age group; 4) Both intrusive and deliberate ruminations would have a significant effect on PTSD symptoms; 5) PSS would be a significant moderator for the path between rumination and PTSD symptoms.

METHODS

Participants and Procedure

The study was conducted in Dujiangyan city in Sichuan province, which was most severely affected by the 2008 Wenchuan Earthquake in China (46). Convenience sampling offline and online approach was used to recruit young adults from March to July 2020. Psychological master-student volunteers living locally conducted participants invitation from communities and supermarkets as well as social network resources from families/relatives and friends. Additionally, volunteers also invited participants using social networking platforms such as Sina Weibo, Wechat, and QQ groups related to Dujiangyan city themes. Informed consent was obtained from all participants by their reading the description and purpose of the study and clicking "continue" to complete a questionnaire available at the professional survey Web site Wenjuanxing. Out of 560 replies, 84 were discarded from the analysis due to the incomplete psychometric instruments or excluded if they: 1) were not in Dujiangyan when the earthquake occurred; 2) were younger than 18 or older than 31. The final sample was comprised of 476 youth survivors with a mean age of 24.69 years (SD = 4.25), 44.54% of the sample were female (n = 212). Survivors were each valid participant completed written informed consent forms and was provided with 15 RMB as compensation. This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the West China Medical Center of Sichuan University.

Measures

PTG

PTG was measured using the Posttraumatic Growth Inventory (24) of the Chinese version (47). This 21-item scale consists of five subscales: 4-item personal strength, 5-item new possibilities, 7-item relating to others, 3-item appreciation of life, and 2-item spiritual change. Each item was scored on a 6-point scale (ranging from 0 = no change to 5 = very great change) and higher scores indicated better PTG. The PTG inventory has good internal consistency and good construct, convergent, and discriminate validities (24). The scale was translated into Chinese and then back-translated by three English professionals. This instrument had adequate internal reliability ($\alpha = 0.96$).

PTSD Symptoms

PTSD symptoms over the previous month were assessed using the PTSD Checklist-Civilian Version (48). This 17-item scale has three dimensions: 5-item intrusion (e.g., "Suddenly acting or feeling as if a stressful experience were happening again"), 7item avoidance (e.g., "Avoid thinking about or talking about a stressful experience from the past or avoid having feelings related to it"), and 5-item hyper-arousal (e.g., "Feeling jumpy or easily startled"). Each item was scored on a 5-point scale (ranging from 1 = not at all to 5 = extremely and higher scores indicated more severe psychological distress symptoms. Probable PTSD Symptoms was classified when individual's score \geq 50 (49). The Chinese version of the scale was translated by Shi and colleagues (50). Cronbach's alpha of this instrument was 0.95.

Rumination Inventory

Rumination was measured using the revised Event-Related Rumination Inventory (51, 52). This 20-item scale included two dimensions: 10-item intrusive rumination (such as "I cannot help thinking about the Wenchuan earthquake") and 10-item deliberate rumination (such as "I thought about what I could learn from the Wenchuan earthquake experience"). Each item was scored on a 4-point scale (0 = not at all to 3 = always). The Chinese version of the scale was translated by Wu and colleagues (15, 52) and examined in Chinese adolescent samples, the fit indices from a confirmatory factor analysis were good and the internal reliability assessment yielded Cronbach's α of 0.88 and 0.89 for intrusive and deliberate ruminations, respectively. In this study, Cronbach's alpha for intrusive and deliberate ruminations were 0.96 and 0.96, respectively.

PSS

PSS was measured using the revised Perceived Social Support Scale (53). This 20-item scale consists of three subscales relating to the source of the support: 8-item regarding family (such as "My family really tries to help me"), 8-item regarding friends (such as "I can count on my friends when things go wrong"), and 4-item regarding a significant other (such as "There is a special person in my life who cares about my feelings"). Each item was scored on a 7-point scale (1 = very strongly disagree to 7 = very strongly agree) and higher scores indicated more PSS. The Chinese version of the scale was translated by Huang and colleagues, and it had adequate internal reliability and validity (54). Cronbach's alpha for family, friends, and a significant other of PSS subscales were 0.95, 0.94, and 0.92, respectively.

Data Analysis

Frequency and descriptive analyses were conducted. Independent-sample *T*-test was performed to compare the gender characteristic. One-way ANOVA was used to examine the effects of age at the commencement of rumination, PSS, PTG, and PTSD symptoms. Pearson's and Spearman's rho correlations were computed to examine the relationships between variables. Analyses were conducted using SPSS (version 22.0). Structural equation modeling (SEM) with maximum

	Age 6–11 (227)	Age 12–15 (83)	Age 16–19 (166)	F	p	Post-hoc comparisons ^a
		$M \pm SD$				
Intrusive rumination	16.61 (6.78)	10.76 (7.42)	16.78 (6.85)	6.81	0.001	2 > 1 = 3
Deliberate rumination	18.94 (7.34)	22.88 (7.01)	19.67 (7.34)	9.97	< 0.001	2 > 1 = 3
PSS from family	43.57 (10.23)	46.19 (9.35)	45.99 (8.28)	4.15	< 0.001	2 = 3 > 1
PSS from Friends	44.38 (7.93)	45.01 (7.15)	43.63 (8.58)	0.89	0.410	-
PSSSO	20.58 (5.27)	21.98 (4.66)	19.60 (5.98)	5.36	0.005	2 > 1 = 3
PSS	108.53 (20.23)	113.18 (18.80)	109.58 (19.93)	1.70	0.183	-
PTG	87.22 (22.98)	97.22 (19.71)	88.80 (23.85)	5.99	0.003	2 > 3 = 1
PTSD symptoms	33.48 (14.47)	38.27 (14.35)	32.89 (15.87)	3.96	0.020	2 > 1 = 3

PSS, perceived social support; PSSSO, PSS from significant others; PTG, posttraumatic growth; PTSD, posttraumatic stress disorder. ^ap at 0.05 level.

TABLE 2	Correlations	of variables	of Wenchuan	earthquake youth survivors.
---------	--------------	--------------	-------------	-----------------------------

All participants	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. Age	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2. Sex	-0.08	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3. Intrusive rumination	0.03	-0.11*	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4. Deliberate rumination	0.05	-0.18**	0.83**	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
5. PSS from family	0.14**	-0.04	0.18**	0.24**	1	-	-	-	-	-
6. PSS from friends	0.01	0.00	0.14**	0.21**	0.69**	1	-	-	-	-
7. PSSSO	-0.01	-0.05	0.22**	0.26**	0.51**	0.60**	1	-	-	-
8. PSS	0.06	-0.04	0.20**	0.27**	0.90**	0.90**	0.76**	1	-	-
9. PTG	0.04	-0.16**	0.40**	0.46**	0.38**	0.34**	0.34**	0.41**	1	
10. PTSD symptoms	-0.04	-0.01	0.74**	0.60**	0.04	0.01	0.12**	0.06	0.30**	1
Age 6–15 (n = 310)										
1. Age	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2. Sex	-0.15**	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3. Intrusive rumination	0.18**	-0.11*	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4. Deliberate rumination	0.26**	-0.16**	0.84**	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
5. PSS from family	0.22**	-0.09	0.19**	0.25**	1	-	-	-	-	-
6. PSS from friends	0.10	-0.04	0.13*	0.22**	0.71**	1	-	-	-	-
7. PSSSO	0.17**	-0.05	0.19**	0.26**	0.56**	0.53**	1	-	-	-
8. PSS	0.19**	-0.07	0.19**	0.28**	0.93**	0.88**	0.74**	1	-	-
9. PTG	0.19**	-0.15**	0.37**	0.42**	0.40**	0.38**	0.30**	0.42**	1	-
10. PTSD symptoms	0.13*	-0.04	0.71**	0.59**	0.02	0.01	0.11	0.04	0.27**	1
Age 15–19 (n = 187)										
1. Age	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2. Sex	0.06	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3. Intrusive rumination	-0.18*	-0.13	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4. Deliberate rumination	-0.26**	-0.22**	0.82**	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
5. PSS from family	-0.11	0.09	0.20**	0.27**	1	-	-	-	-	-
6. PSS from friends	-0.02	0.06	0.15*	0.19**	0.70**	1	-	-	-	-
7. PSSSO	-0.11	-0.02	0.25**	0.26**	0.49**	0.72**	1	-	-	-
8. PSS	-0.08	0.04	0.22**	0.27**	0.86**	0.93**	0.81**	1	-	-
9. PTG	-0.24**	-0.14*	0.45**	0.54**	0.38**	0.32**	0.43**	0.42**	1	-
10. PTSD symptoms	-0.10	0.02	0.76**	0.60**	0.11	0.06	0.17*	0.12	0.36**	1

PSS, perceived social support; PSSSO, PSS from significant others; PTG, posttraumatic growth; PTSD, posttraumatic stress disorder.

*p < 0.05. **p < 0.01.

likelihood estimation was employed to explore the hypothesized mediation model using AMOS (version 22.0). Indices used to evaluate the model fit were the Comparative Fit Index (CFI), Normed Fit Index (NFI), Incremental Fit Index (IFI), and the Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA). Linear regression analyses were used to examine the moderation roles of PSS between intrusive and deliberate ruminations and PTSD symptoms.

RESULTS

Preliminary Analyses

In the overall sample, the mean score of PTG was 89.51 (SD = 23.00); the prevalence of PTSD symptoms was 16.18% (scores ≥ 50 , n = 77). Participants were divided into three groups depending on their age of developmental characteristics (41) when the Wenchuan Earthquake occurred: 6–11 years

(childhood, n = 227), 12–15 years (early adolescence, n =83), 16–19 years (late adolescence, n = 166). Means and SD of the variables are shown in Table 1. As age increased, PTG scores increased from ages 6-15 years (although age 11 was the lowest, PTG mean = 81.97), and then it decreased for ages 15-19 years old. One-way ANOVA results showed significant differences among the three age groups: intrusive rumination (F = 6.81, p = 0.001), deliberate rumination (F = 9.97, p)< 0.001), PTG (F = 5.99, p < 0.01), PTSD symptoms (F =3.96, p < 0.05). Post-hoc pairwise comparisons indicated that based on the degree of scores, the three age groups ranked in the following order: early adolescence, and childhood equals late adolescence on intrusive rumination, deliberate rumination, PTG, and PTSD symptoms. Men were significantly higher than women on PTG (t = 3.31, Cohen's d = 0.30, p < 0.300.01), while there were no significant differences by gender on PTSD symptoms.



TABLE 3 | Fit statistics for mediation models.

Mediation model	χ²	df	χ²/ df	GFI	NFI	IFI	TLI	CFI	RMSEA	p
1	81.86	31	2.62	0.97	0.98	0.99	0.98	0.99	0.058	<0.001
2a	70.05	38	1.84	0.96	0.98	0.99	0.98	0.99	0.052	0.001
2b	92.36	38	2.43	0.92	0.95	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.088	< 0.001

Correlation Analyses

Correlations are shown in **Table 2**. Significant correlations exit between PTG and PTSD symptoms (r = 0.30, p < 0.01) but partial correlation analysis (intrusive and deliberate ruminations, and PSS as covariates) were not related between PTG and PTSD symptoms (r = 0.07, p > 0.05).

Deliberate rumination was most significantly associated with PTG (r = 0.46, p < 0.01), followed by PSS (r = 0.41, p < 0.01), intrusive rumination (r = 0.40, p < 0.01), and gender (r = -0.16, p < 0.01). Age was not significantly related to PTG in all participants but positively correlated in the childhood group (r = 0.19, p < 0.01), while it was negatively correlated in the late adolescence group (r = -0.24, p < 0.01). Intrusive rumination was most significantly associated with PTSD symptoms (r = 0.74, p < 0.01), followed by deliberate rumination (r = 0.60, p < 0.01) and PSS from significant others (PSSSO, r = 0.12, p < 0.01).

Mediation Analyses of PTG

Mediation effects of PSS on the associations between intrusive rumination, deliberate rumination, and PTG of mediation model 1 are shown in **Figure 1** and **Table 3**. The SEM model revealed that deliberate rumination (B = 0.30) and PSS (B = 0.34) had significant direct effects on PTG; intrusive rumination was related to deliberate rumination. Intrusive rumination had an

indirect effect on PTG via PSS: Intrusive rumination \rightarrow PSS \rightarrow PTG (B = -0.03). Deliberate rumination had an indirect effect on PTG via PSS: Deliberate rumination \rightarrow PSS \rightarrow PTG (B = 0.12). Model 1 showed an acceptable fit for the data ($\chi^2/df = 2.62$, RMSEA = 0.058, CFI = 0.99, NFI = 0.98).

Age was added to mediation model 1 to explore its main effect. Results indicated no significant effect on PTG in the full sample, while age had a positive but non-significant effect on PTG: ages $6-15 \rightarrow PTG$ (B = 0.04, p = 0.47; mediation model 2a, see **Figure 2**); but a marginally negative effect on PTG: ages $15-19 \rightarrow$ PTG (B = -0.11, p = 0.08; mediation model 2b, see **Figure 3**). Both models 2a and 2b showed an acceptable fit for the data, presented in **Table 3**.

Moderation Analysis of PTSD Symptoms

Additionally, we examined the moderation models as proposed in hypotheses 4 and 5 using PROCESS to see if the effect of intrusive rumination or deliberate rumination and PSS on PTSD symptoms had interactions, as shown in **Table 4**. In moderation model 1 (full sample), the main effect of intrusive rumination on PTSD symptoms was significant (t = 8.53, p < 0.001).

PSSSO and its interactions with intrusive rumination were added to moderation model 1, as shown in **Figure 4**. The main effect of PSSSO was significant (t = -2.28, p < 0.05), while both





interactions of intrusive × deliberate rumination (t = -2.37, p < 0.05) and intrusive rumination × PSSSO (t = 2.00, p = 0.05) were significant on PTSD symptoms.

A moderation model was also performed to explore subgroups of age. Similar to the full sample of moderation model 1, the main effect of intrusive rumination and PSSSO, and the interaction of intrusive \times deliberate rumination and intrusive rumination \times

PSSSO, was significant for both age 6–15 (moderation model 2) and age 15–19 (moderation model 3) samples.

DISCUSSION

This study was to clarify the relationship of rumination and PTG, studying the long-term (12 years after) effect on PTG

	All participants (476)		Age 6–15 (310)			Age 15–19 (187)			
	Estimate	Т	Р	Estimate	t	р	Estimate	t	р
Intrusive rumination	1.61	4.73	<0.001	1.19	2.75	0.006	1.41	2.56	0.01
Deliberate rumination	0.23	1.27	0.21	0.27	1.23	0.22	0.40	1.41	0.16
PSSSO	-0.55	-2.28	0.02	-0.77	-2.47	0.01	-0.91	-2.41	0.02
Intrusive \times Deliberate rumination	-0.02	-2.37	0.02	-0.02	-2.03	0.04	-0.03	-2.46	0.01
Intrusive rumination \times PSSSO	0.28	2.00	0.05	0.04	2.40	0.02	0.06	2.53	0.01

TABLE 4 | Linear regression analysis: main and moderate factors associated with PTSD symptoms.



rumination (IR) and perceived social support from significant others (PSSSO) to PTSD symptoms.

and PTSD symptoms regarding an earthquake trauma during childhood and adolescence in young survivors, and explore the mediating and moderating role of PSS in the relationship between rumination and PTG and PTSD symptoms. To our knowledge, this was the first study to examine the role of rumination and PSS in PTG and PTSD symptoms among adult Wenchuan earthquake survivors, focusing on samples of people who were children and adolescents at the time of the event.

This study showed substantial long-term consequences of traumas that occurred during childhood and adolescence, affecting PTG and PTSD in young adulthood. Remarkably, the present study found that PTG level differed significantly among participants at different age stages when the earthquake occurred. As age increased, PTG scores nearly increased from ages 6-15, and then decreased from ages 15 to 19. In addition, the results showed that PTSD symptom level also significant differed among different age stages, specifically, survivors aged 12-15 reported the highest level of PTSD symptoms. Results indicated that long-term effects of PTG and PTSD symptoms would significantly differ among different non-adult age groups who suffered the same earthquake. As age increased, PTG scores increased from ages 6-15, while they decreased from ages 15-19. A possible explanation for the difference is that survivors in early adolescence who experienced the earthquake were in a stage of rapid physical, psychological, and brain development when cognition and emotion are susceptible to trauma impact, compared with survivors in childhood and late adolescence (7, 40). This finding complements current views of child development and highlights that the drastic transition period from childhood to adolescence is marked by age-related changes in cognitive, emotional, and social processes that may influence the likelihood of psychological outcomes following trauma exposure beyond the role of sociodemographic factors (7). Trauma exposure in adolescence should be of particular concern and targeted in psychological prevention and protection.

Deliberate rumination was found to be most positively associated with PTG, followed by intrusive rumination. For adolescent survivors during the Wenchuan earthquake, PTG was affected by many factors, especially related to rumination and PSS for youth survivors. As a form of vulnerable cognition, rumination began in the aftermath of the earthquake, and it challenged the framework by which the children understood the world. Rumination, both negative, distressing thoughts, and deliberate, repetitive thinking, may play a key role in PTG (20). Additionally, intrusive rumination was most significantly associated with PTSD symptoms-this finding was consistent with previous studies (20, 30), followed by deliberate rumination. Our study also supported the idea that cognitive models of PTSD, such as ruminative cognitive styles, compelled individuals to recall negative traumatic memories and perceptions, but ultimately interfered with the process of psychological distress recovery (29, 32).

In line with prior cross-sectional and longitudinal work (1, 15, 21), despite the common co-occurrence between PTG and PTSD after traumatic exposure, this finding supported the notion that PTG and PTSD symptoms are two independent variables (4, 16), but it did not parallel other studies (2, 5, 8). A potential explanation might be attributed to variance in PTG and PTSD symptom measurement instruments and that participants and traumatic experiences varied [for example, war and earthquake experience; (8, 15)]. Given the inconclusive associations between PTG and PTSD symptoms, more research is needed to examine different traumatic experiences.

Rumination and PTG: PSS as a Mediator

Using the full sample, as well as both the age 6–15 and 15–19 subgroups separately, our study supported the view that PSS is a protective factor for PTG (11, 55). PSS provides trauma-exposure survivors a safe environment where they can talk freely with others about traumatic experiences and associated perceptions and emotions, and reframe traumatic events and reconstruct their worldviews, thus promoting their PTG (24). These findings were in accordance with the main-effect hypothesis of social support (4) and Tedeschi and Calhoun's model of PTG (24).

Most importantly, these findings indicated that PSS mediated the relationship between intrusive rumination, deliberate rumination, and PTG for earthquake youth survivors, providing empirical evidence for the long-term effects of traumatic rumination on adulthood PTG related to PSS. Mediation model 1 revealed that intrusive rumination has an indirect effect on PTG via PSS. Deliberate rumination also has an indirect effect on PTG via PSS. This finding confirmed the notion that deliberate rumination could help individuals seek and receive more PSS to understand traumatic events, while PSS can lessen the negative impact of rumination on individuals and increase positive experiences, leading to PTG (19). Young adult survivors' age during the earthquake was added to mediation model 1 and indicated no significant effect on PTG among the full sample, while age had a positive effect on PTG but did not reach significance: age $6-15 \rightarrow PTG$ (mediation model 2a); but had a marginally negative effect on PTG: age 15-19 \rightarrow PTG (mediation model 2b). Findings of the mediation results confirmed hypothesis 3 that PSS would mediate the link between rumination and PTG, and the mediation model varied by age group. This finding is important because it demonstrated children and adolescents' age need to be taken into account especially for trauma-exposed PTG in the field of child development.

Rumination and PTSD Symptoms: PSS as Moderator

In the moderation model (full sample, as well as both age 6-15 and 15-19 subgroups), the main effect of intrusive rumination on PTSD symptoms was significant and the interaction of intrusive × deliberate rumination was significant on PTSD symptoms. This finding was consistent with a previous study that suggested that intrusive rumination (but not deliberate rumination) prospectively predicts PTSD symptoms (30). The negative focus on trauma may initially invade one's cognitive world, leading one to ruminate to avoid traumatic memories and emotions, which temporarily alleviates psychological distress, but ultimately interferes with the process of adaptive recovery (29, 31). Interestingly, the findings suggest a distinct variation in intrusive rumination functioning between different levels of deliberate rumination, highlighting the critical role of the interactions in two distinct rumination dimensions for the effect on survivors' PTSD symptoms. Building upon prior rumination to PTSD research, we believe this study expands the literature by providing evidence for the significant rumination interaction mechanisms on trauma-exposed PTSD symptoms.

Additionally, in the moderation model (full sample, as well as both age 6–15 and 15–19 subgroups), the main effect of PSSSO and interaction of intrusive rumination × PSSSO were significant on PTSD symptoms. It demonstrated a variation in intrusive rumination functioning on PTSD symptoms regarding different PSSSO levels. This interaction was consistent in all three age group samples. First, we did not find family or friends' PSS as main effects or moderators on PTSD symptoms besides PSSSO. Cultural/regional diversity may account for associations between different resources of

PSS and PTSD symptoms (56, 57). For example, in the longterm effects following a Turkish earthquake, neither PSS from friends nor from teachers was significantly associated with PTSD symptoms among adolescent survivors (58). After the Wenchuan earthquake, support from significant others-the Chinese government, soldiers, volunteers, psychologists, and social enterprises-provided necessary resources for children and adolescents surviving the earthquake to cope with loss and distress, especially in their house reconstruction, medical services, and psychological recovery (56, 59). Therefore, PSSSO can buffer the effects of traumatic experiences on PTSD symptoms. In addition, survivors with frequent intrusive rumination may more frequently express their dissatisfaction with their PSSSO networks and may engage in co-rumination during social interactions, which will in turn precipitate or exacerbate PTSD symptoms (47). Although rumination increases attention on negative aspects of the trauma experience, the derived negative emotions from these thoughts should be ameliorated by others' understanding and help provided in a supportive environment, and thus PTSD symptoms will be also ease (35). Therefore, PSSSO can buffer the effects of traumatic experiences and cognitions on PTSD symptoms (10). This finding confirmed the social-cognitive theory (60) that PSS was crucial in perpetuating or breaking the pathway from trauma experiences to PTSD via rumination. Our findings provide evidence that PSSSO is a preventive factor for the development of PTSD (10) and has implications for practical PTSD symptom interventions for earthquake survivors, by taking into account PSS especially PSSSO.

Clinical Implications

It is crucial to enhance clinical outcomes for those who are considered at high risk for trauma-related psychopathology such as PTSD symptoms. Our data suggest that one potential way to prevent the onset or mitigate the extent of PTSD symptom is to provide clients with substantial social support. The availability of social support can facilitate a process of change by eliciting communication about traumatic experiences (23, 24) and lead individuals to reframe these and reconstruct their worldviews after trauma, thus potentiating PTG and mitigating PTSD symptoms.

Some individuals may ruminate to avoid traumatic memories and associated negative emotions, which temporarily alleviates distress, but ultimately interferes with the process of adaptive recovery. Therefore, counseling psychologists need to take notice of this cognitive process in clients. While helping their clients to cope with PTSD symptoms, counseling psychologists should be aware of the possibility of positive change after the trauma. In doing so, counseling interventions might focus on techniques that help clients to view PTSD symptoms and their cumulative impact with greater self-directed compassion. On that basis, counseling services may provide an opportunity to offset trauma-disclosure inhibitions that may hinder the experience of situational adaptation in the aftermath of traumatic events.

Remarkably, our findings suggest that PTG levels significantly differed in different age stages. Specifically, older adolescents reported higher levels of PTG. This may be of particular importance for emergency service professionals, especially for those who deal with the problems of children and adolescents.

Limitations

This study employed a mono-method of gathering data by using questionnaires that could be impacted by selfreport issues such as social desirability biases. As this study was cross-sectional, the causality and time-dependent fluctuations between rumination, PSS, PTG, and PTSD symptoms could not be proven. It was also noted that PTSD symptoms may have been caused by shared factors not examined in this study. Third, it is unknown whether the effects of trauma exposure persisted continuously since the event, increased over time, reappeared after periods of remission, or followed other non-linear trajectories. Prospective, longitudinal studies of trauma are needed to examine longitudinal changes in the course of posttraumatic outcomes. Except for gender and age, this study did not consider socio-demographic characteristics.

CONCLUSION

Children and adolescents who experienced the Wenchuan earthquake reported a high level of PTSD symptoms as well as PTG. This study contributes new knowledge through a developmental perspective to previous theoretical and empirical studies of the relationship between rumination, PSS, and PTG/PTSD symptoms, and further suggests that PSS plays a mediating role between rumination and PTG and a moderating role between rumination and PTSD symptoms. From intervention and health-enhancement perspectives, this study highlights important implications for child and adolescent survivors of the Wenchuan earthquake.

REFERENCES

- Wang W, Wu X, Lan X. Rumination mediates the relationships of fear and guilt to posttraumatic stress disorder and posttraumatic growth among adolescents after the Ya'an earthquake. *Eur J Psychotraumatol.* (2020) 10:1704993. doi: 10.1080/20008198.2019.1704993
- Frazier P, Conlon A, Glaser T. Positive and negative life changes following sexual assault. J Consult Clin Psych. (2001) 69:1048–55. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.69.6.1048
- Widows MR, Jacobsen PB, Booth-Jones M, Fields KK. Predictors of posttraumatic growth following bone marrow transplantation for cancer. *Health Psychol.* (2005) 24:266–73. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.2 4.3.266
- Lee D, Yu ES, Kim NH. Resilience as a mediator in the relationship between posttraumatic stress and posttraumatic growth among adult accident or crime victims: the moderated mediating effect of childhood trauma. *Eur J Psychotraumatol.* (2020) 11:1704563. doi: 10.1080/20008198.2019.1704563
- Sleijpen M, Haagen J, Mooren T, Kleber RJ. Growing from experience: an exploratory study of posttraumatic growth in adolescent refugees. *Eur J Psychotraumatol.* (2016) 7:28698. doi: 10.3402/ejpt.v7.28698
- Karatzias T, Chouliara Z, Power K, Brown K, Begum M, McGoldrick T, et al. Life satisfaction in people with post-traumatic stress disorder. *J Ment Health*. (2013) 22:501–8. doi: 10.3109/09638237.2013.819418

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Sichuan University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WX and CF contributed to conception and design of the study, organized the database, performed the statistical analysis, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. WX managed data collection. WX, CF, WT, and YY contributed to manuscript revision. YY contributed to potential funding support. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This research was supported by the National Social Science Foundation Project (18BZZ044), Sichuan Province Science and Technology Project (20RKX0748), and Sichuan Province Major Social Science Project (SC21EZD051).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Miss. Pu Zhong for her help in participants' recruitment. The authors also thank all participants of this study.

- Ogle CM, Rubin DC, Siegler IC. The impact of the developmental timing of trauma exposure on PTSD symptoms and psychosocial functioning among older adults. *Dev Psychol.* (2013) 49:2191–200. doi: 10.1037/a0031985
- Solomon Z, Dekel R. Posttraumatic stress disorder and posttraumatic growth among Israeli ex-pows. J Trauma Stress. (2007) 20:303–12. doi: 10.1002/jts.20216
- Solomon Z, Mikulincer M. Trajectories of PTSD: A 20-year longitudinal study. Am J Psychiatry. (2006) 163:659–66. doi: 10.1176/ajp.2006.163.4.659
- Kakaje A, Zohbi RA, Aldeen OH, Makki L, Alyousbashil A, Alhaffar MA. Mental disorder and PTSD in Syria during wartime: a nationwide crisis. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2021) 21:2. doi: 10.1186/s12888-020-03002-3
- Jia X, Ying L, Zhou X, Wu X, Lin C. The effects of extraversion, social support on the posttraumatic stress disorder and posttraumatic growth of adolescent survivors of the Wenchuan earthquake. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0121480. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0121480
- Hamam AA, Milo S, Mor I, Shaked E, Eliav AS, Lahav Y. Peritraumatic reactions during the COVID-19 pandemic-The contribution of posttraumatic growth attributed to prior trauma. J Psychiatr Res. (2021) 132:23–31. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2020.09.029
- 13. Stewart AE. Trauma and transformation: growing in the aftermath of suffering. J Constr Psychol. (1998) 11:333–339.
- 14. Purgato M, Gastaldon C, Papola D, van Ommeren M, Barbui C, Tol WA, et al. Psychological therapies for the treatment of mental disorders in low- and

middle-income countries affected by humanitarian crises. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* (2018) 7:CD011849. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD011849.pub2

- Wu X, Zhou X, Wu Y, An Y. The role of rumination in posttraumatic stress disorder and posttraumatic growth among adolescents after the Wenchuan earthquake. *Front Psychol.* (2015) 6:1335. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015. 01335
- Wang W, Wu X, Tian Y. Mediating roles of gratitude and social support in the relation between survivor guilt and posttraumatic stress disorder, posttraumatic growth among adolescents after the Ya'an Earthquake. *Front Psychol.* (2018) 9:2131. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02131
- Vloet TD, Vloet A, Bürger A, Romanos M. Post-traumatic growth in children and adolescents. J Trauma Stress Dis Treat. (2017) 6:4. doi: 10.4172/2324-8947.1000178
- Choi S, Lemberger-Truelove ME, Cho SM. The influence of disruption of core beliefs, social support, and rumination on posttraumatic growth for Korean undergraduate students. J Humanist Couns. (2019) 58:223–32. doi: 10.1002/johc.12121
- Xu W, Jiang HL, Zhou YY, Zhou LL, Fu H. Intrusive rumination, deliberate rumination, and posttraumatic growth among adolescents after a tornado. *J Nerv Ment Dis.* (2019) 207:152–6. doi: 10.1097/NMD.0000000000 00926
- Kilmer RP, Gil RV. Exploring posttraumatic growth in children impacted by Hurricane Katrina: Correlates of the phenomenon and developmental considerations. *Child Dev.* (2010) 81:1211–27. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01463.x
- Zhou X, Wu X. The relationship between rumination, posttraumatic stress disorder, and posttraumatic growth among Chinese adolescents after earthquake: a longitudinal study. J Affect Disord. (2016) 193:242–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.12.076
- 22. Kilmer RP, Gil-Rivas V, Griese B, Hardy SJ, Hafstad GS, Alisic E. Posttraumatic growth in children and youth: Clinical implications of an emerging research literature. *Am J Orthopsychiatry.* (2014) 84:506–18. doi: 10.1037/ort0000016
- Sutton V, Robbins I, Senior V, Gordon S. A qualitative study exploring refugee minors' personal accounts of post-traumatic growth and positive change processes in adapting to life in the UK. *Divers Health Soc Care*. (2006) 3:77–88.
- Tedeschi RG, Calhoun LG. Posttraumatic growth: conceptual foundations and empirical evidence. *Psychol Inq.* (2004) 15:1–18. doi: 10.1207/s15327965pli1501_01
- Cohen S, Wills, TA. Stress, social support, and the buffering hypothesis. Psychol Bull. (1985) 98:310-57. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.98.2.310
- Macksoud MS, Aber JL. The war experiences and psychosocial development of children in Lebanon. *Child Dev.* (1996) 67:70–88. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.1996.tb01720.x
- Taku K, Cann A, Tedeschi RG, Calhoun LG. Intrusive versus deliberate rumination in posttraumatic growth across US and Japanese samples. *Anxiety Stress Coping.* (2009) 22:129–36. doi: 10.1080/10615800802 317841
- Moulds ML, Bisby MA, Wild J, Bryant RA. Rumination in posttraumatic stress disorder: a systematic review. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2020) 82:101910. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2020.101910
- Papageorgiou C, Wells A. An empirical test of a clinical metacognitive model of rumination and depression. *Cogn Ther Res.* (2003) 27:261–73. doi: 10.1023/A:1023962332399
- Jenness JL, Jager-Hyman S, Heleniak C, Beck AT, Sheridan MA, McLaughlin KA. Catastrophizing, rumination, and reappraisal prospectively predict adolescent PTSD symptom onset following a terrorist attack. *Depress Anxiety*. (2016) 33:1039–47. doi: 10.1002/da.22548
- Ehlers A, Clark DM. A cognitive model of posttraumatic stress disorder. *Behav* Res Ther. (2000) 38:319–45. doi: 10.1016/S0005-7967(99)00123-0
- Michael T, Halligan SL, Clark DM, Ehlers A. Rumination in posttraumatic stress disorder. *Depress Anxiety*. (2007) 24:307–17. doi: 10.1002/da.20228
- 33. Lee JS. Perceived social support functions as a resilience in buffering the impact of trauma exposure on PTSD symptoms via intrusive rumination and entrapment in firefighters. *PLoS ONE.* (2019) 14:e0220454. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0220454
- 34. Lepore SJ. A social-cognitive processing model of emotional adjustment to cancer. In: Baum A, Andersen BL, editors. *Psychosocial Interventions*

for Cancer. Washington DC: American Psychological Association (2001). p. 99–116. doi: 10.1037/10402-006

- Nelson Goff BS, Summers K, Hartman K, Billings A, Chevalier M, Hermes H, et al. Disclosure of war deployment experiences: a qualitative study of the relationship impact on military couples. *Mil Behav Health.* (2015) 3:190–8. doi: 10.1080/21635781.2015.1055865
- Scott SB, Poulin MJ, Silver RC. A lifespan perspective on terrorism: age differences in trajectories of response to 9/11. *Dev Psychol.* (2013) 49:986–98. doi: 10.1037/a0028916
- Kobayashi I, Sledjeski EM, Delahanty DL. Gender and age interact to predict the development of posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms following a motor vehicle accident. *Psychol Trauma*. (2019) 11:328–36. doi: 10.1037/tra0000366
- Murata S, Rezeppa T, Thoma B, Marengo L, Krancevich K, Chiyka E, et al. The psychiatric sequelae of the COVID-19 pandemic in adolescents, adults, and health care workers. *Depress Anxiety.* (2020) 38:233–46. doi: 10.1002/da. 23120
- 39. Jaen-Varas D, Mari Jde J, Coutinho Eda S, Andreoli SB, Quintana MI, de Mello MF, et al. A cross-sectional study to compare levels of psychiatric morbidity between young people and adults exposed to violence in a large urban center. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2016) 16:134. doi: 10.1186/s12888-016-0847-0
- Kar N. Depression in youth exposed to disasters, terrorism, and political violence. *Curr Psychiatry Rep.* (2019) 21:73. doi: 10.1007/s11920-019-1061-9
- Angold A, Erkanli A, Silberg J, Eaves L, Costello EJ. Depression scale scores in 8–17-year-olds: effects of age and gender. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*. (2002) 43:1052–63. doi: 10.1111/1469-7610.00232
- 42. Cole DA, Tram JM, Martin JM, Hoffman KB, Ruiz MD, Jacquez FM. Individual differences in the emergence of depressive symptoms in children and adolescents: a longitudinal investigation of parent and child reports. J Abnorm Psychol. (2002) 111:156–65. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.11 1.1.156
- McDermott BM, Palmer LJ. Postdisaster emotional distress, depression and event-related variables: findings across child and adolescent developmental stages. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. (2002) 36:754–61. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-1614.2002.01090.x
- Mesman J, Koot HM. Child-reported depression and anxiety in preadolescence: I. Associations with parent- and teacher-reported problems. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2000) 39:1371–8. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200011000-00011
- Pine DS, Cohen E, Cohen P, Brook J. Adolescent depressive symptoms as predictors of adult depression: moodiness or mood disorder? *Am J Psychiatr.* (1999) 156:133–5. doi: 10.1176/ajp.156.1.133
- Fan F, Zhou Y, Liu X. Sleep disturbance predicts posttraumatic stress disorder and depressive symptoms: a cohort study of Chinese adolescents. J Clin Psychiatry. (2017) 78:882–8. doi: 10.4088/JCP.15m10206
- Liu JE, Wang HY, Wang ML, Su YL, Wang PL. Posttraumatic growth and psychological distress in Chinese early-stage breast cancer survivors: a longitudinal study. *Psychooncology*. (2014) 23:437–43. doi: 10.1002/pon.3436
- Blanchard EB, JonesAlexander J, Buckley TC, Forneris CA. Psychometric properties of the PTSD checklist (PCL). *Behav Res Ther.* (1996) 34:669–73. doi: 10.1016/0005-7967(96)00033-2
- 49. Zhang H, Shi Y, Jing P, Zhan P, Fang Y, Wang F. Posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms in healthcare workers after the peak of the COVID-19 outbreak: a survey of a large tertiary care hospital in Wuhan. *Psychiatry Res.* (2020) 294:113541. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2020.1 13541
- Shi T, Jiang C, Jia S, Liu Q, Zhang J, Qi X. Severe acute respiratory syndrome evaluation scale for post-traumatic stress disorder. *Chin J Clin Rehabil.* (2005) 9:44–7.
- Cann A, Calhoun LG, Tedeschi RG, Triplett KN, Vishnevsky T, Lindstrom CM. Assessing posttraumatic cognitive processes: the event related rumination inventory. *Anxiety Stress Coping.* (2011) 24:137–56. doi: 10.1080/10615806.2010.529901
- Zhou X, Wu X, An Y, Chen J. The roles of rumination and social support in the associations between core belief challenge and post-traumatic growth among adolescent survivors after the Wenchuan Earthquake. *Acta Psychol Sin.* (2014) 46:1509–20. doi: 10.3724/SP.J.1041.2014.01509

- Zimet GD, Dahlem NW, Zimet SG, Farley GK. The multidimensional scale of perceived social support. J Pers Assess. (1988) 52:30–41. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa5201_2
- Huang L, Jiang Q, Ren W. The correlation study of coping style, social support and psychosomatic symptoms of cancer patients. *Chin Ment Health J.* (1996) 10:160–1.
- Shand LK, Cowlishaw S, Brooker JE, Burney S, Ricciardelli LA. Correlates of post-traumatic stress symptoms and growth in cancer patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychooncology*. (2015) 24:624–34. doi: 10.1002/pon.3719
- 56. Xu KB, Yuan P. Effects of three sources of social support on survivors' posttraumatic stress after the Wenchuan Earthquake. *J Loss Trauma.* (2014) 19:229–43. doi: 10.1080/15325024.2013.7 91516
- Mesidor JK, Sly KF. Religious coping, general coping strategies, perceived social support, PTSD symptoms, resilience, and posttraumatic growth among survivors of the 2010 earthquake in Haiti. *Ment Health Relig Cult.* (2019) 22:130–43. doi: 10.1080/13674676.2019.1580254
- Eray S, Ucar HN, Murat, D. The effects of relocation and social support on long-term outcomes of adolescents following a major earthquake: a controlled study from Turkey. *Int J Disaster Risk Reduct.* (2017) 24:46–51. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdrr.2017.05.026
- Lu BQ, Zeng WQ, Li ZY, Wen J. Risk factors of post-traumatic stress disorder 10 years after Wenchuan earthquake: a population-based case-control

study. Epidemiol Psychiatr Sci. (2021) 30:e25. doi: 10.1017/S20457960210 00123

 Vélez CE, Krause ED, McKinnon A, Brunwasser SM, Freres DR, Abenavoli RM. Social support seeking and early adolescent depression and anxiety symptoms: the moderating role of rumination. *J Early Adolesc.* (2015) 35:1118–43. doi: 10.1177/0272431615594460

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Xu, Feng, Tang and Yang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Mediating Effect of Depression on the Relation Between Interpersonal Needs and Suicidal Ideation Among Chinese Transgender Women

Ruijie Chang^{1†}, Chengbo Zeng^{2,3,4†}, Shan Qiao^{2,3,4}, Huwen Wang¹, Chen Xu¹, Xiaoyue Yu¹, Tiecheng Ma⁵, Ying Wang^{1*}, Xiaoming Li^{2,3,4*} and Yong Cai^{1*}

United States, ³ South Carolina SmartState Center for Healthcare Quality, Arnold School of Public Health, University of South

¹ School of Public Health, School of Medicine, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai, China, ² Department of Health

Carolina, Columbia, SC, United States, ⁴ Big Data Health Science Center, University of South Carolina, Columbia, SC,

Promotion, Education and Behavior, Arnold School of Public Health, University of South Carolina, Columbia, SC,

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Marina Carpena, Federal University of Pelotas, Brazil Peng Xiong, Jinan University, China

*Correspondence:

Ying Wang yingwangxun@163.com Xiaoming Li xiaoming@mailbox.sc.edu Yong Cai caiyong202028@hotmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 25 August 2021 Accepted: 17 December 2021 Published: 20 January 2022

Citation:

Chang R, Zeng C, Qiao S, Wang H, Xu C, Yu X, Ma T, Wang Y, Li X and Cai Y (2022) The Mediating Effect of Depression on the Relation Between Interpersonal Needs and Suicidal Ideation Among Chinese Transgender Women. Front. Public Health 9:764198

doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.764198

United States, ⁵ China Love Aid, Shenyang, China **Background:** Transgender women are at high risk of depression and suicidal ideation. The interpersonal theory of suicide proposes that suicidal ideation could be a consequence of high interpersonal needs (thwarted belongingness and perceived

consequence of high interpersonal needs (thwarted belonginghess and perceived burdensomeness). The current study tests this theory and investigates whether depression could mediate the relationship between interpersonal needs and suicidal ideation among transgender women in Shenyang, China.

Methods: A total of 198 transgender women were recruited by snowball sampling. A cross-sectional study was conducted through a structured questionnaire. Suicidal ideation, depression, and interpersonal needs were assessed. Path analysis was used to carry out the research goals and the mediating effect of depression was tested.

Results: There were nearly 37% of the participants reported lifetime suicidal ideation. Suicidal ideation was positively correlated with thwarted belongingness (t = -5.53, p < 0.01) and perceived burdensomeness (t = -5.02, p < 0.01). The direct effect from thwarted belongingness to suicidal ideation *via* depression was statistically significant (Std. $\beta = 0.232$, p < 0.01). Depression could also mediate the indirect path from perceived burdensomeness to suicidal ideation through depression (Std. $\beta = 0.222$, p < 0.01) although the direct path between them was not significant (Std. $\beta = 0.046$, p = 0.693).

Conclusions: Depression fully mediated the relationship between perceived burdensomeness and suicidal ideation, and partially mediate the relationship between thwarted belongingness and suicidal ideation. To reduce the risk of suicidal ideation among transgender women, interventions targeting thwarted belongingness, perceived burdensomeness, and depression are needed.

Keywords: transgender women, suicidal ideation, depression, mediating effect, interpersonal theory of suicide

INTRODUCTION

Transgender women are individuals who were assigned male at birth but identify themselves as women (1). It is estimated that transgender women accounted for 0.5-1.3% of the world's population (2). In China, there are about 7,000,000 transgender women, accounting for 7.28-18.92% of the overall world transgender women population. Transgender women are vulnerable to mental health problems, such as suicidal ideation, depression, anxiety, and suicide (3-6). A large representative study among 1,309 transgender population across 32 provinces and municipalities in China found that transgender women had a higher prevalence of suicidal ideation (56.4%) (7) than the general population (3.1%) (8). Based on the suicide theory, suicidal ideation has a close association with suicide attempt, suicide-related injury, and deaths (9). Studies investigating the facilitators of suicidal ideation could inform effective interventions to reduce the suicide attempt, injuries, and deaths among transgender women (10).

Prior research had conceptualized the mechanisms of suicidal ideation among various populations. Joiner's interpersonal theory of suicide assumes that people with the most determined suicidal ideation often experience interpersonal needs (high thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness) (11). Thwarted belongingness refers to the belief that someone has no social connectedness, which could result in a desire for death (12). Perceived burdensomeness represents the feeling that one is a burden on significant others or the society, including but not limited to family members (12). As a highly vulnerable and marginalized gender minority, transgender women in China (13) often suffer stigma and discrimination in their daily life, take high risks of losing jobs and better education opportunities, and face barriers accessing healthcare services. Thus, they are more likely to experience depression and suicide and more attention should be paid to the social support and mental health of transgender women (14, 15). Social isolation induced from rejection from people around, and life situations, such as homelessness and unemployment, which are of high incidence among transgender women, may result in feelings of both thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness (16). The interpersonal theory of suicide could be applied to transgender women and provide an in-depth understanding of the high prevalence of suicide in this unique population. Several studies have also tested the interpersonal theory of suicide among transgender people (16, 17). Testa demonstrated in an analysis of a convenience sample of 816 transgender and gender non-conforming (TGNC) adults that the interpersonal theory of suicide conferred risk for suicidal ideation among TGNC individuals. However, the processes or mechanisms are understudied, few studies have explored whether psychological disorders mediate the pathway from interpersonal needs to suicidal ideation.

Depression is closely associated with suicidal ideation (18), with about a half to two-thirds with suicidal ideation having depression in transgender people (19, 20). A study among transgender women in Canada found that more than 60.0% of them suffered from depression, which was much higher than the cisgender populations (21). A meta-analysis of longitudinal

studies found that unipolar depression is one of the most wellinvestigated factors for suicidal thoughts and behaviors (22). In addition, thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness could bring about depression (23, 24). Thus, we assume that depression may play an important role in the relationship between interpersonal needs and suicidal ideation.

To address the knowledge gaps, this study aims to investigate the mediating role of depression in Joiner's interpersonal theory of suicide model among transgender women in Shenyang, China. We assumed that: (1) interpersonal needs are directly associated with suicidal ideation among transgender women, and (2) depression could mediate the relationship between interpersonal needs and suicidal ideation among transgender women.

METHODS

Study Site and Participants

With the collaboration with China Love Aid, we recruited our participants in Shenyang, China from April to July 2017. China Love Aid is a non-governmental organization (NGO) with a mission to improve the physical and mental health of transgender women. The inclusion criteria were individuals who were at least 18 years old, self-identified as transgender women, living and working in Shenyang, and agreed to participate in the study after a description of the study purposes and assurance of confidentiality. Those with obvious mental illnesses, psychological illnesses, intellectual disabilities, and unable to cooperate in completing the survey questionnaire were excluded. Finally, a total of 198 transgender women were recruited in the study.

Recruitment and Procedures

Participants were recruited by snowball sampling, which has been commonly used to engage stakeholders from hard-toreach vulnerable communities (25, 26). Local research assistants recruited five eligible transgender women as the "seeds." The selected participants then recruited other eligible transgender women until the saturation met (the recruited participants could no longer introduce new participants).

Upon obtaining the informed consent among participants, research assistants provided brief instructions on how to answer the questionnaire. Then, the participants were invited to complete a paper-based questionnaire in a private room. The interviewers would assist with the request. It took an average of 30–40 min to finish the questionnaire. Upon completion, each participant received an incentive equivalent to 30 U.S. dollars as a token of appreciation for their participation. The study protocol was approved by the Institutional Review Boards at the School of Public Health of Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China (Protocol # 2016022).

MEASURES

Sociodemographic Characteristics

Demographic characteristics included age group by quartiles (1 = 18–27, 2 = 28–38, and 3 = 39–62), levels of education (1 \leq Primary school, 2 = Junior school, 3 = High school, and 4 \geq

College school), current marital status (1 = Never married, 2 = Married with a female, and 3 = Divorced or widowed), monthly income in Chinese currency Yuan (CYN; one Yuan equals to about 0.1428 USD at the time of the survey) ($1 \le 3,150$ CYN, 2 = 3,150-6,300 CYN, 3 = 6,300-12,600 CYN, and $4 \ge 12,600$ CYN), and duration of staying in Shenyang (1 = Local, 2 = Not a local and lived for <1 year, 3 = Not a local resident and lived for 1–5 years, and 4 = Not a local and lived for over 5 years). Participants were also asked to report their sexual orientation (1 = Heterosexual, 2 = Homosexual, and 3 = Bisexual/ others), whether have received HIV-related education (1 = Yes and 0 = No), and ever made feminization changes (1 = Yes and 0 = No). HIV status was recorded based on self-report (1 = Positive, 2 = Negative, and 3 = Unknown).

Suicidal Ideation

Participants were asked whether they had ever considered suicide in their lifetimes. Participants who answered "yes" were considered as having suicidal ideation. Several studies have used this method for suicidal ideation measurement (27–31).

Interpersonal Needs

Both thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness were measured using the Interpersonal Needs Questionnaire-15 (INQ-15) derived from the interpersonal theory of suicide (32). The INQ-15 (33, 34) is a self-report measurement with response options ranging from 1 (not at all true for me) to 7 (very true). On this scale, there were 9-item for assessing thwarted belongingness and 6 items for perceived burdensomeness. Item sample of thwarted belongingness is "These days I feel like I belong" (reverse scored) and that of perceived burdensomeness item is "These days I think I am a burden on society" (32). With appropriate recoding, sum scores were calculated to reflect thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensome, with higher scores indicating higher thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness. Both measures of thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness had good reliabilities (thwarted belongingness: Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.81$; perceived burdensomeness: Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.84$) in the current study.

Depression

Depression was assessed using the 9-item Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9). PHQ-9 assesses affective, cognitive, behavioral, and somatic symptoms of depression in the past 2 weeks (e.g., "Little interest or pleasure in doing things"). Response options are rated from 0 (not at all) to 3 (almost every day) (35–37). The sum score (ranging from 0 to 27) was used to reflect levels of depression, with a higher score indicating more depressive symptoms. A cutoff of 10 was used to define the depressive symptoms (38, 39). The reliability of the scale for the current study was acceptable (Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.90$). The continuous score of depression was used for the path model.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics was conducted to describe sociodemographic characteristics, depression, interpersonal needs, and suicidal ideation. The chi-squared analysis and *t*-test were used to examine the association between sociodemographic characteristics, interpersonal needs, depression, and suicidal ideation.

Path analysis was employed to test the mediating role of depression in the relationship between interpersonal needs and suicidal ideation after adjusting for potential confounders. The direct and indirect effects were examined by a bias-corrected bootstrap procedure based on 1,000 bootstrap samples (40). As suicidal ideation is a binary variable, the parameters were estimated using the robust weighted least squares (WLS) approach (estimator = WLSMV in Mplus). Bias-corrected confidence intervals for the direct and indirect paths were reported.

Multiple indices were used to evaluate model fits. These indices included χ^2/df , comparative fit index (CFI), root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), standardized root mean square residual (SRMR), and weighted root mean square residual (WRMR). $\chi^2/df < 3$, CFI > 0.95, RMSEA \leq 0.06, SRMR \leq 0.08, and WRMR \leq 1.00 indicated better model fit (41).

Descriptive statistics and bivariate analyses were performed using the SPSS Statistics (version 23.0 for Windows9, IBM, Armonk, NY, USA). Path analysis was performed using Mplus version 7.0.

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics

The results of the descriptive analysis are demonstrated in **Table 1**. The majority (77.27%, n = 153) of participants were unmarried. There were nearly 50% of the participants aged between 28 and 38 years. Nearly 70% of the participants were homosexual. All the participants have ever made feminization changes. More than half of the participants had received HIV-related education (65.66%). About 13.13% of the participants reported an unknown HIV status and 24.75% had been diagnosed as HIV-positive.

Correlations Between Demographic, Interpersonal Needs, and Suicidal Ideation

Nearly 37% of the participants reported lifetime suicidal ideation. Only marital status was significantly associated with suicidal ideation. Suicidal ideation is significantly higher among the divorced or widowed ones than among the married or unmarried ones (55.88 vs. 45.45%, 32.02%, p < 0.05). Since age had been found to have a strong correlation with suicidal ideation in previous studies, it was controlled as a covariate in the multivariate analysis although it was not significant in the univariate test. Thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness were significantly and positively associated with suicidal ideation.

The multivariate logistic regression showed that suicidal ideation was significantly associated with thwarted belongingness (OR_m = 1.068 and 95% CI = 1.030–1.108) and perceived burdensomeness (OR_m = 1.072 and 95% CI = 1.017–1.121) after adjusting for both age group and marital status (**Table 2**).

TABLE 1 | Background characteristics of transgender women (N = 198).

Variables	Number of participants		Have suicidal ideation		
	N (row%)	Yes [<i>n</i> (row%)/ Mean ± SD]	No [<i>n</i> (row%)/ Mean ± SD]	χ^2/t	р
Total	198 (100)	73 (36.87)	125 (63.13)		
Age (y)				2.44	0.295
18–27	57 (28.78)	25 (43.86)	32 (56.14)		
28–38	95 (47.98)	30 (31.58)	65 (68.42)		
39–62	46 (23.24)	18 (39.13)	28 (60.87)		
Education level				0.79	0.852
< Primary school	15 (7.58)	6 (40.00)	9 (60.00)		
Junior school	83 (41.92)	31 (37.35)	52 (62.65)		
High school	50 (25.25)	16 (32.00)	34 (68.00)		
>College school	50 (25.25)	20 (40.00)	30 (60.00)		
Marital status		- ()	- ()	0.01*	0.012
Unmarried	153 (77.27)	49 (32.02)	104 (67.97)		
Married with a female	11 (5.56)	5 (45.45)	6 (54.55)		
Divorced or widowed	34 (17.17)	19 (55.88)	15 (44.12)		
Monthly income				5.89	0.117
<3,150 CYN	46 (23.23)	22 (47.83)	24 (52.17)		
3,150–6,300 CYN	96 (48.48)	30 (31.25)	66 (68.75)		
6,300–12,600 CYN	41 (20.71)	13 (31.71)	28 (68.29)		
, ,					
>12,600 CYN	15 (7.58)	8 (53.33)	7 (46.67)		
Duration of stay in this city		01 (44.00)		3.11	0.374
Local	70 (35.35)	31 (44.29)	39 (55.71)		
Not local and lived for less than1 year Not local and lived for 1 to 5 years	19 (9.60) 50 (25.25)	5 (26.32) 16 (32.00)	14 (73.68) 34 (68.00)		
Not local and lived for over 5 years	59 (29.80)	21 (35.59)	38 (64.41)		
Sex orientation	00 (20.00)	21 (00.00)	00 (01.11)	0.79	0.851
Heterosexual	20 (10.10)	7 (35.00)	13 (65.00)		
Homosexual	138 (69.70)	49 (35.51)	89 (64.49)		
Bisexual	32 (16.16)	14 (43.75)	18 (56.25)		
Others	8 (4.04)	3 (37.50)	5 (62.50)		
Ever made feminization changes				-	-
Yes	198 (100)	73 (36.87)	125 (63.13)		
No	0				
Ever received HIV education				0.36	0.550
Yes	130 (65.66)	46 (35.38)	84 (64,62)		
No	68 (34.34)	27 (39.71)	41 (60.29)		
HIV testing result				3.77	0.152
Positive	49 (24.75)	26 (53.06)	23 (46.94)		
Negative	123 (62.12)	42 (34.15)	81 (65.85)		
Unknow	26 (13.13)	5 (19.23)	21 (80.77)		
Thwarted belongingness	25.83 ± 10.44	31.03 ± 10.44	22.80 ± 9.05	-5.53*	0.000
Perceived burdensomeness	12.02 ± 6.89	15.23 ± 7.48		-5.02*	
	12.02 ± 0.09	10.20 ± 7.40	10.14 ± 5.76		0.000
Depressive symptom				35.47*	0.000
Depressive (≥10 score)	50 (25.25)	36 (72.00)	14 (28.00)		
Not depressive (< 10 score)	148 (74.75)	37 (25.00)	111 (75.00)		

M, mean; IQR, interquartile range; VCT, voluntary counseling and testing; PHQ-9, patient health questionnaire. *p < 0.05.

TABLE 2 | Logistic regression model of the suicidal ideation based on the interpersonal theory of suicide.

Variable	OR _u (95%CI)	AOR (95%CI)	OR _m (95%CI)
Thwarted belongingness	1.089 (1.053–1.127)	1.086 (1.050–1.124)	1.068 (1.030–1.108)
Perceived burdensomeness	1.125 (1.070–1.183)	1.113 (1.058–1.172)	1.072 (1.017–1.131)

ORu, crude odds ratio; AOR, adjusted OR, odds ratios adjusted for age group and marital status; ORm, odds ratio obtained from forward stepwise multivariate logistic regression using significant variables from the univariate analysis as input.

TABLE 3 | Path coefficients of mediation model (n = 198).

Paths	β	Std. β	95% CI	SE	p value
Thwarted belongingness \rightarrow suicidal ideation	0.027	0.232	0.005-0.051	0.012	0.021
Perceived burdensomeness \rightarrow suicidal ideation	0.008	0.046	-0.028-0.053	0.020	0.693
Thwarted belongingness \rightarrow depression	0.121	0.462	0.050-0.191	0.034	0.000
Perceived burdensomeness \rightarrow depression	0.347	0.222	0.229-0.458	0.057	0.000
Depression \rightarrow suicidal ideation	0.098	0.420	0.052-0.126	0.018	0.000

Std. β, standardized estimate; SE, standard error.

Path Model

After adjusting for marital status and age group, path model showed a good model fit ($\chi^2 = 0.000$, CFI = 1.000, RMSEA = 0.000, SRMR = 0.000, and WRMR = 0.17). Suicidal ideation was positively associated with thwarted belongingness and depression, and the standardized path coefficients were 0.232 (p = 0.021) and 0.420 (p < 0.01), respectively. Thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness were positively associated with depression, and the standardized path coefficients were 0.462 (p < 0.01) and 0.222 (p < 0.01), respectively. The path coefficients of the final path model are shown in **Table 3**.

Mediation Analysis

Results of mediation analysis were shown in **Table 4** and **Figure 1**. The path model revealed that both the direct and indirect paths from thwarted belongingness to suicidal ideation through depression were statistically significant. There was a partial mediation effect of depression on the relationship between thwarted belongingness and suicidal ideation (indirect effect = 0.103; p = 0.007). The indirect path from perceived burdensomeness to suicidal ideation was statistically significant while the direct path between was not significant. There was a full mediation effect of depression on the relationship between perceived burdensomeness and suicidal ideation (indirect effect = 0.194; p = 0.000).

DISCUSSION

Transgender women suffer from elevated suicidal ideation. The study tested the interpersonal theory of suicide and examined the mediating effect of depression between interpersonal needs and suicidal ideation among transgender women in Shenyang, China. Depression fully mediated the path between perceived burdensomeness and suicidal ideation, and only showed a partial mediating effect between thwarted belongingness and suicidal ideation.

Transgender women suffered from elevated suicidal ideation. The prevalence of suicidal ideation was much higher than the general population (3.1%) in China (8). The result was consistent with the previous research (17). "Transgender" used to be regarded as a kind of mental disease until 2018 when this diagnosis was abolished by the World Health Organization. Due to the late legal identification and protection by law, transgender women are also at risk of stigmatization in China. Therefore, transgender women are marginalized in society and suffer from discrimination, including sexual abuse, verbal abuse, and are more likely to have thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness than other sexual minorities populations, which may result in suicidal ideation.

Depression mediates the relationship among thwarted belongingness, perceived burdensomeness, and suicidal ideation. This finding was aligned with that of previous studies. A study by Pate and Anestis found that perceived burdensomeness and thwarted belongingness were correlated to suicidal ideation among heterosexual and sexual minorities in Mississippi, and suggested the associations between perceived burdensomeness and depression (42). People with perceived burdensomeness are more likely to have depression, which increases their risk of suicidal ideation. Thwarted belongingness is highly related to loneliness, which is also a risk factor for suicidal ideation. For thwarted belongingness, it may cause suicidal ideation through depression and other mental disorders, such as loneliness. The results of the current study suggest that transgender women experiencing increased symptoms of perceived burdensomeness and thwarted belongingness may be more likely to endorse higher levels of depression, which in turn may lead to suicidal ideation. The possible explanation for why depression incompletely mediates the relationship between thwarted belongingness and suicidal ideation while completely

TABLE 4	Result of mediation	analysis for suicidal ideation	n, adjusting for the effect of marital status and age group ($n = 198$	<i>.</i>).

		0.1	050/ 01	05	
Effects	Estimate	Std. estimate	95%CI	SE	p value
Path 1 Thwarted belongingness \rightarrow Depression \rightarrow Suicidal ideation					
Total effect	0.039	0.334	0.016-0.062	0.011	0.001
Indirect effect	0.012	0.103	0.004-0.021	0.004	0.007
Direct effect	0.027	0.231	0.005-0.051	0.012	0.021
Path 2 Perceived burdensomeness \rightarrow Depression \rightarrow Suicidal ideation					
Total effect	0.042	0.240	0.012-0.083	0.019	0.024
Indirect effect	0.034	0.194	0.018-0.050	0.009	0.000
Direct effect	0.008	0.046	-0.028-0.053	0.020	0.693

Total effect, = indirect effect + direct effect; Std. β, standardized estimate; SE, standard error.



mediating the relationship between perceived burdensomeness and suicidal ideation is that perceived burdensomeness may not be as independently predictive of suicidal ideation as is thwarted belongingness. It may be that thwarted belongingness is most predictive of suicidal ideation when it is in the presence of perceived burdensomeness.

Unmarried transgender women were at lower risk of suicidal ideation than those who were married, divorced, or widowed. In China, transgender women are required by law to get married based on their birth sex/the sex that is documented on their birth certificates. The impact of cultural and societal stressors due to separation and divorced and financial problems may contribute to the mental disorders and suicidal ideation among them. It could also be a traumatic and stigma event for transgender women (43, 44). Also, the small sample size of this population may limit the statistical power to detect significant relationships. Future studies with a large sample size are needed to confirm our findings.

This research provides a theoretical basis for future prevention and control of suicide behaviors among transgender women. To our knowledge, this is the first study of transgender women with the interpersonal theory of suicide in China. The finding from this study could explain the causes of suicidal ideation among transgender women and provide empirical evidence

for future interventions. However, there are some limitations needed to acknowledge. First, a study design of cross-sectional limits our ability to confirm the causal relationships among variables of interest. Longitudinal studies are needed to further examine our research hypotheses. Second, self-report measures were employed in this study, and self-report bias might exist. For instance, due to social desirability bias, the rate of suicidal ideation might be underestimated. Third, transgender women sampling is a very difficult process and with potential for selection bias. In this study, selection bias may lead to findings that are biased not only in the description of important data (e.g., the prevalence of suicide) but also in measures of association. Besides, suicidal ideation was assessed using one question. Although the measurement scale has been proved in previous studies, it might not have strong reliability and threaten the internal validity of our findings. Finally, the study samples were recruited from one NGO, which might limit the generalizability of our findings to other areas of China or other countries.

CONCLUSION

The interpersonal theory of suicide and the mediation model could be applied to transgender women and explain the elevated suicidal ideation among them. Both perceived burdensomeness and thwarted belongingness are the facilitators of suicidal ideation, and depression could mediate between them. To reduce suicidal ideation in this population, interventions targeting both interpersonal needs and depression are needed.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Boards at the School of Public Health of Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China (Protocol # 2016022). Written informed consent was obtained from the participants of the study. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YC, YW, and RC designed the study. RC and CZ selected and processed the data and wrote the manuscript. XL, SQ, and HW edited and revised the manuscript. CX, XY, and TM provided useful information. All authors contributed to the subsequent drafts, reviewed, and endorsed the final submission.

REFERENCES

- Baral SD, Poteat T, Stromdahl S, Wirtz AL, Guadamuz TE, Beyrer C. Worldwide burden of HIV in transgender women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Infect Dis.* (2013) 13:214–22. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(12)70315-8
- Winter S, Diamond M, Green J, Karasic D, Reed T, Whittle S, et al. Transgender people: health at the margins of society. *Lancet.* (2016) 388:390–400. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00683-8
- Cochran SD, Mays VM, Sullivan JG. Prevalence of mental disorders, psychological distress, and mental health services use among lesbian, gay, and bisexual adults in the United States. J Consult Clin Psychol. (2003) 71:53–61. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.71.1.53
- Haas AP, Eliason M, Mays VM, Mathy RM, Cochran SD, D'Augelli AR, et al. Suicide and suicide risk in lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender populations: review and recommendations. *J Homosex.* (2011) 58:10–51. doi: 10.1080/00918369.2011.534038
- Meyer IH. Minority stress and mental health in gay men. J Health Soc Behav. (1995) 36:38. doi: 10.2307/2137286
- Budge SL, Adelson JL, Howard KA. Anxiety and depression in transgender individuals: the roles of transition status, loss, social support, and coping. J Consult Clinic Psychol. (2013) 81:545–57. doi: 10.1037/a0031774
- Chen R, Zhu X, Wright L, Drescher J, Gao Y, Wu L, et al. Suicidal ideation and attempted suicide amongst Chinese transgender persons: National population study. J Affect Disord. (2019) 245:1126–34. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018.12.011
- Lee S, Fung SC, Tsang A, Liu ZR, Huang YQ, He YL, et al. Lifetime prevalence of suicide ideation, plan, and attempt in metropolitan China. *Acta Psychiatr Scand.* (2007) 116:429–37. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2007.01064.x
- Klonsky ED, May AM, Saffer BY. Suicide, suicide attempts, and suicidal ideation. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. (2016) 12:307–30. doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-021815-093204
- O'Connor RC, Nock MK. The psychology of suicidal behaviour. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2014) 1:73–85. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(14)70222-6
- 11. Joiner T. Why people die by suicide. Lancet. (2005) 3:2082-3.
- 12. Van T, Orden D, Kimberly A. The interpersonal theory of suicide. *Psychol Rev.* (2010) 117:575–600. doi: 10.1037/a0018697
- Yan ZH, Lin J, Xiao WJ, Lin KM, McFarland W, Yan HJ, et al. Identity, stigma, and HIV risk among transgender women: a qualitative study in Jiangsu Province, China. *Infect Dis Poverty*. (2019) 8:94. doi: 10.1186/s40249-019-0606-9
- Hatzenbuehler ML, Pachankis JE. Stigma and minority stress as social determinants of health among lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender youth: research evidence and clinical implications. *Pediatr Clin North Am.* (2016) 63:985–97. doi: 10.1016/j.pcl.2016.07.003
- Holman EG, Fish JN, Oswald RF, Goldberg A. Reconsidering the LGBT climate inventory: understanding support and hostility for LGBTQ employees in the workplace. J Career Assess. (2019) 27:544–59. doi: 10.1177/1069072718788324
- 16. Grossman AH, Park JY, Russell ST. Transgender youth and suicidal behaviors: applying the interpersonal psychological theory of suicide. J

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China [Grant Numbers 71603166 and 71673187] and Shanghai Three-year Action Plan for Public Health under Grant [GWV-10.1-XK15, GWV-10.2-XD13, and GWV-10.1-XK18].

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to the participants for their participation and also like to express gratitude to staff of the China Love Aid for their assistance with recruitment and data collection.

Gay Lesbian Ment Health. (2016) 20:329-49. doi: 10.1080/19359705.2016.12 07581

- Testa RJ, Michaels MS, Bliss W, Rogers ML, Balsam KF, Joiner T. Suicidal ideation in transgender people: Gender minority stress and interpersonal theory factors. J Abnorm Psychol. (2017) 126:125–36. doi: 10.1037/abn0000234
- Bartels SJ, Coakley E, Oxman TE, Constantino G, Oslin D, Chen H, et al. Suicidal and death ideation in older primary care patients with depression, anxiety, and at-risk alcohol use. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry*. (2002) 10:417–27. doi: 10.1097/00019442-200207000-00008
- Azeem R, Zubair UB, Jalil A, Kamal A, Nizami A, Minhas F. Prevalence of suicide ideation and its relationship with depression among transgender population. *J Coll Physicians Surg Pak.* (2019) 29:349–52. doi: 10.29271/jcpsp.2019.04.349
- Perez-Brumer A, Day JK, Russell ST, Hatzenbuehler ML. Prevalence and correlates of suicidal ideation among transgender youth in california: findings from a representative, population-based sample of high school students. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2017) 56:739–46. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2017.06.010
- Nooshin Khobzi Rotondi GRB, Robb T, Anna T, Kyle S, Matthias K. Depression in male-to-female transgender ontarians: results from the trans PULSE project. Canad J Commun Ment health = Revue canadienne de santé mentale communautaire. (2011) 30:113–33. doi: 10.7870/cjcmh-2011-0020
- 22. Ribeiro JD, Huang X, Fox KR, Franklin JC. Depression and hopelessness as risk factors for suicide ideation, attempts and death: metaanalysis of longitudinal studies. *Br J Psychiatry.* (2018) 212:279–86. doi: 10.1192/bjp.2018.27
- Dow D, Morgan L, Hooker JL, Michaels MS, Joiner TE, Woods J, et al. Anxiety, Depression, and the interpersonal theory of suicide in a community sample of adults with autism spectrum disorder. *Arch Suicide Res.* (2019) 19:1–18. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2019.1678537
- Hames JL, Chiurliza B, Podlogar MC, Smith AR, Selby EA, Anestis MD, et al. Perceived burdensomeness and thwarted belongingness predict excessive reassurance seeking among clinical outpatients. *J Clin Psychol.* (2015) 71:597– 605. doi: 10.1002/jclp.22158
- Magnani R, Sabin K, Saidel T, Heckathorn D. Review of sampling hard-toreach and hidden populations for HIV surveillance. *Aids.* (2005) 19:S67–72. doi: 10.1097/01.aids.0000172879.20628.e1
- Valerio MA, Rodriguez N, Winkler P, Lopez J, Dennison M, Liang Y, et al. Comparing two sampling methods to engage hard-to-reach communities in research priority setting. *BMC Med Res Methodol.* (2016) 16:146. doi: 10.1186/s12874-016-0242-z
- Batterham PJ, Calear AL, Christensen H, Carragher N, Sunderland M. Independent effects of mental disorders on suicidal behavior in the community. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* (2018) 48:512–21. doi: 10.1111/sltb.12379
- Cho SJ, Hong JP, Lee JY, Im JS, Na KS, Park JE, et al. Association between DSM-IV anxiety disorders and suicidal behaviors in a community sample of south korean adults. *Psychiatry Investig.* (2016) 13:595–600. doi: 10.4306/pi.2016.13.6.595

- Domingues-Castro MS, Torresan RC, Shavitt RG, Fontenelle LF, Ferrão YA, Rosário MC, et al. Bipolar disorder comorbidity in patients with obsessivecompulsive disorder: prevalence and predictors. J Affect Disord. (2019) 256:324–30. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.06.018
- Hubers AAM, Moaddine S, Peersmann SHM, Stijnen T, van Duijn E, van der Mast RC, et al. Suicidal ideation and subsequent completed suicide in both psychiatric and non-psychiatric populations: a meta-analysis. *Epidemiol Psychiatr Sci.* (2018) 27:186–98. doi: 10.1017/S2045796016001049
- Pellegrini L, Maietti E, Rucci P, Casadei G, Maina G, Fineberg NA, et al. Suicide attempts and suicidal ideation in patients with obsessive-compulsive disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Affect Disord. (2020) 276:1001–21. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.07.115
- Van Orden KA, Cukrowicz KC, Witte TK, Joiner TE. Thwarted belongingness and perceived burdensomeness: construct validity and psychometric properties of the interpersonal needs questionnaire. *Psychol Assess.* (2012) 24:197–215. doi: 10.1037/a0025358
- Chen S, Chiu H, Xu B, Ma Y, Jin T, Wu M, et al. Reliability and validity of the PHQ-9 for screening late-life depression in Chinese primary care. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*. (2010) 25:1127–33. doi: 10.1002/gps.2442
- 34. Hill RM, Rey Y, Marin CE, Sharp C, Green KL, Pettit JW. Evaluating the interpersonal needs questionnaire: comparison of the reliability, factor structure, and predictive validity across five versions. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* (2015) 45:302–14. doi: 10.1111/sltb.12129
- 35. Gilbody S, Richards D, Brealey S, Hewitt C. Screening for depression in medical settings with the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ): a diagnostic meta-analysis. J Gen Intern Med. (2007) 22:1596–602. doi: 10.1007/s11606-007-0333-y
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med. (2001) 16:606–13. doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x
- Munoz-Navarro R, Cano-Vindel A, Medrano LA, Schmitz F, Ruiz-Rodriguez P, Abellan-Maeso C, et al. Utility of the PHQ-9 to identify major depressive disorder in adult patients in Spanish primary care centres. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2017) 17:291. doi: 10.1186/s12888-017-1450-8
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB, Lowe B. The Patient Health Questionnaire Somatic, Anxiety, and Depressive Symptom Scales: a systematic review. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry.* (2010) 32:345–59. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2010.03.006
- Manea L, Gilbody S, McMillan D. A diagnostic meta-analysis of the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) algorithm scoring method

as a screen for depression. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. (2015) 37:67-75. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2014.09.009

- MacKinnon DP, Lockwood CM, Hoffman JM, West SG, Sheets V. A comparison of methods to test mediation and other intervening variable effects. *Psychol Methods*. (2002) 7:83–104. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.7.1.83
- Zeng C, Li X, Du H, Lin D. Experiences of Stigma and Health Service Utilization among young rural-to-urban migrants in china: the mediation role of social capital. *Vulnerable Child Youth Stud.* (2020) 15:97–109. doi: 10.1080/17450128.2019.1640918
- 42. Pate AR, Anestis MD. Comparison of Perceived Burdensomeness, thwarted belongingness, capability for suicide, and suicidal ideation among heterosexual and sexual minority individuals in mississippi. Archiv Suicide Res Offic J Int Acad Suicide Res. (2020) 24:S293–309. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2019.1598525
- Mirzaei M, Yasini Ardekani SM, Mirzaei M, Dehghani A. prevalence of depression, anxiety and stress among adult population: results of yazd health study. *Iran J Psychiatry*. (2019) 14:137–46. doi: 10.18502/ijps.v14i2.993
- 44. Noorbala AA, Bagheri Yazdi SA, Faghihzadeh S, Kamali K, Faghihzadeh E, Hajebi A, et al. A survey on mental health status of adult population aged 15 and above in the province of West Azarbaijan, Iran. *Arch Iran Med.* (2017) 20:S119–s122.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Chang, Zeng, Qiao, Wang, Xu, Yu, Ma, Wang, Li and Cai. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Associations Between Uncertainty Stress, Life Stress and Internet Addiction Among Medical Students

Qian Yang¹, Zhihua Wu², Xiaozhao Yang^{3*}, Shuhan Jiang², Dan Wu⁴ and John L. Oliffe⁵

¹ Center for Health Policy Studies, School of Public Health, The Children's Hospital, National Clinical Research Center for Child Health, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ² Department of Social Medicine, School of Public Health, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ³ School of Sociology and Anthropology, Sun Yat-sen University, Guangzhou, China, ⁴ School of Psychology, Shenzhen University, Shenzhen, China, ⁵ School of Nursing, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada

Objectives: Internet Addiction (IA) is a growing issue predominate in adolescents and young adults. Although the effects of diverse stressors on IA have been highlighted, there is little consensus about the specific underpinnings of IA. The current study aims to investigate associations between uncertainty stress, life stress and IA among Chinese university medical students.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chong Guan Ng, University of Malaya, Malaysia

Reviewed by:

Xiao Zheng, Southern Medical University, China Huang Xianhong, Hangzhou Normal University, China

*Correspondence:

Xiaozhao Yang yangxzh27@mail.sysu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 05 November 2021 Accepted: 27 December 2021 Published: 24 January 2022

Citation:

Yang Q, Wu Z, Yang X, Jiang S, Wu D and Oliffe JL (2022) Associations Between Uncertainty Stress, Life Stress and Internet Addiction Among Medical Students. Front. Public Health 9:809484. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.809484 **Methods:** A cross-sectional survey employing multi-stage sampling was used. Data were collected from 6,061 students from 27 university medical programs across China. Associations between uncertainty stress, life stress, and IA were examined by means of multivariate logistic regression.

Results: The findings indicated that the overall IA prevalence was 12.6% (95% CI 11.7-13.5), life stress prevalence was 8.1% (95% CI 7.4-8.8), and uncertainty stress prevalence was 19.1% (95% CI 18.1-20.1). Multivariate logistic regression showed that uncertainty stress [adjusted OR 2.60 (95% CI 2.14-3.15), P < 0.001] and life stress [adjusted OR 1.71 (95% CI 1.32-2.23), P < 0.001] were positively associated with IA. Population Attributable Risk (PAR) of uncertainty stress associated with IA was 29%, and that of life stress was 15%.

Conclusions: The contribution of uncertainty stress to IA is significantly higher than that of life stress. High uncertainty stress, being male and born in a region of higher economic status were associated with excessive Internet use and IA.

Keywords: internet addiction, uncertainty stress, life stress, regional economic status, medical college students

INTRODUCTION

Statistics from the Chinese Internet Network Information Center indicate that there are 960 million internet users in China, one-fifth of the world's total (1). The high and rising internet usage has boosted gross domestic product (GDP) and economic development whilst bringing dramatic lifestyle changes that have influenced the emergence of Internet addiction (IA) (2). IA refers to the lack of control over Internet use and can include addiction to online games and use of virtual social networks.

69

IA has a great impact on student's physical, psychological and social performance. In terms of physical health, it can lead to a range of problem behaviors, such as social problems (3), eating disorders (4), sleep disorders (5, 6), risky sex (7), and even suicide (8). A meta-analysis confirmed that Problematic Internet Use (PIU) is a predictor of eating disorders in students (9). In terms of mental health, internet addiction can increase negative emotions and low happiness (10). Many serious mental illnesses have also been linked to Internet addiction, such as bipolar disorder, social anxiety disorder, and severe depression (11). In addition, in terms of social performance, students with Internet addiction are unable to concentrate on class, truancy and academic performance decline (12, 13). Moreover, they seldom participate in actual social activities, which affects normal interpersonal relationships (3).

IA is increasing in Chinese college students, with addiction rates between 8.12 and 12.83% (14). Chinese medical students have a higher prevalence of IA compared with the other college students, and five times that of the general population (15).

Medical schools are typically competitive environments with prevailing pressures on students (16). The fierce competition for grades can decrease peer support and leave little time or energy for establishing collaborative relationships or meaningful social connections (17). The Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC) indicated that managing such stresses among medical students is a central component of improving the quality of future medical care (18). In China, the stress of medical workers has also increased (19) with many Chinese doctors expressing reluctance for their children pursue a career in medicine due to such potential occupational dangers and demands (20).

Stress is a major risk factor for addiction behaviors. The uptake of many types of addictive behaviors is a result of a compensatory mechanism that temporarily relieves stress. Research suggests that stressful life events can exacerbate mild to severe IA among college students (21). Differentiating life stress as a general state of concern, uncertainty stress is characterized by anxiety in facing ambiguous situations and problematic environments (22). High life stress levels have also been shown to be predictive of IA for pornography use (23). In a German study of IA, spikes in internet usage were highlighted as an inadequate stress coping strategy (24). While these studies were focused on life stress and IA, uncertainty stress has drawn less attention. However, strong evidence reveals that uncertainty is an influential foundation of stress (25). Previous research has shown that stress from uncertainty can affect the health of medical students. Uncertainty stress of Chinese medical students was associated with a short 27.4% (95% CI 23.9%-30.8%) and long-term illness prevalence 20.0% (95% CI 17.0-23.1%) (26). Besides, as an important variable correlated with mood and social connectedness, uncertainty stress is a critical issue for IA research.

To better understand the associations between stress and IA, we hypothesis that uncertainty stress and life stress would have an impact on IA among Chinese University medical students, and compared the impact of these two pressures on IA.

METHODS

Study Area and Participants

The current study employed a multi-stage sampling design. In Stage 1, a total of 60 Chinese medical universities were differentiated by regional location. Seven provinces were randomly selected; Jilin, Beijing, Anhui, Shanghai, Zhejiang, Fujian, and Guangdong. Four provinces in the Center; Hubei, Shanxi, Hunan, and Jiangxi. Three provinces in the West; Sichuan, Shanxi, and Tibet. In stage 2, we selected one or two cities as the recruitment sites according to the distribution and number of medical universities in each province. Finally, twentyseven colleges accepted invitations to participate in this study.

Data Collection

Based on the multi-stage sampling method, a total of 6,061 students from 27 universities across China were investigated. Of the 27 universities, 11 were in the west, 7 in the middle, and 9 in the east. A standardized questionnaire was administered privately to respondents in schools during regular lectures and class sessions. The inclusion criteria were that respondents learn medical knowledge and skills from the first year of their university studies. Informed consent was received before the respondents began the questionnaire. Ethical approval of the study was obtained from the Human Subjects Ethics Committee of the first authors' institution. All data collected in the study were kept strictly confidential and analyzed in an aggregated manner.

Measures

Sociodemographic data. Demographic measures included age, sex, and monthly expenses. Monthly expenses (in RMB, the abbreviated form of currency in China) was measured through a question: "How much money do you spend daily each month?" Both the school location and students' birthplace were coded according to the three demarcations of regional economic status. The three regions comprised the following sub-samples; eastern birthplace (68.7%) and school location (53.4%), central birthplace (20.2%) and school location (29.0%).

Stress (Independent Variables)

The independent variables were life stress and uncertainty stress, measured separately using standard questionnaires designed by Yang et al., which had good reliability and validity (27, 28). Items to evaluate uncertainty stress levels: "Life is subtle, fate is unpredictable," "The world changes too fast to keep up with it," "Don't know what to do to realize my goal," and "Values of chaos and disorientation." ($\alpha = 0.81$) Life stress items included: "Not interested in the professional courses; Feeling bored," "Learning tasks are heavy," "Poor learning and living environment," and "Strained relationships with classmates." Respondents indicated their stress levels with a five-point scale; "no stress" (1); "little stress" (2); "some stress" (3); "considerable stress" (4); and "excessive stress" (5). A mean score above 3 on any item signified higher stress (28).

The Internet Addiction Diagnostic Questionnaire (IADQ) outcome variable was adapted from the pathological gambling instrument to evaluate respondents' IA over a 6-months (29, 30). The cutoff score of "five" (of the eight items) was used to differentiate IA. It has been widely employed in China with excellent psychosomatics qualities (31, 32). Yes/No responses were solicited for the eight items.

Analyses

All data were entered into a database using EpiData 3.1, and entry reliability was assured by double data entry. All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS26.0. We conducted descriptive analyses for all sociodemographic, stress, and internet addiction variables. For the categorical variables, numbers and percentages were used. Besides, we described the prevalence of IA in different gender, age, and other sociodemographic characteristics. Then, the Chi-square test was used to compare the differences of IA rate under different sociodemographic characteristics. Moreover, after controlling for the above sociodemographic characteristics, we conducted multivariate logistic regression to analyze the influence of uncertainty stress and life stress on IA. To determine the contribution of uncertainty stress and life stress to IA, we use the population attributable risk (PAR) statistical analyses. Population attributable risk (PAR) is the proportion of the incidence of disease in the population (exposed and unexposed) due to exposure. It is the incidence of disease in the population that would be eliminated if exposure were eliminated. It measures the potential impact of control measures in a population and is relevant to decisions in public health.

RESULTS

The mean age of the respondents was 21.79 years old. 95.5% of the respondents were *han* (China's main nationality). Life stress was found in 8.1% (number of people was 5,993), while uncertainty stress was present in 19.1% (number of people was 6,018) of respondents, and 12.6% indicated IA (number of people was 5,644), with significant sex differences wherein 19.2% of males compared to 8.8% of the females reported IA ($\chi^2 = 108.88$, P < 0.001). In addition, different monthly expenses ($\chi^2 = 26.14$, P < 0.001) and birthplace ($\chi^2 = 7.74$, P = 0.02), there are statistical differences in the IA prevalence of students. Descriptive statistics and Chi-square test for IA prevalence of different sociodemographic characteristics are shown in **Table 1**.

Multivariate logistic regression analysis with the Enter procedure was employed to assess the effects of gender, birthplace region, monthly expense, uncertainty stress and life stress on IA. Due to the missing values of gender, birthplace region, monthly expense, uncertainty stress and life stress, the logistic regression sample size analysis was 5,359. Finally, the logistic model was statistically significant ($\chi^2 = 282.76$, P < 0.001), and the Hosmer-Lemeshow goodness-of-fit test yielded a *p*-value > 0.05 (P = 0.63). Besides, results showed that students born in a region of higher economic status were associated with higher odds of having IA, with stresses having discrepant effects on IA (as shown in **Table 2**). As expected, the uncertainty stress increased the odds

TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics and Chi-square test for IA prevalence of different sociodemographic characteristics (N = 5,644).

Demographic characteristics	n	% of sample	Prevalence (%)	adjusted Rao-Scott χ ²	Р
Gender				108.88	<0.001
Male	2,057	36.4	19.2		
Female	3,587	63.6	8.8		
Age (Year)				6.78	0.15
≤20	1,201	21.3	11.1		
21	1,165	20.6	13.1		
22	1,402	24.8	14.1		
23	1,208	21.4	12.1		
≥24	668	11.8	12.1		
Monthly expense (Yuan)				26.14	< 0.00
<500	721	13.0	9.1		
500~	2,833	51.1	11.1		
1,000~	1,584	28.6	15.1		
1,500~	260	4.7	16.1		
≥2,000	145	2.6	16.1		
Birthplace region				7.74	0.02
West	607	11.0	14.1		
Center	1,113	20.2	10.1		
East	3,780	68.7	13.1		
School province region				2.06	0.38
West	1,473	29.0	13.1		
Center	894	17.6	11.1		
East	2,713	53.4	13.1		

Missing data exited in each category.

of IA by more than double [OR = 2.60 (95% CI 2.14-3.15)]. However, life stress had a weaker association with IA [OR = 1.71 (95% CI 1.32-2.23)]. PAR of uncertainty stress associated with IA was significantly higher (29%) and that of life stress (15%). Finally, we have obtained the IA prediction equation as below:

logit IA =
$$-3.01\beta_0 + 0.85$$
 gender
+ 0.28 birthplace region (2)
+ 0.57 monthly expense (2)
+ 0.95 Uncertainty Stress + 0.54 Life Stress

birthplace region (2): the participants' birthplace was east (The reference is "Center"), monthly expense (2): the participants' monthly expense was $1,000 \sim$ (The reference is "<500").

DISCUSSION

IA Among University Medical Students

The current study examined associations between uncertainty stress, life stress and IA. Previous studies have established the linkages between life stress and IA (33, 34). Coping strategy and problematic Internet use were predictors of perceived stress in 267 college seniors in the US (34). Turkish research has also demonstrated among college students that stress was positively associated with, and predicted IA (33). Other estimates of IA
TABLE 2 | Multivariate logistic regression analysis of the odds of IA by stress type and selected sociodemographic characteristics, Chinese medical students (N = 5,359).

Demographic characteristic	n	% of sample	Prevalence (%)			Internet addiction				
				в	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)	PAR (95% CI)			
Gender										
Female	3,417	63.8	8.8	0	1	1	0			
Male	1,942	36.2	19.2	0.85	2.47 (2.10,2.91)***	2.35 (1.98,2.78)***	0.20 (0.16,0.25)			
Birthplace region										
Center	1,091	20.4	10.1	0	1	1	0			
West	600	11.2	14.2	0.31	1.47 (1.09,1.99)*	1.36 (1.00,1.87)	0.04 (0.00,0.11)			
East	3,668	68.4	13.0	0.28	1.33 (1.07,1.66)*	1.31 (1.05,1.65)*	0.03 (0.01,0.08)			
Monthly expense (Yuan)										
<500	1,538	28.7	10.1	0	1	1	0			
500~	3,225	60.2	12.9	0.16	1.32 (1.08,1.60)**	1.17 (0.96,1.44)	0.02 (-0.01,0.05			
1,000~	456	8.5	17.3	0.57	1.87 (1.39,2.51)***	1.77 (1.31,2.41)***	0.12 (0.05,0.20)			
1,500~	78	1.5	17.9	0.28	1.95 (1.07,3.56)	1.32 (0.70,2.50)	0.05 (-0.06,0.21			
≥2,000	62	1.2	12.9	0.17	1.32 (0.62,2.83)	1.18 (0.54,2.61)	1.02 (-0.06,0.17			
Uncertainty stress										
Low	4,356	81.3	11.4	0	1	1	0			
High	1,003	18.7	26.0	0.95	2.98 (2.50,3.55)***	2.60 (2.14,3.15)***	0.29 (0.23,0.36)			
Life stress										
Low	4,936	92.1	9.8	0	1	1	0			
High	423	7.9	24.4	0.54	2.74 (2.17,3.47)***	1.71 (1.32,2.23)***	0.15 (0.07,0.23)			

All ORs were adjusted by gender, monthly expense and birthplace region, which are significantly associated with IA in **Table 2**. *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001. Considering the different types of stress in population, we have got the risk ratio in population (PAR) through PAR = P(OR - 1)/[P(OR - 1) + 1].

for European adolescents reported between 1 and 9%, Middle Eastern prevalence was between 1 and 12%, and Asian countries between 2 and 18% (35). The rate of IA in the current sample was 11.8% (95% CI 11.7-12.43%), which falls into the higher levels worldwide and in Asia.

The sex effect confirms previous study findings (36, 37). The sample sex distribution is relatively balanced (63.6% females vs. 36.4% males), P < 0.001. The results show the importance of assessing IA risks in Chinese university medical students. In a previous Chines medical student study demographic variable including male, lower grades, one-parent family, and higher monthly expenses were indicated as risk factors for IA (38). These factors are confirmed in other research (39–41).

Uncertainty Stress, Life Stress, and IA

Though the higher OR of both life stress and uncertainty stress are associated with IA, being male and spending more was also associated with IA. However, PAR of uncertainty stress associated with IA was 25%, that of life stress only was 5%, the former is significantly higher than that of the latter. This means that one in four people's IA was affected by uncertainty stress in the current sample; in contrast, life stress has only a small effect.

Our study supports arguments that stress, especially uncertainty stress acts as a risk factor for IA. Since China has been transitioning from a centralized to a market-based economy, massive social change has occurred along with the erosion of traditional systems. These phenomena provoked considerable uncertainty for residents. As Innes noted, the late-modern experience is the combined outcome of these social forces, giving the sensation of a world that is constantly undergoing change, moving at pace, and based upon a more fluid form of social order. During this epoch, many people feel vulnerable and crave a sense of security and certainty (42).

Our results are consistent with previous research suggesting China's high-stress levels are caused by inequalities and uncertainties embedded in centrally planned and controlled rapid social changes, which in turn impact Chinese peoples' mental health (43) and addiction behaviors (44). Yang et al. have found that uncertainty stress is associated with a range of negative health outcomes, including problematic alcohol use, self-harm, suicidal ideation and poor self-rated health (22). Therefore, uncertainty stress needs more attention.

As the most economically developed region, the (*East*) had better conditions for accessing the internet, which increased the risk for IA. For teenagers in that region, the rapid development of technology increased the ease-of-use for computer technologies; the relatively high GDP also decreased the costs for computer and internet services; and the increasing diversity promoted the availability of internet services, along with social norms around internet usage (45).

PAR of uncertainty stress associated with IA was significantly higher (29%) and that of life stress (15%). Although the life stress is also significantly associated with IA. It is worth noting that the PAR of the former is significantly higher than that of the latter. What's interesting is that we did not observe this for life stress.

Limitations

Limitations include the cross-sectional survey design. Future work could use follow-up tests and interventions to map changes across time and the life course of respondents who graduate and practice as doctors. That respondents were medical students also limits the generalizability to wider Chinese populations, and college students more generally.

CONCLUSIONS

Uncertainty stress predicted IA among medical college students more significantly than life stress. Being male, richer (which could be seen in the amount they spend every month), and born in a region of higher economic status also heightened the risk for IA prevalence. In conclusion, this study provides preliminary evidence for public health policymakers and educators, and suggests an approach for intervening to prevent or reduce IA among university students. We recommend that IA interventions include management of uncertainty stress, especially targeting males in the East region.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Zhejiang University School of Public Health Ethics

REFERENCES

- Xinhuanet. China Home to 940 mln Internet Users: Report. (2020). Available online at: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-09/29/c_139407651.htm (accessed September 29, 2020).
- MacDougald JJ. Internet use and economic development: evidence and policy implications (Doctoral thesis). University of South Florida, Tampa, FL, United States (2011).
- Méndez I, Jorquera AB, Esteban CR, García-Fernández JM. Profiles of problematic internet use in bullying and cyberbullying among adolescents. *IJERPH*. (2020) 17:7041. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17197041
- 4. Domoff SE, Sutherland EQ, Yokum S, Gearhardt AN. Adolescents' addictive phone use: associations with eating behaviors and adiposity. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:E2861. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17082861
- Lin P-H, Lee Y-C, Chen K-L, Hsieh P-L, Yang S-Y, Lin Y-L. The relationship between sleep quality and internet addiction among female college students. *Front Neurosci.* (2019) 13:599. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2019.00599
- Yu L, Luo T. Social networking addiction among Hong Kong university students: its health consequences and relationships with parenting behaviors. *Front Public Health.* (2021) 8:1081. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.555990
- Yunengsih W, Setiawan A. Contribution of pornographic exposure and addiction to risky sexual behavior in adolescents. *J Public Health Res.* (2021) 10:2333. doi: 10.4081/jphr.2021.2333
- 8. Kurt DG. Suicide risk in college students: the effects of internet addiction and drug use. *Educ Sci Theory Practice*. (2015) 15:841–8. doi: 10.12738/estp.2015.4.2639
- Hinojo-Lucena F-J, Aznar-Díaz I, Cáceres-Reche M-P, Trujillo-Torres J-M, Romero-Rodríguez J-M. Problematic internet use as a predictor of eating disorders in students: a systematic review and meta-analysis study. *Nutrients*. (2019) 11:2151. doi: 10.3390/nu11092151
- Akin A. The relationships between internet addiction, subjective vitality, and subjective happiness. *Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw.* (2012) 15:404–10. doi: 10.1089/cyber.2011.0609

Committee. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

QY and XY contributed to the conception of the study. SJ and DW collected the data. QY, ZW, and JO carried out data cleaning. QY and ZW performed the data analyses and wrote the manuscript. XY and JO contributed to critically revising the manuscript for important content. All authors contributed to the article and read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This research was funded by National Natural Science Foundation of China (grant number 71974170) and Leading Innovative and Entrepreneur Team Introduction Program of Zhejiang (grant number 2019R01007).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are extremely grateful to the Key Laboratory of Intelligent Preventive Medicine of Zhejiang Province (2020E10004) for providing support to the research.

- Cerniglia L, Zoratto F, Cimino S, Laviola G, Ammaniti M, Adriani W. Internet addiction in adolescence: neurobiological, psychosocial and clinical issues. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2017) 76:174–84. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.12.024
- Samaha M, Hawi NS. Relationships among smartphone addiction, stress, academic performance, and satisfaction with life. *Comput Hum Behav.* (2016) 57:321–5. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2015.12.045
- Hou Y, Xiong D, Jiang T, Song L, Wang Q. Social media addiction: Its impact, mediation, and intervention. *Cyberpsychology.* (2019) 13:4. doi: 10.5817/CP2019-1-4
- Ye B, Zheng Q. The effects of stress on college students' internet addiction. Chin J Psychol Sci. (2016) 39:621–7. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019. 02248
- Zhang MWB, Lim RBC, Lee C, Ho RCM. Prevalence of internet addiction in medical students: a meta-analysis. *Acad Psychiatry*. (2018) 42:88–93. doi: 10.1007/s40596-017-0794-1
- Abdulghani HM, AlKanhal AA, Mahmoud ES, Ponnamperuma GG, Alfaris EA. Stress and its effects on medical students: a cross-sectional study at a college of medicine in Saudi Arabia. *J Health Population Nutr.* (2011) 29:516–22. doi: 10.3329/jhpn.v29i5.8906
- Shaw DL, Wedding D, Zeldow PB, Diehl N. Special problems of medical students. In: Danny W, Margaret LS, editors. *Behavior and Medicine*. Boston: Hogrefe (2001). p. 67–84.
- Young KS, Yue XD, Ying L. Prevalence estimates and etiologic models of Internet addiction. In: Young KS, Abreu CN, editors. *Internet Addiction: A Handbook and Guide to Evaluation and Treatment*. Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons (2011). p. 3–17.
- Xu W. Violence against doctors in China. Lancet. (2014) 384:745. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61438-0
- 20. Jie L. New generations of Chinese doctors face crisis. *Lancet.* (2012) 379:1878. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60774-0
- 21. Yan W, Li Y, Sui N. The relationship between recent stressful life events, personality traits, perceived family functioning and internet addiction among

college students: an interaction of life stress with psychoticism. *Stress Health.* (2014) 30:3–11. doi: 10.1002/smi.2490

- 22. Yang T, Barnett R, Fan Y, Li L. The effect of urban green space on uncertainty stress and life stress: a nationwide study of university students in China. *Health Place*. (2019) 59:102199. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2019.102199
- Velezmoro R, Lacefield K, Roberti JW. Perceived stress, sensation seeking, and college students' abuse of the Internet. *Comput Hum Behavior*. (2010) 26:1526–30. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2010.05.020
- Grüsser SM, Thalemann R, Albrecht U, Thalemann CN. Excessive computer usage in adolescents – a psychometric evaluation. Wien Klin Wochenschr. (2005) 117:188–95. doi: 10.1007/s00508-005-0339-6
- Greco V, Roger D. Uncertainty, stress, and health. Pers Individ Diff. (2003) 34:1057–68. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00091-0
- Yang T, Jiang S, Yu L, Cottrell RR, Si Q. Life stress, uncertainty stress and self-reported illness: a representative nationwide study of Chinese students. J Public Health. (2017) 26:205–9. doi: 10.1007/s10389-017-0837-9
- Wu D, Rockett IRH, Yang T, Feng X, Jiang S, Yu L. Deliberate self-harm among Chinese medical students: a population-based study. J Affect Disord. (2016) 202:137–44. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.05.030
- Yang T, Huang J, Wu X, Chen B, Li L. A study of stress among the urban residents in the social transition. *Chin J Behav Med.* (2007) 16:331–3. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.1674-6554.2007.04.017
- Young KS. Internet addiction: the emergence of a new clinical disorder. *Cyber Psychol Behav.* (1998) 1:237–44. doi: 10.1089/cpb.1998.1.237
- Young K. Internet addiction: diagnosis and treatment considerations. J Contemp Psychother. (2009) 39:241–6. doi: 10.1007/s10879-009-9120-x
- Chen X. A Questionnaire of Internet Addiction Tendency among the undergraduates. (Master's thesis). Southwest Normal University, Chongqing, China (2003).
- 32. Wei H. *The Effect and Mechanism of Stress on Internet Addition*. (Doctoral thesis). Central China Normal University, Wuhan, China (2014).
- Akin A, Skender M. Internet addiction and depression, anxiety, and stress. Int Online J Educ Sci. (2011) 3:138–48. Available online at:https://iojes.net/index. jsp?mod=tammetin&makaleadi=&makaleurl=IOJES_436.pdf&key=41313
- Deatherage S, Servaty-Seib HL, Aksoz I. Stress, coping, and internet use of college students. J Am Coll Health. (2014) 62:40–6. doi: 10.1080/07448481.2013.843536
- Christakis DA. Internet addiction: a 21stcentury epidemic? *BMC Med.* (2010) 8:61. doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-8-61
- Cao F, Su L. Internet addiction among Chinese adolescents: prevalence and psychological features. *Child Care Health Dev.* (2007) 33:275–81. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2214.2006.00715.x
- Chak K, Leung L. Shyness and locus of control as predictors of internet addiction and internet use. *CyberPsychol Behav.* (2004) 7:559–70. doi: 10.1089/cpb.2004.7.559

- Hu W. A study of influencing factors on internet addiction in a medical college (in Chinese). J Benbu Medical Coll. (2014) 39:1415–8.
- Brighi A, Menin D, Skrzypiec G, Guarini A. Young, bullying, and connected. common pathways to cyberbullying and problematic internet use in adolescence. *Front Psychol.* (2019) 10:1467. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01467
- Chi X, Hong X, Chen X. Profiles and sociodemographic correlates of Internet addiction in early adolescents in southern China. *Addict Behav.* (2020) 106:106385. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106385
- Tomczyk U, Solecki R. Problematic internet use and protective factors related to family and free time activities among young people. *Educ Sci Theory Practice.* (2019) 19:1-13. doi: 10.12738/estp.2019.3.001
- Innes M. The argument. In: Innes M, editor. Understanding Social Control: Crime and Social Order in Late Modernity. Berkshire: McGraw-Hill Education (2003). p. 9.
- 43. Wang H, Yang XY, Yang T, Cottrell RR, Yu L, Feng X, et al. Socioeconomic inequalities and mental stress in individual and regional level: a twenty one cities study in China. *Int J Equity Health.* (2015) 14:25. doi: 10.1186/s12939-015-0152-4
- Cui X, Rockett IR, Yang T, Cao R. Work stress, life stress, and smoking among rural-urban migrant workers in China. *BMC Public Health*. (2012) 12:979. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-12-979
- 45. Hall AS, Parsons J. Internet addiction: college student case study using best practices in cognitive behavior therapy. J Mental Health Counsel. (2001) 23:312–27. Available online at: https://web.s.ebscohost.com/ehost/ detail/detail?vid=0&sid=ab660be3-69c6-4759-a016-cd4cd3dfbaef%40redis& bdata=Jmxhbmc9emgtY24mc2l0ZT1laG9zdC1saXZl#AN=5584356&db=aph

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Yang, Wu, Yang, Jiang, Wu and Oliffe. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





What Prompted the Adoption of Self-Protective Behaviors in Response to COVID-19? Evidence From Women Living in the Rural Areas of Western China

Ruixue Ye^{1†}, Yuju Wu^{1†}, Chang Sun¹, Qingzhi Wang¹, Yuping Mao², Wei Chang³ and Huan Zhou^{1*}

¹ Department of Health Behavior and Social Medicine, West China School of Public Health and West China Fourth Hospital, Chengdu, China, ² Department of Communication Studies, College of Liberal Arts, California State University Long Beach, Long Beach, CA, United States, ³ Harvard Chan School of Public Health, Boston, MA, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by: Sihui Peng,

Jinan University, China Xiaomin Wang, Zhejiang University, China

*Correspondence: Huan Zhou zhouhuan@scu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 11 August 2021 Accepted: 20 December 2021 Published: 28 January 2022

Citation:

Ye R, Wu Y, Sun C, Wang Q, Mao Y, Chang W and Zhou H (2022) What Prompted the Adoption of Self-Protective Behaviors in Response to COVID-19? Evidence From Women Living in the Rural Areas of Western China. Front. Public Health 9:756933. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.756933 **Background:** Self-protective behaviors, such as handwashing and mask-wearing, are effective to reduce the spread of coronavirus disease (COVID-19), but few studies have focused on women living in rural areas who bear the brunt of the impacts of the pandemic due to their economic and social vulnerabilities. This study explores what prompted the adoption of self-protective behaviors in response to COVID-19 among women living in rural areas of western China.

Methods: The study sample consisted of 1,524 women from 116 townships across 10 counties in rural western China. We collected data in May and August 2020 on women's socioeconomic characteristics, exposure to COVID-19-related information, psychological response to COVID-19, and adoption of self-protective behaviors. Structural equation modeling (SEM) analyses were conducted to analyze the relations among the variables.

Results: During the lockdown, 1,221 (80.12%) of the 1,524 women in the study sample reported wearing a mask every time when they went outside and 1,021 (66.99%) reported handwashing with soap every time after they came home. Perceived efficacy had the strongest association with self-protective behaviors ($\beta = 0.38$; p < 0.001). Receiving public health guidance ($\beta = 0.18$; p < 0.001) was indirectly associated with more self-protective behaviors via greater perceived efficacy. Higher socioeconomic status was also directly associated with increased adoption of self-protective behaviors ($\beta = 0.24$; p < 0.001). Other variables, such as receiving surveillance and risk information, communication channels, perceived risks, and fear, were indirectly associated with the adoption of self-protective behaviors with smaller effect sizes (all β were lower than 0.10).

Conclusions: Not all women were able to adopt self-protective behaviors, such as mask-wearing and handwashing, during the COVID-19 pandemic in western China. To further encourage behavioral changes in response to public health crises, the government should develop clear and actionable guidelines and adopt targeted

75

health communication strategies to reach the most disadvantaged groups of society. These findings may inform tailored responses to COVID-19 in other low- and middle-income countries.

Keywords: perceived efficacy, self-protective behaviors, COVID-19, women, rural western China

INTRODUCTION

The novel coronavirus disease (COVID-19) has become not only a public health crisis but also a serious threat to social and economic development (1, 2). According to the World Bank, COVID-19 has triggered the deepest global recession in decades, led to a 5.2% contraction in the global economy, and left lasting scars on productivity (1). Within China, COVID-19 was first identified in December 2019 and declared a Chinese national emergency on January 29, 2020. As of August 2021, there were more than 93,100 confirmed cases in China (3). Evidence indicated that the control measures to reduce the spread of COVID-19 resulted in a substantial productivity loss that amounted to over US\$382 billion in China (4).

In response to the COVID-19 outbreak, the government worldwide adopted a series of prevention and control measures, including early reporting and situation monitoring, large-scale contact tracing, and health communication campaigns (5, 6). International evidence from USA, Iran, UK, and China showed that people in resource-limited communities are generally more likely to have worse health behaviors during COVID-19 (7-11). In the USA, only 20% of rural participants wore a mask, compared to 47% of urban participants (7). In Iran, 45.7% of participants washed their hands regularly, and handwashing was less common among rural than urban residents (8). Additionally, one UK study indicated that better practice in mask-wearing was significantly associated with living in an urban environment (12). In particular, a study in China indicated that 72.22% of rural residents and 85.70% of urban residents wore a mask when they were outside (10). Compared with urban residents, rural residents are less aware of disease prevention and control measures because of their remote residence and poorer economic conditions (9, 11). In addition, 60% of rural residents are migrant workers in China. Their mobility could have increased rural communities' risk of infection (11). The rural area has become an important battlefield for epidemic prevention and control (13).

Evidence also indicated that gender-responsive policies are required to avoid worsening health and social inequities associated with the COVID-19 pandemic. Specifically, women on average report more days of poor physical and mental health than men despite utilizing more preventive care services (14). These health inequities are larger in women with intersecting identities, such as those living in rural areas (14, 15), potentially due to limited access to healthcare resources and inequitable gender norms that may lead to delayed or forgone healthcare and worse health outcomes (16–18). In addition, as the main caregivers in the family, women often have to spend more time on unpaid domestic work due to the lockdown measures in many countries, including China. Previous studies showed that women often make key dietary choices for their families and act as role models for their children regarding healthy behaviors (19, 20). However, despite their greater burden, lack of support, and potential of influencing other family members, few studies have looked at how to support behavioral changes to promote health and reduce disease risks among women living in rural areas of western China (21–23).

Previous studies underscored the associations between individuals' socioeconomic status, exposure to health information, psychological responses, and behavioral responses during COVID-19. A study in Germany suggests that educational background was positively associated with protective behaviors among the general public (24) while a study from Switzerland suggests the opposite association among young people (25). In Bangladesh, information on the proper use of protective measures from the government were identified as the drivers of COVID-19 protective behaviors (26). Findings from Nigeria and the USA showed that individuals who perceived greater risks of COVID-19 infection were more likely to adopt protective behaviors (27, 28). In China, a study conducted in primary schools showed that educational background of the mother was associated with handwashing and mask-wearing practices of the children (29). Another study in China indicated that perceived risk and severity of the participants were associated with excess protective behavior (30). One study indicated that perceived susceptibility to COVID-19 was associated with consistent mask-wearing among Chinese pregnant women (31). However, no studies have examined the direct and indirect associations among these variables, especially among women in rural areas of western China.

To develop the conceptual framework for our analysis, we turned to the Extended Parallel Process Model (EPPM) that examines how media exposure influences perceptions and behaviors of people in the midst of public health emergencies (32-34). The main components of EPPM include exposure to message communication, perceived efficacy, perceived risk, fear, and behaviors. According to the EPPM, when individuals are exposed to a health message, they would make a cognitive appraisal of the message, including the appraisal of risk and the appraisal of efficacy, which are two key factors that influence the health behavior in response to the health risk. The EPPM also suggests that exposure to health communication messages leads to the belief that individuals are able to reduce the risk (higher perceived efficacy), which in turn prompts individuals to adopt protective behaviors. On the other hand, if individuals do not have enough confidence in their ability to act (lower perceived efficacy), they would not adopt protective behaviors (32-34).

Informed by the evidence from the literature and the EPPM, our study examines the relations among socioeconomic status, exposure to COVID-19-related information, psychological response to COVID-19, and self-protective behaviors among women in rural western China. We hypothesized that there are direct and indirect effects among these variables.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design, Participants, and Data Collection

The study sample included participants from two surveys. The first survey was part of an ongoing randomized control trial (RCT) among caregivers of children in rural areas of western China. We conducted the baseline survey in May 2020 (35, 36). For this RCT, we used a multistage cluster sampling method to select the study sample. First, we randomly selected four counties from the list of national poverty-stricken counties (defined as counties with an average annual net income of <2,300 RMB, about \$1.9 per day) in Sichuan Province (37, 38). Second, 20 townships were randomly selected within each sampled county. Townships that housed the county seat (which are typically more urbanized) were excluded. A total of 80 townships were selected. Third, all primary caregivers with a child aged under 6 months were recruited for the baseline survey. A total of 829 female caregivers were included as the first sub-sample of the present study.

The second survey was from a cohort study among caregivers of the children in rural areas of western China. The cohort study focused on the adherence of the caregivers to a micronutrient home fortification program. We completed the cohort study in August 2020 (39, 40). We used a similar multistage cluster sampling method to select our sample. First, six rural counties were randomly selected from the list of national poverty-stricken counties in Sichuan Province (37, 38). Second, six townships were randomly selected within each sampled county. Townships that housed the county seat were excluded as well. A total of 36 townships were selected. Third, all primary caregivers with a child aged under 24 months were enrolled in the cohort study. In the last round of the data collection for the cohort study, a total of 823 primary caregivers completed all questions on socioeconomic status, health communication, psychological responses, and behavioral responses during COVID-19. Since we focused on women from rural areas in the present study, we excluded 116 male caregivers from the cohort study. Thus, 723 women from the cohort study were included as the second sub-sample of the present study.

Both the 80 townships in the first survey and 36 townships in the second survey were from the list of national povertystricken counties in Sichuan Province (37, 38). In total, we included 1,552 participants from the RCT or the cohort study in the present study. Of the 1,552 caregivers who enrolled in this study, 1,494 participants (96.3%) completed the survey. An additional 30 women failed to answer the questions on household assets and health communication, and we imputed these missing values using the regression-based imputation method. Our final analytical sample includes 1,524 participants.

In the first survey, trained enumerators collected data through telephone interviews using a structured questionnaire. In the second survey, trained enumerators used the same questionnaire and collected data via face-to-face interviews. Studies were approved by the Sichuan University Medical Ethical Review Board (approval number of studies: KS2020246). All participants provided written or oral informed consent to participate in the study.

Measurements

The main variables included demographic and socioeconomic characteristics, exposure to COVID-19-related information, psychological response to COVID-19, and self-protective behaviors in response to COVID-19.

Demographic and Socioeconomic Variables

Demographic and socioeconomic characteristics included age, educational level (high school or above), occupation, and household asset level based on household's ownership of or access to a water heater, washing machine, refrigerator, air conditioner, television, computer, motorcycles, and car or truck.

Exposure to COVID-19-Related Information

Exposure to COVID-19-related information consisted of communication channels and messaging content. Communication channel was measured by the question "from which channel did you receive most COVID-19 information?" with three response options that included social media (e.g., WeChat, QQ, and TikTok), traditional media (e.g., radio, leaflets, posters, bulletin boards, and newspapers from village and township officials), and interpersonal communication (e.g., face-to-face conversations with family, relatives, and friends). Messaging content was measured by the question "what type of information related to COVID-19 did you received most?" with two response options that included public health guidance (e.g., government-endorsed individual precaution measures, science briefs on disease origin and transmission, infection control measures from the government, and information on local supply of daily necessity and personal protective equipment) and surveillance and risk information (such as risks of infection for family members, local statistics on new cases, the trend of in-migration which might increase a community's risk of exposure to COVID-19, and the epidemic in high-risk areas). All items that measure exposure to COVID-19-related information were binary variables (0 = no, 1 = yes).

Psychological Response to COVID-19

We defined psychological response to COVID-19 as a multidimensional construct based on empirical evidence (32, 34, 41– 44), which included perceived efficacy, perceived risk, and fear emotion. First, according to the EPPM, perceived efficacy was defined as the effectiveness, feasibility, and ease with which a recommended response impedes or averts a threat, such as selfefficacy and response-efficacy (41, 42). Perceived self-efficacy refers to "beliefs about one's ability to perform the recommended response to avert the threat" (41, 42), which was measured with the question "when taking precautions measures, if you had a problem, to what extent do you believe you could address it well." Perceived response-efficacy is "beliefs about the effectiveness of the recommended response in deterring the threat" (41, 42).



Perceived response efficacy was measured by the question "to what extent do you believe that your personal precaution could protect you from getting infected with the coronavirus."

Perceived risk is the subjective evaluation of the risk contained in the message (43), which is a cognitive construct that comprises two dimensions: perceived susceptibility and perceived severity (34, 43, 44). Perceived susceptibility refers to the perceived likelihood that the risk will directly affect an individual (34, 43, 44), which was measured with two items: "What was the probability of getting infected with COVID-19 to you?" and "What was the probability of getting infected with COVID-19 to your family members?" Perceived severity describes the perceived seriousness of the risk (34, 43, 44), which was assessed by two items: "If you were infected with COVID-19, did you think that it was very fatal for you?" and "If your family members were infected with COVID-19, did you think that it was very fatal for them?"

Fear is conceptualized as a negative emotional reaction to a perceived threat (32, 43). The mood adjectives were the most common measures of self-reported fear in related studies (32). In our study, two items were used to assess fear, i.e., "whether COVID-19 made you feel scared?" and "whether COVID-19 made you feel anxious?"

Self-Protective Behaviors in Response to COVID-19

Self-protective behaviors in response to COVID-19, the outcome variables of this study, were defined as behavioral responses of the participants to the COVID-19 pandemic. This definition was based on the guidelines from the WHO for healthy people in response to COVID-19 and previous studies (24, 25, 28, 30, 45). Self-protective behaviors in our study included mask-wearing, measured by the question "during the lockdown, did you wear a mask when you went outside?" and handwashing, measured by the question "during the lockdown, did you wash hands using the soap or detergent when you came back home?" Responses to both questions were rated on a 5-point Likert scale that ranged from 1 for "not at all" to 5 for "very frequent."

Statistical Analysis

We first conducted descriptive analysis by computing means and SDs for continuous variables and frequencies and percentages for categorical variables. Based on the EPPM, we hypothesized that women's socioeconomic status, exposure to COVID-19-related information, and psychological response to COVID-19 would have direct and indirect effects on self-protective behaviors. To examine the relations among these variables, we conducted structural equation modeling (SEM) analyses. In this study, SEM was conducted using latent variables (not directly observed but estimated from directly measured variables) and measured variables (directly observed variables). We first included all potential pathways between the variables in a basic model (panel A of Figure 1). Results were presented as standardized β coefficients. The association is considered to be statistically significant if the value of 2-sided *p* is smaller than 0.05. We then fitted a more parsimonious model by removing pathways that had a value of p 0.05 or higher (panel B of Figure 1). Multiple tests were used to evaluate the fitness of the model, including normed fit index (NFI), goodness-of-fit index (GFI), comparative fit index (CFI), root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), and Chi squared/degrees of freedom (χ^2/df).

Data analyses were performed with Stata statistical software (version 14.1, StataCorp, College Station, TX, USA) and AMOS 21.0 statistical software (IBM, Armonk, NY, USA).

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics of Women in Rural Western China

Table 1 shows the individual characteristics of the study sample. The average age of the sample was 32.7 years (SD = 11.2). Among the 1,524 women in the sample, only 28.5% completed high school education and more than half were stay-at-home parents. Regarding the household economic status, nearly halfowned a lower or low level of household fixed asset (42.5%; panel A of **Table 1**). Most women had been exposed to COVID-19-related information via social media (52.9%) or traditional

TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics of women in rural western China (N = 1,524).

escriptive statistics	Mean (std. dev.)/No. (%)
Panel A: Demographic and socioeconor	mic variables
Age (year)	32.7 (11.2)
High school or above	434 (28.5)
Stay-at-home parent	977 (64.1)
Household fixed asset lev	
Low	282 (18.5)
Lower	365 (24.0)
Higher	484 (31.7)
High	393 (25.8)
Panel B: Exposure to COVID-19-related	information
Communication channels	
Social media (e.g.,WeChat, QQ, Kuai Shou, and Dou Yin.	806 (52.9)
Traditional media (e.g., radio, leaflets, posters, bulletin boards, newspapers from village and township officials)	243 (15.9)
Interpersonal communication (e.g., face-to-face conversations with family, relatives, and friends)	81 (5.3)
Public health guidance	
Government-endorsed individual precaution measures	52 (3.4)
Science briefs on disease origin and transmission	104 (6.8)
Infection control measures from government	219 (14.4)
Information on local supply of daily necessity and personal protective equipment	114 (7.5)
Surveillance and risk information	
Risks of infection for family members	49 (3.2)
Local statistics on new cases	97 (6.4)
Trend of in-migration which might increase a community's risk of exposure to COVID-19	35 (2.3)
The epidemic in high-risk areas	37 (2.4)
Panel C: Psychological response to CO	VID-19
Perceived efficacy	
The confidence one's to solve problems when preventing COVID-19	
Not at all	36 (2.4)
Probably not	86 (5.6)
Neutral	330 (21.7)
Probably	662 (43.4)
Definitely	410 (26.9)
The confidence to protect oneself from getting infected COVID-19	
Not at all	6 (0.4)
Probably not	63 (4.1)
Neutral	273 (17.9)
Drobably	794 (52.1)
Probably	

TABLE 1 | Continued

escriptive statistics	Mean (std. dev.)/No. (%
Perceived risk	
The probability one's infected with COVID-19	
Not at all	505 (20 0)
	595 (39.0) 605 (30.7)
Probably not Neutral	605 (39.7) 173 (11.4)
Probably	124 (8.1)
Definitely	
The probability one's family infected	27 (1.8)
with COVID-19	
Not at all	600 (39.4)
Probably not	603 (39.6)
Neutral	186 (12.2)
Probably	118 (7.7)
Definitely	17 (1.1)
COVID-19 is a serious disease to	()
oneself	
Not at all	57 (3.7)
Probably not	236 (15.5)
Neutral	257 (16.9)
Probably	595 (39.0)
Definitely	379 (24.9)
COVID-19 is a serious disease to	
one's family	
Not at all	73 (4.8)
Probably not	224 (14.7)
Neutral	275 (18.0)
Probably	622 (40.8)
Definitely	330 (21.7)
Fear	
COVID-19 makes oneself scared	
Not at all	221 (14.5)
Probably not	187 (12.3)
Neutral	274 (18.0)
Probably	540 (35.4)
Definitely	302 (19.8)
COVID-19 makes oneself anxious	
Not at all	364 (23.9)
Probably not	243 (15.9)
Neutral	347 (22.8)
Probably	394 (25.9)
Definitely	176 (11.5)
Panel D: Self-protective behaviors in re	. ,
Wearing mask when go outside during the lockdown	
Not at all	16 (1.1)
Not often	14 (0.9)
Sometimes	69 (4.5)
Often	204 (13.4)
Very frequent	1221 (80.1)
Washing hands using soap or	(,
detergent when came back home	
during the lockdown	

(Continued)

(Continued)

TABLE 1 | Continued

Descriptive statistics	Mean (std. dev.)/No. (%)
Not at all	35 (2.3)
Not often	24 (1.6)
Sometimes	133 (8.7)
Often	311 (20.4)
Very frequent	1021 (67.0)

media (15.9%), but few (5.3%) had face-to-face conversations with family or friends about this topic. In terms of specific messaging content, <10% of the participants reported having received any COVID-19-related information we asked about in the questionnaire. The only exception is government policies, where 14.4% of the participants reported having received the information of infection control measures from the government (panel B of **Table 1**).

In terms of the psychological response to COVID-19, 70.3% of participants believed that they could cope with the problems related to COVID-19 and 77.6% believed that they could protect themselves from getting infected. A small proportion of participants thought both themselves and their family members were likely to be infected (9.91 and 8.86%, respectively). However, if they were infected, nearly two-thirds of participants believed that COVID-19 would have had severe consequences to themselves (63.91%) and to their family members (62.46%). Over half of the participants reported feeling scared and 37.40% reported feeling anxious about COVID-19 (panel C of **Table 1**). Regarding self-protective behaviors in response to COVID-19, 80.12% of women wore a mask every time when they went outside and 66.99% of women used soap or detergent to wash hands every time after they came back home (panel D of **Table 1**).

Associations Between Latent Variables and Measured Variables

Associations between latent variables and measured variables are shown in **Figure 2**. The measured variables were adequate indicators of respective latent variables. For example, participants' educational level ($\beta = 0.58$, p < 0.001) and household fixed asset level ($\beta = 0.58$, p < 0.001) were adequate indicators of social economic status (SES). Self-efficacy ($\beta = 0.46$, p < 0.001) and perceived control efficacy ($\beta = 0.59$, p < 0.001) when encountered the difficulties of preventing COVID-19 were used to represent the perceived efficacy variables. Self-protective behaviors were well-represented by mask-wearing ($\beta = 0.62$, p < 0.001) and handwashing ($\beta = 0.54$, p < 0.001).

Factors Associated With Self-Protective Behaviors in Response to COVID-19

Results from the SEM analyses are presented in **Table 2**. Perceived efficacy had the strongest association to self-protective behaviors with the standardized total effect of 0.38, including a direct effect of 0.39 and an indirect effect of -0.01 through fear. We further examined the factors associated with perceived efficacy. **Table 2** indicates that receiving public health guidance

had the strongest correlation with perceived efficacy, the standardized total effect is 0.18.

Social economic status was also directly and indirectly correlated with self-protective behaviors. The standardized total effect of SES was 0.24, with a direct effect of 0.26 and an indirect effect of -0.02, mainly through public health guidance, surveillance and risk information, or communication channels. Other perceived risks and fear were indirectly correlated with self-protective behaviors, but the effects were smaller with a coefficient <0.10.

In **Table 3**, each latent variable in the model is further broken down into its components to assess the relations of these measured variables with self-protective behaviors. Among the measured variables, perceived control efficacy was the most powerful predictor with a correlation coefficient of 0.22. Within the SES indicators, the educational level and household fixed asset level had the same correlation coefficient of 0.16 with self-protective behaviors. As to perceived efficacy, governmentendorsed individual precaution measures were the strongest predictors of self-protective behaviors, the correlation coefficient was 0.13.

DISCUSSION

Women in rural areas of China are disproportionally affected by COVID-19 but little is known about how they cope with the pandemic and whether they could adopt self-protective behaviors to reduce their risks of infection. This study reached a relatively neglected and vulnerable sample during the peak period of the COVID-19 outbreak, which found that not all women were able to adopt self-protective behaviors, such as maskwearing and handwashing during the COVID-19 pandemic in western China. By examining the associations between exposure of individuals to COVID-19-related information, psychological response to COVID-19, and self-protective behaviors, we found that perceived efficacy and socioeconomic backgrounds were important factors directly associated with the adoption of self-protective behaviors during the COVID-19 pandemic among women in rural western China. Moreover, exposure to information of public health guidance was associated with selfprotective behaviors indirectly via increased perceived efficacy. Such findings may help in tailoring efficacious interventions for improving the COVID-19 pandemic response among women in rural western China.

In the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, non-pharmaceutical protective measures, such as mask-wearing and handwashing, remain crucial. In our study, most women were able to adopt these protective behaviors (80.1% in mask-wearing and 60.0% in handwashing), which is higher compared to another study in Nigeria where 37.7% of women from the rural areas reported always wearing a face mask when going out and 46.8% responded always washing hands (46), also higher than another study in African where 22.5% of women from the rural areas reported good practice of preventive measures against COVID-19 infection, including hand washing, wearing a mask, and maintain social distance (47). But our behavior results were



FIGURE 2 Structural equation modeling examining pathways to self-protective behaviors in response to COVID-19 among women in rural western China (N = 1,524). The final adjusted model had a better fit than the basic model with the following indicators: NFI = 0.85, GFI = 0.94, CFI = 0.87, RMSEA = 0.06, and $\chi^2/df =$ 5.88. Coefficients are standardized path coefficients. Variables in ellipse represent latent variables, in squares represent observed variables. Self-efficacy indicates the confidence one's to solve problems when preventing COVID-19. Perceived control efficacy indicates the confidence to protect oneself from getting infected COVID-19. Self-susceptibility indicates the probability of one's being infected with COVID-19. Family-susceptibility indicates the probability of one's family being infected with COVID-19. Self-severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself. Family severity indicates COVID-19 is a serious disease to one's family. Scared indicates COVID-19 makes oneself scared. Anxiety indicates COVID-19 makes oneself anxious. NFI, normed fit index; GFI, goodness-of-fit index; CFI, comparative fit index; RMSEA, root mean square error of approximation. (Data source: Authors' study).

TABLE 2 | Standardized direct, indirect, and total effects of dominants on self-protective behaviors and perceived efficacy in response to COVID-19 among women in rural western China (N = 1, 524).

Variables	Tota	leffect	Direc	t effect	Indirect effect		
	Self-protective behaviors	Perceived efficacy	Self-protective behaviors	Perceived efficacy	Self-protective behaviors	Perceived efficacy	
Socioeconomic status	0.24	_	0.26	_	-0.02	-0.02	
Communication channels	0.02	-	-	-	0.02	-	
Public health guidance	0.07	0.18	-	0.18	0.07	-	
Surveillance and risk information	-0.04	-0.09	-	-0.09	-0.04	-	
Perceived efficacy	0.38	-	0.39	-	-0.01	-	
Perceived risk	0.04	-	-	-	0.04	-	
Fear	0.01	-	0.11	-	-	-	

TABLE 3 | Relationship of the measured variables, latent variables with self-protective behaviors and perceived efficacy in response to COVID-19 among women in rural western China (N = 1524).

Variables	Standardized re coefficier	-
	Self-protective behaviors	Perceived efficacy
Socioeconomic status	0.24	_
Educational level	0.14	-
Household fixed asset level	0.14	_
Communication channels	0.02	_
Social media (e.g., WeChat, QQ, Kuai Shou, and Dou Yin.	0.02	-
Traditional media (e.g., radio, leaflets, posters, bulletin boards, newspapers from village and township officials)	0.01	-
Interpersonal communication (e.g., face-to-face conversations with family, relatives, and friends)	0.01	-
Public health guidance	0.07	0.18
Government-endorsed individual precaution measures	0.05	0.13
Science briefs on disease origin and transmission	0.03	0.07
Infection control measures from government	0.01	0.04
Information on local supply of daily necessity and personal protective equipment	0.03	0.07
Surveillance and risk information	0.04	0.09
Risks of infection for family members	0.03	0.06
Local statistics on new cases	0.02	0.04
Trend of in-migration which might increase a community's risk of exposure to COVID-19	0.03	0.07
The epidemic in high-risk areas	0.03	0.07
Perceived efficacy	0.37	-
The confidence one's to solve problems when preventing COVID-19	0.17	-
The confidence to protect oneself from getting infected COVID-19	0.22	-
Perceived risk	0.04	-
The probability one's infected with COVID-19	0.00	-
The probability one's family infected with COVID-19	0.00	_
COVID-19 is a serious disease to oneself	0.04	-
Fear	0.11	_
COVID-19 makes oneself scared	0.09	-
COVID-19 makes oneself anxiety	0.07	-

The bold values all highlight standardized regression coefficients of latent variables

lower than those reported in an Ecuadorian study where the local women had a higher engagement in mask-wearing (91.9%) and handwashing (96.7%) (48) and still lower than an Iranian study where the local women had a high performance in protective behaviors (97.3%) (49). We additionally found a different trend between the behavior results from ours and the international study. Our study found that mask-wearing was more common than handwashing, which differs from the findings of the above Nigeria and Ecuadorians studies (46, 48), also differs from the studies in Ethiopia and the USA. A study in Ethiopia found that half of the women (51.61%) would wear masks compared with that 90% of wash hands (50). Similarly, in the USA, handwashing (87.2%) was common than mask-wearing (23.1%) among women (51). This difference could be explained by the fact that the public in China is more open to mask-wearing due to the experience of previous outbreaks, such as the severe acute respiratory syndrome (52), early recognition of asymptomatic transmission, government's effort to increase public awareness of the importance of mask-wearing, and strict enforcement of the mask mandate (53).

We found that greater perceived efficacy in coping with COVID-19 is associated with increased self-protective behaviors, which echoes the findings from a growing number of studies that demonstrate the link between self-protective behavior and efficacy (31, 34, 54, 55). EPPM proposed that when faced with health risks, people would perceive that they themselves are able to perform recommended self-protective behaviors and that these behaviors are effective in responding to the threat. This perception would in turn lead to more self-protective behaviors. On the other hand, this result offers new insight into strategies to promote health behaviors through enhancing response efficacy. The reason may be that response efficacy was a type of action perspective to remove the risk (54, 56), individuals are more likely to adopt self-protective behaviors if they believe they can easily, feasibly, and effectively prevent a health threat with serious consequences. Greater perceived response efficacy may indicate stronger confidence that guideline-recommended measures are effective in reducing the risk of COVID-19 infection, which in turn would increase individuals' protective behaviors. More research is needed to identify effective strategies to increase perceived efficacy, especially response efficacy, to promote selfprotective behaviors against COVID-19 and other infectious disease crises.

Furthermore, according to EPPM, the behavioral response is directly affected by perceived efficacy of people, which can be targeted by health messages (54, 56). We examined this potential association and found that exposure to public health guidance, particularly the government-endorsed individual precaution measures, was associated with greater perceived efficacy. Previous evidence has shown that official reports by the government and health education campaigns that promote self-protective behaviors were critical in slowing the spread of disease (57, 58). Most women in rural areas are not well-educated and have limited household assets (59, 60). Thus, it might be difficult for them to access health information from a variety of sources (39). To them, the public health guidance from the government could be the most reliable and accessible information source during the COVID-19 pandemic (61). In addition, clear and specific guidance on individual protective measures, such as how to properly and effectively wear masks and wash hands, may have enhanced individuals' confidence in engaging in self-protective behaviors. To reach a broad audience, the government should use specific and actionable messages in their health communication campaigns against COVID-19.

Although communication channel, risk perception, and fear were direct or indirect predictors of behavioral outcomes, they only had modest effects on self-protective behaviors in this study. As explained by EPPM (32, 33), response of an individual to a risk-based message involves two distinct cognitive appraisals. The first appraisal is related to the degree to which the message is perceived as threatening, i.e., perceived susceptibility and severity. If the individual perceives that they are personally vulnerable and that the risk is severe, the second appraisal occurs whereby the individual considers whether the message provides effective and useful strategies to reduce the risk. In other words, perceived susceptibility and severity alone are not sufficient and appraisal of effective actions is needed to prompt actions, as suggested by our primary finding that perceived efficacy was the main precursor of selfprotective behaviors.

Consistent with previous studies conducted in China, Brazil, and the United States (62–64), women with higher SES, such as educational and economic levels, were more likely to adopt self-protective behaviors in our study. This might be because women with higher levels of SES had better access to public health information and understand better the government-recommended precautious measures (61, 62). To better promote self-protective behaviors against COVID-19 in the rural areas, health communication interventions should be tailored to accommodate the needs of individuals with low health literacy to reach women from disadvantaged backgrounds.

Taken together, the findings will shed light on direct and indirect factors contributing to the self-protective behaviors during the COVID-19 pandemic among women living rural areas of western China based on EPPM. Within a risk situation, participants may perceive high levels of risk, they may need more information to enhance their efficacy of responding to the risk. The communication message provided therefore should aim at enhancing the efficacy of women from the rural areas by strengthening the government-endorsed individual precaution measures and giving clear guidelines on how the self-protective behaviors can be undertaken, which might be increased their engagement in the self-protective behaviors. SES was also the important precursor of selfprotective behaviors, those women with a lower level of SES should be paid more attention during the COVID-19 pandemic. These findings implied to us, that efforts to foster the high efficacious message and strengthen the disadvantaged populations during and in the aftermath of COVID-19 may mitigate the inequitable risks posed by pandemics and other times of healthcare stress."

STUDY LIMITATIONS

The findings should be interpreted in the context of a few limitations. First, data in the study were collected after the lockdown was over, we did not collect any data at the beginning of COVID-19, and we were unable to rule out the possibility of recall bias. However, we emphasized in our survey questions that we were asking about experience of the participants "during the lockdown" and trained enumerators to follow a standard survey manual when asking these questions. Second, we collected data only via structured interviews to measure how dynamic individual characteristics, such as exposure to health information and psychological response, affect health behaviors. Future research could incorporate qualitative approaches to develop a more in-depth understanding of the interplay between these factors and the way they affect health behaviors. Third, the analysis sample was constructed from two surveys conducted 3 months apart at the peak of COVID-19 in our study. Despite similarities between these two sub-samples in background characteristics of the participants, the time difference might have introduced biases from unmeasured co-founders. We attempted to analyze the two sub-samples separately, but the model was under-fitting. To get a larger sample size for model fitting, we thus combined the two sub-samples in the analysis. Fourth, our study sample consists of women from rural areas of Sichuan Province, which is the province with the largest population in western China. However, our finding might not be generalizable to other areas of western China due to differences in population characteristics, cultural customs, social norms, and physical environments across various regions of western China (65, 66). Since the majority of previous studies in China were conducted in urban areas (6, 67, 68), future research on women from other resource-limited settings is needed to understand their health behaviors and develop more targeted health communication strategies. Fifth, for women from rural areas with limited resources, access to personal protective materials, such as masks and soap, maybe other environmental determinants of selfprotective behavior. A study in China has shown that an adequate supply of masks and soap was associated with higher odds of mask-wearing and handwashing among the general population (68). Unfortunately, we did not measure access or supply in our study.

CONCLUSION

This study examined how individual characteristics, exposure to COVID-19-related information, and psychological response to COVID-19 affected self-protective behaviors of women in rural areas of western China. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study that focused on this often-overlooked vulnerable group and their health behaviors during the peak of the COVID-19 outbreak. Our findings suggested that targeted messages and group-specific risk communication strategies may encourage self-protective behaviors among women from the rural areas of western China. More broadly, to promote behavioral changes in response to public health crises, the government should develop clear and actionable guidelines and adopt targeted

health communication strategies to reach the most disadvantaged groups of the society.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets analyzed for the current study are not publicly available due to ethical restrictions related to the consent given by participants at the time of study commencement. An ethically compliant dataset may be made available by the corresponding author on reasonable request and upon approval by the Sichuan University Medical Ethical Review Board. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to zhouhuan@scu.edu.cn.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Sichuan University Medical Ethical Review Board (approval number of studies: KS2020246). The participants provided their written or oral informed consent to participate in this study.

REFERENCES

- 1. The World Bank. *Global Economic Prospects 2021*. Available online at: https:// www.worldbank.org/en/publication/global-economic-prospects (accessed August 1, 2021).
- World Health Organization. Coronavirus (COVID-19) Dashboard 2021. (2021). Available online at: https://covid19.who.int/ (accessed August 1, 2021).
- National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China. Daily Briefing on Novel Coronavirus Cases in China 2021. Available online at: http://en.nhc. gov.cn/2021--08/03/c_84281.htm (accessed August 1, 2021).
- Jin H, Wang H, Li X, Zheng W, Ye S, Zhang S, et al. Economic burden of COVID-19, China, January-March, 2020: a cost-of-illness study. *Bull World Health Organiz*. (2021) 99:112–24. doi: 10.2471/BLT.20.2 67112
- Zhu Y, Zhao S, Qu B. China's COVID-19 response for the protection of rural communities. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2021) 15:e0009018. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0009018
- Luo Y, Yao L, Zhou L, Yuan F, Zhong X. Factors influencing health behaviours during the coronavirus disease 2019 outbreak in China: an extended information-motivation-behaviour skills model. *Public Health*. (2020) 185:298–305. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2020.06.057
- Haischer MH, Beilfuss R, Hart MR, Opielinski L, Wrucke D, Zirgaitis G, et al. Who is wearing a mask? Gender-, age-, and locationrelated differences during the COVID-19 pandemic. *PLoS ONE.* (2020) 15:e0240785. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0240785
- Shahnazi H, Ahmadi-Livani M, Pahlavanzadeh B, Rajabi A, Hamrah MS, Charkazi A. Assessing preventive health behaviors from COVID-19: a cross sectional study with health belief model in Golestan Province, Northern of Iran. *Infect Dis Poverty*. (2020) 9:157. doi: 10.1186/s40249-020-00776-2
- Shamsheer ul H, Pomi S, Ismet B. Knowledge, behavior and precautionary measures related to COVID-19 pandemic among the general public of Punjab province, Pakistan. J Infect Dev Countries. (2020) 14:823– 35. doi: 10.3855/jidc.12851
- Luo Y, Yao L, Hu L, Zhou L, Yuan F, Zhong X. Urban and rural disparities of personal health behaviors and the influencing factors during the COVID-19 outbreak in China: based on an extended IMB model. *Disaster Med Public Health Preparedn*. (2020):1–5. doi: 10.1017/dmp.2020.457

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

RY and YW drafted the paper plan, developed the data analysis plan, and led the writing of the manuscript. RY, YW, CS, QW, and HZ designed the study. YM, WC, and HZ critically reviewed, discussed, and modified the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was funded by Stanford University Research Foundation (Grant Number: 0040405502159) and National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant Number: 71874114).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh. 2021.756933/full#supplementary-material

- Ma L, Liu H, Tao Z, Jiang N, Wang S, Jiang X. Knowledge, beliefs/attitudes, and practices of rural residents in the prevention and control of COVID-19: an online questionnaire survey. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2020) 103:2357– 67. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.20-0314
- Shevlin M, McBride O, Murphy J, Miller JG, Hartman TK, Levita L, et al. Demographic, health and mental health predictors of face mask wearing in the UK population during the COVID-19 lockdown period. OSF Preprints [Preprints]. (2020). doi: 10.31219/osf.io/mhj59
- National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China. Notice on further Work in the Prevention and Control of the COVID-19 Infection in Rural Areas in China. (2021). Available online at: http://www.nhc.gov.cn/jkj/ s3577/202001/957b8ebc1245436d877cbee42dc2e120.shtml (accessed August 1, 2021).
- Connor J, Madhavan S, Mokashi M, Amanuel H, Johnson NR, Pace LE, et al. Health risks and outcomes that disproportionately affect women during the Covid-19 pandemic: a review. *Soc Sci Med.* (2020) 266:113364. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113364
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC Health Disparities and Inequalities Report: United States. Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/pdf/other/su6001.pdf (accessed August 1, 2021).
- Hessami K, Romanelli C, Chiurazzi M, Cozzolino M. COVID-19 pandemic and maternal mental health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Matern Fetal Neonat Med. (2020):1–8. doi: 10.1080/14767058.2020.18 43155
- Fatema SR, Islam MS, East L, Usher K. Women's health-related vulnerabilities in natural disasters: a systematic review protocol. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e032079. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-032079
- Hall KS, Samari G, Garbers S, Casey SE, Diallo DD, Orcutt M, et al. Centring sexual and reproductive health and justice in the global COVID-19 response. *Lancet*. (2020) 395:1175–7. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30801-1
- Nourijelyani K, Yekaninejad MS, Eshraghian MR, Mohammad K, Foroushani AR, Pakpour A. The influence of mothers' lifestyle and health behavior on their children: an exploration for oral health. *Iran Red Crescent Med J.* (2014) 16:e16051. doi: 10.5812/ircmj.16051
- Chen J-L, Guo J, Esquivel JH, Chesla CA. Like mother, like child: the influences of maternal attitudes and behaviors on weight-related health behaviors in their children. *J Transcult Nurs*. (2018) 29:523– 31. doi: 10.1177/1043659617736883

- Mehta K, Booth S, Coveney J, Strazdins L. Feeding the Australian family: challenges for mothers, nutrition and equity. *Health Promot Int.* (2019) 35:771–8. doi: 10.1093/heapro/daz061
- Schoeppe S, Vandelanotte C, Bere E, Lien N, Verloigne M, Kovács É, et al. The influence of parental modelling on children's physical activity and screen time: does it differ by gender? *Eur J Public Health*. (2016) 27:152– 7. doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckw182
- Glenister KM, Ervin K, Podubinski T. Detrimental health behaviour changes among females living in rural areas during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2021) 18:722. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18020722
- Lüdecke D, von dem Knesebeck O. Protective behavior in course of the COVID-19 outbreak—survey results from Germany. *Front Public Health.* (2020) 8:572561. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.572561
- Nivette A, Ribeaud D, Murray A, Steinhoff A, Bechtiger L, Hepp U, et al. Noncompliance with COVID-19-related public health measures among young adults in Switzerland: insights from a longitudinal cohort study. *Soc Sci Med.* (2021) 268:113370. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113370
- Rahman FN, Bhuiyan MAA, Hossen K, Khan HTA, Rahman AKMF, Dalal K. Challenges in preventive practices and risk communication towards COVID-19: a cross-sectional study in Bangladesh. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2021) 18:9259. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18179259
- Iorfa SK, Ottu IFA, Oguntayo R, Ayandele O, Kolawole SO, Gandi JC, et al. COVID-19 knowledge, risk perception, and precautionary behavior among Nigerians: a moderated mediation approach. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:566773. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.566773
- Bruine de Bruin W, Bennett D. Relationships between initial COVID-19 risk perceptions and protective health behaviors: a national survey. *Am J Prev Med.* (2020) 59:157–67. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2020.05.001
- Chen X, Ran L, Liu Q, Hu Q, Du X, Tan X. Hand hygiene, mask-wearing behaviors and its associated factors during the COVID-19 epidemic: a crosssectional study among primary school students in Wuhan, China. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:2893. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17082893
- Yousef Yang X, Peng S, Yang T, Rockett IRH. Changing trends of excess selfprotective behavior, and association with belief in prevention myths during the COVID-19 epidemic in China: a panel study. *MedRxiv [Preprint]*. (2020). doi: 10.1101/2020.05.18.20102434
- 31. Mo PKH, Fong VWI, Song B, Di J, Wang Q, Wang L. Association of perceived threat, negative emotions, and self-efficacy with mental health and personal protective behavior among Chinese pregnant women during the COVID-19 pandemic: cross-sectional survey study. *J Med Internet Res.* (2021) 23:e24053. doi: 10.2196/24053
- 32. Witte K. Putting the fear back into fear appeals: the extended parallel process model. *Commun Monogr.* (1992) 59:329–49. doi: 10.1080/03637759209376276
- Witte K. Fear control and danger control: a test of the extended parallel process model (EPPM). Commun Monogr. (1994) 61:113-34. doi: 10.1080/03637759409376328
- 34. Li X. Media exposure, perceived efficacy, and protective behaviors in a public health emergency. *Int J Commun.* (2018) 12:2641–60. Available online at: http://ijoc.org/index.php/ijoc/article/view/8118
- 35. Jiang Q, Cohen N, Ohtori M, Gao J, Wang Q, Zhang E, et al. postnatal mental health, hand washing practices, and infant illness in rural China. *Front Glob Womens Health*. (2021) 2:735264. doi: 10.3389/fgwh.2021.735264
- 36. Du Y, Ye R, Sun C, Wang Q, Li L, Li L, et al. Feeding patterns and influencing factors of infants under 0–6 months of age in rural areas of Nanchong City in 2019. J Hyg Res. (2021) 50:741–7. doi: 10.19813/j.cnki.weishengyanjiu.2021.05.007
- National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China. Detailed Explanation of the New 2,300 Yuan Construction Standard From the Reform Office of the State Council 2011 (accessed August 1st, 2021).
- Wang Y, Wang B. Multidimensional poverty measure and analysis: a case study from Hechi City, China. Springerplus. (2016) 5:642. doi: 10.1186/s40064-016-2192-7
- 39. Ye R, Wu Y, Sun C, Wang Q, Mao Y, Raat H, et al. Health communication patterns and adherence to a micronutrient home fortification program in rural China. *J Nutr Educ Behav*. (2021). doi: 10.1016/j.jneb.2021.07.014. [Epub ahead of print].

- Du Y, Ye R, Zhao Z, Liu J, Liu W, Sun C, et al. Promoting scientific feeding knowledge of infant mothers by health information communication in poor rural areas of western China. *Modern Prev Med.* (2020) 47:3841–5+3870. Available online at: http://xdyfyxzz.paperopen.com/oa/DArticle.aspx?type= view&id=20202101
- Maloney EK, Lapinski MK, Witte K. Fear appeals and persuasion: a review and update of the extended parallel process model. *Soc Pers Psychol Compass*. (2011) 5:206–19. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-9004.2011.00341.x
- Witte KIM. Predicting risk behaviors: development and validation of a diagnostic scale. J Health Commun. (1996) 1:317–42. doi: 10.1080/108107396127988
- Popova L. The extended parallel process model: illuminating the gaps in research. *Health Educ Behav.* (2011) 39:455– 73. doi: 10.1177/1090198111418108
- Rosenstock IM. the health belief model and preventive health behavior. *Health Educ Monogr.* (1974) 2:354–86. doi: 10.1177/109019817400200405
- World Health Organization. Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Advice for the Public. (2021). Available online at: https://www.who.int/emergencies/ diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/advice-for-public (accessed August 1, 2021).
- Badejo BA, Ogunseye NO, Olasunkanmi OG. Rural women and the COVID-19 pandemic in Ogun State, Nigeria: an empirical study. *Afr J Govern Dev.* (2020) 9:382–404. Available online at: https://journals.ukzn.ac.za/index.php/ jgd/article/view/1857
- Nwafor JI, Aniukwu JK, Anozie BO, Ikeotuonye AC. Knowledge and practice of preventive measures against COVID-19 infection among pregnant women in a low-resource African setting. *MedRxiv [Preprint]*. (2020). doi: 10.1101/2020.04.15.20066894
- Bates BR, Moncayo AL, Costales JA, Herrera-Cespedes CA, Grijalva MJ. Knowledge, attitudes, and practices towards COVID-19 among ecuadorians during the outbreak: an online cross-sectional survey. *J Community Health*. (2020) 45:1158–67. doi: 10.1007/s10900-020-00916-7
- Aghababaei S, Bashirian S, Soltanian A, Refaei M, Omidi T, Ghelichkhani S, et al. Perceived risk and protective behaviors regarding COVID-19 among Iranian pregnant women. *Middle East Fertil Soc J.* (2020) 25:29. doi: 10.1186/s43043-020-00038-z
- Fikadu Y, Yeshaneh A, Melis T, Mesele M, Anmut W, Argaw M. COVID-19 preventive measure practices and knowledge of pregnant women in Guraghe zone hospitals. *Int J Womens Health*. (2021) 13:39. doi: 10.2147/IJWH.S291507
- Barber SJ, Kim H. COVID-19 worries and behavior changes in older and younger men and women. J Gerontol Ser B. (2020) 76:e17– 23. doi: 10.1093/geroni/igaa057.3441
- Abdullah ASM, Tomlinson B, Cockram CS, Thomas GN. Lessons from the severe acute respiratory syndrome outbreak in Hong Kong. *Emerg Infect Dis.* (2003) 9:1042–5. eng. doi: 10.3201/eid0909.030366
- Xu T-L, Ao M-Y, Zhou X, Zhu W-F, Nie H-Y, Fang J-H, et al. China's practice to prevent and control COVID-19 in the context of large population movement. *Infect Dis Poverty*. (2020) 9:115. doi: 10.1186/s40249-020-00716-0
- Verroen S, Gutteling JM, De Vries PW. Enhancing self-protective behavior: efficacy beliefs and peer feedback in risk communication. *Risk Anal.* (2013) 33:1252–64. doi: 10.1111/j.1539-6924.2012.01924.x
- Yildirim M, Güler A. COVID-19 severity, self-efficacy, knowledge, preventive behaviors, and mental health in Turkey. *Death Stud.* (2020) 1–8. doi: 10.1080/07481187.2020.1793434
- Kojan Lilian L. Perceptions of behaviour efficacy, not perceptions of threat, are drivers of COVID-19 protective behaviour in Germany. OSF Preprints [Preprints]. (2020). doi: 10.31219/osf.io/fm69j
- 57. Tran QA, Nguyen HTT, Bui TV, Tran NT, Nguyen NT, Nguyen TT, et al. Factors associated with the intention to participate in coronavirus disease 2019 frontline prevention activities among nursing students in Vietnam: an application of the theory of planned behavior. *Front Public Health*. (2021) 9:699079.doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.699079
- Sessou P, Fodjo JNS, Jérôme CS, Farougou S, Colebunders R. Assessment of adherence to public health measures and their impact on the COVID-19 outbreak in Benin Republic, West Africa. *Pan Afr Med J.* (2021) 38:293. doi: 10.11604/pamj.2021.38.293.26843

- Lin S, Jiang L, Zhang Y, Chai J, Li J, Song X, et al. Socioeconomic status and vitamin D deficiency among women of childbearing age: a population-based, case-control study in rural northern China. *BMJ Open*. (2021) 11:e042227. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-042227
- Odusina EK, Ugal DB, Olaposi O. Socio-economic status, contraceptive knowledge and use among rural women in Ikeji Arakeji, Osun State, Nigeria. Afro Asian J Soc Sci. (2012) 3:1–10. Available online at: www. onlineresearchjournals.com/aajoss/art/85.pdf
- Sukhwani V, Deshkar S, Shaw R. COVID-19 lockdown, food systems and urban-rural partnership: case of Nagpur, India. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:5710. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17165710
- 62. Ali SH, Tozan Y, Jones AM, Foreman J, Capasso A, DiClemente RJ. Regional and socioeconomic predictors of perceived ability to access coronavirus testing in the United States: results from a nationwide online COVID-19 survey. *Ann Epidemiol*. (2021) 58:7–14. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2021.03.001
- 63. Niu Z, Wang T, Hu P, Mei J, Tang Z. Chinese public's engagement in preventive and intervening health behaviors during the early breakout of COVID-19: cross-sectional study. *J Med Internet Res.* (2020) 22:e19995. doi: 10.2196/19995
- 64. Storopoli J, Braga da Silva Neto WL, Mesch GS. Confidence in social institutions, perceived vulnerability and the adoption of recommended protective behaviors in Brazil during the COVID-19 pandemic. Soc Sci Med. (2020) 265:113477. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113477
- 65. Wang YJ, Chen XP, Chen WJ, Zhang ZL, Zhou YP, Jia Z. Ethnicity and health inequalities: an empirical study based on the 2010 China survey of social change (CSSC) in Western China. *BMC Public Health.* (2020) 20:637. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-08579-8
- 66. Huang Y, Shallcross D, Pi L, Tian F, Pan J, Ronsmans C. Ethnicity and maternal and child health outcomes and service coverage in western China:

a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Glob Health. (2018) 6:e39–56. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(17)30445-X

- 67. Qian M, Wu Q, Wu P, Hou Z, Liang Y, Cowling BJ, et al. Anxiety levels, precautionary behaviours and public perceptions during the early phase of the COVID-19 outbreak in China: a population-based cross-sectional survey. *BMJ Open.* (2020) 10:e040910. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-040910
- Wang X, Lin L, Xuan Z, Xu J, Wan Y, Zhou X. Risk communication on behavioral responses during COVID-19 among general population in China: a rapid national study. *J Infect.* (2020) 81:911–22. doi: 10.1016/j.jinf.2020. 10.031

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Ye, Wu, Sun, Wang, Mao, Chang and Zhou. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Psychosocial Correlates of Non-suicidal Self-Injury Within a Sample of Adolescents With Mood Disorder

Linlin Meng^{1†}, Diyang Qu^{2†}, He Bu³, Lijuan Huo⁴, Ling Qi⁵, Jiezhi Yang⁶, Tiansheng Zheng⁷, Xiangdong Du⁸, Kongliang He⁹, Yanni Wang^{10*} and Yongjie Zhou^{11*}

¹ Linyi Mental Health Center, Linyi, China, ² Vanke School of Public Health, Tsinghua University, Beijing, China, ³ Department of Social and Behavioural Sciences, City University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China, ⁴ Affiliated Brain Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ⁵ School of Health Science and Nursing, Wuhan Polytechnic University, Wuhan, China, ⁶ Shenzhen Health Development Research Center, Shenzhen, China, ⁷ Kangning Hospital Affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ⁸ Suzhou Guangji Hospital, The Affiliated Guangji Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, ⁹ Hefei Fourth People's Hospital, Hefei, China, ¹⁰ Department of Maternal, Child and Adolescent Health, School of Public Health, Lanzhou University, Lanzhou, China, ¹¹ Shenzhen Mental Health Center, Shenzhen Kangning Hospital, Shenzhen, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Yizhen Yu, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, China Xuji Jia, Tianjin Normal University, China

*Correspondence:

Yanni Wang wangyann@lzu.edu.cn Yongjie Zhou qingzhu1108@126.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 31 August 2021 Accepted: 10 January 2022 Published: 22 February 2022

Citation:

Meng L, Qu D, Bu H, Huo L, Qi L, Yang J, Zheng T, Du X, He K, Wang Y and Zhou Y (2022) The Psychosocial Correlates of Non-suicidal Self-Injury Within a Sample of Adolescents With Mood Disorder. Front. Public Health 10:768400. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.768400 **Background:** According to the integrated theoretical model, adolescents' behaviors were the outcome of the complex interplay between multiple levels. Non-suicidal self-injury (NSSI) is a serious and high prevalent problem among adolescents with mood disorders. However, a systematic perspective on psychosocial correlates among Chinese clinical adolescents is still rare.

Method: The impact of several factors at the individual (i.e., sex, age, self-esteem, and psychological distress), family (i.e., family structure, family income, and family support), and social level (i.e., living environment, peer support, and teacher support) on the frequency of NSSI behaviors were investigated in the current study. This research included 621 Chinese adolescents with mood disorders from 20 hospitals.

Results: Three-steps hierarchical regression analyses indicated that lower levels of psychological distress and higher levels of self-esteem were most associated with less frequency of NSSI behaviors. In addition, family support was negatively associated with the frequency of NSSI behaviors. After controlling the factors at individual and family levels, no significant association was found between the factors at the social level and the frequency of NSSI behaviors.

Conclusion: These findings provide preliminary support for the notion that adolescent self-esteem and family support may effectively shield them from problematic behavior; nevertheless, adolescents suffering from more emotional pain can be even riskier. Thus, further intervention strategies should consider the non-independence of individual capacities, co-combinatory effects of mood disorder, and family environment in treating those vulnerable Chinese adolescents.

Keywords: psychosocial factors, non-suicidal self-injury, adolescent, mood disorder, self-esteem, family support

87

INTRODUCTION

Non-suicidal self-injury (NSSI) has been defined as a direct selfharm behavior without death intention (1, 2) and is particularly dangerous during adolescence (3). NSSI is far more common in China than in Western countries (4), with 20-57% of community adolescents reporting at least one incident (5-7). Notably, NSSI is particularly frequent in adolescents with mood disorders, such as depression (8), anxiety disorder (9), bipolar disorder (10), and post-traumatic disorder (11), with a prevalence rate of up to 60% (12). In turn, this co-morbidity between mood disorders and NSSI may further increase the maladaptive psychological outcomes, such as suicidal behavior, which has attracted significant attention from researchers and practitioners (13). Thus, it becomes imperative to identify modifiable factors associated with NSSI, which are of great reference for developing preventive measures and plausible interventions for these vulnerable populations.

According to the integrated theoretical model (14) and socio-ecological framework (15), individuals' risk behavior is not a straightforward outcome of their own beliefs but a complex interplay between multiple levels, including individual, family, and social levels. The individual factors emphasize internal characteristics (e.g., capacities, mental health); whereas, family and social factors focus on social relationships or environments (e.g., family relationships, peer relationships, and teacher relationships). However, to the best of our knowledge, only a few studies have examined the potential factors of NSSI behaviors among Chinese clinical adolescents by using a systematic framework, which only offers a limited understanding of the NSSI behaviors.

Individual-Level

At the individual level, mixed findings were observed for sex on the NSSI behaviors. For example, most studies showed that NSSI prevalence was 1.5-3 times higher in girls than boys (16, 17). This disparity may increase the clinical adolescent population (18), with girls significantly outnumbering boys (19). However, several studies suggest no significant relationship between sex and adolescents' self-harm behaviors (20, 21). Paradox findings were also found regarding the age difference. Barrocas et al. have recruited 655 American children aged from 7 to 16 years old. Their findings showed that older children report higher rates of NSSI than younger children (22). Nevertheless, these results were not replicated in a South African student sample (23). Taken together, there is still a need to clarify the sex and age difference in Chinese clinical adolescents' NSSI behavior, especially since the majority of the existing literature has been limited to community samples in the Western population (22).

There has been a link between the level of psychological distress and the NSSI behaviors (24–26). According to the emotional cascade model (27), NSSI would be served as a distraction strategy to rapidly reduce an individual's intensive negative feelings, leading to a sense of relief and even increasing their positive feelings. For example, Houben et al. found that individual with higher levels of negative emotion was more prone to NSSI behaviors (28). However, Hasking et al.

indicated that psychological distress was not associated with NSSI frequency among students (29). Again, these inconsistent findings highlighted that more studies on the relationship between the level of psychological distress and NSSI frequency among our targeting population are required.

Moreover, some individual capacities negatively correlate with NSSI, including self-esteem (30). As explicitly noted by researchers, a lower level of self-esteem is often characterized by an overly harsh and negative attitude toward oneself (e.g., I am not a good or worthwhile person). In line with the experiential avoidance model (31), adolescents may engage in NSSI with a wish to escape from or avoid their unwanted poor psychological feelings (e.g., self-critical, negative attitudes). Self-esteem may also be an essential factor associated with Chinese clinical adolescents' NSSI frequency. Taken together, the first block of potential predictor factors in the present study involved individual factors, including sex, age, self-esteem, and psychological distress.

Family Level

The supportive home environment (i.e., family support) may be a safeguard against engaging in NSSI for adolescents with emotional problems (32). Previous research has demonstrated that social support from family members can help community adolescents stop exhibiting NSSI (7, 33, 34). According to Bowlby (35, 36), inadequate parental support may exacerbate children's maladaptive coping techniques in the face of pressures, including suicide attempts (37). Thus, adolescents with emotional disorders may practice more NSSI behaviors to escape from the overwhelming and intolerable affect in the absence of supportive figures from their families.

Research on the familial structure has so far focused primarily on parent-child dyads, while remarkably little is known about siblings that adolescents were reported to spend more time with them than other family members (38). Siblings may act as protective factors against stressors or may further serve as triggers for more NSSI behaviors due to the interpersonal competition and conflicts (39), which is also an interesting thing to be confirmed in our study.

Several findings showed that lower family economic status was associated with more NSSI behaviors among adolescents. For example, a Swedish cohort study found that low parental socioeconomic status was associated with community adolescents' self-harm behaviors (40). However, a few research found no evidence for an association between family income and NSSI behavior, including Chinese adolescents (41) and Western adolescents with mood disorders (42). To clarify the findings on the frequency of NSSI behaviors within family contexts, the demographic characteristics (i.e., family income), family structure (i.e., only child or with siblings), and the level of family support were used in the second block as potential factors.

Social Level

Prior research on the relationship between social environments and the frequency of NSSI behaviors in adolescents, especially those with a mood disorder, has been limited. Adolescents' adaptive outcomes are linked to their relationships with peers and teachers (43). For example, a previous study found that the quality of peer connections is strongly associated with children's internalizing difficulties (44), which are, in turn, positively associated with NSSI behaviors (13). Furthermore, adolescents who feel supported by their teachers are less likely to engage in NSSI behavior (45–47).

Chinese economic and cultural systems have differentiated rural and urban areas. Generally, the economic development level is relatively lower in rural regions, and cultural norms are more conservative (17), limiting their schema on NSSI. It's also possible that residing in a remote area with fewer social resources (e.g., social services, mental health clinics, and school counseling centers) would be a risk factor for the frequency of NSSI behavior. Plener et al. (48), on the other hand, discovered no difference in NSSI frequency between people living in German cities and those living in rural regions. Therefore, the third block contained three possible predictors: living environment, peer support, and teacher support.

The Present Study

It is still unclear to what extent the prior findings among western adolescents can be generalized to clinical adolescents in China and whether any specific factor contributes to more frequent NSSI behaviors in this population. Thus, the purpose of this study was to investigate the association between those psychosocial factors above from individual level, family level to a social level, and the frequency of NSSI behaviors among adolescents with mood disorders.

METHODS

Participants

A three-stage sampling procedure was adopted in this investigation. To begin, nine provinces were chosen to recruit cooperative hospitals based on the economic situation of each province in China as measured by the good, medium, and general economy levels. These samples represent the diversity of geography, economic development, and public health resources. Among 20 hospitals from nine provinces, convenience sampling was used to enroll adolescents with mood disorders.

The data was collected from September 2020 to November 2020. Participants had to meet the following criteria to be included: (a) had engaged in at least one non-suicidal self-injury behavior in the past year; (b) have been diagnosed with a mental disorder by senior psychiatrists using the Diagnostic criteria and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders Fourth Edition (DSM-IV-TR); (c) aged 12-18 years old. In addition, adolescents who were unable to complete the survey (for example, severe physical illness and cognitive impairment) were excluded from this study. The research's introduction and consent forms were distributed to participants and their legal guardians prior to the start of the study. Written informed consent was obtained from the participants and their legal guardians. The participants did not receive any incentive. Before the study, ethical approval was granted. The final sample included 621 adolescents: 93 boys and 528 girls. On average, participants were 15 years old (SD = 1.7, range = 12-18). In total, 32% of participants lived in cities, while 68% lived in rural areas. The vast majority (70%) of participants had siblings.

Measures

Demographic data were collected, including sex (i.e., 0 = boys; 1 = girls), age, family structure (i.e., 0 = have siblings, 1 = do not have siblings), family income (i.e., 0-80,000 CNY yearly coded as 1; 80,000-200,000 CNY yearly coded as 2; 200,000-300,000 CNY yearly coded as 3; over 300,000 CNY yearly coded as 4) and living environment (i.e., 1 = living in rural areas, 2 = living in cities).

NSSI

The Functional Assessment of Self-Mutilation (FASM; Lloyds, 1997) is a self-reported questionnaire that assesses the techniques, frequency, and function of self-mutilation. Participants were asked if they participated in any of the 11 different types of NSSI and how often they did so.

Experts advised that NSSI behavior (such as punching walls or objects) be included because it is highly frequent among adolescents (49). Following the procedure used in the previous study (1, 50), the frequency scores were recoded into a 5-point scale, indicating the frequency of the NSSI in the previous 12 months: 1 (0 times), 2 (1 time), 3 (2–5 times), 4 (6–10 times), and 5 (\geq 11 times). Total scores of these 12 items were used, with higher scores indicating a higher level of NSSI frequencies. Cronbach's alpha was 0.807 in this study.

Self-Esteem

The 10-item Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSES; Rosenberg, 1965) was used. The scale has been widely used among Chinese children and adolescents (8, 51). A high score denotes a strong level of self-esteem. The Cronbach's alpha in this study was 0.849, showing good internal consistency.

Family Support, Peer Support, and Teacher Support

The 12-item Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support [MSPSS; (52)] was used to assess three sources of support: *Family, Friends*, and *Significant others*. In this study, the term *Significant others* were replaced by teachers to adapt to the target population. A higher score indicates a higher level of perceived social support. The Chinese version of this scale has been used in Chinese adolescents, and all subscales demonstrate good internal consistency (53). In the current study, the Cronbach's alphas of the three subscales were above 0.83, showing good internal consistency.

Psychological Distress

Kessler Psychological Distress Scale was used [K-10; (54)]. A higher score indicates a higher level of psychological distress. The Chinese version has been used in children and demonstrates good psychometric properties (55). In the current study, Cronbach's alpha was 0.89, showing good internal consistency.

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using IBM SPSS 28.0. Categorical variables were dummy-coded. First, the means and standard deviations were compared by *t*-tests to explore the difference of gender, family structures, and living environments in the frequency of NSSI behaviors. Next, the bivariate and point biserial correlations were examined to test the associations among variables.

Then, the hierarchical regression analyses were performed to investigate the effects of different psychosocial factors on the frequency of NSSI behaviors. The potential factors involved in the individual level, including sex, age, self-esteem, and psychological distress, were entered in the first block. After controlling for variables in the first block (level 1), the family structure (i.e., only child or with siblings), family income, and family support were entered in the second block (level 2). The living environment (i.e., rural area or cities), peer support, and teacher support were input in the third block while controlling for variables in the first and second blocks (level 3). Given the multiple variables, adjusted *p*-values using the Benjamini and Hochberg (56) false discovery rate correction were calculated to maintain the Type I error rate below 0.05 and are reported in **Table 2**.

RESULTS

"Cut or carved on skin" was the most common NSSI behavior occurrence (90%, M = 2.72, SD = 1.2); "Burned your skin" was the least common (9%; M = 0.19, SD = 0.65). Girls (85%, M = 15.89, SD = 9.18) reported a considerably greater frequency of NSSI behavior than boys (15%, M = 13.11, SD = 9.53; t = 2.67, p = 0.008). In addition, the only child in the family (30%, M = 14.21, SD = 9.09) showed a less rate of NSSI behaviors than the child with siblings (70%, M = 16.00, SD = 9.32; t = 2.21, p = 0.03). However, there was no difference in the frequency of NSSI behavior among adolescents from cities (32%, M = 16.07, SD = 9.53) or rural areas (68%, M = 15.19, SD = 9.16; t = 1.10, p = 0.21).

Table 1 shows descriptive statistics and bivariate correlations among the variables. Sex, age, self-esteem, psychological distress, family structure, family support, peer support, and teacher support were correlated with the frequency of NSSI behaviors (p < 0.05).

The findings of the hierarchical regression analysis are shown in Table 2. The results revealed that only block 1 and block 2 contributed significantly to the regression model, and these variables at the individual and family level explained 24% of the total NSSI behaviors variance. A higher level of self-esteem remained significantly associated with a lower frequency of NSSI $(B = -0.25, SE = 0.06, \beta = -0.19, p < 0.001)$. Psychological distress also showed a substantial positive effect on the frequency of NSSI (B = 0.38, SE = 0.05, $\beta = 0.30$, p < 0.001). Other demographic characteristics (i.e., sex and age) had no bearing on the occurrence of NSSI. Perceived social support from family had a negative impact on the frequency of NSSI at the family level (B = -0.20, SE = 0.06, $\beta = -0.01$, p = 0.01). None of the other factors (i.e., siblings, income) were significantly associated with the frequency of NSSI. At the social level, factors (i.e., rural/local cities, perceived support from peers, perceived support from teachers) did not significantly correlate with the frequency of NSSI.

DISCUSSION

The present study examined the effects of different psychosocial factors across multiple levels on the frequency of Chinese clinical adolescents' NSSI behaviors. Higher self-esteem and lower psychological distress can reduce the risk of adolescents' engaging in the higher frequency of NSSI behaviors. Adolescents who reported receiving more family support were less likely to engage in NSSI behaviors.

Individual-Level

Self-esteem was the strongest protective factor for the frequency of NSSI behaviors among adolescents with mood disorders. Specifically, adolescents with higher self-esteem were less likely to participate in NSSI behaviors. The findings were consistent with the prior research among Western inpatient adolescents (57) and a non-clinical sample of Chinese adolescents (8, 58). There are two possible explanations. According to the Experiential Avoidance Model (31), adolescents with poor self-esteem have more hostile, critical, and unpleasant self-perception types, making them more likely to engage in problematic behaviors (e.g., NSSI) to avoid or cope with distressing inner states (57). Second, people with poor self-esteem struggle with body awareness, which can lead to a lack of feelings when it comes to inflicting physical pain on themselves, leading to increased selfinjury behaviors (59, 60). More research is needed to clarify the underlying mechanism between self-esteem and NSSI behaviors.

In accordance with earlier research among Western adolescents, psychological distress was the strongest risk factor for the NSSI frequency among adolescents (61). The most popular models of NSSI conceptualized it as an emotional regulation strategy (27, 62). For example, (63) reported that inpatient adolescents used NSSI behaviors to reduce their dysphoric affect. Thus, it is likely that Chinese adolescents with mood disorders who experience more psychological distress than community samples may also engage NSSI to cope with their excessive emotional distress (62). Therefore, intervention programs to teach adaptive emotional regulation strategies for clinical adolescents who experience higher levels of psychological distress may also reduce their engagement in NSSI (64).

Family Level

For the family-level factors, consistent with previous research, we found that family support was a protective factor for adolescents' engaging in NSSI behavior and vice versa (58). A possible explanation is that adolescents with poor familial support systems perceive their parents as untrustworthy, feeling unworthy of being cared for or loved (65). Specifically, by operating fundamental psychological defense mechanisms unconsciously, adolescents may internalize and experience the hostile image of their parents as self-hatred to reduce their painful feelings (65, 66), in turn, be more inclined to engage NSSI as a selfpunishment (61).

Alternatively, NSSI was more likely to serve as a strategy to escape from the intolerable effect without more adaptive mechanisms. Given the attachment theory (36, 67), a highquality family support system may foster the development of

	M (SD)	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. Sex	-	-									
2. Age	15 (1.65)	-0.12**	-								
3. Self-esteem	22.86 (6.92)	-0.07	0.17***	-							
4. Psychological distress	36.32 (7.46)	0.12**	-0.07	-0.55***	-						
5. Family structure	-	0.02	0.07	0.09*	-0.06	-					
6. Family income	-	-0.11**	0.01	0.07	-0.03	0.07	-				
7. Family support	14.84 (5.60)	-0.01	0.23***	0.32***	-0.21**	0.07	0.0004	-			
 Living environment 	-	0.06	0.08*	-0.08	0.04	-0.16***	-0.25***	-0.05	-		
9. Peer support	15.93 (6.19)	-0.02	0.13**	0.26***	-0.16**	-0.04	0.09*	0.22***	0.01	-	
10. Teacher support	12.21 (5.70)	-0.05	0.02	0.25***	-0.17**	0.01	0.01	0.26***	-0.04	0.27***	-
11.NSSI behavior	-	0.11**	-0.09*	-0.40***	0.44***	-0.09*	-0.02	-0.25***	0.04	-0.14***	-0.16***

TABLE 1 Descriptive statistics and correlations among study variables (N = 621).

, **p < 0.01.

***p < 0.001.

children's emotion regulation skills. For instance, parents provide the fundamental exemplary model, and their children learn how to express rather than repress their negative feelings and regulate emotions by adaptive strategies from their parents (68, 69), for example, crying or asking for help (70).

Another possible explanation is that those adolescents may engage in NSSI to "get a reaction from parents" (1, 62). In a large sample of Chinese high school students, You et al. subsequently found that "social influence," including "get parents to understand or notice me" and "to get others' attention," were rated as secondary reasons for NSSI among (71). A helpful and friendly family appears to be a key defense against NSSI; according to all prior research, the result was consistent with previous studies of western adolescents (34).

Social Level

The adolescent is considered to be easily influenced by the social environment, including peer and teacher, and living environment. Interestingly, we found no significant association between social environments and NSSI among those Chinese adolescents with mood disorders. This finding is inconsistent with previous Western findings (72, 73). A possible explanation was that the poor living environment, including relationships with family, peers, and teachers might influence those adolescents' problematic behaviors via individual capacities, such as self-esteem. In line with the Multi-System Model of Resilience (74), the external resources would contribute to individuals' internal resources, thereby promoting their adaptive outcomes. For example, Thompson et al. found that self-esteem was a significant mediator between peer relationships and adolescents' internalizing, externalizing, and delinquent behaviors (75). Additionally, it has also been found that adolescents who feel supported by their teacher may increase their sense of self-worth, predicting more emotional adjustment and less psychological maladjustment (76).

To further test this hypothesis, we used the mediation model. Interestingly, self-esteem was revealed to have a significant mediating effect between family, peer, teacher support, and NSSI behavior frequency. Further research should employ a longitudinal design to understand better how social environments affect the frequency of those Chinese adolescents' NSSI behavior.

Limitations and Implications

The study has several limitations. First, it should be acknowledged that all the measures in this study are selfreported, which may be an artifact of shared method variance. Future research using physiological measures, such as stress hormones, pain tolerance, may provide a more comprehensive perspective on NSSI. Second, the intersection of NSSI and sex has been limited by using small samples of boys drawn primarily from clinical populations. Future research designs should be more deliberate in selecting samples. Third, correlational and cross-sectional would limit us from drawing any causal conclusion, further producing biased estimates. Thus, a prospective, longitudinal design is required to tases the temporal order between variables overtimes. Fourth, clinical samples were obtained from different China regions, which helps represent the nation. However, there exist different cultural norms, social-economic levels, and other social characteristics. Thus, a region-level residual in multilevel analyses should be further considered (77). Fifth, individuals with suicidal ideation may employ different functions than individuals without suicidal ideation, which should be further explored. Finally, the underlying mechanism from social support to NSSI behaviors via self-esteem could be further examined in future studies. Despite these limitations, this study has examined the related psychosocial determinates (individual, family, and environmental factors) among a clinical sample of Chinese adolescents, which provides a starting point for further intervention studies.

^{*}p < 0.05.

TABLE 2 | Hierarchical regression analyses of associator factors of NSSI behaviors (N = 621).

			Model 1					Model 2					r	Nodel 3		
	В	SE	β	Т	p	В	SE	β	t	р	В	SE	β	t	р	Adjusted p
Individual level																
(Constant)	8.98	4.08		2.20	0.03	9.18	4.11		2.23	0.03	9.77	4.27		2.29	0.02	0.06
Sex	1.28	0.93	0.05	1.37	0.17	1.46	0.93	0.06	1.56	0.12	1.43	0.94	0.06	1.53	0.13	0.29
Age	-0.13	0.20	-0.02	-0.63	0.53	0.02	0.21	0.00	0.09	0.93	0.01	0.21	0.00	0.06	0.95	0.95
Self-esteem	-0.30	0.06	-0.22	-5.15	< 0.001	-0.25	0.06	-0.19	-4.25	< 0.001	-0.24	0.06	-0.18	-3.94	< 0.001	< 0.001
Psychological distress	0.39	0.05	0.31	7.34	< 0.001	0.38	0.05	0.30	7.16	< 0.001	0.37	0.05	0.30	7.12	< 0.001	< 0.001
Family level																
Family structure						-0.94	0.72	-0.05	-1.31	0.19	-0.98	0.73	-0.05	-1.34	0.18	0.33
Family income						0.08	0.38	0.01	0.20	0.84	0.10	0.39	0.01	0.26	0.80	0.95
Family support						-0.20	0.06	-0.01	-3.26	0.01	-0.19	0.06	-0.11	-2.94	0.003	0.01
Social level																
Living environment											0.05	0.74	0.00	0.07	0.95	0.95
Peer support											-0.03	0.06	-0.02	-0.53	0.59	0.81
Teacher support											-0.05	0.06	-0.03	-0.77	0.44	0.69
R^2	0.23					0.25					0.25					
Adjusted R ²	0.23					0.24					0.24					
F for R ² change	46.23					4.21					0.36					
<i>p</i> -value	<0.001					0.01					0.78					

Sex (0 = boys; 1 = girls), Age, family structure (0 = have siblings, 1 = do not have siblings); Family support, perceived social support from family; Environment, living environment (1 = living in rural areas, 2 = living in cities); Peer support, perceived social support from peer; Teacher support, perceived social support from teacher.

February 2022 | Volume 10 | Article 768400

Meng et al.

Our findings can help health professionals design the prevention and intervention programs among adolescents engaging in NSSI with the comorbid mental disorder under the Chinese context. Integrated interventions targeting low selfesteem and high psychological distress, such as the compassionfocused treatment (including self-compassion and emotional regulation), may help achieve more with less effort (78). Treating those adolescents with respect and dignity was also necessary. Second, the NSSI prevention and intervention program should provide parents with better tools to help their children. Specifically, helping educated parents improve communication, parenting skills, and knowledge of NSSI might be a promising direction for minimizing the possibility of adolescents engaging in NSSI. Thirds, the school-based intervention programs may significantly improve children's poor maladaptive strategies via strengthening their self-esteem (79).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of Shenzhen

REFERENCES

- Lloyd-Richardson EE, Perrine N, Dierker L, Kelley ML. Characteristics and functions of non-suicidal self-injury in a community sample of adolescents. *Psychol Med.* (2007) 37:1183–92. doi: 10.1017/S003329170700027X
- 2. Lloyd EE. Self-Mutilation in a Community Sample of Adolescents. Baton Rouge, LA: Louisiana State University (1997).
- Cipriano A, Cella S, Cotrufo P. Nonsuicidal self-injury: a systematic review. *Front Psychol.* (2017) 8:1946. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01946
- Ma X, Xiang Y-T, Cai Z-J, Li S-R, Xiang Y-Q, Guo H-L, et al. Lifetime prevalence of suicidal ideation, suicide plans and attempts in rural and urban regions of Beijing, China. *Austr N Zeal J Psychiatr.* (2009) 43:158– 66. doi: 10.1080/00048670802607170
- André S, Dronkers J. Perceived in-group discrimination by first and second generation immigrants from different countries of origin in 27 EU memberstates. *Int Sociol.* (2017) 32:105–29. doi: 10.1177/0268580916676915
- Lang J, Yao Y. Prevalence of non-suicidal self-injury in Chinese middle school and high school students: a meta-analysis. *Medicine*. (2018) 97:e12916e. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000012916
- Tang J, Li G, Chen B, Huang Z, Zhang Y, Chang H, et al. Prevalence of and risk factors for non-suicidal self-injury in rural China: results from a nationwide survey in China. J Affect Disord. (2018) 226:188– 95. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.09.051
- Lan T, Jia X, Lin D, Liu X. Stressful life events, depression, and non-suicidal self-injury among Chinese left-behind children: moderating effects of selfesteem. *Front Psychiatr.* (2019) 10:244. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00244
- Kiekens G, Hasking P, Claes L, Mortier P, Auerbach RP, Boyes M, et al. The DSM-5 non-suicidal self-injury disorder among incoming college students: prevalence and associations with 12-month mental disorders and suicidal thoughts and behaviors. *Depr Anxiety*. (2018) 35:629– 37. doi: 10.1002/da.22754
- 10. Esposito-Smythers C, Goldstein T, Birmaher B, Goldstein B, Hunt J, Ryan N, et al. Clinical and psychosocial correlates of non-suicidal self-injury within

Kanning Hospital [2020-K021-01]. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YZ developed the study concept. LM collected the data, oversaw the data collection, and organized the database. DQ developed the study design, performed the data analysis and interpretation, and drafted the manuscripts with support from all authors. HB performed the data analysis and interpretation. LM, HB, LH, YW, and YZ provided critical revisions and provided logical suggestions. LQ contributed to the data analysis and study design. JY organized the database. JY, TZ, XD, and KH collected the data. All authors contributed to the article, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The study was sponsored by Sanming Project of Medicine in Shenzhen No. SZSM202011014. Shenzhen Fund for Guangdong Provincial High-level Clinical Key Specialties No. SZGSP013. Shenzhen Key Medical Discipline Construction Fund No. SZXK072 and Shenzhen Science and technology research and Development Fund for Sustainable development project No. KCXFZ20201221173613036.

a sample of children and adolescents with bipolar disorder. J Affect Disord. (2010) 125:89–97. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2009.12.029

- Ford J, Gómez J. The relationship of psychological trauma, and dissociative and post-traumatic stress disorders to non-suicidal self-injury and suicidality: a review. J Trauma Dissociat. (2015) 16:989563. doi: 10.1080/15299732.2015.989563
- Adrian M, Zeman J, Erdley C, Lisa L, Sim L. Emotional dysregulation and interpersonal difficulties as risk factors for non-suicidal self-injury in adolescent girls. J Abnorm Child Psychol. (2011) 39:389–400. doi: 10.1007/s10802-010-9465-3
- Nock MK, Joiner Jr TE, Gordon KH, Lloyd-Richardson E, Prinstein MJ. Non-suicidal self-injury among adolescents: diagnostic correlates and relation to suicide attempts. *Psychiatry Res.* (2006) 144:65–72. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2006.05.010
- 14. Nock M. Self-injury. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. (2010) 6:339– 63. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.121208.131258
- Bronfenbrenner U. The Ecology of Human Development: Experiments by Nature and Design. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press (1979).
- Yates TM. The developmental psychopathology of self-injurious behavior: compensatory regulation in post-traumatic adaptation. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2004) 24:35–74. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2003.10.001
- Yang X, Feldman MW. A reversed gender pattern? A meta-analysis of gender differences in the prevalence of non-suicidal self-injurious behaviour among Chinese adolescents. *BMC Public Health.* (2017) 18:66. doi: 10.1186/s12889-017-4614-z
- Bresin K, Schoenleber M. Gender differences in the prevalence of nonsuicidal self-injury: a meta-analysis. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2015) 38:55– 64. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2015.02.009
- Victor SE, Muehlenkamp JJ, Hayes NA, Lengel GJ, Styer DM, Washburn JJ. Characterizing gender differences in non-suicidal self-injury: evidence from a large clinical sample of adolescents and adults. *Compr Psychiatry*. (2018) 82:53–60. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2018.01.009

- Hilt LM, Nock MK, Lloyd-Richardson EE, Prinstein MJ. Longitudinal study of non-suicidal self-injury among young adolescents: rates, correlates, and preliminary test of an interpersonal model. *J Early Adolesc.* (2008) 28:455– 69. doi: 10.1177/0272431608316604
- Muehlenkamp JJ, Gutierrez PM. An investigation of differences between selfinjurious behavior and suicide attempts in a sample of adolescents. *Suicide Life Threaten Behav*. (2004) 34:12–23. doi: 10.1521/suli.34.1.12.27769
- Barrocas A, Hankin B, Young J, Abela J. Rates of non-suicidal self-injury in youth: age, sex, and behavioral methods in a community sample. *Pediatrics*. (2012) 130:39–45. doi: 10.1542/peds.2011-2094
- Naidoo S. The prevalence, nature, and functions of non-suicidal self-injury (NSSI) in a South African student sample. *South Afri J Educ.* (2019) 39:3. doi: 10.15700/saje.v39n3a1697
- 24. Li X, Chen F, Lin Y, Jia Z, Tucker W, He J, et al. Research on the relationships between psychological problems and school bullying and non-suicidal self-injury among rural primary and middle school students in developing areas of China. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:3371. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17103371
- Buelens T, Luyckx K, Gandhi A, Kiekens G, Claes L. Non-suicidal self-injury in adolescence: longitudinal associations with psychological distress and rumination. J Abnorm Child Psychol. (2019) 47:1569– 81. doi: 10.1007/s10802-019-00531-8
- Fliege H, Lee JR, Grimm A, Klapp BF. Risk factors and correlates of deliberate self-harm behavior: a systematic review. J Psychosom Res. (2009) 66:477– 93. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2008.10.013
- Selby EA, Franklin J, Carson-Wong A, Rizvi SL. Emotional cascades and selfinjury: investigating instability of rumination and negative emotion. J Clin Psychol. (2013) 69:1213–27. doi: 10.1002/jclp.21966
- Houben M, Claes L, Vansteelandt K, Berens A, Sleuwaegen E, Kuppens P. The emotion regulation function of non-suicidal self-injury: a momentary assessment study in inpatients with borderline personality disorder features. J Abnorm Psychol. (2017) 126:89–95. doi: 10.1037/abn0000229
- Hasking P, Lewis SP, Bloom E, Brausch A, Kaess M, Robinson K. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on students at elevated risk of self-injury: the importance of virtual and online resources. *Sch Psychol Int.* (2021) 42:57– 78. doi: 10.1177/0143034320974414
- Tatnell R, Kelada L, Hasking P, Martin G. Longitudinal analysis of adolescent NSSI: the role of intrapersonal and interpersonal factors. J Abnorm Child Psychol. (2014) 42:885–96. doi: 10.1007/s10802-013-9837-6
- Chapman AL, Gratz KL, Brown MZ. Solving the puzzle of deliberate selfharm: the experiential avoidance model. *Behav Res Ther.* (2006) 44:371– 94. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2005.03.005
- Arbuthnott AE, Lewis SP. Parents of youth who self-injure: a review of the literature and implications for mental health professionals. *Child Adolesc Ment Health.* (2015) 9:35. doi: 10.1186/s13034-015-0066-3
- Cassels M, van Harmelen AL, Neufeld S, Goodyer I, Jones PB, Wilkinson P. Poor family functioning mediates the link between childhood adversity and adolescent non-suicidal self-injury. *Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health*. (2018) 59:881–7. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12866
- Kelada L, Hasking P, Melvin G. Adolescent NSSI and recovery: the role of family functioning and emotion regulation. *Youth Soc.* (2018) 50:1056– 77. doi: 10.1177/0044118X16653153
- 35. Bowlby J. Attachment. New York, NY: Basic Books (2008).
- Bowlby J. Attachment and loss: retrospect and prospect. Am J Orthopsychiatr. (1982) 52:664. doi: 10.1111/j.1939-0025.1982.tb01456.x
- Michelson D, Bhugra D. Family environment, expressed emotion and adolescent self-harm: a review of conceptual, empirical, cross-cultural and clinical perspectives. *Int Rev Psychiatr.* (2012) 24:106–14. doi: 10.3109/09540261.2012.657613
- Buist KL, Deković M, Prinzie P. Sibling relationship quality and psychopathology of children and adolescents: a meta-analysis. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2013) 33:97–106. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2012.10.007
- Tschan T, Lüdtke J, Schmid M, In-Albon T. Sibling relationships of female adolescents with non-suicidal self-injury disorder in comparison to a clinical and a nonclinical control group. *Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health.* (2019) 13:15. doi: 10.1186/s13034-019-0275-2
- 40. Lodebo BT, Möller J, Larsson J-O, Engström K. Socioeconomic position and self-harm among adolescents: a population-based cohort study

in Stockholm, Sweden. Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health. (2017) 11:46. doi: 10.1186/s13034-017-0184-1

- Liang S, Yan J, Zhang T, Zhu C, Situ M, Du N, et al. Differences between non-suicidal self-injury and suicide attempt in Chinese adolescents. *Asian J Psychiatr.* (2014) 8:76–83. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2013.11.015
- Cox LJ, Stanley BH, Melhem NM, Oquendo MA, Birmaher B, Burke A, et al. A longitudinal study of non-suicidal self-injury in offspring at high risk for mood disorder. *J Clin Psychiatry.* (2012) 73:821–8. doi: 10.4088/JCP.11m07250
- Eccles J, Roeser R. Schools as developmental contexts during adolescence. J Res Adolesc. (2011) 21:225–41. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-7795.2010.0 0725.x
- Rueger SY, Malecki CK, Pyun Y, Aycock C, Coyle S. A meta-analytic review of the association between perceived social support and depression in childhood and adolescence. *Psychol Bull.* (2016) 142:1017–67. doi: 10.1037/bul0000058
- Kidger J, Heron J, Leon DA, Tilling K, Lewis G, Gunnell D. Selfreported school experience as a predictor of self-harm during adolescence: a prospective cohort study in the South West of England (ALSPAC). J Affect Disord. (2015) 173:163–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2014.11.003
- Madjar N, Zalsman G, Ben Mordechai TR, Shoval G. Repetitive vs. occasional non-suicidal self-injury and school-related factors among Israeli high school students. *Psychiatr Res.* (2017) 257:358–60. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2017.07.073
- Madjar N, Daka D, Zalsman G, Shoval G. Depression symptoms as a mediator between social support, non-suicidal self-injury, and suicidal ideation among Arab adolescents in Israel. Sch Psychol Int. (2021) 42:143034321998741. doi: 10.1177/0143034321998741
- Plener PL, Allroggen M, Kapusta ND, Brähler E, Fegert JM, Groschwitz RC. The prevalence of Non-suicidal Self-Injury (NSSI) in a representative sample of the German population. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2016) 16:353. doi: 10.1186/s12888-016-1060-x
- Kimbrel NA, Thomas SP, Hicks TA, Hertzberg MA, Clancy CP, Elbogen EB, et al. Wall/object punching: an important but under-recognized form of non-suicidal self-injury. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* (2018) 48:501– 11. doi: 10.1111/sltb.12371
- Zetterqvist M, Lundh LG, Dahlström O, Svedin CG. Prevalence and function of non-suicidal self-injury (NSSI) in a community sample of adolescents, using suggested DSM-5 criteria for a potential NSSI disorder. J Abnorm Child Psychol. (2013) 41:759–73. doi: 10.1007/s10802-013-9712-5
- Yen C-F, Chou W-J, Liu T-L, Yang P, Hu H-F. The association of Internet addiction symptoms with anxiety, depression and self-esteem among adolescents with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Compr Psychiatry*. (2014) 55:1601–8. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2014.05.025
- Zimet GD, Dahlem NW, Zimet SG, Farley GK. The multidimensional scale of perceived social support. J Pers Assess. (1988) 52:30– 41. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa5201_2
- Chou K-L. Assessing Chinese adolescents' social support: the multidimensional scale of perceived social support. *Pers Individ Dif.* (2000) 28:299–307. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00098-7
- Kessler RC, Andrews G, Colpe LJ, Hiripi E, Mroczek DK, Normand SL, et al. Short screening scales to monitor population prevalences and trends in non-specific psychological distress. *Psychol Med.* (2002) 32:959– 76. doi: 10.1017/S0033291702006074
- Chan SM, Fung TCT. Reliability and validity of K10 and K6 in screening depressive symptoms in Hong Kong adolescents. *Vulnerable Child Youth Stud.* (2014) 9:75–85. doi: 10.1080/17450128.2013.861620
- Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *J Royal Statist Soc Ser B.* (1995) 57:289–300. doi: 10.1111/j.2517-6161.1995.tb02031.x
- Forrester RL, Slater H, Jomar K, Mitzman S, Taylor PJ. Self-esteem and nonsuicidal self-injury in adulthood: a systematic review. J Affect Disord. (2017) 221:172–83. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.06.027
- Wang H, Wang Q, Liu X, Gao Y, Chen Z. Prospective interpersonal and intrapersonal predictors of initiation and cessation of non-suicidal selfinjury among chinese adolescents. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:24. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17249454
- 59. Hooley JM, St Germain SA. Nonsuicidal self-injury, pain, and self-criticism: does changing self-worth change pain endurance in people who engage in

self-injury? Clin Psychol Sci. (2013) 2:297-305. doi: 10.1177/21677026135 09372

- Muehlenkamp J. Body regard in non-suicidal self-injury: theoretical explanations and treatment directions. J Cogn Psychother. (2012) 26:331– 47. doi: 10.1891/0889-8391.26.4.331
- Klonsky ED, Victor SE, Saffer BY. Non-suicidal self-injury: what we know, and what we need to know. *Can J Psychiatry*. (2014) 59:565– 8. doi: 10.1177/070674371405901101
- Nock MK, Prinstein MJ. A functional approach to the assessment of self-mutilative behavior. J Consult Clin Psychol. (2004) 72:885. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.72.5.885
- 63. Nixon MK, Cloutier PF, Aggarwal S. Affect regulation and addictive aspects of repetitive self-injury in hospitalized adolescents. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. (2002) 41:1333–41. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200211000-00015
- Richmond S, Hasking P, Meaney R. Psychological distress and nonsuicidal self-injury: the mediating roles of rumination, cognitive reappraisal, and expressive suppression. *Archiv Suicide Res.* (2017) 21:62–72. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2015.1008160
- 65. Pfeffer CR. The Suicidal Child. New York, NY: Guilford Press (1986).
- 66. Paulhus DL, Fridhandler B, Hayes S. Chapter 22 psychological defense: contemporary theory and research. In: Hogan R, Johnson J, Briggs S, editors, *Handbook of Personality Psychology*. San Diego: Academic Press. (1997). p. 543–79. doi: 10.1016/B978-012134645-4/50023-8
- Lewis M, Feiring C. Infant, mother, and mother-infant interaction behavior and subsequent attachment. *Child Dev.* (1989) 60:831–7. doi: 10.2307/1131024
- Frankel LA, Hughes SO, O'Connor TM, Power TG, Fisher JO, Hazen NL. Parental influences on children's self-regulation of energy intake: insights from developmental literature on emotion regulation. *J Obes.* (2012) 2012:327259. doi: 10.1155/2012/327259
- Eisenberg N, Fabes RA, Carlo G, Karbon M. Emotional responsivity to others: behavioral correlates and socialization antecedents. *New Dir Child Dev.* (1992) 55:57–73. doi: 10.1002/cd.23219925506
- Denham SA. Maternal emotional responsiveness and toddlers' social-emotional competence. J Child Psychol Psychiatr. (1993) 34:715–28. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.1993.tb01066.x
- You J, Lin M-P, Leung F. Functions of non-suicidal selfinjury among Chinese community adolescents. J Adolesc. (2013) 4:737–45. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2013.05.007
- Victor SE, Hipwell AE, Stepp SD, Scott LN. Parent and peer relationships as longitudinal predictors of adolescent non-suicidal self-injury onset. *Child* Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health. (2019) 13:1. doi: 10.1186/s13034-018-0261-0
- Wu N, Hou Y, Chen P, You J. Peer acceptance and non-suicidal self-injury among Chinese adolescents: a longitudinal moderated mediation model. J Youth Adolesc. (2019) 48:1806–17. doi: 10.1007/s10964-019-01093-0

- Liu JJW, Reed M, Girard TA. Advancing resilience: an integrative, multisystem model of resilience. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2017) 111:111– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2017.02.007
- Thompson HM, Wojciak AS, Cooley ME. Self-esteem: a mediator between peer relationships and behaviors of adolescents in foster care. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2016) 66:109–16. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.05.003
- 76. Zhang R, Qiu Z, Li Y, Liu L, Zhi S. Teacher support, peer support, and externalizing problems among left-behind children in rural China: sequential mediation by self-esteem and self-control. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2021) 121:105824. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2020. 105824
- Kwok O-M, Underhill AT, Berry JW, Luo W, Elliott TR, Yoon M. Analyzing longitudinal data with multilevel models: an example with individuals living with lower extremity intra-articular fractures. *Rehabil Psychol.* (2008) 53:370– 86. doi: 10.1037/a0012765
- Marshall SL, Parker PD, Ciarrochi J, Sahdra B, Jackson CJ, Heaven PCL. Self-compassion protects against the negative effects of low self-esteem: a longitudinal study in a large adolescent sample. *Pers Individ Dif.* (2015) 74:116–21. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014. 09.013
- 79. Whitlock J, Baetens I, Lloyd-Richardson E, Hasking P, Hamza CA, Lewis S, et al. Helping schools support caregivers of youth who self-injure: considerations and recommendations. Sch Psychol Int. (2018) 39:312–28. doi: 10.1177/0143034318 771415

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Meng, Qu, Bu, Huo, Qi, Yang, Zheng, Du, He, Wang and Zhou. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Health Status and Association With Interpersonal Relationships Among Chinese Children From Urban Migrant to Rural Left-Behind

Guanlan Zhao^{1*}, Menmen Wang¹, Jiayao Xu¹, Jingjing Lu¹, Hailati Akezhuoli¹ and Feng Wang^{2*}

¹ Institute of Social Medicine, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ² School of Public Health, Hangzhou Normal University, Hangzhou, China

Background: To date, numerous studies have examined the health status of Chinese left-behind children and migrant children. However, the impact of children's diverse migration/left-behind experiences on their health is still unclear.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Joan Bottorff, University of British Columbia, Canada

Reviewed by:

Carlos Alvarez-dardet, University of Alicante, Spain Wei Wang, Xuzhou Medical University, China

*Correspondence:

Guanlan Zhao zhaoguanlan0810@zju.edu.cn Feng Wang wangfeng1990@zju.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 25 January 2022 Accepted: 07 March 2022 Published: 29 March 2022

Citation:

Zhao G, Wang M, Xu J, Lu J, Akezhuoli H and Wang F (2022) Health Status and Association With Interpersonal Relationships Among Chinese Children From Urban Migrant to Rural Left-Behind. Front. Public Health 10:862219. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.862219 migration/left-behind experiences on their health is still unclear. **Methods:** A cross-sectional survey was conducted in 2020 in Nanling country (Anhui province) and Kaihua country (Zhejiang province) in China. School children from grade 5 to 8 reported their socio-demographic, interpersonal relationships, self-rated health, suicidal ideation, and depression. Participants were divided into four groups based on their migrant patterns, namely rural left-behind children with previous migration experience (ME-LBC), rural children with previous migration experience (LBC), and rural children without migration experience (LBC).

Results: Among 2,323 participants included in the present study, there were 336 ME-LBC (14.5%), 283 ME-NLBC (12.2%), 561 LBC (24.1%) and 1,143 NLBC (49.2%). Compared with NLBC, ME-LBC reported significantly poorer self-rated health (OR = 0.72, 95% CI [0.53–0.97], p < 0.05), higher risk of depression ($\beta = 0.90$, 95% CI [0.02–1.77], p < 0.05) with adjustment of socio-demographic and interpersonal relationships. There was no significant difference in suicidal ideation among different groups of children. The better interpersonal relationship was associated with a better self-rated health, and lower prevalence of depression and suicidal intention.

Conclusions: Compared to ordinary rural children, ME-LBC tended to experience higher levels of depression and poorer self-rated health. These research findings imply developing intervention programs about psychological adjustment tailored to different migrant patterns of Chinese rural children. The keys might be to strengthen the relationships with peer and teacher in school and improve the quality of parent-child communication in family for LBC.

Keywords: migrant children, left-behind children, interpersonal relationship, health status, China

migration experience (NLBC).

INTRODUCTION

With the rapid social and economic development, there has been continued growth of rural-to-urban migration in China over the past 30 years (1). This phenomenon has been considered as the largest migration in human history (2), where more than 172 million rural people have migrated from their hometowns to cities for better employment opportunities (3). As a result, a great number of Chinese rural children have experienced parental migration during their childhood. Children of these migrant parents can benefit from their migrant parents' increased income and subsequently improved family economic status. It is a dilemma for those children to decide to move with their migrant parents or to stay. Moving can put those children under an unfamiliar and unstable environment, while staying can leave those children living in a circumstance lacking parental supervision and support due to parental absence. In either case, children's mental health and future development can be negatively affected.

Mental Health of Migrant and Left-Behind Children

There is an increasing number of migrant parents choosing to raise their children in cities, resulting in the "migrant children" (MC) (4). Migrant children are migrant population under the age of 18 years who have left their hukou registration place for 6 months or longer with parents from rural areas to cities (5). There are 34.26 million MC, accounting for approximately 12.8% of Chinese children (6). There is also a tremendous number of migrant parents who can't afford to raise their children in cities but to leave their children in the rural hometown, resulting in the "left-behind children" (LBC). Left-behind children are defined as population under the age of 18 years who stay at their hukou registration place while both of their parents or one parent migrate to urban areas to work for at least 6 months (7). There are approximately 41 million rural LBC, accounting for 29% of rural children and 15% of Chinese children (8). LBC are usually taken care of by their grandparents or their families.

The mental health of LBC in rural areas and MC in urban areas have drawn great attention from researchers across many disciplines (e.g., public health, sociology, psychology, anthropology). A number of previous studies has showed the mental health outcomes in LBC and MC, although the results were inconsistent, most findings have documented the adverse effects on child's mental health due to the long-term lack of parental care. One meta-analysis which included 91 Chinese studies demonstrated that LBC were 52% more likely to report depression, 70% more likely to report suicidal ideation, and 85% more likely to report anxiety due to parental absence and the subsequent insufficient parent-child communication compared with rural children (9). Previous studies also showed that compared with urban children, MC experienced more mental health problems such as depression and loneliness (10, 11), which can be explained by stressful events such as peer rejection, academic challenges, family conflicts and social isolation due to their migrant experiences (12, 13).

Diverse Migrant Experience and Child Mental Health

Migration is a fluid process. Different from attributes such as gender and ethnicity, being "left-behind" or "migrant" is a temporary status of some children in their growth process, rather than a specific attribute accompanying them throughout their lives. Some children even have mixed experiences of being left-behind and being migrants at different times. Literature has focused on the fluidity and heterogeneity of children's migrant experiences (3). Because of the Hukou, the Chinese Household Registration System determining the distribution of social welfare resources including employment opportunities, medical care, and education resources (14, 15), many schoolaged MC are limited to access public schools or social welfare. Thus, many MC may return to their hometowns by school-age and become returning migrant children (16). Quite a few rural children even have mixed experiences of being left-behind and being migrant at different times. According to a rough estimation by the All-China Women's Federation, there were nearly 3.5 million migrant children who returned to their hometowns in 2009 (16).

Migrant children returning to their hometowns without the presence of both parents were classified as rural left-behind children with previous migration experience (ME-LBC) in the present study. ME-LBC are different from LBC because they necessitate a re-adaptation to a no-longer-familiar educational and social environment in rural areas (16). They are also different from MC because they move from urban areas back to rural areas and have to rebuild new interpersonal relationships without the presence of both parents and may also have to build attachment with their new caregivers if they move back alone. Koo et al. described this group as "a doubly disadvantaged child population" because they suffered from damaged social ties with interpersonal relationships in the school and the larger community due to residential relocation as well as separation from parents if they returned alone (17). To our knowledge, few researchers have measured the mental health of ME-LBC. Liu and Zhu's qualitative study reported that over a third of returning migrant children experienced difficulties in re-adapting to rural life (16). Previous migration experiences significantly contributed to the increased risks of depression and impairments of self-esteem and resilience of rural Chinese children (18). So far, literature on this topic remains relatively limited.

Child Mental Health and Interpersonal Relationships

The close interpersonal relationship has long been recognized as a significant context contributing to child mental health and development (19). Family functioning theory (20) articulates the way where stress within a family system negatively impacts parental involvement, family cohesion, and family adaptability, and impairs children's internalizing and externalizing psychosocial wellbeing (21). Parent-child communication is emphasized as an important indicator of the family functioning (2), and is also widely considered as a dynamic procedure, where family members can exchange their emotions with joy and confidence. The beneficial effects of parent-child communication on LBC's mental health have been well-established in previous studies (2, 22). Healthy parent-child communication is also associated with better psychological resilience (23) and a higher level of school satisfaction of children (24), and a strong predictive factor of children's self-rated health (25).

In addition to parents' level, the school's interpersonal relationships also play an important role in children's development (26). As noted, teachers' support can reduce LBC's anxiety (27), loneliness (28) and also enhance LBC's psychological resilience and autonomous motivation (29). Peers' support can have a similar effect (30). With friends' companionship, children acquire opportunities for emotional expressions and display lower levels of depressive symptoms (31). Indeed, the care from peers has been found to help children avoid lonely and depressed feelings in contexts of social isolation. Generally speaking, children spend more time at school than at home. Therefore, teachers' and peers' care and supports are important resources for LBC's development and health (29). While the effects of parent-child communication, teacher-child/ peer-child relationships have been well addressed among LBC and MC, little has been done among children with diverse migration experiences.

The Current Study

To better understand the Chinese rural children's mental health, especially those with diverse migrant experiences, this study hypothesized that: (1) Compared to children without any migrant and left-behind experience, LBC with previous migrant experiences would exhibit more depressive symptoms, poorer self-reported health, and a higher prevalence of suicidal ideation; (2) Good interpersonal relationships can offset the negative effects of migrant experiences on LBC's self-rated health, suicidal ideation and depressive symptoms.

METHODS

Participants and Procedure

This cross-sectional study was conducted in Anhui and Zhejiang province in China between November to December 2020. Anhui, a relatively underdeveloped southeastern province, has 16 million migrant workers and 4.5 million LBC (2); Zhejiang is a developed coastal province but its western mountainous area is relatively underdeveloped and has numerous LBC. We purposely chose one underdeveloped county in each province (Kaihua in Zhejiang, Nanling in Anhui) and randomly selected three towns from each county, and then selected two schools (one primary school and one junior high school) from each town randomly. In each school, all classes in the targeted grades (grade 5-6 in primary school and grade 7-8 in junior high school) were selected. All students in the selected classes were invited to participate. Across the twelve schools, 2,931 out of 3,025 eligible students completed the questionnaire, representing a response rate of 96.9%. We discarded 122 questionnaires due to the lack of information about parental migration trajectories and migrant experience about him/herself. We then excluded 486 children from incomplete families (e.g., parents have divorced, passed away, etc.). The final sample of the present study was consisted of 2,323 participants.

Ethical approval for this study was obtained from the Ethics Committee of the School of Public Health at Zhejiang University (NO. ZGL201804-2) and the consent and permission were obtained from the local government and presidents of the sample schools. Mandarin was used in the survey to collect data as precise (reliable) as possible. Before the survey, an informed consent form enclosing a detailed description of this study was provided to both the eligible students and their guardians. On the day of the survey, two research assistants were present and conducted the survey during the lunch break in classrooms. In the beginning, the contents of the survey were introduced by research assistants. Participants were informed that their participation was confidential and anonymous, that they could quit at any time even after consent was obtained. Then, one research assistant gave instructions for filling the questionnaire and the other maintained the classroom order. Participants answered the questions by themselves and were informed that they were not allowed to discuss with each other. Considering the that the survey covered the student's privacy information, the questionnaire were completed by children without teachers' presence during the whole process to ensure the true and distraction-free responses. Anonymity and confidentiality were assured. The questionnaire took the participants about 30 minutes (32).

Measures

Socio-Demographic Variables

Socio-demographic information included: province, age, sex, grade, household wealth level, and parental highest education level. Household wealth level was defined as the economic level of the family and then was coded as "top/upper-middle," "middle" and "lower-middle/low." Parental highest education level referred to the higher education level of their two parents and was characterized as "primary school or below," "middle school," and "high school or above."

Previous Migration Experience and Current Left-Behind Status

Previous migration experience and current left-behind status were identified by asking the following two questions: "Since you were born, have you ever studied or lived in the place where your parent (s) work for at least 6 months, except winter or summer vacation or other holidays?" and "Has your parent (s) migrated into other places for work and been absent for over 6 months?" Children were classified as ME-LBC if they respond "Yes." to both questions. Children were classified as ME-NLBC if they respond "Yes." to the first question and "No." to the second question. Children were classified as LBC if they respond "No." to the first question and "Yes." to the second question. Children were classified as NLBC if they respond "No." to both questions.

Interpersonal Relationships

Peer's Level

According to the recent study conducted in China (33), the peer's relationship was measured by the following question: "In

general, how much do you feel your friend's care about you?" The response options were "Very much / affirmative," "Neutral" and "Seldom/none."

Teacher's Level

Children were asked by the following question: "In general, how much do you feel your teacher's care about you?" In the analyses, responses were divided into three types, similar to the peer's level.

Parents' Level

The communication between parent and child was assessed by the Chinese version of the Parent-Adolescent Communication Scale (PACS) (34, 35). This 20-item scale is composed of two sub-scales: one that measures the communication openness with parents, and the other that assesses the degree of communication problem with parents. Each sub-scale has 10 items. Each item is scored on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). A higher score of the openness and a lower score of the problem indicate better parent-adolescent communication. In the current study, the Cronbach's alpha of father-adolescent and mother-adolescent communication scales was 0.903 and 0.919, respectively.

Health Outcomes

Self-Rated Health (SRH)

SRH was measured by one question from the SF-36. The SF-36 questionnaire is a brief self-administered questionnaire, which is widely used by many countries in the world, and also translated and validated to Chinese version (36). Children were asked to assess their general health with the question "How do you rate your current health status?" Response options were "excellent," "very good," "good," "fair" or "poor" (37). Responses with "good," "fair" and "poor" were coded 0 and "excellent" and "very good" were coded 1 in the current study.

Depression

The Chinese version of the Children's Depression Inventory (CDI) was used to measure depressive symptoms of children in the present study. The CDI is one of the most widely used instruments in gauging children's depressive symptoms across the world (38). It is a self-rated symptom-oriented 27-item scale and each item is scored on a three-point Likert scale. Depression was analyzed as both continuous and categorical variables. The CDI score is used as continuous variable with the mean taken as a measure of depressive tendency in rural children, the total score ranges from 0 to 54, with higher scores corresponding to more severe depressive symptoms (39). While the categorical variable quantifies the prevalence of depression, a score of or above 19 is identified as depression (38, 40). The Chinese version of CDI demonstrates high internal consistency and construct validity in the Chinese context (41), and the Cronbach's alpha in the present study was 0.894.

Suicidal Ideation

The Beck Depression Inventory (BDI) is one of the most widely used self-report instruments for the assessment of depression. Children's suicidal ideation was assessed by one item selected from the BDI: "Which of the following options best fits your real situation during the past year?" Previous studies showed that using a single suicide item derived from the Beck's depression scale might be a valid approach to assess suicidal ideation (42). Of the four options, the following three options were identified as a "Yes." for suicidal ideation: "I had thoughts of killing myself, but I wouldn't carry them out.", "I had thoughts of killing myself." and "I will kill myself when I get a chance."

Data Analysis

Firstly, chi-square tests and one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) were conducted to examine differences of demographic characteristics, interpersonal relationships and health outcomes among four different groups of children. Secondly, binary logistic regressions and linear regressions were performed to examine the association between groups of children and health outcomes (self-rated health, suicidal ideation, and depression), and the association between interpersonal relationships and health outcomes after controlling for the province, age, sex, grade, household wealth level, and parental highest education level. All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS version 20.0 and assumed a statistical significance level of p < 0.05.

RESULTS

The present study included 2,323 children, including 336 ME-LBC, 283 ME-NLBC, 561 LBC, and 1,143 NLBC. **Table 1** presents the socio-demographic characteristics of children stratified by groups. Overall, there was no statistically significant difference in the province, age, grade, household wealth level, and parental highest education level among four groups of children. ME-LBC has the highest proportion of boys, followed by LBC, ME-NLBC, and ME-LBC.

Table 2 shows the interpersonal relationships of children stratified by groups. There were significant differences between different children's groups with respect to care from friends (p = 0.003), care from teachers (p = 0.009), and problem subscale (p = 0.006) of mother-adolescent communication. ME-NLBC reported significantly higher scores in mother-adolescent communication problem than LBC (27.31 ± 7.91 vs. 26.13 ± 7.80), and also than NLBC (27.31 ± 7.91 vs. 25.50 ± 7.70).

Table 3 shows the health outcomes of children stratified by groups. ME-LBC reported a significantly lower prevalence of being excellent/ very good in self-rated health than NLBC (63.0 vs. 70.8%). ME-LBC reported a significantly higher prevalence of depression than NLBC (28.9 vs. 21.2%). ME-LBC reported significantly higher scores of depression than NLBC (14.42 \pm 8.51 vs.12.71 \pm 8.22).

Tables 4, **5** show the regression analysis results for health outcomes, interpersonal relationships, and groups with adjustments for the province, age, sex, grade, household wealth level, and parental highest education level. In **Table 4**, compared with NLBC, ME-LBC (OR = 0.69, 95% CI [0.53, 0.91], p < 0.01) reported significantly poorer self-rated health. In **Table 5**, when adjustments for interpersonal relationships were introduced, ME-LBC (OR = 0.72, 95% CI [0.53, 0.97], p < 0.05) reported significantly poorer self-rated health.

TABLE 1 | Socio-demographic characteristics of children stratified by groups.

	ME-LBC ^a N (%)	ME-NLBC ^b N (%)	LBC ^c <i>N</i> (%)	NLBC ^d <i>N</i> (%)	F or χ2	р
Province					0.941	0.816
Anhui	164 (48.8)	142 (50.2)	272 (48.5)	580 (50.7)		
Zhejiang	172 (51.2)	141 (49.8)	289 (51.5)	563 (49.3)		
Age (Mean, SD)	11.96 (1.20)	11.91 (1.17)	11.90 (1.20)	11.90 (1.21)	0.247	0.863
Sex					7.943	0.047
Male	181 (55.0)	150 (54.9)	286 (52.2)	539 (48.1)		
Female	148 (45.0)	123 (45.1)	262 (47.8)	582 (51.9)		
Grade					1.522	0.677
Grade 5 Grade 6	153 (45.7)	132 (46.6)	278 (49.6)	546 (47.8)		
Grade 7 Grade 8	182 (54.3)	151 (53.4)	282 (50.4)	597 (52.2)		
Household wealth level					9.861	0.131
Top/upper-middle	84 (25.1)	74 (26.2)	125 (22.3)	320 (28.0)		
Middle	221 (66.2)	183 (64.9)	386 (68.9)	748 (65.6)		
Lower-middle/ low	29 (8.7)	25 (8.9)	49 (8.8)	73 (6.4)		
Parental highest education level					9.349	0.155
Primary school or below	36 (10.8)	34 (12.1)	55 (9.9)	116 (10.2)		
Middle school	197 (59.2)	158 (56.0)	354 (63.6)	647 (56.9)		
High school or above	100 (30.0)	90 (31.9)	148 (26.6)	375 (33.0)		

^aLeft-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^bNon-left-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^cLeft-behind children.

^dNon-left-behind children.

TABLE 2 | Interpersonal relationships of children stratified by groups.

	ME-LBC ^a (1)	ME-NLBC ^b (2)	LBC° (3)	NLBC ^d (4)	F or $\chi 2$	р	PC ^{&}
Care from friends N (%)					20.146	0.003	(3,4)
Very much/affirmative	242 (72.0)	208 (73.8)	372 (66.5)	863 (75.6)			
Neutral	83 (24.7)	63 (22.3)	168 (30.1)	259 (22.7)			
Seldom/none	11 (3.3)	11 (3.9)	19 (3.4)	20 (1.8)			
Care from teachers N (%)					17.057	0.009	(3,4)
Very much/affirmative	246 (73.7)	212 (76.0)	407 (73.1)	895 (78.7)			
Neutral	82 (24.6)	56 (20.1)	142 (25.5)	225 (19.8)			
Seldom/none	6 (1.8)	11 (3.9)	8 (1.4)	17 (1.5)			
Mother-adolescent communication (Mean, SD)							
Openness subscale	35.48 (9.94)	35.04 (9.82)	35.33 (9.87)	36.02 (9.77)	1.126	0.337	
Problem subscale	26.10 (7.78)	27.31 (7.91)	26.13 (7.80)	25.50 (7.70)	4.200	0.006	(2,3) (2,4)
Father-adolescent communication (Mean, SD)							
Openness subscale	36.12 (10.08)	35.42 (10.59)	36.14 (10.01)	36.22 (10.04)	0.482	0.695	
Problem subscale	24.62 (8.18)	24.91 (8.13)	23.91 (7.93)	24.26 (8.00)	1.158	0.324	

^aLeft-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^bNon-left-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^cLeft-behind children.

^dNon-left-behind children.

& PC indicates the significance of pairwise comparisons in the post hoc analysis.

In **Table 4**, compared with NLBC, ME-LBC (OR = 1.44, 95% CI [1.06, 1.96], p < 0.01) reported significantly higher prevalence of depression. In **Table 5**, when adjustments for interpersonal relationships were introduced, results were no longer significant.

In **Table 4**, compared with NLBC, ME-LBC (β = 1.49, 95% CI [0.42, 2.55], p < 0.05) reported significantly higher scores

of depression. In **Table 5**, when adjustments for interpersonal relationships were introduced, ME-LBC ($\beta = 0.90, 95\%$ CI [0.02, 1.77], p < 0.05) reported significantly higher scores and the difference between NLBC and LBC was no longer significant.

Table 5 also presents the association between interpersonal relationship with children's health outcome. In family level,

TABLE 3 | Health outcomes of children stratified by groups.

	ME-LBC ^a (1)	ME-NLBC ^b (2)	LBC ^c (3)	NLBC ^d (4)	F or χ2	p	PC ^{&}
Self-rated Health N (%)					10.593	0.014	(1, 4)
Excellent/very good	211 (63.0)	197 (69.6)	365 (65.1)	808 (70.8)			
good/fair/poor	124 (37.0)	86 (30.4)	196 (34.9)	333 (29.2)			
Suicidal intention N (%)					2.241	0.524	
Yes	94 (28.1)	87 (31.0)	164 (29.3)	308 (27.0)			
No	241 (71.9)	194 (69.0)	396 (70.7)	834 (73.0)			
Depression (Categorical) N (%)				10.302	0.016	(1, 4)	
Yes	85 (28.9)	56 (22.5)	135 (26.5)	216 (21.2)			
No	209 (71.1)	193 (77.5)	374 (73.5)	802 (78.8)			
Depression (Continuous) (Mean, SD)							
CDI score	14.42 (8.51)	13.92 (8.26)	13.70 (8.43)	12.71 (8.22)	4.308	0.005	(1, 4)

^aLeft-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^bNon-left-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^cLeft-behind children.

^dNon-left-behind children.

[&] PC indicates the significance of pairwise comparisons in the post hoc analysis.

TABLE 4 | Regression coefficients for health outcomes and groups with adjustments for social-demographic characteristics.

	Self-rated health	Suicidal intention	Depression (Categorical)	Depression (Continuous)
	OR (95%CI)	OR (95%CI)	OR (95%CI)	β (95%Cl)
Group (Ref: NLBC ^d)				
ME-LBC ^a	0.69 (0.53, 0.91)**	1.09 (0.82, 1.45)	1.44 (1.06, 1.96)*	1.49 (0.42, 2.55)*
ME-NLBC ^b	0.92 (0.68, 1.25)	1.31 (0.97, 1.77)	1.01 (0.71, 1.44)	1.08 (-0.06, 2.21)
LBC℃	0.77 (0.62, 0.97)*	1.15 (0.91, 1.46)	1.40 (1.08, 1.80)*	0.95 (0.08, 1.82)**

With adjustments for province, age, sex, grade, household wealth level, and parental highest education level.

^aLeft-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^bNon-left-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^cLeft-behind children.

^dNon-left-behind children.

^{*}p < 0.05, ^{**}p < 0.01.

the mother-adolescent communication's problem was associated with worse self-rated health, higher level of suicidal intention and depression. In contrast, the openness of father-adolescent communication associated with better health status. In school level, the better peer and teacher's relationship was associated with lower level of depression among all the groups of children.

DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, there was very limited evidence that focused on the health status of Chinese rural children with both migrant and left-behind experiences. Based on a sample collected from two Chinese provinces with widely differing socioeconomic development levels, our original hypotheses were partially confirmed. Firstly, left-behind children with previous migrant experiences exhibited poorer self-rated health and more depression compared with children without any left-behind or migrant experiences. Secondly, better interpersonal relationships including peers' supports, teachers' supports, and parentadolescent communication can partially offset the negative effects of previous migrant experiences on ME-LBC's self-rated health and fully offset the negative effects of left-behind status on LBC's self-rated health. Thirdly, better interpersonal relationships including peers' supports, teachers' supports, and parentadolescent communication were associated with better self-rated health, less depressive symptoms and suicidal intention.

Children with mixed experiences of being migrant and leftbehind were vulnerable. One study conducted in Guizhou province with 701 participants (43) also indicated that children with mixed experiences of being previously migrant and being presently left-behind might had poor mental health than ones with only being left-behind or being migrant. Using Bourdieu's Field Theory as a guiding framework, the social capital that migrant families accumulate while working in cities can not easily be transferred to the context of rural places. When migrant children are "forced" to return to their hometowns, they carry a different set of dispositions (habitus) into the rural education system (field) (17) including different curriculum content, teaching practices, and performance standards (17). Thus, ME-LBC can face huge challenges in adapting to rural life without parents' presence. Previous studies demonstrated that ME-NLBC adapted better to their new schools and communities in rural areas than ME-LBC did (16, 17). In this regard, LBC with migration experiences might be vulnerable (43).

Furman and Buhrmester's (44) social provisional theory highlights that interpersonal relationships (i.e., parental relationship and friendship) are important determinants of the wellbeing and development of children. Positive family communication has been identified as an important protective factor in the mental health and wellbeing of young people (45). One study conducted in Chongqing province (China)

Previous	Migrant-Left	Behind	Children
----------	--------------	--------	----------

	Self-rated health	Suicidal intention	Depression (Categorical)	Depression (Continuous)
	OR (95%CI)	OR (95%CI)	OR (95%CI)	β (95%Cl)
Group (Ref: NLBC ^d)				
ME-LBC ^a	0.72 (0.53, 0.97)*	1.05 (0.76, 1.46)	1.26 (0.86, 1.84)	0.90 (0.02, 1.77)*
ME-NLBC ^b	0.96 (0.70, 1.33)	1.25 (0.90, 1.75)	0.83 (0.55, 1.25)	0.10 (–0.83, 1.03)
LBC℃	0.85 (0.66, 1.08)	1.10 (0.84, 1.44)	1.25 (0.92, 1.70)	0.20 (-0.52, 0.91)
Care from friends (R	lef: Seldom/ n	ione)		
Very much/affirmative	1.97 (1.07, 3.64)*	0.74 (0.39, 1.42)	0.14 (0.06, 0.31)***	-7.19 (-9.12, -5.25)***
Neutral	1.12 (0.60, 2.07)	0.80 (0.41, 1.54)	0.25 (0.11, 0.58)*	-4.37 (-6.32, -2.41)***
Care from teachers	(Ref: Seldom/	none)		
Very much/affirmative	1.02 (0.49, 2.14)	0.35 (0.16, 0.77)**	0.35 (0.15, 0.82)*	-4.85 (-7.06, -2.64)***
Neutral	0.74 (0.35, 1.55)	0.48 (0.22, 1.06)	0.60 (0.25, 1.44)	-3.60 (-5.84, -1.37)**
Mother-adolescent	communicatio	on		
Openness subscale	1.01 (1.00, 1.03)	0.98 (0.96, 0.99)	0.95 (0.94, 0.97)***	-0.17 (-0.21, -0.12)***
Problem subscale	0.96 (0.94, 0.98)***	1.08 (1.06, 1.11)**	1.09 (1.06, 1.11)***	0.28 (0.23, 0.34)***
Father-adolescent c	ommunicatio	n		
Openness subscale	1.03 (1.01, 1.04)***	0.97 (0.96, 0.99)***	0.97 (0.96, 0.99)***	-0.11 (-0.15, -0.07)***
Problem subscale	1.02 (1.00, 1.04)*	0.99 (0.98, 1.01)	1.01 (0.99, 1.03)	0.04 (-0.01, 0.09)

TABLE 5 | Regression coefficients for health outcomes, interpersonal relationships and groups with adjustments for social-demographic characteristics.

With adjustments for province, age, sex, grade, household wealth level, and parental highest education level.

^aLeft-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^bNon-left-behind children with previous migration experiences.

^cleft-behind children.

^dNon-left-behind children.

 $p^* < 0.05, p^* < 0.01, p^* < 0.001.$

showed that a lower frequency of parent-child communication was a risk factor for depression symptoms among LBC (22) In addition to the family environment, the relationship with friends also constitutes an important developmental context for children. Given the huge importance of friend companionship in children's lives, the research by Zhao et al. has shown the significance of friends' support in decreasing the LBC's depression and loneliness in rural China, confirming the validity of the associations between friendship quality and children's emotional outcomes (22). Teacher support can also reduce LBC's anxiety levels in the school setting (27).

Self-rated Health is considered as a subjective indicator that is used to reflect the result of general health (46). Previous studies

have shown that SRH is a stable health outcome measured from adolescence to early adulthood (47, 48). Correspondingly, the SRH tool has been applied to LBC in Ghana and Nigeria (49). Our results also suggested that, in general, the ME-LBC have persistently worse self-reported health than NLBC. During the process of adaptation to new situations, ME-LBC who migrated from urban to rural areas are more likely to face challenges from the school setting and the family structure different from their residence before (46).

Given the significant effects of parental-child communication on children's health status, intervention and training programs can be provided for parents and guardians to enhance their skills in caregiving and communicating with children as a way to foster the growth of the family function. It is important to help children maintain positive and regular communication with their migrant parents and present caregivers. Next, considering the significant effects of peers' care and companionship on children's mental health, special attention must be paid to help children with migration experiences have more connections with their friends and classmates in the school. It is important to help them acquire social skills for reciprocal friendships to gain more social support. It is also important to provide training programs for teachers so that they can provide more care and spend more time on ME-LBC, not only on the academic performance but also on their emotional care and support. Schools may be the suitable settings for mental health programs in rural areas with ever more unpredictable home environments (50).

Several limitations of this study should be noted. Firstly, the present study was student self-administrated which may lead to underestimates of the suicidal ideation incidence and depression incidence out of social desirability. Future studies might better collect data from multiple informants (e.g., parents or caregivers) to achieve a more sophisticated data set (51). For example, to understand the situation of suicidal ideation of rural children, more factors should be taken into consideration, including domestic violence and parents' history of mental illness. Secondly, the generalizability of our results can be limited since we only included students from two provinces in China. Thirdly, we did not include the return time or migration time point and duration of migration and return, nor did we include details of parental absence in our studies, which might further enrich the present study.

Despite these potential limitations, our findings have some important contributions to the current research literature. Firstly, the present study expands the knowledge that Chinese rural children are not a homogeneous population (43). And we found that ME-LBC were the more depressed group. It is necessary to distinguish the diverse migration status and to explore the differentiated protective mechanisms of their health status, especially of the current LBC who had previous migration experiences. As mentioned above, this group of children was described as "a doubly disadvantaged group" due to the separation from parents if they returned alone and also the need for re-adoption to new community lifestyles and rebuilding the interpersonal connection (17). Second, the government needs to create greater opportunities for children to unite with their parents in urban areas. Third, considering that LBC, especially those LBC with previous migrant experiences, are the most vulnerable to emotional difficulties, special attention must be paid to these children to help them overcome the challenges induced by the parental absence and re-adaptation to the new environment.

Finally, the issue of health status and wellbeing of rural children might receive more extensive attention from the whole society. At the international level, the United Nations Transforming our world the 2030 agenda for sustainable development (14) through its sustainable development goals (particularly SDG 17) encourage all the countries to implement research practice and policies to assure the rights, health and wellbeing of migrant workers and their children. At the national level, China has initiated key programs in recent years aiming at providing better health services to the LBC. The National Mental Health Work Plan (2015-2020) aims to establish psychological counseling rooms in all schools and to increase awareness of psychological wellbeing (14). In 2019, the "Child Welfare Officer" project was promoted nationwide by the Ministry of Civil Affairs of the People's Republic of China (52) in order to improve the better growth and development of children, especially vulnerable Chinese rural children. It is important that we need to face the heterogeneity of rural children and their health status. Given growing evidence of the influence of sex and gender on children's mental health (53, 54), it will be important in future studies of Chinese rural children's mental health to consider both sex and gender-related influences. Seeking effective intervention strategies also should be considered by the government, society, and social welfare organizations. More studies should verify the effectiveness of evidence-based intervention's effect in the future.

CONCLUSION

The present study showed that previous migration experiences significantly increase the risk of depression and poorer selfrated health among rural children in China. And the good interpersonal relationships was associated with a lower level of depression and better self-rated health. Interventions aiming at improving relationships of parents, peers and teacher can exert great benefits on left-behind children with previous migration experiences.

REFERENCES

- Li Q, Zhang W, Zhao J. The longitudinal associations among grandparentgrandchild cohesion, cultural beliefs about adversity, and depression in Chinese rural left-behind children. J Health Psychol. (2021) 26:140– 55. doi: 10.1177/1359105318803708
- Wang F, Lin L, Xu M, Li L, Lu J, Zhou X. Mental Health among Left-Behind Children in Rural China in Relation to Parent-Child Communication. *Int J Env Res Pub He.* (2019) 16:1855. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16101855
- Lu Y, Zhang R, Du H. Family structure, family instability, and child psychological well-being in the context of migration: evidence from sequence analysis in China. *Child Dev.* (2021) 92:e416–38. doi: 10.1111/cdev.13496
- 4. He L, Li X, Wang W, Wang Y, Qu H, Zhao Y, et al. Clustering of multiple lifestyle behaviors among migrant, left-behind and local

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the School of Public Health at Zhejiang University (China). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FW conceptualized the study conception and design. FW, GZ, MW, JX, JL, and HA collected the data. GZ and FW conceived data interpretation and performed all statistical analyses. GZ drafted manuscript while MW, JX, JL, and HA critically revised the manuscript for important substantial revisions. All authors gave their final approval and agree to be responsible for all aspects of the work. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This research was supported by the Zhejiang University Zijin Talent Project, the China Postdoctoral Science Foundation (Grant Number 2020M671777) and the National Social Science Fund of China (Grant Number 21CRK015). The funding institution had no role in the study design, the collection, analysis and interpretation of the data, and the decision to publish or preparation of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank for Prof. Xudong Zhou for his great guidelines to conduct this survey and the revision to this study. We are grateful to all the schools and children for their participation.

adolescents in China: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health.* (2021) 21:542. doi: 10.1186/s12889-021-10584-4

- Zhang J, Yan L, Yuan Y. Rural-urban migration and mental health of Chinese migrant children: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Affect Disorders. (2019) 257:684–90. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.07.069
- Chen L, Qu L. From stressful experiences to depression in Chinese Migrant Children: the roles of stress mindset and coping. *Front Psychol.* (2021) 12:601732. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.601732
- Wen Y, Li X, Zhao X, Wang X, Hou W, Bo Q, et al. The effect of left-behind phenomenon and physical neglect on behavioral problems of children. *Child Abuse Neglect.* (2019) 88:144–51. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2018.11.007
- Wang F, Lu J, Lin L, Zhou X. Mental health and risk behaviors of children in rural China with different patterns of parental migration: a cross-sectional study. *Child Adol Psych Men.* (2019) 13:39. doi: 10.1186/s13034-019-0298-8

- Fellmeth G, Rose-Clarke K, Zhao C, Busert LK, Zheng Y, Massazza A, et al. Health impacts of parental migration on left-behind children and adolescents: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet.* (2018) 392:2567– 82. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32558-3
- Zhou M, Zhang G, Rozelle S, Kenny K, Xue H. Depressive Symptoms of Chinese Children: Prevalence and Correlated Factors among Subgroups. *Int J Env Res Pub He.* (2018) 15:283. doi: 10.3390/ijerph15020283
- Hu H, Lu S, Huang C. The psychological and behavioral outcomes of migrant and left-behind children in China. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2014) 46:1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.07.021
- Ma G, Wu Q. Cultural capital in migration: academic achievements of Chinese migrant children in urban public schools. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2020) 116:105196. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.105196
- Wang L, Mesman J. Child development in the face of rural-to-urban migration in china: a meta-analytic review. *Perspect Psychol Sci.* (2015) 10:813–31. doi: 10.1177/1745691615600145
- Jan C, Zhou X, Stafford RS. Improving the health and well-being of children of migrant workers. *B World Health Organ.* (2017) 95:850– 2. doi: 10.2471/BLT.17.196329
- Zhou S, Cheung M. Hukou system effects on migrant children's education in China: Learning from past disparities. *Int Soc Work*. (2017) 60:1327– 42. doi: 10.1177/0020872817725134
- Liu Z, Zhu F. China's Returned Migrant Children: Experiences of Separation and Adaptation. Asia Pac J Anthropol. (2011) 12:445–61. doi: 10.1080/14442213.2011.611164
- Koo A, Ming H, Tsang B. The doubly disadvantaged: how return migrant students fail to access and deploy capitals for academic success in rural schools. *Sociology*. (2014) 48:795–811. doi: 10.1177/0038038513512729
- Li X, Zhu Z, Zuo H. The impact of return migration on the mental health of children. *Appl Econ Lett.* (2019) 26:217– 21. doi: 10.1080/13504851.2018.1458184
- Oh W, Bowker JC, Santos AJ, Ribeiro O, Guedes M, Freitas M, et al. Distinct profiles of relationships with mothers, fathers, and best friends and socialbehavioral functioning in early adolescence: a cross-cultural study. *Child Dev.* (2021) 92:e1154–70. doi: 10.1111/cdev.13610
- Bloom BL. A factor analysis of self-report measures of family functioning. Fam Process. (1985) 24:225–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1545-5300.1985.0 0225.x
- Davies PT, Cicchetti D. Toward an integration of family systems and developmental psychopathology approaches. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2004) 16:477–81. doi: 10.1017/S0954579404004626
- 22. Wang L, Feng Z, Yang G, Yang Y, Dai Q, Hu C, et al. The epidemiological characteristics of depressive symptoms in the left-behind children and adolescents of Chongqing in China. J Affect Disorders. (2015) 177:36–41. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.01.002
- Zhou C, Lv Q, Yang N, Wang F. Left-Behind Children, Parent-Child Communication and Psychological Resilience: A Structural Equation Modeling Analysis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2021) 18:5123. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18105123
- 24. Su S, Li X, Lin D, Xu X, Zhu M. Psychological adjustment among left-behind children in rural China: the role of parental migration and parent-child communication. *Child Care Health Dev.* (2013)39:162–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2214.2012.01400.x
- Brooks F, Zaborskis A, Tabak I, Carmen Granado Alcón MD, Zemaitiene N, de Roos S, et al. Trends in adolescents' perceived parental communication across 32 countries in Europe and North America from 2002 to 2010. *Eur J Public Health.* (2015) 25 (Suppl 2):46–50. doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckv034
- Zhao J, Liu X, Wang M. Parent-child cohesion, friend companionship and leftbehind children's emotional adaptation in rural China. *Child Abuse Neglect*. (2015) 48:190–9. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2015.07.005
- Cheng J, Sun Y. Depression and anxiety among left-behind children in China: a systematic review. *Child Care Health Dev.* (2015) 41:515– 23. doi: 10.1111/cch.12221
- Chai X, Du H, Li X, Su S, Lin D. What really matters for loneliness among leftbehind children in rural china: a meta-analytic review. *Front Psychol.* (2019). 10:774. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00774
- 29. Zhang R, Qiu Z, Li Y, Liu L, Zhi S. Teacher support, peer support, and externalizing problems among left-behind children in rural China: Sequential

mediation by self-esteem and self-control. Child Youth Serv Rev. (2021) 121:105824. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.105824

- Alexandra L, Rie S, Karissa DH. Examining School Connectedness as a Mediator of School Climate Effects. J Res Adolescence. (2006) 16:491– 502. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-7795.2006.00504.x
- Rubin KH, Dwyer KM, Booth-LaForce C, Kim AH, Burgess KB, Rose-Krasnor L. Attachment, friendship, and psychosocial functioning in early adolescence. *J Early Adolesc*. (2004) 24:326–56. doi: 10.1177/0272431604268530
- Calpbinici P, Tas Arslan F. Virtual behaviors affecting adolescent mental health: The usage of Internet and mobile phone and cyberbullying. J Child Adolesc Psychiatr Nurs. (2019) 32:139–48. doi: 10.1111/jcap.12244
- Zhu X, Liu J, Liang Z. Are left-behind children more likely to be bullied? Empirical evidence from rural schools in Shaanxi province. *Chinese Sociol Rev.* (2020) 52:411–37. doi: 10.1080/21620555.2020.1776603
- Lanz M, Iafrate R, Rosnati R, Scabini E. Parent-child communication and adolescent self-esteem in separated, intercountry adoptive and intact non-adoptive families. J Adolescence. (1999) 22:785– 94. doi: 10.1006/jado.1999.0272
- Barnes HL, Olson DH. Parent-Adolescent Communication and the Circumplex Model. Child Dev. (1985) 56:438–47. doi: 10.2307/1129732
- Li L, Wang HM, Shen Y. Chinese SF-36 Health Survey: translation, cultural adaptation, validation, and normalisation. J Epidemiol Commun H. (2003) 57:259–63. doi: 10.1136/jech.57.4.259
- Mavaddat N, Kinmonth AL, Sanderson S, Surtees P, Bingham S, Khaw KT. What determines Self-Rated Health (SRH)? A cross-sectional study of SF-36 health domains in the EPIC-Norfolk cohort. *J Epidemiol Commun H.* (2011) 65:800–6. doi: 10.1136/jech.2009.090845
- Kovacs M. The Children's Depression, Inventory (CDI). Psychopharmacol Bull. (1985) 21:995–8.
- Zhou X, Yan Z, Therese H. Depression and aggression in never-married men in China: a growing problem. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (2013) 48:1087–93. doi: 10.1007/s00127-012-0638-y
- Sun X, Qin X, Zhang M, Yang A, Ren X, Dai Q. Prediction of parental alienation on depression in left-behind children: a 12-month follow-up investigation. *Epidemiol Psych Sci.* (2021) 30:e44. doi: 10.1017/S2045796021000329
- Xiao Y, Chen Y, Chang W, Pu Y, Chen X, Guo J, et al. Perceived social support and suicide ideation in Chinese rural left-behind children: a possible mediating role of depression. J Affect Disorders. (2020) 261:198– 203. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.09.081
- Desseilles M, Perroud N, Guillaume S, Jaussent I, Genty C, Malafosse A, et al. Is it valid to measure suicidal ideation by depression rating scales? J Affect Disorders. (2012) 136:398–404. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.11.013
- Wu Q, Lu D, Kang M. Social capital and the mental health of children in rural China with different experiences of parental migration. *Soc Sci Med.* (2015) 132:270–7. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.10.050
- Furman W, Buhrmester D. Children's perceptions of their personal relationships in their social networks. *Dev Psychol.* (1985) 21:1016– 24. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.21.6.1016
- 45. Mannes M, Roehlkepartain EC, Benson PL. Unleashing the power of community to strengthen the well-being of children, youth, and families: an asset-building approach. *Child Welfare*. (2005) 84:233–50. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2005.02.003
- 46. Wang L, Chen H, Ye B, Gao J, Dai J, Wang F, et al. Mental health and self-rated health status of internal migrant workers and the correlated factors analysis in Shanghai, China: a cross-sectional epidemiological study. *Int Health.* (2019) 11:S45–54. doi: 10.1093/inthealth/ihz053
- 47. Vie TL, Hufthammer KO, Holmen TL, Meland E, Breidablik HJ. Is self-rated health a stable and predictive factor for allostatic load in early adulthood? Findings from the Nord Trøndelag Health Study (HUNT). *Soc Sci Med.* (2014) 117:1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.07.019
- Breidablik H, Meland E, Lydersen S. Self-rated health during adolescence: stability and predictors of change (Young-HUNT study, Norway). *Eur J Public Health.* (2009) 19:73–8. doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckn111
- Cebotari V, Mazzucato V, Siegel M. Child Development and Migrant Transnationalism: The Health of Children Who Stay Behind in Ghana and Nigeria. J Dev Stud. (2017) 53:444–59. doi: 10.1080/00220388.2016.11 87723

- Wang J, Zou J, Luo J, Liu H, Yang Q, Ouyang Y, et al. Mental health symptoms among rural adolescents with different parental migration experiences: a cross-sectional study in China. *Psychiat Res.* (2019) 279:222– 30. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2019.03.004
- Wang F, Lin L, Lu J, Cai J, Xu J, Zhou X. Mental health and substance use in urban left-behind children in China: a growing problem. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2020) 116:105135. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.1 05135
- 52. Zheng G, Ma M, Wang J Y, Huang. Craftsmanship spirit or professionalism: the impetus of barefoot social workers to complete their task identity for protecting disadvantaged children in China. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2020) 116:105157. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.1 05157
- Martin J, Hadwin JA. The roles of sex and gender in child and adolescent mental health. JCPP Adv. (2022) e12059. doi: 10.1002/jcv2.12059
- 54. Louise MH, Anna ME, Freya G, Sian O. Gender-neutral mental health research is sex and gender biased. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2017) 4:9–11. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30209-7

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Zhao, Wang, Xu, Lu, Akezhuoli and Wang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Profiles of Stress and Coping Associated With Mental, Behavioral, and Internet Use Problems Among Adolescents During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Stratified Random Sampling and Cluster Analysis

Rui She, Keiman Wong, Jiaxi Lin, Youmin Zhang, Kinlong Leung and Xue Yang*

Center for Health Behaviours Research, The Jockey Club School of Public Health and Primary Care, Faculty of Medicine, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Joan Bottorff, University of British Columbia, Okanagan Campus, Canada

Reviewed by:

Adegboyega Ogunwale, Neuropsychiatric Hospital, Aro, Abeokuta, Nigeria Paul Yip, The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China

*Correspondence: Xue Yang sherryxueyang@cuhk.edu.hk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 01 December 2021 Accepted: 18 February 2022 Published: 29 March 2022

Citation:

She R, Wong K, Lin J, Zhang Y, Leung K and Yang X (2022) Profiles of Stress and Coping Associated With Mental, Behavioral, and Internet Use Problems Among Adolescents During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Stratified Random Sampling and Cluster Analysis.

> Front. Public Health 10:826911. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.826911

Background: Adolescents are vulnerable to behavioral and mental health problems, which might be further exacerbated during the COVID-19 pandemic. This study explored how participants with different profiles of stressful life events, coping resources (i.e., self-esteem and perceived social support) and coping strategies (i.e., maladaptive and adaptive coping) varied in the prevalence of mental, behavioral, and Internet use problems.

Methods: Data were collected from a large and representative sample of Chinese secondary school students in Hong Kong (n = 3,136) from September to November 2020 (48.1% males; mean age = 13.6 years old). Cluster analysis and logistic regression models were used for analysis.

Results: The prevalence of suicidal ideation and sleep disturbance was 29.8 and 55.4%, respectively. Behavioral problems were most frequently reported in excessive social media use (53.5%), followed by excessive Internet gaming (43.6%), obesity (34.1%), damaging properties (14.6%), and alcohol or substance abuse (5.1%). The results of cluster analysis yielded three distinctive stress and coping profiles: severe profile (High Risk/Low Protective; 17.0%), moderate profile (Moderate Risk/Moderate Protective; 35.8%), and mild profile (Low Risk/High Protective; 47.2%). Participants with severe and moderate profiles displayed significantly higher levels of mental (range for AOR: 2.08–15.06; all p < 0.001) and behavioral health problems (range for AOR: 1.22–11.22; all p < 0.05) compared to the mild profile cluster.

Conclusions: Adolescents' mental and behavioral health may be shaped by a combination of stressful life events and variations in coping resources as well as strategies. Transdiagnostic and multimodal interventions on these factors are warranted to reduce mental, behavioral, and Internet use problems among adolescents.

Keywords: stress-coping theory, mental health, behavioral problems, Internet use, youth, cluster analysis

INTRODUCTION

Adolescence is a period of stressful challenges, during which individuals undergo extensive physical, psychological, emotional, and personality development. The high prevalence and cooccurrence of behavioral and mental health problems in adolescence have emerged as a paramount public health concern. For instance, mental disorders affect 10-20% of youth worldwide; and suicide is the third leading cause of death in 15-19 yearold youth (1). A national survey in the U.S. reported that 7.4% of children aged 3-17 years had a current behavioral problem (2). More importantly, the coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic poses a grim challenge to youths' normal life, including lockdowns and schooling disruptions (3). Adolescents are particularly vulnerable to mental distress and behavioral difficulties in pandemics (4). A systematic review reported that 41.7, 42.3, 30.8, and 21.3% of children and adolescents suffered from depression, irritability, inattention, and sleep disturbance during the COVID-19 pandemic, respectively (4). Internetrelated behaviors (e.g., Internet gaming) also had increased during the pandemic among Chinese adolescents due to social distancing and motivation of escapism coping (5, 6). Therefore, it is critical to raise the awareness of monitoring various behavioral and mental health problems among adolescents during this unusual period.

Adolescents are commonly exposed to various risks and stressors related to interpersonal relationships, academic stress, violence, and health threats (7). The high levels of stressful experiences often lead to disruptions in adolescents' physical, mental, and behavioral health (8, 9). However, individuals who experience negative life stress do not necessarily develop adverse health consequences. In light of this, researchers have proposed the concept of coping, which represents the cognitive and behavioral efforts of an individual to manage the internal and external demands encountered during a specific stressful situation (10). According to the stress-coping theory, coping responses in face of adversity will greatly affect one's health outcomes. Coping strategies can be adaptive (e.g., positive reframing and acceptance) or maladaptive (e.g., rumination and self-blame). Generally, adaptive coping (in which the stressor is managed cognitively or through action) is thought to mitigate the debilitating stress effects and prevent the development of depression and risky behaviors in face of stressors (11, 12), whereas maladaptive coping (in which the stressor is ignored or repressed) has a positive association with depression, suicidal ideation, and problematic behaviors (e.g., Internet-related behaviors) (13-15). On the other hand, coping resources can aid in the coping process by facilitating coping flexibility and increasing the efficacy of adopted coping strategies (10, 16). These resources can be stable characteristics of a person's disposition (e.g., self-esteem) and social environment (e.g., social support). Social support and self-esteem may have stress-buffering effects by preventing a situation from being appraised as stressful or by providing a solution to a stressful problem, which are associated with lower risks of depression and problematic behaviors (e.g., smoking and alcohol use) among adolescents (9, 17).

Despite these specific associations between stress, coping and health outcomes, there is very limited research defining the collective relationships between stressful life events, coping resources and strategies, as well as mental and behavioral health problems among adolescents. Given that adolescents tend to use multiple coping resources and strategies to deal with stress, studies examining behavioral and psychological responses to stressors should incorporate both of these constructs and capture the multidimensionality of stress-coping processes (9). Cluster analysis is a promising method for identifying and describing subgroups of individuals along multiple dimensions of interest (e.g., stressors, coping resources, and coping strategies). Such an approach may assist health professionals to identify distinct stress-coping profiles to which individuals might belong and, subsequently, shape intervention designs to the unique dispositions and risks of the targeted group.

In the present study, we aimed (1) to investigate the prevalence of behavioral (e.g., smoking, substance abuse, damaging properties, and Internet gaming) and mental health problems (e.g., suicidal ideation and sleep disturbance) in a large-scale and representative population of adolescents during the COVID-19 pandemic; (2) to identify profiles of adolescents based on their exposures to stressful life events, coping resources (i.e., self-esteem and perceived support) and individual coping strategies; and (3) to investigate whether the subgroups of adolescents created by the cluster analysis differed in levels of behavioral and mental health problems.

METHODS

Study Design and Participants

A school-based survey was conducted among secondary school students in Hong Kong from September to November 2020 when the spread of the virus in local clusters had been controlled and the schools were re-opened after a long time of face-toface classes suspension since January 2020. A stratified random sampling of schools was implemented with one secondary school randomly selected and invited for each of the 18 districts in Hong Kong. As a result, 13 of the 18 schools accepted the invitation to participate in this study. All secondary 1-4 (7th-10th year of formal education) students who lived in Hong Kong and attended face-to-face classes at the investigation time of the schools were invited. Shenzhen-Hong Kong crossboundary students who lived in Shenzhen, mainland China, and attended online courses were not invited. Secondary 5 and 6 students were not invited due to schools' concerns about their academic stress and exam pressure. In total, 4,323 students from the 13 schools were invited, and 3,147 (72.8%) returned their questionnaires.

Procedures

Students and parents were invited and informed about the survey and its purpose with school teachers' assistance. Participants were explained that the participation was voluntary and anonymous, and rejection would not affect any right or service they would receive from the school. They were also guaranteed that only the research team can access their data. Two research assistants
with a training background in psychology and at least 6 months of interviewing experience implemented the survey in classroom settings in the absence of teachers. The survey questionnaire had about 100 items which took about 15 min to complete. No incentive was given to the participants. Ethics approval was obtained from the corresponding author's affiliation (Ref No. SBRE-18-433). The written informed consent was obtained from both parents and children.

Measures

Problematic Behaviors

Self-reported engagement in problematic behaviors was measured using the Problem Behavior Scale, which has been commonly used among adolescents (18, 19). The frequency of behavioral health problems, including alcohol or substance addiction, tobacco use, damaging properties, running away from home, and skipping school/absenteeism, during the past 6 months were asked. As sedentary lifestyle and obesity are significant challenges during the COVID-19 pandemic for children and adolescents (20), we assessed obesity problem using the item from the Pediatric Behavior Scale to examine whether the adolescents had been overweight or gained too much weight in the past 6 months (21). Response categories were dichotomized into having problematic behaviors (sometimes/very often) or not (none).

Internet Use

Two items were used to ask participants about the average time per week they spent on social media and Internet gaming during the past 6 months. As recommended by the American Academy of Pediatrics that time allotted to Internet gaming should be within 1 h per day and the total screen time should not exceed 2 h for children and teenagers (22), participants who spent > 1 h on social media and Internet gaming per day were classified as excessive social media and Internet gaming users, respectively.

Mental Health Problems

The presence of suicidal ideation was measured using item 9 of the Patient Health Questionnaire, which asked "Over the past two weeks, how often have you thought that you would be better off dead, or of hurting yourself" (23). Responses rated on a 4point Likert-type were dichotomized into 0 (not at all) and 1 (several days/more than half of the days/nearly every day). Such measurement has been widely used in previous studies (24). The frequency of sleep disturbance in the past 6 months was measured using a single item, with responses categorized into 1 (sometimes/very often) and 0 (none).

Stressful Life Events

The Adolescent Self-Rating Life Events Checklist (ASLEC) was used to measure the severity of life stress experienced during the past year (8). It lists 26 negative life events on six socialstress domains: interpersonal relationship (e.g., I argued with my classmates), academic pressure (e.g., I failed in the examination), being punished (e.g., I was criticized and punished), bereavement (e.g., A family member/close friend died), the pressure of health and adaptation, and others, which were chosen on the basis of having occurred most frequently to Chinese adolescents. Participants were first asked whether the particular event happened to them. Then they were asked to rate the perceived stressfulness of each experienced event (i.e., the extent to which the event affected the respondent's life) on a five-point Likert scale ranging from 0 (not at all) to 4 (extremely severe). If a particular event did not happen, the event was scored 0, as it did not affect the respondent's life at all. Summing scores for all events in each subscale generates a total stress intensity score for the specific domain. A higher score indicates a greater perception of stress. The Cronbach's alpha of the scale was 0.94 in the present study.

Perceived Social Support

Four items were used to assess perceived social support, including two items about parental support and two items for peer support (25). The items were "How much support had you received from your parents/friends when you needed to talk with someone or needed emotional support?" and "How much support had you received from your family/friends when you needed instrumental support (e.g., financial support)?" The items were rated on a 10point scale, ranging from 0 (none) to 10 (tremendous). Higher scores denote higher levels of perceived social support. The Cronbach's alpha was 0.79 in the present study.

Self-Esteem

Self-esteem was measured using the abbreviated version of the Rosenberg Self-esteem Scale (RSE). The original RSE is a 10-item assessment with a four-point Likert scale format ranging from strongly disagree to strongly agree. Previous studies have used different abbreviated versions of RSE, which has shown reliability and validity across age and gender groups (26). The five positiveworded items of RSE were used in the current study. It had a Cronbach's alpha of 0.90.

Maladaptive and Adaptive Cognitive Coping

The short version of Cognitive Emotion Regulation Questionnaire (CERQ-short) was used to assess the set of cognitive emotion regulation strategies that individuals apply in response to stressful life events (27). The original CERQ has been well-validated in Chinese studies (28, 29), which demonstrated acceptable psychometric properties (e.g., Cronbach's alphas = 0.83-0.90 and test-retest coefficients = 0.64-0.68). The CERQ-short also showed satisfactory validity, reliability, and measurement invariance (e.g., Cronbach's alpha = 0.80 and test-retest coefficients = 0.69) among adolescents across different countries (30, 31) and had been applied in Hong Kong Chinese people (32). The CERQ-short consists of nine dimensions: (i) self-blame, (ii) other-blame, (iii) rumination, (iv) catastrophizing, (v) putting into perspective, (vi) positive refocusing, (vii) positive reappraisal, (viii) acceptance, and (ix) planning. Theoretically, the nine strategies can be grouped into adaptive coping strategies (putting into perspective, positive refocusing, positive reappraisal, acceptance, and planning) or maladaptive coping strategies (self-blame, other-blame, rumination, and catastrophizing). Items were measured on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (never) to 5 (always). The Cronbach's alphas for the maladaptive coping subscale and adaptive coping subscale were relatively low but acceptable (0.57 and 0.59) (33).

Background Factors

Background information, including sex, age, whether being born in Hong Kong, living arrangements, and parental education levels, were collected.

Statistical Analysis

The SPSS 23.0 Statistics for Windows (IBM Corp. Released 2015, Armonk, NY: IBM Corp) were used for all statistical analyses. The two-step cluster analysis procedure, an exploratory method to identify natural latent groupings within a dataset of continuous (standardized) and categorical features, based on the agglomerative hierarchical clustering method and assuming a joint multinomial-normal distribution was used. Such a technique presents several advantages compared to more traditional techniques, like automatically determining the optimal number of clusters by comparing the values of a model-choice criterion across different clustering solutions [i.e., log-likelihood distance and the Schwarz Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC)] rather than on an arbitrary choice, using categorical and continuous variables simultaneously, analyzing atypical values, and being able to handle large datasets (34). Comparative studies regarded two-step cluster analysis as one of the most reliable in terms of the number of subgroups detected, classification probability of individuals to subgroups, and reproducibility of findings (35). The set of indicator variables for the clustering procedure carried out included the six subscales of stressful life events, self-esteem, family support, friend support, maladaptive coping, and adaptive coping. The clustering quality for the final model was estimated with the Silhouette index, which constitutes a global consistency measure of the cohesion/separation. The Silhouette index is a commonly used indicator to measure how tightly grouped all the data in the cluster (36). Silhouette values fall within the range of -1 to 1 and higher values denote better matching in one's own cluster (similarity within the cluster) and poor matching in other clusters (different compared to the other clusters). Values lower than 0.30 are interpreted as having a poor fit, between 0.30 and 0.50 as fair, and higher than 0.50 as good (37).

Chi-square tests and analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Fisher's least significant difference (LSD) *post-hoc* test were used to confirm whether individuals of clusters differed significantly in sociodemographic characteristics and indicators included in the cluster analysis; effect sizes of cluster differences were represented by Cohen's d and odds ratio. In addition, multivariate logistic regression models were performed to test the associations between cluster membership and mental/behavioral health outcomes, adjusted for all sociodemographic variables. The adjusted odds ratios (AOR) and corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CI) were reported. *P*-values lower than 0.05 are considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Descriptive Characteristics

The mean age of the participants was 13.6 years and 51.9% were females. Of all the participants, 73.0% lived with both parents while 21.4% lived in a single-parent family; 15.8% of the participants' mothers and 13.4% of their fathers had obtained an educational level of college or above (**Table 1**). The mean values and standardized deviations for the cluster indicators, including stressful life events across six domains, self-esteem, family and friend support, maladaptive coping, and adaptive coping, are also presented in **Table 1**.

Clustering Outcomes

The solution selected as the optimal in the two-step cluster procedure was for three latent empirical groups. As shown in **Supplementary Table 1**, this solution gave the highest value for the ratio of distance measures and lower value of BIC. The 3-cluster solution achieved the highest ratio distance measure (2.78) and a cohesion/ separation index into the fair range (silhouette = 0.3). **Figure 1** displays the ordered bar chart with the relative relevance for each indicator used in the clustering. These weights ranged from 0 to 1, and greater values indicate a lower likelihood that changes between clusters are attributable to chance. The measures with the greatest discriminative relevance were the six subscales of stressful life events, followed by selfesteem, family support, maladaptive coping, and friend support.

Comparison Between Clusters

Descriptive data for sociodemographic characteristics, stressful life events, self-esteem, family support, friend support, maladaptive coping, and adaptive coping are reported by cluster in Table 1 and showed graphically in Figures 2, 3. The largest cluster (47.2%) was characterized by low levels of stressful life events and maladaptive and adaptive coping as well as high levels of self-esteem, family support, and friend support, compared to the remaining two clusters. Cluster 2 comprised 35.8% of the sample, characterized by moderate levels of stressful life events, coping strategies, self-esteem, and perceived support. The final cluster 3 was marked by high values on all six domains of stressful life events, high levels of maladaptive and adaptive coping, and low levels of self-esteem, family support, and friend support. The three clusters differed significantly in the levels of these indicators and the majority showed a large effect size of between-group differences (Cohen's d > 0.8; Table 1). Based on the set of results in this study, cluster 1 was labeled as "low-risk profile (Low Risk/Low Protective)", cluster 2 as "moderate-risk profile (Moderate Risk/Moderate Protective)", and cluster 3 as "severe-risk profile (High Risk/Low Protective)".

With respect to sociodemographic variables, the three clusters significantly differed in gender, age, whether or not born in Hong Kong, and living arrangement. Participants who were born in Hong Kong and lived with both parents were more likely to be classified into the low profile group (cluster 1). Males and younger adolescents were over-represented in cluster 1 relative to cluster 2 (**Table 1**).

March 2022 | Volume 10 | Article 826911

TABLE 1 | Comparison between the clusters in sociodemographic and psychosocial variables.

Independent variables	Total (n = 3,087)	Cluster 1 (<i>n</i> = 1,457)	Cluster 2 (<i>n</i> = 1,106) <i>N</i> (%)	Cluster 3 (n = 524)	P-value	Clust	er 1 vs. 2	Clust	ter 1 vs. 3	Clust	ter 2 vs. 3
	N (%)	N (%)				p-value	Odds Ratio	p-value	Odds Ratio	p-value	Odds Ratio
Sociodemographic varia	bles										
Gender					0.012	0.003		0.242		0.272	
Male	1,507 (48.1%)	736 (50.6%)	492 (44.7%)	248 (47.6%)			Ref		Ref		Ref
Female	1,629 (51.9%)	719 (49.4%)	609 (55.3%)	273 (52.4%)			1.25		1.12		0.89
Born in Hong Kong					0.008	0.009		0.014		0.691	
No	533 (17.0%)	216 (14.9%)	207 (18.8%)	102 (19.6%)			Ref		Ref		Ref
Yes	2,602 (83.0%)	1,236 (85.1%)	895 (81.2%)	419 (80.4%)			0.81		0.81		0.99
Living with parents					<0.001	<0.001		<0.001		0.047	
Both	2,227 (73.0%)	1,135 (78.7%)	767 (69.7%)	329 (63.8%)			Ref		Ref		Ref
Mother	504 (16.2%)	192 (13.3%)	193 (17.5%)	112 (21.7%)			1.46		1.82		1.28
Father	166 (5.3%)	58 (4.0%)	69 (6.3%)	37 (7.2%)			1.65		2.31		1.40
Neither	171 (5.3%)	58 (4.0%)	71 (6.5%)	38 (7.4%)			1.72		2.31		1.33
Mother's educational level					0.825	0.574		0.958		0.635	
Primary school or below	226 (7.3%)	87 (6.1%)	85 (7.8%)	51 (9.9%)			Ref		Ref		Ref
Middle school	1,396 (45.3%)	650 (45.7%)	490 (45.1%)	228 (44.3%)			0.87		0.74		0.83
College or undergraduate	408 (13.2%)	217 (15.3%)	128 (11.8%)	52 (10.1%)			0.73		0.58		0.78
Master or above	78 (2.5%)	41 (2.9%)	20 (1.8%)	15 (2.9%)			0.52		0.81		1.61
NA (e.g., don't know)	972 (30.9%)	426 (30.0%)	364 (33.5%)	169 (32.8%)			0.94		1.06		0.98
Father's educational level					0.110	0.903		0.054		0.052	
Primary school or below	314 (10.2%)	112 (7.8%)	124 (11.4%)	73 (14.1%)			Ref		Ref		Ref
Middle school	1,449 (46.8%)	685 (47.9%)	488 (44.8%)	243 (47.0%)			0.72		0.64		0.91
College or undergraduate	370 (11.8%)	198 (13.8%)	117 (10.7%)	49 (9.5%)			0.66		0.52		0.78
Master or above	47 (1.5%)	17 (1.2%)	19 (1.7%)	9 (1.7%)			1.53		0.93		0.65
NA (e.g., don't know)	913 (29.5%)	418 (29.2%)	341 (31.3%)	143 (27.7%)			0.72		0.44		0.67
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	P-value	p-value	Cohen's d	p-value	Cohen's d	p-value	Cohen's d
Age	13.6 (1.3)	13.6 (1.3)	13.7 (1.3)	13.6 (1.4)	0.007	0.007	-0.08	0.562	0.00	0.010	0.07
Psychological variables											
Self-esteem	14.2 (3.0)	15.5 (2.4)	13.2 (2.8)	12.4 (3.2)	<0.001	<0.001	0.88	<0.001	1.10	<0.001	0.27
Family support	11.1 (5.1)	13.3 (4.5)	9.4 (4.8)	8.5 (5.0)	<0.001	<0.001	0.84	<0.001	1.01	<0.001	0.18
Friend support	10.6 (5.0)	12.1 (4.6)	9.3 (4.7)	9.1 (5.2)	<0.001	<0.001	0.60	<0.001	0.60	0.448	0.04
Adaptive coping	16.3 (3.2)	16.0 (3.3)	16.3 (2.9)	17.2 (3.4)	<0.001	0.022	-0.10	<0.001	-0.36	<0.001	-0.29
Maladaptive coping	12.9 (2.6)	12.0 (2.5)	13.3 (2.4)	14.4 (2.7)	<0.001	<0.001	-0.53	<0.001	-0.92	<0.001	-0.43
SLE-relationship	4.7 (4.3)	1.7 (1.8)	5.6 (3.0)	11.3 (3.6)	<0.001	<0.001	-1.58	<0.001	-3.37	<0.001	-1.72
SLE-academic pressure	4.4 (4.0)	1.8 (1.8)	5.1 (2.8)	10.4 (3.7)	<0.001	<0.001	-1.40	<0.001	-2.96	<0.001	-1.62
SLE-punishment	3.4 (4.8)	0.6 (1.1)	3.3 (2.7)	11.5 (5.3)	<0.001	<0.001	-1.31	<0.001	-2.85	<0.001	-1.95
SLE-bereavement	1.5 (2.6)	0.3 (0.9)	1.6 (2.1)	4.8 (3.6)	<0.001	<0.001	-0.81	<0.001	-1.72	<0.001	-1.09
SLE-health and adaption	1.5 (2.0)	0.5 (0.8)	1.6 (1.5)	4.2 (2.5)	<0.001	<0.001	-0.92	<0.001	-1.99	<0.001	-1.26
SLE-others	2.2 (2.7)	0.6 (1.0)	2.4 (1.8)	6.5 (2.9)	<0.001	<0.001	-1.24	<0.001	-2.72	<0.001	-1.70

Post-hoc LSD significant comparison (0.05). SLE, stressful life events. P-values <0.05 are presented in bold.





Associations Between Cluster Membership and Mental, Behavioral, and Internet Use Problems

Figure 4 illustrates the prevalence of mental, behavioral, and Internet use problems in the total sample and by clusters. 5.1, 2.3, 2.6, and 2.8% of the participants reported that they had alcohol or substance abuse, tobacco use, running away from home, and skipping school/absenteeism in the previous 6 months, respectively. While about half of the participants reported that they had excessive social media and Internet gaming use and 34.1% had obesity problems. Concerning mental health, 29.8% of them reported suicidal ideation in the past 2 weeks and half of them had sleep disturbance in the past 6 months (55.4%). The detailed frequency distribution of mental, behavioral, and Internet use problems is presented in **Supplementary Table 2**.

Adjusted for all sociodemographic variables, the multivariate logistic regression models indicated that compared to the low profile cluster, individuals in the moderate and severe profile groups consistently reported significantly higher prevalence of behavioral (range for AOR: 1.22–11.22; all p < 0.05) and mental health problems (range for AOR: 2.08–15.06; all p < 0.001) (**Table 2**). We also conducted multinominal logistic regression analysis to assess the associations between cluster membership and behavioral/mental health outcomes using the original response categories of dependent variables, which showed similar significant results (**Supplementary Table 3**).



FIGURE 3 | Line-chart displaying the levels of participants' risk and protective profiles. SLE: stressful life events. The percentage of SLE variables represented the proportion of individuals who had at least one type of stressful life events in the specified domain. The percentage of self-esteem, family support, friend support, adaptive coping and maladaptive coping variables represented the proportion of individuals who scored above the median of the specified scale.

DISCUSSION

Principal Results

The present study investigated the prevalence of various mental, behavioral, and Internet use problems in a large-scale adolescent population in Hong Kong, China, during the COVID-19 pandemic. We further explored whether adolescents could be differentiated based on stress and coping profiles, and assessed whether their levels of health-related behaviors and mental health problems varied as a function of these profiles. The results provided empirical evidence that adolescents' behavioral and mental health may be shaped by the combined profiles of their stressful experiences, coping resources, and adopted coping strategies. These findings highlight the potential for multimodal stress and coping interventions that may help adolescents to prevent and reduce their various psychological and behavioral risks.

We found that about 30% of the adolescents expressed suicidal ideation and half of them had sleep disturbance, which was higher than the prevalence of suicidal ideation reported in a pre-COVID-19 study among a representative sample of secondary school students in Hong Kong (13.7%) (38). Other studies also reported significant increases in mental health problems among adolescents due to the COVID-19 pandemic (39, 40). The prevalence of problematic behaviors in the present study is comparable to or lower than the findings of a pre-COVID-19 study among 7,975 Hong Kong secondary school students, including smoking (5.1 vs. 7.8%), substance use (2.3 vs. 2.5%), running away from home (2.6 vs. 6.7%), truancy

(2.8 vs. 6.2%), and damaging properties (11.4 vs. 14.5%) (41). This pattern corroborates a prior national survey in Iceland, showing that COVID-19 has significantly increased the mental distress of adolescents while the decrease in risky behaviors (e.g., substance use) was observed (42). It is plausible that the COVID-19 preventive measures (e.g., social isolation) have reduced adolescents' access to substances or risky behaviors. This is also consistent with social developmental theories that adolescents' behaviors are socially influenced, and preventive measures might have reduced negative peer influence on and rewards of exploring problematic behaviors (43). In addition, parental supervision over children's behaviors may have enhanced due to school closure and increased time spent at home. Notably, of the various problematic behaviors, adolescents reported the highest prevalence in excessive Internet gaming and social media use, and obesity (all > 30%). Similarly, a previous study also suggested that adolescents' Internet gaming increased during the pandemic and school closures (44). These findings underline the need for interventions of adolescents' sedentary lifestyles especially Internet use during the pandemic to prevent the potential longterm adverse health impact. Continued parental surveillance of Internet use behaviors at different stages of the pandemic and after schools are resumed is greatly warranted.

Based on the multivariate stressful experiences, coping resources, and coping responses, participants were categorized into three groups: High Risk/Low Protective, Moderate Risk/Moderate Protective, and Low Risk/High Protective. The two-step cluster analysis indicated that a three-cluster solution was the best model for a fair cluster quality, evidenced by



the lower value of BIC and the maximum ratio of distance measures (45). Future studies are warranted to confirm whether this clustering pattern exists among adolescents in different regions. We found that adolescents who were not born in Hong Kong and in single-family were more likely to have moderate/severe profiles, supporting the migration morbidity hypothesis that immigration leads to psychosocial problems in migrant populations (46). Such at-risk subpopulations warrant further investigation. While low-risk group reported the highest levels of self-esteem, family support, and friend support, which might be protective factors of adolescents' mental and behavioral health (9, 17). Furthermore, clustering results supported that adolescents with high levels of stressful life events had relatively low self-esteem, social support as well as more maladaptive and adaptive coping. This pattern corroborates previous studies that stressful experiences may lead to feelings of powerlessness, helplessness, and loss of self-control, which thus result in a predisposition toward more maladaptive coping (47). The availability of coping resources may also inhibit stress proliferation indirectly through its effect on the choice of coping strategy (e.g., less maladaptive coping). Unexpectedly, maladaptive coping showed a similar pattern with adaptive coping across clusters. This may suggest that maladaptive and adaptive coping are relatively two distinct constructs instead of the opposite ends of a single dimension (48). It is plausible that people use more than one strategy, including both maladaptive and adaptive styles, to manage a stressful situation. In addition, adaptive coping showed a relatively weaker discriminative relevance in identifying at-risk groups compared to maladaptive coping, corroborating previous studies that maladaptive coping has stronger associations with health outcomes than adaptive coping (48). Relevant stakeholders including educators, gatekeepers, and parents should be made aware of adolescents' coping characteristics and skill training about the reduction of maladaptive coping and promotion of adaptive coping may be considered as an important agenda in health policy and health education in advancing adolescents' mental and behavioral health.

Beyond identifying stress-coping profiles using cluster analysis, the present study found consistent and robust associations between cluster membership and a wide range of mental and behavioral health problems. Compared to the low-risk cluster, individuals with high and moderate profiles reported a significantly higher prevalence of problematic behaviors and mental health issues. Notably, the dose-response relationship was observed that the severe cluster had larger odds ratios than the moderate cluster across all health outcomes when using the low-risk cluster as the reference group. These findings provide empirical support for the stress-coping theory that stressful experiences and coping strategies play significant roles in determining individuals' mental and behavioral health (11, 13, 14, 17). This study further demonstrated a deeper understanding that adolescents' behaviors and psychological health may be shaped by their combined profiles of stressful experiences, available coping resources, and coping styles. Relevant health promotions may incorporate and target different perspectives of stress and coping to achieve greater intervention efficacy.

Limitations

The study has limitations. First, the cross-sectional design cannot determine causal inferences. Adolescents with mental distress might further isolate themselves, resulting in reduced social support and increased maladaptive coping. Future prospective

Dependent outcomes		AOR (95% CI)	P-value
Alcohol or substance abuse	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	3.26 (2.03, 5.25)***	<0.001
	Cluster 3	6.92 (4.23, 11.32)***	< 0.001
Tobacco use	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	2.05 (1.07, 3.93)*	0.032
	Cluster 3	5.14 (2.69, 9.84)***	< 0.001
Obesity	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	2.08 (1.74, 2.49)***	< 0.001
	Cluster 3	2.42 (1.93, 3.02)***	< 0.001
Damaging properties	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	4.17 (3.08, 5.63)***	<0.001
	Cluster 3	11.22 (8.17, 15.39)***	< 0.001
Running away from home	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	4.47 (1.91, 10.46)***	< 0.001
	Cluster 3	17.95 (7.95, 40.51)***	< 0.001
Skipping school/absenteeism	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	2.82 (1.52, 5.24)**	0.001
	Cluster 3	4.92 (2.57, 9.40)***	< 0.001
Excessive social media use	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	1.19 (1.01, 1.41)*	0.041
	Cluster 3	1.75 (1.40, 2.19)***	< 0.001
Excessive Internet gaming use	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	1.22 (1.02, 1.45)*	0.026
	Cluster 3	1.65 (1.32, 2.06)***	< 0.001
Suicidal ideation	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	5.80 (4.66, 7.23)***	< 0.001
	Cluster 3	15.06 (11.59, 19.56)***	<0.001
Sleep disturbance	Cluster 1 (ref)	1.00	
	Cluster 2	2.66 (2.24, 3.16)***	<0.001
	Cluster 3	3.82 (3.03, 4.82)***	< 0.001

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TABLE 2}}\xspace$] Associations between cluster membership and behavioral, Internet use, and mental health problems.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001.

studies are warranted. Second, self-reported measures might be subject to recall bias and social desirability bias (e.g., disclosing substance use may be sensitive for students). In order to increase response rate and guarantee response quality, short measures of coping and self-esteem were used. Maladaptive and adaptive coping subscales showed low internal reliability. Future studies should be replicated with the full CERQ scale and further test the appropriateness of two-factor structure (i.e., adaptive and maladaptive dimensions) using confirmatory factor analysis. Third, as data for this study were gathered from young adolescents from participating secondary schools in Hong Kong, there might be selection bias. Findings cannot be generalized

to out-of-school adolescents, e.g., institutionalized adolescents, home-schooled adolescents, or adolescents who cannot attend school in-person due to/during the pandemic. The generalization of the findings should be cautious and future study may consider stratified random sampling based on the number of schools in each district to improve the representativeness of the sampling. However, the sex and age distribution in the current sample was comparable to the latest census data of secondary grade 1-4 students in Hong Kong (49). Fourth, we assessed obesity problem solely using previous behavioral scale item. The measurement of physical activity, sedentary behavior, and body mass index may be considered in future studies to have a more comprehensive investigation of adolescents' physical health and health behaviors. Fifth, the silhouette coefficient of clustering result indicated a fair model fit. Robust clustering methodology with better fit and taking into account outliers should be explored. Lastly, future studies should include other important mental health problems (e.g., depression and anxiety) and problematic behaviors (e.g., stealing and bullying), and explore the interplay between mental and behavioral risks among adolescents.

CONCLUSIONS AND PUBLIC MENTAL HEALTH IMPLICATIONS

This study is a timely investigation of mental and behavioral health problems among Chinese adolescents in Hong Kong during the COVID-19 pandemic, and efforts should be made to mitigate adolescents' mental and behavioral health problems. The findings offer important public health and clinical implications in the assessment and potential management of at-risk adolescents. First, high levels of stressful life events were reported by adolescents, especially in the domain of relationships, academics, or being punished. Pre-COVID studies also suggested that adolescents' stressful life events mainly came from academic domain and interpersonal relationships with family, teachers, and friends (8, 50). School social workers and counselors should be aware of these common stressors of adolescents. Second, students at risk of suffering from mental distress and engaging in unhealthy behaviors could be systematically screened primarily based on their profiles of negative life events as these indicators provided the greatest discriminative power to identify different clusters. However, coping resources and strategies may provide additional precision to identify groups that might best benefit from interventions in a cost-effective manner (12). Health promotions to reduce adolescents' mental and behavioral risks should thus incorporate and target both stress and coping to achieve greater intervention efficacy, such as alleviating stressful perceptions, increasing coping resources (e.g., enhancing social support and self-efficacy), and reducing maladaptive coping. Therefore, interventions based on transdiagnostic approaches, such as cognitive-behavioral therapy and problem-solving therapy, and the formation of supportive networks for adolescents, may be particularly beneficial and efficient to prevent and reduce multiple mental and behavioral risks in a cost-effective manner (37).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethics approval was obtained from the Survey and Behavioral Ethics Committee of the corresponding author's affiliated institution (Ref No. SBRE-18-433). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

RS: conceptualization, methodology, and writing—original draft. KW, JL, and YZ: data curation. RS and JL: formal analysis. XY: funding acquisition and writing—review and editing. KW: investigation. All authors commented

REFERENCES

- Kieling C, Baker-Henningham H, Belfer M, Conti G, Ertem I, Omigbodun O, et al. Child and adolescent mental health worldwide: evidence for action. *Lancet*. (2011) 378:1515–25. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60827-1
- Ghandour RM, Sherman LJ, Vladutiu CJ, Ali MM, Lynch SE, Bitsko RH, et al. Prevalence and treatment of depression, anxiety, and conduct problems in US children. J Pediatr. (2019) 206:256–67. e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.09.021
- Yang X, Hu H, Zhao C, Xu H, Tu X, Zhang G, et al. longitudinal study of changes in smart phone addiction and depressive symptoms and potential risk factors among Chinese college students. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2021) 21:1–9. doi: 10.1186/s12888-021-03265-4
- 4. Panda PK, Gupta J, Chowdhury SR, Kumar R, Meena AK, Madaan P, et al. Psychological and behavioral impact of lockdown and quarantine measures for COVID-19 pandemic on children, adolescents and caregivers: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Trop Pediatr.* (2021) 67:fmaa122. doi: 10.1093/tropej/fmaa122
- Dong H, Yang F, Lu X, Hao W. Internet addiction and related psychological factors among children and adolescents in China during the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) epidemic. *Front Psychiatry*. (2020) 11:751. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00751
- Teng Z, Pontes HM, Nie Q, Griffiths MD, Guo C. Depression and anxiety symptoms associated with internet gaming disorder before and during the COVID-19 pandemic: a longitudinal study. J Behav Addict. (2021) 10:169–80. doi: 10.1556/2006.2021.00016
- She R, Yang X, Lau MMC, Lau JTF. Psychometric properties and normative data of the 10-item Connor–Davidson Resilience Scale among Chinese adolescent students in Hong Kong. *Child Psychiatry Hum Dev.* (2020) 51:925– 33. doi: 10.1007/s10578-020-00970-1
- Liu X, Kurita H, Uchiyama M, Okawa M, Liu L, Ma D. Life events, locus of control, and behavioral problems among Chinese adolescents. J Clin Psychol. (2000) 56:1565–77. doi: 10.1002/1097-4679(200012)56:12<1565::AID-7>3.0.CO;2-U
- Tandon SD, Dariotis JK, Tucker MG, Sonenstein FL. Coping, stress, and social support associations with internalizing and externalizing behavior among urban adolescents and young adults: revelations from a cluster analysis. J Adolesc Health. (2013) 52:627–33. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.10.001
- 10. Lazarus RS, Folkman S. *Stress, Appraisal, and Coping.* New York, NY: Springer Publishing Company (1984).

on previous versions of the manuscript and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was funded by the Health and Medical Research Fund (#16171001) and General Research Fund (#6905082). The funder had no involvement in the study design and collection, analysis, and interpretation of the results.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Ms. Cindy Choi for her assistance in data collection, and all the participants who dedicated their time to completing this study.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh. 2022.826911/full#supplementary-material

- Huh HJ, Kim KH, Lee H-K, Chae J-H. The relationship between childhood trauma and the severity of adulthood depression and anxiety symptoms in a clinical sample: the mediating role of cognitive emotion regulation strategies. *J Affect Disord*. (2017) 213:44–50. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.02.009
- Doron J, Trouillet R, Maneveau A, Neveu D, Ninot G. Coping profiles, perceived stress and health-related behaviors: a cluster analysis approach. *Health Promot Int.* (2015) 30:88–100. doi: 10.1093/heapro/dau090
- Lei H, Cheong CM, Li S, Minghui L. The relationship between coping style and Internet addiction among mainland Chinese students: a meta-analysis. *Psychiatry Res.* (2018) 270:831–41. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2018.10.079
- Horwitz AG, Hill RM, King CA. Specific coping behaviors in relation to adolescent depression and suicidal ideation. J Adolesc. (2011) 34:1077–85. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2010.10.004
- She R, Wong K, Lin J, Leung K, Zhang Y, Yang X. How COVID-19 stress related to schooling and online learning affects adolescent depression and Internet gaming disorder: testing conservation of resources theory with sex difference. *J Behav Addict.* (2021). doi: 10.1556/2006.2021.00069. [Epub ahead of print].
- Terry DJ. Coping resources and situational appraisals as predictors of coping behavior. *Pers Individ Dif.* (1991) 12:1031–47. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(91)90033-8
- Siyez DM. Adolescent self-esteem, problem behaviors, and perceived social support in Turkey. Soc Behav Person Int J. (2008) 36:973–84. doi: 10.2224/sbp.2008.36.7.973
- Ellis A. Individual and Interactive Effects of Childhood Problem Behaviors and Maternal Discipline on Adolescent Problem Behavior and Alcohol Use. Ypsilanti, MI: Eastern Michigan University (2012).
- Jacobs JE, Vernon MK, Eccles JS. Relations between social selfperceptions, time use, and prosocial or problem behaviors during adolescence. J Adolesc Res. (2004) 19:45–62. doi: 10.1177/07435584032 58225
- Stavridou A, Kapsali E, Panagouli E, Thirios A, Polychronis K, Bacopoulou F, et al. Obesity in children and adolescents during COVID-19 pandemic. *Children*. (2021) 8:135. doi: 10.3390/children8020135
- 21. Achenbach TM, Edelbrock C. Child behavior checklist. *Burlington*. (1991) 7:371–92.
- Gentile DA, Bailey K, Bavelier D, Brockmyer JF, Cash H, Coyne SM, et al. Internet gaming disorder in children and adolescents. *Pediatrics*. (2017) 140(Suppl. 2):S81–5. doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-1758H

- 23. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL. Williams JBW. The PHQ-9. J Gen Intern Med. (2001) 16:606–13. doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x
- Rossom RC, Coleman KJ, Ahmedani BK, Beck A, Johnson E, Oliver M, et al. Suicidal ideation reported on the PHQ9 and risk of suicidal behavior across age groups. J Affect Disord. (2017) 215:77–84. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017. 03.037
- Yang X, Jiang X, Mo P, Cai Y, Ma L, Lau J. Prevalence and interpersonal correlates of internet gaming disorders among Chinese adolescents. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:579. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17020579
- Monteiro RP, Coelho GLdH, Hanel PHP, de Medeiros ED, da Silva PDG. The efficient assessment of self-esteem: proposing the brief rosenberg self-esteem scale. *Appl Res Qual Life*. (2021). doi: 10.1007/s11482-021-09936-4. [Epub ahead of print].
- Garnefski N, Kraaij V. Cognitive emotion regulation questionnairedevelopment of a short 18-item version (CERQ-short). *Pers Individ Dif.* (2006) 41:1045–53. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.04.010
- Zhu X, Auerbach RP, Yao S, Abela JR, Xiao J, Tong X. Psychometric properties of the cognitive emotion regulation questionnaire: Chinese version. *Cogn Emot.* (2008) 22:288–307. doi: 10.1080/02699930701369035
- 29. Ding F, Wang X, Cheng C, He J, Zhao H, Wu D, et al. Psychometric properties and measurement invariance of the cognitive emotion regulation questionnaire in chinese adolescents with and without major depressive disorder: a horizontal and longitudinal perspective. *Front Psychiatry.* (2021) 12:736887. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.736887
- Orgilés M, Morales A, Fernández-Martínez I, Melero S, Espada JP. Validation of the short version of the cognitive emotion regulation questionnaire for Spanish children. J Child Health Care. (2019) 23:87–101. doi: 10.1177/1367493518777306
- Santos AC, Simões C, Daniel JR, Arriaga P. Portuguese validation of the cognitive emotion regulation questionnaire short version in youth: validity, reliability and invariance across gender and age. *Eur J Dev Psychol.* (2021). doi: 10.1080/17405629.2021.2011201. [Epub ahead of print].
- 32. She R, Luo S, Lau MM, Lau JTF. The mechanisms between illness representations of COVID-19 and behavioral intention to visit hospitals for scheduled medical consultations in a Chinese general population. *J Health Psychol.* (2021). doi: 10.1177/13591053211008217
- Yusoff MSB. Stability of DREEM in a sample of medical students: a prospective study. *Educ Res Int.* (2012) 2012:509638. doi: 10.1155/2012/509638
- 34. Benassi M, Garofalo S, Ambrosini F, Sant'Angelo RP, Raggini R, De Paoli G, et al. Using two-step cluster analysis and latent class cluster analysis to classify the cognitive heterogeneity of cross-diagnostic psychiatric inpatients. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:85. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01085
- Gelbard R, Goldman O, Spiegler I. Investigating diversity of clustering methods: an empirical comparison. *Data Knowl Eng.* (2007) 63:155–66. doi: 10.1016/j.datak.2007.01.002
- Marques DR, Gomes AA, Clemente V, Drake CL, Roth T, Morin CM, et al. Typologies of individuals vulnerable to insomnia: a two-step cluster analysis. *Sleep Biol Rhythms*. (2021) 19:33–44. doi: 10.1007/s41105-020-00285-7
- Munguía L, Jiménez-Murcia S, Granero R, Baenas I, Agüera Z, Sánchez I, et al. Emotional regulation in eating disorders and gambling disorder: a transdiagnostic approach. J Behav Addict. (2021) 41:1045–53. doi: 10.1556/2006.2021.00017
- Shek DTL Yu L. Self-harm and suicidal behaviors in hong kong adolescents: prevalence and psychosocial correlates. *Sci World J.* (2012) 2012:932540. doi: 10.1100/2012/932540
- Magson NR, Freeman JYA, Rapee RM, Richardson CE, Oar EL, Fardouly J. Risk and protective factors for prospective changes in adolescent mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. J Youth Adolesc. (2021) 50:44–57. doi: 10.1007/s10964-020-01332-9

- Cost KT, Crosbie J, Anagnostou E, Birken CS, Charach A, Monga S, et al. Mostly worse, occasionally better: impact of COVID-19 pandemic on the mental health of Canadian children and adolescents. *Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. (2021). doi: 10.1007/s00787-021-01744-3. [Epub ahead of print].
- Sun RC, Shek DT. Life satisfaction, positive youth development, and problem behaviour among Chinese adolescents in Hong Kong. Soc Indic Res. (2010) 95:455–74. doi: 10.1007/s11205-009-9531-9
- 42. Thorisdottir IE, Asgeirsdottir BB, Kristjansson AL, Valdimarsdottir HB, Jonsdottir Tolgyes EM, Sigfusson J, et al. Depressive symptoms, mental wellbeing, and substance use among adolescents before and during the COVID-19 pandemic in Iceland: a longitudinal, population-based study. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2021) 8:663–72. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(21)00156-5
- Allen JP, Loeb EL, Narr RK, Costello MA. Different factors predict adolescent substance use versus adult substance abuse: lessons from a social-developmental approach. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2020) 33:792–802. doi: 10.1017/S095457942000005X
- 44. Zhu S, Zhuang Y, Lee P, Li JC-M, Wong PW. Leisure and problem gaming behaviors among children and adolescents during school closures caused by COVID-19 in Hong Kong: quantitative cross-sectional survey study. *JMIR Serious Games.* (2021) 9:e26808. doi: 10.2196/26808
- 45. Sarstedt M, Mooi E. A concise guide to market research. *Process Data*. (2014) 12:298–9. doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-53965-7
- 46. Jiang H, Shek DT, Law MY. Differences between Chinese adolescent immigrants and adolescent non-immigrants in Hong Kong: perceived psychosocial attributes, school environment and characteristics of Hong Kong adolescents. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2021) 18:3739. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18073739
- Bandermann KM, Szymanski DM. Exploring coping mediators between heterosexist oppression and posttraumatic stress symptoms among lesbian, gay, and bisexual persons. *Psychol Sex Orient Gender Divers*. (2014) 1:213. doi: 10.1037/sgd0000044
- Moritz S, Jahns AK, Schröder J, Berger T, Lincoln TM, Klein JP, et al. More adaptive versus less maladaptive coping: what is more predictive of symptom severity? Development of a new scale to investigate coping profiles across different psychopathological syndromes. J Affect Disord. (2016) 191:300–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.11.027
- Education Bureau Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. Student Enrolment Statistics 2019/20. Hong Kong (2020).
- Chan DW. Stressful life events, cognitive appraisals, and psychological symptoms among Chinese adolescents in Hong Kong. J Youth Adolesc. (1998) 27:457–72. doi: 10.1023/A:1022800118777

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 She, Wong, Lin, Zhang, Leung and Yang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Threats and Interventions on Wellbeing in Asylum Seekers in the Netherlands: A Scoping Review

Ferdy Pluck^{1,2,3*}, Roelof Ettema² and Eric Vermetten^{1,4,5}

¹ Department of Psychiatry, Leiden University Medical Centre, Leiden, Netherlands, ² Research Group Personalized Integrated Care, University of Applied Science Utrecht, Utrecht, Netherlands, ³ Amethist Addiction Care, Almere, Netherlands, ⁴ Arq Psychotrauma Expert Group, Diemen, Netherlands, ⁵ Department of Military Mental Health Care (MGGZ), Ministry of Defense, Utrecht, Netherlands

Background: Most asylum seekers experience stress, not only due to the reason for fleeing and their travel but also due to their compulsory stay in the asylum seeker center in the Netherlands and the asylum procedure. This often leads to self-medication and addiction which causes lower self-esteem and lower quality of life. Adverse life events, forced migration, and prolonged asylum procedures, in addition to the complexity of the acculturation process, can all contribute to higher levels of psychopathology.

Objective: What are the threats to wellbeing in terms of mental health, psychosocial, and addiction problems, and what are the effective interventions for wellbeing for asylum seekers in asylum seeker centers in the Netherlands, reported in the literature?

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Yesim Erim, University of Erlangen Nuremberg, Germany Wei Wang, Xuzhou Medical University, China

> *Correspondence: Ferdy Pluck ferdy.pluck@hu.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 05 December 2021 Accepted: 02 March 2022 Published: 01 April 2022

Citation:

Pluck F, Ettema R and Vermetten E (2022) Threats and Interventions on Wellbeing in Asylum Seekers in the Netherlands: A Scoping Review. Front. Psychiatry 13:829522. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2022.829522 **Method:** Following the descriptive nature of the research question and the need for identifying knowledge gaps, an overview of existing knowledge was created by executing a scoping review on influencing factors on the mental health of asylum seekers. The Neuman system model was used as a guiding framework to understand the complexity of the issues this population experience and to identify the stressors and the factors which cause the imbalance and also the disease.

Results: The literature review resulted in 26 articles that met the criteria for inclusion. The threats included the influence of staying in the environment of an asylum seekers center, drug abuse among asylum seekers, health-care professionals and employees who do not detect or underestimate the underlying suffering of asylum seekers, and frequent relocations of asylum seekers. The two assessment instruments used were the Rapid-Assessment-Response method (RAR method) and the Health Information Assessment Tool Asylum Seeker tool (HIATUS tool). Finally, the five interventions were identified: therapy for asylum seekers diagnosed with post-traumatic stress disorder (PSTD), art therapy, education focused on prevention as intervention, cultural interview, and mindspring.

Conclusion: The knowledge on identifying and reducing threats, assessment, and treatment interventions for asylum seekers living in an asylum seekers center found in the literature provided perspectives on improving their wellbeing. The great diversity of cultural aspects and continuous changes in the number and origin of refugees in the Dutch asylum seekers centers disrupted the continuity of care.

Keywords: asylum seeker, mental health, psychotrauma, interventions, stressors

HIGHLIGHTS

- Treatment possibilities on mental health conditions in asylum seekers.
- The vulnerability of asylum seekers.
- Poor mental health leads to lower outcomes on well-being.

INTRODUCTION

Currently, in Europe, the asylum seeker centers get overcrowded due to increased refugee flows (1). In recent years and nowadays in the Netherlands, the majority of asylum seekers come from Syria. On top of that, Dutch asylum seeker centers are now faced with a sudden rise in refugees from Afghanistan due to the recent change in the political situation in Afghanistan (2).

In September 2021 in the Netherlands, 30% of first-time asylum seekers came from Afghanistan, 29% Syria, 8% Turkey, 5% Somalia, 5% Yemen, 3% Algeria, and 2% unknown nationality (1). In the year prior, 30% of first-time asylum seekers came from Syria, 12% Turkey, 11% Afghanistan, and 6% Algeria (1).

Asylum seekers in Dutch asylum seekers centers are often heavily burdened with mental health problems (3). Mental health problems and self-medication were triggered by war, political instability, poor economy, and worsened during travel to the Netherlands (4). Self-medication often led to addiction, lower quality of life, and generalized displeasure (4). How asylum seekers perceived and coped with illness in terms of their culture of origin was often unknown by professionals providing mental health care in refugee camps in the Netherlands (3).

Numerous reasons were identified why asylum seekers initially leave their home country, including by war, religion, beliefs, sexual orientation, the economic situation, and political situation in the home country (5, 6). Despite these extraordinarily stressful circumstances, it was still a difficult decision to leave. Often, an opportunity to flee was unplanned, and thus, the decision and the subsequent flee had to be made without adequate preparation (7). The opportunity for fleeing was frequently solicited by human traffickers. They were required to pay large sums of money or may be kidnapped and were required to pay a ransom to be able to leave their home country (7). Refugees are forced to travel with only a few personal belongings that they must carry (8). The journey can be very dangerous due to high risks of exploitation, rape, physical illness, and death by drowning or other injuries (9).

An asylum seeker is defined as a person who sought safety or prosperity by fleeing to another country and when arrived, officially asked for asylum which is mainly done at a refugee camp (5). When a person gets a temporary or permanent permit in the Netherlands, this person was identified as a "status holder" or "a person with a migration background" (10). In the Netherlands, refugee camps also known as asylum seeker centers are diverse. These centers provided only the very basic support, such as, "bed, bath, and bread." Some asylum seekers required a more restricted environment due to the previous crime history. Unaccompanied minors were signed to small living facilities (10).

Asylum seekers in the Netherlands were considered a highrisk group for mental health problems. Adverse life events, forced migration, prolonged asylum procedures, and the complexity of the acculturation process can all contribute to higher levels of psychopathology (11). A study by Gerritsen et al. (12) revealed large variations in the prevalence of mental health problems. The prevalence of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), depression, and anxiety vary from a few percent to more than 70% (12). In 2006, 28.1% of the asylum seekers from Afghanistan, Iran, and Somalia in Dutch asylum seekers centers suffered from PTSD and 68.1% suffered from depression or anxiety (13). Psychological issues are sometimes presented as physical symptoms which have a potential to mislead the health-care professional (14). Two research questions evolved: What are the threats to wellbeing in terms of mental health, psychosocial, and addiction problems, and what are the effective interventions for wellbeing for asylum seekers in asylum seeker centers in the Netherlands, reported in the literature?

METHODS

Due to the descriptive nature of this research, a scoping review was executed to identify influencing factors on the mental health of asylum seekers and to identify knowledge gaps in the literature (15). With a scoping review in a transparent and rigorous way, areas of research can be mapped (16). The Preferred Reporting Items For Systematic Reviews and Metaanalyses Extension for Scoping Reviews statement (PRISMA ScR) included recommendations in the design, literature search, analysis, and reporting of the scoping review (17). This descriptive study was registered in the open science framework registries (Registration DOI https://doi.org/10.17605/OSF.IO/ YBR7F).

Information Sources and Search

The search was conducted in the period before December 15, 2019 in the following databases: PsycINFO, Psychology & Behavioral Sciences Collection, Academic Search Premier, CINAHL MEDLINE, PubMed, Embase, and the Cochrane database. Additional articles were found using the snowballing process by searching through the reference list of previously identified articles.

Using the Problem Intervention Control Outcome (PICO) method, a search rule was constructed and an initial search was performed (18). From this search, initially, a few vital relevant articles were identified. The search rule was validated and improved by comparing the search terms with terms used in titles in the literature lists of vital articles. This resulted in new search terms which were added to the search rule. With this validated rule, the selected databases were searched again. All studies that met the inclusion criteria were uploaded into Rayyan R (19), a web application for systematic reviews.

Search Items and Eligibility Criteria

The data were sought on the following variables "asylum seekers" OR refugees OR Exiles AND Netherlands OR Dutch, "effective measures" OR "real measures" OR "actual measures" OR "effective actions" OR "effective procedures" OR "effective methods" OR "effective processes" OR therapy OR Care OR prevention OR treatment OR "social support" AND "mental health" OR addiction OR "psychosocial problems," wellbeing OR comfort OR welfare OR health OR safety (**Appendix 1**).

Included articles that met inclusion criteria reported threats on wellbeing in terms of mental health, psychosocial, addiction problems. Articles also included the effective interventions for wellbeing for asylum seekers in Dutch asylum seeker centers. English and Dutch publications were included. The following exclusion criteria were used: duplicate, newborn children, study protocol, abstract author, wrong population, diagnostic instrument, index, Switzerland, experience in Sweden, study design.

All studies that met the inclusion criteria were uploaded into Rayyan R and were ranked individually by FP and RE, blinded for each other. Afterward, studies that were not immediately agreed upon were discussed by FP and RE for a final decision.

Critical Appraisal

To measure the quality of the identified articles, a critical appraisal for qualitative research from Treloar et al. (20) was used. For seven of the 10 key issues, the extent each selected study met the criteria set by Treloar et al. (20) (**Appendix 2**).

Synthesis of Results

For identifying threats on wellbeing and interventions in the selected articles, we used the Neuman system model as its supports approaching the individual as an open system (21). This model is based on the combination of the stress coping, systems, and prevention theory, which helps in defining stressors and interventions. In this theoretical framework, wellbeing is defined as a continuum with wellbeing and illness at opposite ends of the continuum. Wellbeing for a person is associated with optimal system stability, which is the best possible state of wellbeing at any time (21). Threats for wellbeing are defined as barriers in dealing with stressors by insufficient possession of coping strategies and insufficient access to resources. Interventions are defined as support for dealing with stressors, support for increasing coping strategies, and access to resources. The data in the identified articles were categorized in the three means for self-efficacy stressors, coping strategies, and resources.

Neuman system model

In this framework, the client is seen as an open system illustrated by a series of concentric circles which Neuman has named the flexible line of defense, normal line of defense, and lines of resistance (refer to **Figure 1**). Each of these lines protect the client's basic structure, or central core from stressors in the environment. The circles and the core are composed of five related variables: physiological, psychological, sociocultural, developmental, and spiritual. The primary focus of the Neuman system model is the possibility for negative outcomes. This occurs when the person is not able to cope effectively with stressors from the environment (22). Each related variable provides a perspective on a person, how he or she grew up, the social economic situation and mental and physical condition. Furthermore, it provides insight on the view of the person in the present and the future. As such using these insights, severe illness and lower quality of life can be prevented.

Stressors

A tendency exists within any system to maintain a steady state or balance among the various disruptive forces operating within or upon it (23). The Neuman system model identifies these disruptive forces as stressors. Neuman system model environmental stressors are classified as intrapersonal between persons, interpersonal within the person, and extrapersonal outside the person in nature. They are present within as well as outside the client system. Intrapersonal stressors are internal environmental forces that occur within the boundary of the client system. Interpersonal stressors are external environmental interaction forces that occur outside the boundaries of the client system at a proximal range. Extrapersonal stressors are external environmental interaction forces that occur outside the boundaries of the client system at the distal range (21). In this study, the stressors were extracted to identify the threats to the wellbeing of the asylum seeker (Appendix 3).

Coping Strategies

According to Folkman and Lazarus, there is a specific role for care providers to mobilize client systems coping strategies: those refer to the specific efforts, behavioral and psychological, that asylum seekers use to master, tolerate, reduce, or minimize stressful events (24). Two general coping strategies are distinguished: problem-solving strategies and emotionalfocused coping strategies. Problem-solving strategies are efforts to do something active to alleviate stressful circumstances, whereas emotion-focused coping strategies involve efforts to regulate the emotional consequences of stressful or potentially stressful events. Some coping strategies are active, and others are considered avoidant. Active coping strategies are either behavioral or psychological responses designed to change the nature of the stressor itself or how one thinks about the stressor. Avoidant coping strategies lead people into activities, such as alcohol use or mental states, such as withdrawal that keep them from directly addressing stressful events (21). In this study, skills were extracted that asylum seekers naturally have and that they have developed in their life to deal with stressful situations (Appendix 3).

Resources

The five dimensions of the client system function harmoniously in interactions with intrapersonal, interpersonal, and extrapersonal stressors. The extent of interactions between and among the five variables determines how much resistance a client system has to environmental stressors. Resources can be deployed on different variables. Physiological refers to the bodily structure and internal function. Psychological refers to mental processes and interactive environmental effects, both internally and externally. Sociocultural refers to the combined effects of sociocultural conditions and activities. Developmental refers to age-related development processes and activities. Spiritual refers to spiritual beliefs and influences. The resources are divided into the five variables that indicate in which the asylum seeker experiences support. This also provides insight into where resources are lacking among asylum seekers staying at asylum seeker centers, based on the data retrieved from the articles included in this scoping review (**Appendix 3**).

What influence intrapersonal, interpersonal, and extrapersonal stressors have on the wellbeing of the asylum seeker was extracted from the content of the included articles and subsequently described. Which coping strategies they already have or have learned from themselves or from others. We also describe which resources asylum seekers have or have access to during their stay at asylum seeker centers and these are subdivided into the five variables to provide insight into which threats there are and which interventions work well for this target group. Following the Neuman system model (Figure 1 and Appendix 3) concerning stressors, coping strategies, resources, and subthemes of these, we summarize the extracted data.

RESULTS

In screening on domain and inclusion criteria in the databases and the additional snowball search, 94 records remained. After removing the duplicates, the database searches resulted in 45 citations. A total of 19 articles were excluded after reading the full text for the following exclusion reasons: diagnostic instrument, wrong country, young children, study protocol, wrong population, conference abstract only, wrong study design, index magazine, index symposium, and research group, which resulted in 26 articles included in this scoping review (**Figure 2**).

Following the Neuman system model, the retrieved data were reported on the topics: intrapersonal stressors, interpersonal stressors, extrapersonal stressors, coping strategies, and five types of resources.

Stressors

More than one stressor may be imposed on the client system at any time (21).

Intrapersonal Stressors

The fact that asylum seekers were in an asylum procedure and therefore almost always are in a long-term stay in an asylum seeker center leads to the asylum seekers experience a lot of stress. This was also caused by uncertainty about the future and anxiety about being sent back to their country of origin or where they have previously reported in Europe (13, 25-31). Severely traumatized asylum seekers with long-lasting high levels of psychological burden often gave inconsistent interviews during the hearings of immigration services (25). Some asylum seekers said that the post-migration stressors, such as prolonged periods of uncertainty, fear, and boredom, cause more stress than pre-migration stressors (32). The access to medical and psychological care was generally difficult for asylum seekers with physical and psychological problems (25). As a consequence, there was a higher risk of suicide, especially in male asylum seekers, due to a lower use of mental health services and negative outcomes of their asylum procedure (27). Also, relationship issues, loss of family members, and other stressful life events were related to a higher rate of suicide in comparison with the Dutch population (27). In asylum seekers' children, the burden of frequent relocations was associated with an increase in mental health problems (33). Many asylum seekers who are mostly men report incidents of torture or other forms of torture (28). The prevalence rates of mental health and substance abuse disorders under undocumented asylum seekers were high (34). Unaccompanied adolescent asylum seekers who were staying in a special reception for first asylum registration in the Netherlands report more emotional problems and symptoms of anxiety (35). Also, the high number of incidents in the asylum seekers centers caused more emotional problems and symptoms of anxiety by minors (35). Asylum seekers experienced increasing posttraumatic stress due to their response to multiple post-traumatic experiences and ongoing post-migration difficulties. In summary, the major intrapersonal stressor "substance and drug abuse" of some asylum seekers triggers mental problems, gave physical complaints, and led to disruptive behavior among these asylum seekers inside and outside the asylum seekers center.

Interpersonal Stressors

The degree of burden by the experienced stress depends on various factors. The trauma experienced in the country of origin, during the trip, and living in an asylum seekers center in the Netherlands causes a major imbalance in daily life (13, 25, 26, 34, 36). Low health literacy of asylum seekers and their caretakers and cultural differences led to impaired communication between health professionals and asylum seekers (37). Loneliness, boredom, and shortage of money were major problems in asylum seekers living in asylum seekers centers. Some of them had started a distributive trade of beer, cannabis, khat, and opium to provide themselves with money and drugs to cope with these problems (26). Drug use is an underestimated problem in asylum seekers, and general practitioners should refer them to addiction care, which often does not occur (13, 30, 34). When asylum seekers were undocumented, they experienced often multiple adverse events or traumas, and the current life being undocumented was extra challenging (34). In summary, the major interpersonal stressors have been the influence of staying in the environment of an asylum seekers center with its tight regime, and scanty living conditions and involuntary living together with other asylum seekers from multiple countries with subsequent differences in cultural backgrounds, and speaking other languages, were very burdening for an individual living in such a center. Furthermore, the frequent relocations of asylum seekers interrupted the continuity of care and exposed the person to diverse suppressing environments in the different centers. They also lost social support which they had inside or outside the former center.

Extrapersonal Stressors

Frequent relocations between asylum seekers centers caused a lot of stress to asylum seekers due to the loss of all the familiar things at and around the asylum seekers center. Also, they cannot take all their personal belongings, so they had to buy these things again (31, 33, 37). It also caused a disruption of continuity of health care. In many cases, the loss or absence of medical records led to potentially life-threatening complications (37). Asylum seekers with physical complaints got more often asylum than asylum seekers with psychological symptoms (25). The



migration of women from low-income to high-income countries increased the amount of maternal mortality and severe morbidity compared to host countries (38). Also, the increased level of popularity of anti-immigrant political parties in the Netherlands contributed to the vulnerability of women who were pregnant. The consequences of those political parties that were against immigrants had already resulted in lower reimbursement of interpretation services and significant cuts in health care (13, 32, 38). Asylum seekers suffered from uncertainty about their legal status and other resettlement stressors (31, 39). Asylum seekers did not have direct access to general practitioners but must be assessed and subsequently referred by a vocational trained nurse of the medical health center (13). Adequate and appropriate care should always be the main goal for healthcare professionals who worked with asylum seekers. However, there could be an ethical dilemma within those professionals in thinking that asylum seekers need to be treated differently (29). Because of the lack of money, undocumented asylum seekers had difficulties in accessing health care, and the expectation of limited treatment success discouraged the provision of mental health services (34). In summary, the major extrapersonal stressor had been health-care professionals and employees who did not detect or underestimate the underlying suffering of asylum seekers led to undertreatment and subsequent extra burdening.

Coping Strategies

There was less to be found in the literature about what skills asylum seekers naturally have to cope with stress. Only two of the included articles provide intrinsic resources on how to deal with stress. The first article is specific about the use of substance abuse, some asylum seekers used substances to cope with loneliness others for boredom, but the majority used it to self-medicate for better sleep, less stress, and to deal with uncertainty and cope with mental health symptoms (26). The second article included learned skills that helped asylum seekers to cope with stress during this period. This concerns having selfconfidence, a positive self-image, and having meaningful daytime activities, which creates perspective and ensures a feasible balance in their lives (29). Many organizations have tried to develop and gave preventive training for asylum seekers. This helped asylum seekers to develop active coping skills (40). Asking the asylum seekers what they needed to keep their mental health in balance in the uncertain state during the procedure could help to keep or reestablish a positive self-image (29). Healthcare providers can challenge patterns of coping by helping asylum seekers to see when their chosen coping styles are inadequate and when other strategies might work better (29).

Gaining refugee status in the Netherlands gave them restored feelings of safety and control over their life (31). Besides training



of asylum seekers, there were several initiatives to improve the expertise of both medical and teaching staff on the asylum seekers centers (26).

Resources

Resources were available for every asylum seeker if they know how to find these or had people who guide them to these

resources. The first resources asylum seekers go to were usually located on the premises of the asylum seeker centers or near the asylum seeker centers and the people from the Central Agency for the Reception of Asylum Seekers, health center asylum seekers, or teachers in case of minors under the age of eighteen. The major assignment these professionals had is the prevention and treatment if necessary (13, 27, 38, 40). Available resources were instruments for assessing substance and drug abuse and health status. The RAR method is for assessing substance and drug abuse and the amount of drug usage in a population (26). The HIATUS tool provided for a standardized assessment in different dimensions, such as self-reported health and mental health status (41). Other resources included five interventions for treatment, therapy for PTSD, art therapy, education, cultural interview, and mindspring.

- 1. Therapy for asylum seekers diagnosed with PTSD in different mental health-care settings (31, 34, 36, 42)
- 2. Art therapy to help people to speak through art about their traumas if expressing themselves when words are limited (43)
- 3. Education focused on prevention as an intervention to learn about stressors, coping, and explain how to make use of help and healthcare sources (27, 44)
- 4. Cultural interview which supports gaining trust and recognizes the cultural background of the asylum seekers (45)
- 5. Mindspring: a community-based program in which trained asylum seekers give other asylum seekers in the asylum seeker centers group sessions on psychoeducation, psychosocial support, and empowerment (44).

Physiological

The physiological variable refers to the bodily structure and internal functioning (46). The general practitioner should proactively discuss the need for contraception (38). Many asylum seekers express their complaints as physical problems which in half of the cases cannot be physically diagnosed, and these complaints are sometimes associated with heightened stress (28). The general practitioner needed to be consulted and be informed by mental health professionals about how psychological problems could be missed when people present physiological problems (30). Healthcare workers needed to be aware of the effects on mental health by a strict reception policy on a reception center and provide this info to policymakers (35).

Psychological

The psychological variable refers to mental processes and interactive environmental effects both internally and externally (46). For more severe mental health problems, people were often referred to specialized care which was the institutions who are often not specialized in intercultural care and had no experience in care providing to people who speak other languages (13, 30, 32, 36, 47). Professionals should have considered culture as a key resource area in psychosocial wellbeing (32). Professionals used culturally informed interventions to understand the causes of psychological problems and interpretation by the asylum seeker crises are less severe (32). Better assessment to reveal common gaps in health information systems in Europe should formulate joint strategies and improve better access to health care for asylum seekers (41). Therapy in a group setting provided asylum seekers with holding, safety, and enlarged coping skills, and they could manage resettlement stressors in a more adequate way (31). Training professionals to recognize depression and suicidal behavior had shown massive effects on reducing suicide deaths in general populations and as well had resulted in asylums seekers population (27). In undocumented asylum seekers, it was helpful to offer a treatment program for those with psychiatric and addiction problems which gave them supportive and helpful contrast with the insecurities of daily life (34). Received treatment for PTSD after arriving in the Netherlands reduced the symptoms of PTSD. Consequently, it was important that general practitioners follow existing guidelines on quick referral to mental health care for asylum seekers who show PTSD symptoms (42). Psychoeducation and psychosocial support programs for asylum seekers who are trained by health-care professionals could have helped to raise awareness, give support, and could better understand the problems asylum seekers experience (44).

Sociocultural

The sociocultural variable refers to combined effects of sociocultural conditions and influences (46). Unaccompanied children received foster care from sometimes foster parents or the Nidos Foundation (40, 48). Groen (45) says that the cultural interview helps gaining trust and building an interrelationship by recognizing cultural roots. There was a need for cultural acceptable methods for family planning, especially under teenage girls as well as abortion (38). Some asylum seekers expressed their wish that a mental health professional should have helped them solve practical aspects, such as finding a job and arranging a residency permit (32). Language obstacles should have been recognized and solved using appropriate interpreter services (38). Access to medical health care was dependent on the interface of the characteristics of asylum seekers and their households, social and physical environments, and the characteristics of health systems, organizations, and providers (37). When asylum seekers were offered help in keeping and making meaningful contacts, they become engaged in activities (29). Besides the importance of the use of mental health care, it was important to improve contextual factors, such as employment, social, or family networks, becoming familiar with the new culture and social position during treatment (39, 42). To connect non-verbal with asylum seekers who suffered from severe problems, art therapy was a helpful way and showed what cannot be said (43).

Developmental

The developmental variable referred to age-related developmental processes and activities (46). School-based psychoeducation programs should have helped asylum seekers to develop active scoping skills to empower young asylum seekers and to help them cope with their trauma and stress problems. It was therefore extremely important that professionals gave asylum seekers training in psychological tools to have better active coping skills (40).

Spiritual

The spiritual variable refers to spiritual beliefs and influences (46). When some Islamic asylum seekers struggled to find help from mental health professionals, they often asked help from exorcist doctors because some are convinced that they suffer from the Jinn (49). Recognition of the legal status of asylum seekers gave them restored hope for the future (31). Some groups of asylum seekers, for example, Somali people, did not have much faith in Dutch health care (13). Asylum seekers should therefore be encouraged to find new identities by becoming caring parents,

trustworthy friends, or members of a religious group which could have improved the quality of life (29). A major benefit from art therapy was that it creates space for unconscious processes (43).

DISCUSSION

Triggered by the reason for fleeing and the circumstances during their travel to the Netherlands, asylum seekers in Dutch asylum seekers centers experienced serious threats to their mental wellbeing. In 26 articles, the following threats were identified: the influence of staying in the environment of an asylum seekers center with its tight regime, scanty living conditions, and involuntary living together with other asylum seekers from multiple countries with subsequent differences in cultural backgrounds, and speaking other languages, substance and drug abuse among asylum seekers, health-care professionals and employees who do not detect or underestimate the underlying suffering of asylum seekers leading to undertreatment, and frequent relocations of asylum seekers. Two assessment instruments were identified: the RAR method and the HIATUS tool. Additionally, five interventions were identified: therapy for asylum seekers diagnosed with PTSD, art therapy, education focused on prevention as intervention, cultural interview, and mindspring.

The threats revealed that the care provided in the Dutch asylum seekers centers did not match the demand of asylum seekers sufficiently. This was also already reported in 2005 by Gerritsen et al. On the one hand, cultural aspects caused asylum seekers to not trust the health-care system in the Netherlands. On the other hand, the accessibility of health care was a problem for asylum seekers (13). For instance, asylum seekers did not have direct access to the general practitioner because health problems were usually assessed by a vocational trained nurse in the health center at the asylum seekers center. The provided care, which was frequently not matching the demand of the asylum seeker, started from the very beginning an asylum seeker enters the asylum seekers center (50).

Although this population was both characterized by a diverse cultural background and similarities in problems and care demand (51), there were, however, hardly any specific care programs available for these people (52). Despite all available mental health-care services, addiction care services, and the services from the health center at the asylum seekers centers, many health care workers did not have the specific required knowledge to work with this population. Although the RAR method is available, they were unaware of this method and they were also unaware of knowledge about the problem of drug abuse among asylum seekers (26). Due to the changes in refugee flow to the Netherlands, asylum seeker centers were closed and reopened (10). Subsequently, also, staff members change quickly which caused fewer opportunities for specialization and frequent loss of specialized knowledge had put pressure on adequate care and continuity of care. As a consequence, staff was not aware of available assessment instruments and interventions.

Some interventions were found in the literature, which are not applied in daily practice or in every asylum seekers center. Furthermore, there were also no actual protocols or guidelines in mental health care on the treatment of substance and drug abuse and addiction in this specific population (53). Yet in the literature, there were specific helpful assessment instruments and treatment interventions presented, as listed above. These were, however, often specific for a region or organization in the Netherlands and not widely integrated with care (52).

The frequent relocation from one to another asylum seekers center caused frequent interruption of continuity of care. The employees of the Central Agency for the Reception of Asylum Seekers do not always know an asylum seeker receives the care and if they do, they often do not inform the health-care professionals, both the former and new asylum seekers center (Personal communication, Operational manager Dutch health center for asylum seekers, 15-09-2020).

To appreciate these results, the issue of the limitation to the Dutch situation needs to be discussed. This scoping review was specifically aimed at the Dutch situation, so we may not have found stressors or interventions that were used in comparable situations in other countries in the literature. The political situation in the Netherlands and in the rest of Europe caused a negative influence on asylum policy. For example, there were cutbacks in (care) costs and there is a lot of resistance to the reception of asylum seekers in society. This caused a lower quality of life and more stressors for all asylum seekers.

CONCLUSION

The knowledge on identifying and reducing threats, assessment, and treatment interventions for asylum seekers living in an asylum seekers center found in the literature provided perspectives on improving their wellbeing. The great diversity of cultural aspects and continuous changes in the number and origin of refugees in the Dutch asylum seekers centers disrupted the continuity of care. The absence of guidelines and required knowledge of professionals working with these asylum seekers led the question of what professionals need for providing effective health care to asylum seekers. Also, there is a need for insight into the amount of drug use and the accompanying number of drug problems in asylum seekers and the subsequent negative influence on their quality of life, health status, influence on disease, and interventions. The Netherlands was divided when it comes to the reception of asylum seekers. This was clearly visible in politics, media, and society. The result was a cost reduction in care for asylum seekers, which resulted in fragmentation in care, lower quality of care, and a higher burden of disease. The shortage of well-trained and intercultural expert healthcare personnel also caused loss of knowledge and the cessation of local or nonlocal interventions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FP, RE, and EV contributed to the conception and design of the study. FP and RE reviewed the identified literature double-blind. FP wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

We greatly acknowledge Amethist Addiction Care (a non-profit organization) for making the hours available and the Master Integrated Care Design University of Applied Sciences Utrecht also for funding the open access publication.

REFERENCES

- 1. IND and IND-BIC. *Consulted From: Kerncijfers Asiel en Migratie*. Ministry of Justice and Security Immigration and Naturalisation Service; IND Business Information Centre (2021). Rijksoverheid.nl
- Afghanistan: Taliban back in power. www.vluchtelingenwerk.nl. Consulted on 1 december 2021, van (2021). Available online at: https://www. vluchtelingenwerk.nl/feiten-cijfers/landen-van-herkomst/afghanistan (accessed December 01, 2021).
- WHO European Region. *Health of Refugees and Migrants*. (2018). Available online at: https://www.who.int/migrants/publications/EURO-report.pdf (accessed September 10, 2019).
- 4. Braam R, Dupont H, Verbraeck H. Asielzoekers en middelengebruik; Een verkennend onderzoek naar middelengebruik en verslavingsproblematiek onder asielzoekers en een aanzet tot doelmatige voorlichting en interventie. (1999). Available online at: http://www.drugresearch.nl/media/88843-Asielzoekers %20en%20middelengebruik%20pdf.pdf (accessed September 10, 2019).
- Tribe R. Mental health of refugees and asylum seekers. Adv Psychiatr Treat. (2002) 8:240–8. doi: 10.1192/apt.8.4.240
- Alessi EJ, Kahn S, Greenfield B, Woolner L, Manning D. A qualitative exploration of the integration experiences of LGBTIQQ refugees who fled from the middle east, north Africa, and central and south Asia to Austria and the Netherlands. *Sexual Res Soc Pol J NSRC*. (2018) 20:2018. doi: 10.1007/s13178-018-0364-7
- UN refugee agency. Desperate Journeys Refugees and migrants arriving in Europe and at Europe's borders - January – December 2018 - UNHCR. (2019). Available online at: https://www.unhcr.org/desperatejourneys/ (accessed July 1, 2019).
- Goldhill O. Photos: What Syrian Refugees Carry in Their Bags as They Leave Their Lives Behind. (2015). Available online at: https://qz.com/496220/ photos-what-syrian-refugees-carry-in-their-bags-as-they-leave-their-livesbehind/ (accessed September 12, 2019).
- Braun-Lewensohn O, Al-Sayed K. Syrian adolescent refugees: how do they cope during their stay in refugee camps? *Front Psychol.* (2018) 9:1258. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01258
- COA. Sociale Veiligheid Van Bewoners in Asielzoekerscentra. Central Agency for the reception of Asylum Seekers. (2018). Available online at: https://www. coa.nl/sites/www.coa.nl/files/nieuws/media/bestanden/sociale_veiligheid_ van_bewoners_in_asielzoekerscentra.pdf (accessed September 10, 2019).
- Laban C, Dijk van R. Main topics in transcultural psychiatric research in the Netherlands during the past decade. *Transcult Psychiatr.* (2013) 50:792– 816. doi: 10.1177/1363461513503379
- Gerritsen AAM, Bramsen I, Devillé W, Van Willigen LH, Hovens JE, Van der Ploeg HM. Health and health care utilisation among asylum seekers and refugees in the Netherlands: design of a study. *BMC Public Health*. (2004) 4:7. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-4-7
- Gerritsen AAM, Bramsen I, Devillé W, Van Willigen LHM, Hovens JE, Van der Ploeg HM. Physical and mental health of Afghan, Iranian and Somali asylum seekers and refugees living in the Netherlands. Soc Psychiatr Psychiatr Epidemiol. (2005) 41:18–26. doi: 10.1007/s00127-005-0 003-5

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Marlou de Kuiper and Sarah Beckman for reading the article as a Neuman system model trustee and Sarah Beckman for reviewing the English writing.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2022.829522/full#supplementary-material

- Heeren M, Mueller J, Ehlert U, Schnyder U, Copiery N, Maier T. Mental health of asylum seekers: a cross-sectional study of psychiatric disorders. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2012) 12:114. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-12-114
- Munn Z, Peters MDJ, Stern C, Tufanaru C, McArthur A, Aromataris E. Systematic review or scoping review? Guidance for authors when choosing between a systematic or scoping review approach. *BMC Med Res Methodol.* (2018) 18:143. doi: 10.1186/s12874-018-0611-x
- Arksey H, O'Malley L. Scoping studies: towards a methodological framework. Int J Soc Res Methodol. (2005) 8:19–32. doi: 10.1080/1364557032000119616
- Tricco AC, Erin L, Wasifa Z, O'Brien KK, Colquhoun H, Levac D, et al. (2018). PRISMA extension for scoping reviews (PRISMA-ScR): checklist and explanation. *Ann Internal Med.* 2018:467–73. doi: 10.7326/M18-0850
- Squires JE, Valentine JC, Grimshaw JM. Systematic reviews of complex interventions: framing the review question. J Clin Epidemiol. (2013) 66:13. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.05.013
- Ouzzani M, Hammady H, Fedorowicz Z, Elmagarmid A. Rayyan — a web and mobile app for systematic reviews. Syst Rev. (2016) 5:210. doi: 10.1186/s13643-016-0384-4
- Treloar C, Champness S, Simpson PL, Higginbotham N. Critical appraisal checklist for qualitative research studies. *Indian J Pediatrcs*. (2000) 67:347– 51. doi: 10.1007/BF02820685
- Neuman B, Fawcett J. The Neuman systems model. In: BM Neuman and J Fawcett, editors, *The Neuman Systems Model*. 5th ed. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson. (2011). p. 3–33.
- Gigliotti E, Manister NN. A beginner's guide to writing the nursing conceptual model-based theoretical rationale. *Nurs Sci Quart.* (2012) 25:301– 6. doi: 10.1177/0894318412457060
- Skalski CA, DiGerolamo L, Gigliotti E. Stressors in five client populations: Neuman systems model-based literature review. J Adv Nurs. (2006) 56:69–78. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2006. 03981.x
- Folkman S, Lazarus RS. An analysis of coping in a middle-aged community sample. J Health Soc Behav. (1980) 21:219. doi: 10.2307/2136617
- Aarts R, Wanrooij LV, Bloemen E, Smid G. Expert medico-legal reports: the relationship between levels of consistency and judicial outcomes in asylum seekers in the Netherlands. *Torture J.* (2019) 29:36–46. doi: 10.7146/torture.v29i1.111205
- Dupont HJ, Kaplan CD, Verbraeck HT, Braam RV, Van de Wijngaart GF. Killing time: drug and alcohol problems among asylum seekers in the Netherlands. *Int J Drug Policy.* (2005) 16:27–36. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2004.06.002
- Goosen S, Kunst AE, Stronks K, Van Oostrum IE, Uitenbroek DG, Kerkhof AJ. Suicide death and hospital-treated suicidal behaviour in asylum seekers in the Netherlands: a national registry-based study. BMC Public Health. (2011) 11. doi: 10.1186/1471-245 8-11-484
- Hondius AJK, Van Willigen LHM, Kleijn WC, Van der Ploeg HM. Health problems among Latin-American and middle-eastern refugees in the Netherlands: relations with violence exposure and ongoing sociopsychological strain. J Trauma Stress. (2000) 13:619–34. doi: 10.1023/A:10078581 16390

- 29. Kramer S, Bala J. Managing uncertainty; coping styles of refugees in western countries. *Intervention*. (2004) 2:33-42.
- Laban CJ, Gernaat HBPE, Komproe IH, De Jong JTVM. Prevalence and predictors of health service use among Iraqi asylum seekers in the Netherlands. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (2007) 42:837– 44. doi: 10.1007/s00127-007-0240-x
- 31. Droždek B, Kamperman AM, Tol WA, Knipscheer JW, Kleber RJ. Is legal status impacting outcomes of group therapy for posttraumatic stress disorder with male asylum seekers and refugees from Iran and Afghanistan? *BMC Psychiatry.* (2013) 13:148. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-1 3-148
- Slobodin O, Ghane S, De Jong J. Developing a culturally sensitive mental health intervention for asylum seekers in the Netherlands: a pilot study. *Intervention*. (2018) 16:86. doi: 10.4103/INTV.INTV_2_18
- Goosen S, Stronks K, Kunst AE. Frequent relocations between asylumseeker centres are associated with mental distress in asylum-seeking children: a longitudinal medical record study. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2013) 43:94– 104. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyt233
- Lahuis AM, Scholte WF, Aarts R, Kleber RJ. Undocumented asylum seekers with posttraumatic stress disorder in the Netherlands. *Eur J Psychotraumatol.* (2019) 10:1605281. doi: 10.1080/20008198.2019.1605281
- Reijneveld SA, De Boer JB, Bean T, Korfker DG. Unaccompanied adolescents seeking asylum. J Nerv Ment Dis. (2005) 193:759– 61. doi: 10.1097/01.nmd.0000185870.55678.82
- Jongedijk RA, Eising DD, Van der Aa N, Kleber RJ, Boelen PA. Severity profiles of posttraumatic stress, depression, anxiety, and somatization symptoms in treatment seeking traumatized refugees. J Affect Disord. (2020) 266:71– 81. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.01.077
- Baauw A, Rosiek S, Slattery B, Chinapaw M, Van Hensbroek MB, Van Goudoever JB, et al. Pediatrician-experienced barriers in the medical care for refugee children in the Netherlands. *Eur J Pediatr.* (2018) 177:995– 1002. doi: 10.1007/s00431-018-3141-y
- Van den Akker T, Van Roosmalen J. Maternal mortality and severe morbidity in a migration perspective. *Best Practice Res Clin Obstetr Gynaecol.* (2016) 32:26–38. doi: 10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2015.08.016
- Sleijpen M, Haagen J, Mooren T, Kleber RJ. Growing from experience: an exploratory study of posttraumatic growth in adolescent refugees. *Eur J Psychotraumatol.* (2016) 7:28698. doi: 10.3402/ejpt.v7.28698
- Bean T, Eurelings-Bontekoe E, Mooijaart A, Spinhoven P. Factors associated with mental health service need and utilization among unaccompanied refugee adolescents. *Admin Pol Mental Health Mental Health Serv Res.* (2006) 33:342–55. doi: 10.1007/s10488-006-0046-2
- 41. Bozorgmehr K, Goosen S, Mohsenpour A, Kuehne A, Razum O, Kunst A. How do countries' health information systems perform in assessing asylum seekers' health situation? Developing a health information assessment tool on asylum seekers (HIATUS) and piloting it in two European countries. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2017) 14:894. doi: 10.3390/ijerph1408 0894
- 42. Lamkaddem M, Stronks K, Devillé WD, Olff M, Gerritsen AA, Essink-Bot ML. Course of post-traumatic stress disorder and health care utilisation

among resettled refugees in the Netherlands. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2014) 14:90. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-14-90

- Meijer-Degen F. Art therapy for mental health workers in areas affected by violence. *Intervention.* (2014) 12:99– 107. doi: 10.1097/WTF.000000000000003
- Uitterhaegen B. Psycho-education and psychosocial support in the Netherlands; a program by and for refugees N ff *Intervention*. (2005) 3:141–7.
- Groen S. Recognizing cultural identity in mental health care: rethinking the cultural formulation of a somali patient. *Transcult Psychiatr.* (2009) 46:451– 62. doi: 10.1177/1363461509343087
- 46. Neuman B, Fawcett J. *Neuman Systems Model*. 4th ed. Hoboken, NJ: Prentice Hall (2002).
- Kramer SA, Olsman E, Hoogsteder MHH, Van Willigen LHM. Sleepless nights because of ethical dilemmas in mental health care for asylum seekers. *J Refug Stud.* (2017) 31:466–87. doi: 10.1093/jrs/fex039
- Zijlstra AE, Menninga MC, Van Os ECC, Rip JA, Knorth EJ, Kalverboer ME. "There is no mother to take care of you." Views of unaccompanied children on healthcare, their mental health and rearing. *Environ Resident Treatm Child Youth.* (2018) 36:118–36. doi: 10.1080/0886571X.2018.1559118
- 49. Raschke E. Immigrants and the Jinn. New York, NY: America Press Inc. (2017).
- Suurmond J, Rupp I, Seeleman C, Goosen S, Stronks K. The first contacts between healthcare providers and newly-arrived asylum seekers: a qualitative study about which issues need to be addressed. *Public Health*. (2013) 127:668– 73. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2013.04.004
- Rohlof H, Knipscheer JW, Kleber RJ. Use of the cultural formulation with refugees. *Transcult Psychiatry*. (2009) 46:487– 505. doi: 10.1177/1363461509344306
- Strijk PJM, Van Meijel B, Gamel CJ. Health and social needs of traumatized refugees and asylum seekers: an exploratory study. *Perspect Psychiatr Care*. (2010) 47:48–55. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6163.2010.00270.x
- 53. Jong JTVM, Dijk RCJ. Handboek culturele psychiatrie en psychotherapie (Tweede geheel herziene druk). Utrecht: De Tijdstroom (2020).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Pluck, Ettema and Vermetten. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Self-Reported Anxiety in Spain: A **Gendered Approach One Year After** the Start of COVID-19 Pandemic

Constanza Jacques-Aviñó^{1,2*}, Tomàs López-Jiménez^{1,2}, Matthew Bennett^{1,2}, Laura Medina-Perucha^{1,2}, Brenda Biaani León-Gómez³ and Anna Berenguera^{1,2,4}

¹ Unitat Transversal de Recerca, Eundació Institut Universitari per a la recerca a l'Atenció Primària de Salut Jordi Gol i Gurina (IDIAPJGol), Barcelona, Spain, ² Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ³ Independent Researcher, Barcelona, Spain, ⁴ Departament d'Infermeria, Universitat de Girona, Girona, Spain

The COVID-19 pandemic has an impact on mental health. However, there is little evidence on how different axes of social inequity influence mental health from a gender perspective and over time. Our aim is to analyze anxiety according to gender identity and other axes of social inequities (migration status, sexual orientation, age, and employment conditions) one year after the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in Spain. We conducted a cross-sectional study among adults living in Spain with an online survey from April 8 to May 28, 2021. The main variable was anxiety measured by Generalized Anxiety Disorder Scale (GAD-7). Sex-stratified multivariate logistic regression models were constructed to assess the association between axes of inequities and anxiety. Our findings (N = 2,053) suggest that women have greater anxiety risk than men (35.2 vs. 28.2%, respectively). We observe in both genders that there is a clear age gradient, with anxiety decreasing as age increases; and that there is an association between worsening employment status and anxiety risk, although there is a difference between women by education level. Additionally, not having Spanish nationality is also associated with greater anxiety risk in women. In men, identifying as non-heterosexual is associated with a higher risk of anxiety. The axes of inequities have different effects according to gender identity. These differences in anxiety risk by population subgroup must be taken into account in order to sensibly and equitably treat the surge in mental health disorders brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tingzhong Yang, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Dan Wu,

Chichen Zhang,

Southern Medical University, China

Shenzhen University, China

Constanza Jacques-Aviñó

cjacques@idiapjgol.info

*Correspondence:

Received: 11 February 2022 Accepted: 06 April 2022 Published: 16 June 2022

Citation:

Jacques-Aviñó C, López-Jiménez T, Bennett M, Medina-Perucha L, León-Gómez BB and Berenguera A (2022) Self-Reported Anxiety in Spain: A Gendered Approach One Year After the Start of COVID-19 Pandemic. Front. Public Health 10:873891. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.873891

Keywords: anxiety, gender, COVID-19, health inequities, mental health, immigrants, sexual orientation, pandemic

INTRODUCTION

Evidence shows that people of a low socioeconomic status have a disproportionately high risk of COVID-19 infection and that vulnerable communities have higher exposure to the rapid spread of the virus and a higher mortality (1-5). Moreover, the pandemic has worsened the financial situation of those with precarious employment conditions, whose financial margins were already at risk (6). Taking a gender perspective into account, women are more affected by this pandemic, as they are overrepresented in sectors that are most affected by the current crisis (e.g., retail, hospitality, care, and domestic work) (7). In addition, the burden of unpaid caregiving and work-life balance has fallen largely on women during periods of lockdown. Studies carried out in Europe show that women spent on average 62 h per week caring for children (compared to 36 h for men) and 23 h per

week doing housework (15 h for men) (7). Findings suggest that these social inequities are related to worse mental health outcomes among women (8–10). Also, these gender-based inequities has been associated with increases in gender-based violence, impacts on the different phases of reproductive and maternal health, fear of infection and infecting others, as well as taking on caregiving tasks in complex contexts and being conscientious about the negative impact their own discomfort can have on their children (8, 11–13). However, there is a significant under-representation of women and gender diverse people in COVID-19 decision-making bodies, which may hinder the effective management of COVID-19 for these subgroups and act as a multiplier of pre-existing gender-based inequities (14, 15).

On the other hand, migration is a complex process which affects people differently. Migration often results in traumatic events, barriers and challenges which lead to increased prevalence of psycho-social and other health issues among migrant populations when compared to the local population (16). Studies that consider the mental health of migrant populations during the COVID-19 pandemic report that migrant populations faced an increased risk of COVID-19 infection due to crowded living conditions and employment type, both public-facing and informal (e.g., house cleaning). In fact, in our previous study conducted in Spain at the start of lockdown (between April and May 2020), the migrant population was more concerned (85.6%) about economic problems than people who were born in Spain (79.4%) (17). Furthermore, the suspension of public administration has led to delayed appointments for legal procedures, affecting numerous immigration and asylum procedures (18). In addition, migrant populations reported barriers to accessing COVID-19-related health services, such as language interpretation and fear of deportation due to legal status (19, 20). To this date, there are few studies in Spain that consider migration status in relation to gender and health during this period.

The COVID-19 pandemic has additionally impacted other social identities which have remained at the margins, as is the case for people who do not identify within the heteropatriarchal model (21-23). Previous evidence shows that adults and adolescents who identified as a sexual and/or gender minority reported elevated anxiety levels (24). Poorer mental health outcomes in these subgroups can be explained with a psychological framework, due to stigmatization and greater social and interpersonal problems compared to heterosexual individuals (25). Studies conducted during the pandemic show that adults identifying as sexual minorities are more likely to report living in households with food and economic insecurity than heterosexual respondents (26). In addition, over 52% nonheterosexual individuals experienced depression in the last year and a similar proportion had self-harmed or considered taking their own life (27). Thus, the COVID-19 pandemic could have mental health effects both in previously healthy people as well as in people with pre-existing mental health disorders (28).

The contributions of this study are as follows. Our interest is to study how the Spanish resident population is dealing with pandemic one year later, by the first quarter of 2021 taking into account a gender approach (29, 30). During this period, the country was still experiencing a series of mobility restrictions and shop closures. Using a gender perspective implies including different axes of inequality to highlight social disparities. According to previous studies, sexism, racism, homophobia, classism, and aging represent axes of oppression that manifest in different ways and worsen population health (31–33). According to the evidence these measures affect societies in three manners: (1) exposing existing vulnerabilities, (2) reinforcing current inequalities, and (3) amplifying social differences in the future because of scarring effects (34). Thus, the COVID-19 pandemic reveals disproportionate risk and impact based on structured inequality at intersections of ethnic minority status, gender and class, as well as occupation (ethnic minorities, women, and undocumented workers) (35).

As public health and primary care researchers, we strive to look at specific subgroups to identify mental health outcomes related to possible experiences of discrimination and inequality. We will focus on anxiety, given that it is a symptom that manifests itself in uncertain situations (36). Therefore, our research question is: *How are anxiety levels in Spanish residents one year after the first wave of COVID-19 pandemic? Which population subgroups are most affected psychologically, considering various axes of social inequality?* Our aim is to analyze anxiety levels according to gender identity and other axes of social inequality (migration status, sexual orientation, age, and employment conditions) one year after the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in Spain.

METHODS

The present study is part of a larger project in Spain, for which we conducted an online survey during the start of the COVID-19 pandemic and carried out other qualitative studies. We are also conducting this same study in several Latin American countries. This paper is a cross-sectional study among adults living in Spain using data collected from a second online survey. Data were obtained and maintained between April 8 and May 28, 2021 using REDCap (Research Electronic Data Capture), an electronic data capture tool hosted at Fundació Institut Universitari per a la recerca a l'Atenció Primària de Salut Jordi Gol i Gurina (IDIAPJGol). REDCap is a secure, webbased software platform designed to collect data for research studies, providing (1) an intuitive interface for validated data capture; (2) audit trails for tracking data manipulation and export procedures; (3) automated export procedures for seamless data downloads to common statistical packages, and (4) procedures for data integration and interoperability with external sources (37, 38).

Recruitment was done through online platforms, social media and contact with community-based organization around Spain using convenience sampling techniques. The survey was piloted with people with different sociodemographic characteristics. Both the research team and participants contributed to the recruitment and dissemination of the on-line survey, using snowball strategies. The average time to answer the survey **TABLE 1** | Socio-demographic characteristics and social variables by gender identity (n = 2,053).

	Women	Men	Total	P-value ^a
GAD-7				
Normal/Mild	976 (64.8%)	392 (71.8%)	1,368 (66.6%)	0.003
Mod/Severe	531 (35.2%)	154 (28.2%)	685 (33.4%)	
Age				
18–30 years	259 (17.2%)	100 (18.3%)	359 (17.5%)	< 0.001
31–50 years	724 (48.0%)	208 (38.1%)	932 (45.4%)	
51–64 years	445 (29.5%)	183 (33.5%)	628 (30.6%)	
≥65 years	79 (5.2%)	55 (10.1%)	134 (6.5%)	
Median (p25–p75)	45 (35–54)	48 (35–56)	46 (35–55)	0.010 ^b
Mean (SD)	44.8 (12.5)	46.5 (14.0)	45.2 (12.9)	0.007 ^c
Nationality				
Spain	1,419 (94.2%)	509 (93.2%)	1,928 (93.9%)	0.433
Other countries	88 (5.8%)	37 (6.8%)	125 (6.1%)	
Place of birth				
Spain	1,339 (88.9%)	498 (91.2%)	1,837 (89.5%)	0.124
Other countries	168 (11.1%)	48 (8.8%)	216 (10.5%)	
Sexual orientation				
Heterosexual	1,344 (89.2%)	447 (81.9%)	1,791 (87.2%)	< 0.001
Non-hetero	163 (10.8%)	99 (18.1%)	262 (12.8%)	
Education level				
University	1,245 (82.7%)	425 (78.0%)	1,670 (81.4%)	0.016
Non-university	261 (17.3%)	120 (22.0%)	381 (18.6%)	
Work				
Working/Retired	1,226 (81.4%)	427 (78.2%)	1,653 (80.5%)	0.112
Other	281 (18.6%)	119 (21.8%)	400 (19.5%)	
Employment status				
Not worsened	1,176 (78.0%)	396 (72.5%)	1,572 (76.6%)	0.009
Worsened	331 (22.0%)	150 (27.5%)	481 (23.4%)	
Living with children				
No	674 (53.2%)	293 (62.5%)	967 (55.7%)	< 0.001
Yes	594 (46.8%)	176 (37.5%)	770 (44.3%)	
Concerned school situation of minors				
Little None	107 (20.7%)	44 (28.6%)	151 (22.5%)	0.040
Mod-quite-a lot	410 (79.3%)	110 (71.4%)	520 (77.5%)	
Housework				
Equitable	616 (50.7%)	315 (69.4%)	931 (55.7%)	< 0.001
Mostly me	472 (38.8%)	44 (9.7%)	516 (30.9%)	
Another person	128 (10.5%)	95 (20.9%)	223 (13.4%)	
Housing m ²				
Less 50 m ²	77 (5.1%)	30 (5.5%)	107 (5.2%)	0.726
50–100 m ²	471 (31.3%)	161 (29.5%)	632 (30.8%)	
>100 m ²	959 (63.6%)	355 (65.0%)	1,314 (64.0%)	
Concerns co-existence				
Little None	979 (77.2%)	358 (76.3%)	1,337 (77.0%)	0.700
Mod-quite-a lot	289 (22.8%)	111 (23.7%)	400 (23.0%)	
Self-perceived health				
Excellent/Good	1,224 (81.2%)	464 (85.0%)	1,688 (82.2%)	0.049
Regular/Bad	283 (18.8%)	82 (15.0%)	365 (17.8%)	
Social support				
None/Little	102 (6.8%)	38 (7.1%)	140 (6.9%)	0.847
Moderate/Much	1,397 (93.2%)	501 (92.9%)	1,898 (93.1%)	

SD, Standard Deviation. ^aUnless otherwise stated, p-value derived from Chi-Square test. ^bMann-Whitney U test. ^cT-test.

was 10 min, which was specified on the front page of the survey. Data collection was finalized when the borders of the cities were opened and greater mobility for displacement was given within the autonomous communities in Spain. This study has been informed by gender perspective and the social determinants of health (39–41). All members of the research team are highly sensitive of the different axes of social inequities, and the multiple power structures that differentially impact the population unequally.

Our final study population was comprised only of people who identified with the gender binary, identifying either as a man or woman with regards to gender identity. We understand gender identity as a person's understanding and experience of their own gender (42). Participants were allowed to select one of the following options for gender identity: female, male, non-binary and other. People who selected the "non-binary" or "other" were excluded from the present analyzes, as they will be included in a future study that is exclusive to the LGBTQI+ community. The final study population included cisgender participants: people whose gender identity matched their sex at birth. All data were stratified by gender identity (women vs. men) for final analysis.

The main outcome was anxiety, which we measured using the Generalized Anxiety Disorder 7-item (GAD-7). The GAD-7 has several advantages: it is easy to use, it is a validated instrument, has clear psychometric properties, and consists of only seven items (43). Moreover, it is an instrument adapted to the Spanish population (44). Anxiety was defined as excessive worry and persistent restlessness related to different elements such as personal health, employment, social interactions and everyday life situations (36). The anxiety variable was categorized as normal, mild, moderate and severe. We considered an individual to have anxiety if they reported moderate or severe levels. Sociodemographic including age, having Spanish nationality, variables, education level, being an essential worker, employment and socioeconomic status, housing and living conditions, care work, concern for cohabitant, domestic violence, and perceived social support were considered as independent variables. We calculated absolute and relative frequencies of these sociodemographic variables, stratified by gender identity. Multivariate regression models were constructed to evaluate the association between anxiety variable and socio-demographics and social variables.

Differences between groups were assessed using the chisquare test, the Mann–Whitney *U*-test or the *t*-test. Box plots were used to chart the distribution of GAD-7 values in the different nationality, sexual orientation, age, study level and work condition groups, stratified by gender. Univariate and multivariate logistic regression models were constructed to evaluate the association between nationality, sexual orientation, age and employment conditions with anxiety (GAD-7). Crude and adjusted odds ratios (ORc & ORa) and 95% confidence intervals (95% CI) were calculated. Analyzes were stratified by gender identity. We have carried out four types of models for women and men. Model 0: crude models (one model for every variable); model 1: variables adjusted for nationality and sexual orientation; model 2: variables adjusted for nationality, sexual



orientation and age; model 3: variables adjusted for nationality, sexual orientation, age, and employment status. The level of statistical significance was set at 0.05 and all tests were two-tailed. All analyzes were performed in Stata 17.0.

RESULTS

A total of 2,053 individuals were selected in the study, of which 73.4% identified as women, 26.6% as men. 5.8% of women and 6.8% of the men did not have Spanish nationality. 10.8% of women and 18.1% of men did not identify as heterosexual. The median age of women was 45 years (IQR: 35–54), vs. 48 years (IQR: 35–56) for men. 22.0% of women's employment conditions worsened since the start of the pandemic, compared to 27.6% of men. Detailed characteristics of the study population by gender identity are available in **Table 1**.

The risk of anxiety was 35.2% in women and 28.2% in men (Table 1 and Figure 1). Women with a worse self-perceived health status reported higher levels of anxiety (Table 2). 61.5% of women who reported having poor self-perceived health had risk levels of anxiety, compared to 29.2% of women who reported having excellent health (P < 0.001). Women with high levels of social support reported lower levels of anxiety. For example, 33.7% of women with a high level of social support reported risk of anxiety, compared to 52.9% of women with no social support (P < 0.001) (Table 2). There was no statistically significant difference in anxiety levels among women who lived with minors, though women experienced higher anxiety levels associated with school performance. For instance, 40.7% of women who were very concerned about their child's performance at school reported moderate or severe anxiety levels, compared to 21.5% of women who expressed low concern (P < 0.001). Finally, there was no statistically significant difference in anxiety levels in women based on the amount of domestic work they undertook, 38.8% take care of household task alone and 50.7% share it.

TABLE 2 | Association between sociodemographic characteristics, social variable, and anxiety (GAD-7)* among women and men in Spain (n = 2,053).

		Women (<i>N</i> = 1,507)		Men (<i>N</i> = 546)				
	GA	D-7		GA				
	Normal/Mild	Mod/Severe	P-value ^a	Normal/Mild	Mod/Severe	P-value ^a		
Age								
18–30 years	155 (59.8%)	104 (40.2%)	< 0.001	63 (63.0%)	37 (37.0%)	0.003		
31–50 years	443 (61.2%)	281 (38.8%)		140 (67.3%)	68 (32.7%)			
51-64 years	313 (70.3%)	132 (29.7%)		142 (77.6%)	41 (22.4%)			
≥65 years	65 (82.3%)	14 (17.7%)		47 (85.5%)	8 (14.5%)			
 Median (p25-p75)	46 (36–56)	43 (33–51)	< 0.001	50 (38–58)	44 (31–52)	<0.001 ^b		
Mean (SD)	45.9 (12.8)	42.6 (11.7)	< 0.001	47.9 (13.9)	42.9 (13.5)	< 0.001°		
Nationality	· · · ·			()	× ,			
Spain	929 (65.5%)	490 (34.5%)	0.022	367 (72.1%)	142 (27.9%)	0.554		
Other countries	47 (53.4%)	41 (46.6%)		25 (67.6%)	12 (32.4%)			
Place of birth		()			()			
Spain	879 (65.6%)	460 (34.4%)	0.043	359 (72.1%)	139 (27.9%)	0.624		
Other countries	97 (57.7%)	71 (42.3%)		33 (68.8%)	15 (31.3%)	0102 1		
Sexual orientation	01 (0111 /0)	(121070)			10 (011070)			
Heterosexual	881 (65.6%)	463 (34.4%)	0.067	331 (74.0%)	116 (26.0%)	0.013		
Non-hetero	95 (58.3%)	68 (41.7%)	0.007	61 (61.6%)	38 (38.4%)	0.010		
Education level	00 (00.070)	00 (41.170)		01 (01.070)	00 (00.470)			
University	826 (66.3%)	419 (33.7%)	0.004	307 (72.2%)	118 (27.8%)	0.631		
Non-university	149 (57.1%)	112 (42.9%)	0.004	84 (70.0%)	36 (30.0%)	0.001		
Work	149 (07.170)	112 (42.370)		04 (70.070)	00 (00.070)			
Working/Retired	804 (65.6%)	422 (34.4%)	0.167	313 (73.3%)	114 (26.7%)	0.138		
Other	. ,	· · · · ·	0.107	79 (66.4%)	40 (33.6%)	0.138		
Employment status	172 (61.2%)	109 (38.8%)		79 (00.478)	40 (33.070)			
Not worsened	704 (67 59/)	200 (20 50/)	<0.001	306 (77.3%)	00 (00 70/)	<0.001		
Worsened	794 (67.5%)	382 (32.5%)	<0.001	. ,	90 (22.7%)	<0.001		
	182 (55.0%)	149 (45.0%)		86 (57.3%)	64 (42.7%)			
Living with children	440 (CE 70/)	001 (04 00/)	0.007	010 (70 40/)	01 (07 60/)	0.005		
No	443 (65.7%)	231 (34.3%)	0.227	212 (72.4%)	81 (27.6%)	0.825		
Yes O	373 (62.8%)	221 (37.2%)		129 (73.3%)	47 (26.7%)			
Concerned school situ		00 (01 50/)	0.001	06 (01 00/)	0 (10 00/)	0.160		
Little-nothing	84 (78.5%)	23 (21.5%)	<0.001	36 (81.8%)	8 (18.2%)	0.163		
Mod-quite-a lot	243 (59.3%)	167 (40.7%)		78 (70.9%)	32 (29.1%)			
Housework	407 (00 10()	000 (00 00()	0.500	0.40 (70.00()	70 (00 00()	0.010		
Equitable	407 (66.1%)	209 (33.9%)	0.560	242 (76.8%)	73 (23.2%)	0.018		
Mostly me	297 (62.9%)	175 (37.1%)		28 (63.6%)	16 (36.4%)			
Another person	83 (64.8%)	45 (35.2%)		61 (64.2%)	34 (35.8%)			
Housing m ²		05 (15 50()						
Less 50 m ²	42 (54.5%)	35 (45.5%)	0.002	13 (43.3%)	17 (56.7%)	0.001		
50–100 m ²	283 (60.1%)	188 (39.9%)		114 (70.8%)	47 (29.2%)			
>100 m ²	651 (67.9%)	308 (32.1%)		265 (74.6%)	90 (25.4%)			
Concerns co-existenc								
Little-nothing	682 (69.7%)	297 (30.3%)	<0.001	280 (78.2%)	78 (21.8%)	<0.001		
Mod-quite-a lot	134 (46.4%)	155 (53.6%)		61 (55.0%)	50 (45.0%)			
Self-perceived health								
Excellent/Good	867 (70.8%)	357 (29.2%)	<0.001	354 (76.3%)	110 (23.7%)	<0.001		
Regular/Bad	109 (38.5%)	174 (61.5%)		38 (46.3%)	44 (53.7%)			
Social support								
None/Little	48 (47.1%)	54 (52.9%)	<0.001	19 (50.0%)	19 (50.0%)	0.002		
Moderate/Much	926 (66.3%)	471 (33.7%)		366 (73.1%)	135 (26.9%)			

*GAD-7 was categorized in Normal, Mild, Moderate and Severe.

SD, Standard Deviation. ^aUnless otherwise stated, p-value derived from Chi-Square test. ^bMann-Whitney U test. ^cT-test.

TABLE 3A Association between social axes of inequalities and anxiety (GAD-7) among women in Spain (N = 1,507).

	Model 0		Model 1		Model 2		Model 3	
	ORc ^A (95%CI)	P-value	ORa ^A (95%CI)	P-value	ORa ^A (95%CI)	P-value	ORa ^A (95%CI)	P-value
Nationality								
Spain	1.00		1.00		1.00		1.00	
Other countries	1.65 (1.07–2.55)	0.023	1.62 (1.05–2.50)	0.030	1.47 (0.95–2.29)	0.085	1.38 (0.89–2.16)	0.152
Sexual orientation	on							
Hetero	1.00		1.00		1.00		1.00	
Non-hetero	1.36 (0.98–1.89)	0.067	1.33 (0.96–1.86)	0.090	1.29 (0.92–1.81)	0.135	1.27 (0.91–1.78)	0.165
Age		<0.001ª				<0.001ª		<0.001ª
65+	1.00	<0.001 ^b			1.00	<0.001 ^b	1.00	<0.001 ^b
51–65	1.96 (1.06–3.61)	0.031			1.98 (1.07–3.65)	0.029	1.95 (1.05–3.60)	0.034
31–50 years	2.95 (1.62–5.35)	< 0.001			2.88 (1.59–5.24)	0.001	2.78 (1.53–5.06)	0.001
18–30	3.12 (1.66–5.84)	< 0.001			3.03 (1.62–5.70)	0.001	3.01 (1.60–5.67)	0.001
Employment stat	tus							
Not worsened	1.00						1.00	
Worsened	1.70 (1.33–2.18)	< 0.001					1.63 (1.27-2.10)	< 0.001

ORc^A, crude ordinal odd ratio.

ORa^A, adjusted odds ratio.

^aWald test. ^bTrend Test.

During the period of study, women without Spanish nationality experienced higher levels of anxiety than women with Spanish nationality (ORc = 1.65, CI 95%: 1.07-2.55) (Table 3A and Figure 2). Women without Spanish nationality continue to have a greater risk of anxiety when further adjusting the model for sexual orientation, age, and employment status, nationality, although the associations lose statistical significance (ORa = 1.36, 95% CI: 0.98-1.89). In women, there were no statistically significant differences in anxiety risk by sexual orientation in all models (Figure 3). However, anxiety risk decreased as age increased, with women aged 18-30 having the highest risk of anxiety (ORc = 3.12, 95% CI: 1.66-5.84; ORa = 3.01, 95% CI: 1.60-5.67) (Table 3A and Figure 4). With regards to employment status, women whose employment conditions worsened had a higher risk of anxiety across all models (Table 3A and Figure 5) than women whose employment status improved or remained the same (ORc = 1.70, 95% CI: 1.33-2.18).

Men with a worse self-perceived health reported higher levels of anxiety (Table 2). 53.7% of men with poor self-perceived health reported anxiety, vs. 23.7% of men with good or excellent self-perceived health (P < 0.001). Men with less social support experienced higher anxiety levels (53.4% of men with no social support vs. 23.7% of men with lots of social support reported risk of anxiety levels (P < 0.001). In contrast to women, there was no statistically significant difference in anxiety levels between men who lived with minors or men who were concerned about their child's academic performance. However, men who reported being primarily responsible for domestic work reported higher anxiety levels compared to men who either shared this work equally with another person or for whom another person took care of the domestic work. For instance, 36.4% of men who reported being primarily responsible for domestic care work reported anxiety, vs. 35.8% of men who did not perform any domestic work or 23.2% of men who shared this responsibility equally with another person (P = 0.018).

In men, there was no statistically significant difference in anxiety risk by nationality (Table 3B and Figure 2). However, non-heterosexual men had a higher risk of anxiety than heterosexual men (ORc = 1.78, 95% CI: 1.13-2.81). Nonheterosexual men have a greater risk of anxiety than heterosexual men across all models, though statistical significance is lost when further adjusting the model for sexual orientation, age, and employment status (ORa = 1.53, 95% CI: 0. 94–2.49) (Table 3B). As in women, anxiety risk decreased as age increased (Table 3B and Figure 4). Men aged 18-30 presented the highest risk of anxiety compared to the older age groups in all models (ORc = 3.45, 95% CI: 1.47-8.09; ORa = 2.34, 95% CI: 0.96-5.66). Finally, with regards to employment status, men whose employment worsened had a higher risk of anxiety compared to men whose conditions remained the same or improved, across all models (ORc = 2.53, 95% CI: 1.70-3.77; ORa = 2.44, 95% CI: 1.62-3.68) (Table 3B and Figure 5).

DISCUSSION

Our study has described the relationship between anxiety and gender one year after the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in Spain, while also taking into account other axes of social inequity. According to our results, women had a higher risk of anxiety than men during this period (35.2 vs. 28.2%, respectively). These proportions are higher compared to the same study conducted a year earlier in which 31.2% of women and 17.7% of men reported having anxiety (8). We observed four main findings: (1) in both genders there is a clear age gradient, with anxiety decreasing as age increases; (2) an association between worsening





financial situation and anxiety, although there is a difference between women by education level; (3) in women, anxiety is also associated with not having Spanish nationality; and (4) in men, not identifying as heterosexual is associated with a higher risk of suffering from anxiety. We can see that the axes of oppression differ by gender identity. In addition, anxiety risk is greater in women related to living in smaller spaces, concerns about coexistence with household members, poorer self-perceived health and the perception of not having adequate social support in case of need. Thus, access to safe and stable housing during lockdown is important, as it is a mechanism to ensure security and thermal comfort (45, 46).





Our findings indicate that physical space and cohabitation have been especially relevant during this period, especially for women, due to the obligation to live together and the possible problems that could emerged in an uncertain social context. In previous studies, it has been found that women experience greater feelings of stress, dissatisfaction and lack of autonomy as they try to reconcile their self-identity with their imposed roles during the initial outbreak period (47). With regard to self-perceived health, previous studies have found an association between social class, psychosocial and physical working conditions and job insecurity and self-perceived health in men (48). Among women, there is an association between self-perceived health and low socioeconomic

TABLE 3B Association between social axes of inequalities and anxiety (GAD-7) among men in Spain (N = 546).

	Model 0		Model 1		Model 2		Model 3	
	ORc ^A (95%Cl)	P-value	ORa ^A (95%CI)	P-value	ORa ^A (95%CI)	P-value	ORa ^A (95%CI)	P-value
Nationality								
Spain	1.000				1.00		1.00	
Other countries	1.24 (0.61–2.54)	0.555	1.10 (0.53–2.27)	0.804	1.07 (0.51–2.24)	0.852	1.01 (0.48–2.10)	0.988
Sexual orientation	on							
Hetero	1.00		1.00		1.00		1.00	
Non-hetero	1.78 (1.13–2.81)	0.014	1.76 (1.11–2.80)	0.016	1.48 (0.91–2.38)	0.111	1.53 (0.94–2.49)	0.088
Age		0.004 ^a				0.014 ^a		
65+	1.00	<0.001 ^b			1.00	0.002 ^b	1.00	0.005 ^b
51–65	1.70 (0.76–3.96)	0.210			1.62 (0.71–3.71)	0.255	1.29 (0.55–2.99)	0.559
31–50 years	2.85 (1.286.37)	0.011			2.64 (1.18–5.94)	0.019	2.20 (0.97–5.00)	0.059
18–30	3.45 (1.47-8.09)	0.004			3.01 (1.26–7.18)	0.013	2.34 (0.96–5.66)	0.060
Employment stat	tus							
Not worsened	1.00						1.00	
Worsened	2.53 (1.70-3.77)	< 0.001					2.44 (1.62-3.68)	<0.001

ORc^A, crude ordinal odd ratio.

ORa^A, adjusted odds ratio.

^aWald test. ^bTrend Test.

status, working conditions, material wellbeing at home and having little or no help with domestic work (48, 49). Likewise, in our study, the perception of having social support (i.e., feeling that friends, family or neighbors care about you) is a protective factor against anxiety. Several studies have shown the importance of the environment in the case of needing help, especially when professionals are not available (50–52).

We observed that the younger population (18-30 years) had higher anxiety levels compared to the older population (65 years or more). These results are consistent with the study we carried out during the lockdown of the first year of the pandemic (8). Although there are few studies on young people and social isolation, it is known that deprivation of social needs in this age group can have lasting effects on social interaction (53). On the other hand, it has been shown that studying online, experiencing tensions with family and increased exposure to social media can contribute to worsened mental health (54, 55). These emotional problems are exacerbated in families of a low socioeconomic status and could have long-lasting effects (56). This suggests that the COVID-19 pandemic should take into account agespecific needs, with a particular focus on the consequences of emotional problems during childhood and adolescence and their future health outcomes. Therefore, intersectoral action between families, primary care and the education system (among those who are in school) must be taken to address this (56).

Another finding is the association between higher levels of anxiety and worsening financial status since the onset of the pandemic, both in men and women. However, our study observed that not having university studies was a risk factor only in women. These results are consistent with studies conducted in Spain prior to the pandemic (57). Despite increased female participation in the workforce, women and men continue to be concentrated in economic activities deemed appropriate for their gender identity, bodies and social roles (31). Because women tend to have less education, this increases their vulnerability and risk of having worsened mental health outcomes as a result of unequal job opportunities (47). On the other hand, we did not observe any difference between being employed with a contract or having a pension and being unemployed or studying in our study population. These results coincide with studies at European level which have found that having a job in and of itself is not a protective factor, but rather depends on the quality and conditions of the job. In other words, having precarious work conditions negatively impacts mental health (58). Therefore, this leads us to conclude that having a job is not a protective factor for mental health, but depends primarily on the quality of working conditions.

In addition, we observed the association between migration status and anxiety. In our study, being in a permanent legal situation (e.g., having Spanish nationality) where one is not actively dealing with immigration paperwork or having to depend on immigration offices or job offers to renew residency permits is a protective factor. On the contrary, women who did not have Spanish nationality, despite being mostly in a legalized administrative situation, were more likely to have symptoms of anxiety. This association was not observed in men. In fact, migrant women, especially young women, have the highest unemployment rate in Spain (18). Consistent with other studies, poor living conditions due to low-income levels may have made it harder to respect curfews or work from home (59). Hegemonic structure such as immigration law affects people, especially in employment systems, as well as through government policies and actions (5, 60). Thus, limited access to the job market, immigration offices and social resources during the pandemic may explain these results in immigrant women.

Another key finding is the association between higher anxiety levels and identifying as non-heterosexual, observed only in men. This can be explained by the fact that in a heteropatriarchal society that assumes and imposes heterosexuality, non-dominant identities experience greater oppression (61). In a misogynistic culture, male homosexuality receives more social punishment, as it is associated with feminine behavior (62). Men are socially expected to subscribe to a model of male hegemony which includes certain behaviors that are not judged in the same way as women, such as being strong, taking risks and having many sexual partners (61, 63-66). From an anthropological approach, homosexuality is considered taboo for men, while being a "whore" is taboo for women, evidenced by the fact that using these attributes as an insult is a mechanism of social control (67). In fact, in a health survey conducted in Barcelona found that gay and bisexual men had a 185% higher likelihood of having anxiety/depression, while no difference was found in women with same-sex attraction (68).

LIMITATION

In our case, the major limitation is the type of sample; we have primarily accessed one population (those who were able to respond to the survey, who we know are not the most vulnerable) to the detriment of other subgroups (69). As a result, our study is not entirely representative of the general population. Furthermore, we recognize our limitation of treating populations without delving into the heterogeneous identities of each of the groups that could explain different axes of oppression. Finally, we believe in the importance of directly involving people who are suffering from a health problem in the research processes and creation of health interventions that directly affect them (70, 71). Lack of comprehensive representation is one symptom of a broken system in which governance is not inclusive of gender identity, geography, sexual orientation, migration status, socioeconomic status or disciplines within and beyond health-ultimately excluding those who offer unique perspectives and expertise (15). Therefore, it is important to understand epidemiology, social science, biomedicine and citizen science as inherently political and as tools that explicitly works toward advancing social justice (50, 71, 72). It is thus important to reflect on the impacts of COVID-19 from a syndemic perspective, meaning that future studies must explore the different effects that the pandemic has on society while considering the intersection with other diseases and with the social conditions and axes of inequities that people experience (73). Intersectionality, a critical theoretical framework, provides a prism through which to examine the differential effects of COVID-19 across axes of social inequity. Intersectionality highlights how power and inequality are structured differently for groups, particularly historically oppressed groups, based on their varied interlocking demographics. Public health officials have told us that "we all" must be socially distant in order to flatten the curve, which has exacerbated social isolation, pain, and suffering. However, already marginalized populations have been forced to largely bear the burden of this suffering (35).

CONCLUSION

After a year of the social and health crisis caused by COVID-19 in Spain, anxiety levels tend to increase in women and men, but with more severe outcomes in women. We believe that these effects on population mental health could last for a long time. Even if incidence and mortality rates were controlled, the experiences that produce suffering at particular points in time are carried throughout the life course. Factors such as age, gender, migration status and sexual orientation have a differential impact on anxiety in the population. Therefore, an interdisciplinary approach must be taken to combat the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. The inequalities that existed before the appearance of COVID-19 have worsened in Spain, but differentially so according to social identity in women and men. Results that allow the idea of syndemia to be used to study and make visible different health outcomes other than COVID-19 alone. Policy makers at different levels of public administration should open a space for dialogue with citizens and the different sciences to assess which structural and social determinants work as a risk or protective mechanism for mental health.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Data cannot be shared publicly because of ethical restrictions. The Ethics Committee does not allow us to share the data publicly as our data contain sensitive personal information and cannot be fully anonymized. Data are available from the Research Ethics Committee of the Institut de Recerca en Atenció Primària Jordi Gol i Gurina (IDIAPJGol) (contact *via* cei@idiapjgol.info) for researchers who meet the criteria for access to confidential data.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by 20/063-PCV. The submission of the answered questionnaire was considered to be their consent to participate in the study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CJ-A: conceptualization, methodology, visualization, and writing—original draft. TL-J: conceptualization, methodology, data curation, formal analysis, visualization, and writing—review and editing. MB, LM-P, and BL-G: conceptualization, methodology, visualization, and writing review and editing. AB: conceptualization, methodology, writing—review and editing, and funding acquisition. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Spain's Ministry of Science and Innovation through the Carlos III Health Institute and European Union ERDF funds (European Regional Development Fund) through the Research Network in Preventive Activities and Health Promotion in Primary Care (redIAPP, RD16/0007/0001).

REFERENCES

- Chowkwanyun M, Reed A. Racial health disparities and Covid-19 caution and context. N Engl J Med. (2020) 1969–73. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp20 12910
- Abedi V, Olulana O, Avula V, Chaudhary D, Khan A, Shahjouei S, et al. Racial, economic, and health inequality and COVID-19 infection in the United States. *J Racial Ethn Heal Disparities*. (2021) 8:732– 42. doi: 10.1007/s40615-020-00833-4
- Politi J, Martín-sánchez M, Mercuriali L, Borras-bermejo B, Lopezcontreras J, Vilella A, et al. Epidemiological characteristics and outcomes of COVID-19 cases: mortality inequalities by socioeconomic status, Barcelona, Spain, 24 February to 4 May 2020. *Euro Surveill.* (2021) 26:1–12. doi: 10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2021.26.20. 2001138
- Bambra C, Riordan R, Ford J, Matthews F. The COVID-19 pandemic and health inequalities. J Epidemiol Community Health. (2020) 74:964– 8. doi: 10.1136/jech-2020-214401
- Vásquez-Vera H, León-Gómez B, Borrell C, Jacques-Aviñó C, López MJ, Medina-perucha L, et al. Inequities in the distribution of COVID-19: an adaptation of WHO's conceptual framework. *Gac Sanit.* (2021). doi: 10.1016/j.gaceta.2021.10.004. [Epub ahead of print].
- Burstrom B, Tao W. Social determinants of health and inequalities in COVID-19. Eur J Public Health. (2020) 30:617–8. doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckaa095
- European Commission W. International Women's Day 2021: COVID-19 Pandemic is a Major Challenge for Gender Equality. (2021). Available online at: https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_21_1011 (accessed November 15, 2021).
- Jacques-Aviñó C, López-Jiménez T, Medina-Perucha L, de Bont J, Gonçalves AQ, Duarte-Salles T, et al. Gender-based approach on the social impact and mental health in Spain during COVID-19 lockdown: a cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open*. (2020) 10:e044617. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-044617
- Santomauro DF, Mantilla Herrera AM, Shadid J, Zheng P, Ashbaugh C, Pigott DM, et al. Global prevalence and burden of depressive and anxiety disorders in 204 countries and territories in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet.* (2021) 398:1700–712. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)02143-7
- Gualano MR, Lo Moro G, Voglino G, Bert F, Siliquini R. Effects of COVID-19 lockdown on mental health and sleep disturbances in Italy. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:1–13. doi: 10.3390/ijerph171 34779
- 11. Russell BS, Hutchison M, Tambling R, Tomkunas AJ, Horton AL. Initial challenges of caregiving during COVID-19: caregiver burden, mental health, and the parent–child relationship. *Child Psychiatry Hum Dev*. (2020) 51:671–82. doi: 10.1007/s10578-020-01037-x
- Sediri S, Zgueb Y, Ouanes S, Ouali U, Bourgou S, Jomli R, et al. Women's mental health: acute impact of COVID-19 pandemic on domestic violence. *Arch Womens Ment Health.* (2020) 23:749–56. doi: 10.1007/s00737-020-01082-4
- Almeida M, Shrestha A, Stojanac D, Miller L. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on women's mental health. Arch Womens Ment Health. (2020) 113:1–7. doi: 10.1007/s00737-020-01092-2
- Bacigalupe A, Caebzas-Rodríguez A, Giné-March A, Jiménez Carrillo M. Invisibilidad de género en la gestión de la COVID-19: "quién toma las decisiones políticas durante la pandemia? *Gac Sanit*. (2021) 1:1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.gaceta.2021.02.005
- Van Daalen KR, Bajnoczki C, Chowdhury M, Dada S, Khorsand P, Socha A, et al. Symptoms of a broken system: the gender gaps in COVID-19 decision-making. *BMJ Glob Heal.* (2020) 5:e003549. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-20 20-003549

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all the people who have participated in completing the survey.

- Virupaksha HG, Kumar A, Nirmala BP. Migration and mental health: an interface. J Nat Sci Biol Med. (2014) 5:233–9. doi: 10.4103/0976-9668.136141
- Jacques-Aviñó C, López-Jiménez T, Medina-Perucha L. El Impacto Psicosocial del Confinamiento Domiciliario por la Pandemia de la COVID-19 en España. Barcelona: IDIAPJGol (2021). Available online at: https://www.idiapjgol.org/ images/PolicyBriefvfinal22FEB2021.pdf
- Arango J, Garcés B, Mahía R, Moya D. Inmigración en Tiempos de COVID-19. Barcelona (2021).
- Rocha LP, Rose R, Hoch A, Soares C, Fernandes A, Galvão H, et al. The impact of the covid-19 pandemic on the Brazilian immigrant community in the U.S: results from a qualitative study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2021) 18:3355. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18073355
- Rothman S, Gunturu S, Korenis P. The mental health impact of the COVID-19 epidemic on immigrants and racial and ethnic minorities. *QJM*. (2020) 113:779–82. doi: 10.1093/qjmed/hcaa203
- 21. Valdes F. Unpacking hetero-patriarchy: tracing the conflation of sex, gender & sexual orientation to its origins. *Yale J Law Humanit*. (2013) 8:161–211.
- Jacques-Aviñó C, López-Jiménez T, Medina-Perucha L, de Bont J, Berenguera A. Social conditions and mental health during COVID-19 lockdown among people who do not identify with the man/woman binomial in Spain. *PLoS ONE*. (2021) 16:e0256261. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0256261
- Hugendubel K. COVID-19 and Specific Impact on LGBTI People and What Authorities Should be Doing to Mitigate Impact. Equality for Lesbian, Gay Bisexual, Trans and Intersexual People in Europe. (2020).
- Plöderl M, Tremblay P. Mental health of sexual minorities. A systematic review. Int Rev Psychiatry. (2015) 27:367– 85. doi: 10.3109/09540261.2015.1083949
- Hatzenbuehler ML. How does sexual minority stigma "Get Under the Skin"? A psychological mediation framework. *Psychol Bull.* (2009) 135:707– 30. doi: 10.1037/a0016441
- Survey HP. Measuring Household Experiences During the Coronavirus Pandemic. (2021). Available online at: https://www.census.gov/data/ experimental-data-products/household-pulse-survey.html (accessed November 30, 2021).
- Phillips C. How covid-19 has exacerbated LGBTQ+ health inequalities. *BMJ*. (2021) 372:12–4. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m4828
- Moreno C, Galderisi S, Nordentoft M, Crossley N, Jones N, Arango C. How mental health care should change as a consequence of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2020) 7:813–24. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(20) 30307-2
- 29. Marmot M. Social justice, epidemiology and health inequalities. *Eur J Epidemiol.* (2017) 32:537-46. doi: 10.1007/s10654-017-0286-3
- Nowatzki N, Grant KR. Sex is not enough: the need for gender-based analysis in health research. *Health Care Women Int.* (2011) 32:263– 77. doi: 10.1080/07399332.2010.519838
- Heise L, Greene ME, Opper N, Stavropoulou M, Harper C, Nascimento M, et al. Gender inequality and restrictive gender norms: framing the challenges to health. *Lancet*. (2019) 393:2440–54. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19) 30652-X
- Viruell-fuentes EA, Miranda PY, Abdulrahim S. More than culture: structural racism, intersectionality theory, and immigrant health. *Soc Sci Med.* (2012) 75:2099–106. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2011. 12.037
- Crenshaw KW. Mapping the margins: intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color (1994). In: Bergen R, Edleson JL, Renzet C, editors. *Violence Against Women: Classic Papers*. New Zeland: Pearson (2005). p. 282–313.
- Maestripieri L. The Covid-19 pandemics: why intersectionality matters. Front Sociol. (2021) 6:1–6. doi: 10.3389/fsoc.2021.642662

- Bowleg L. We're not all in this together: on COVID-19, intersectionality, and structural inequality. Am J Public Health. (2020) 110:917-8. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2020.305766
- 36. National Institute of Mental Health. *Anxiety Disorders*. Available online at: https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/topics/anxiety-disorders/index.shtml
- Harris P, Taylor R, Thielke T, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)—a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inf. (2009) 42:377–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008. 08.010
- Harris PA, Taylor R, Minor BL, Elliott V, Fernandez M, Neal LO, et al. The REDCap consortium: building an international community of software platform partners. J Biomed Inform. (2019) 95:103208. doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2019.103208
- Hook WE, Handsfield H. Gonocal infections in the adult. In: Holmes K, Frederik P, Stamm W, Piot P, Wasserheit J, Corey L, et al., editors. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*. 4th ed. New York, NY: McGraw Hill (2002). p. 2193.
- Pega F, Veale J. The case for the world health organization's commission on social determinants of health to address gender identity. *Am J Public Heal.* (2015) 105:e58–62. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014. 302373
- Marmot M. Social determinants of health inequalities. Lancet. (2005) 365:1099–104. Available online at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0140673605711466 doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)71146-6
- 42. Solomon М. Terminology Surrounding Gender Identity and Expression. (2021). OutRight Action International. Available https://outrightinternational.org/content/ online at: terminology-surrounding-gender-identity-and-expression?gclid= CjwKCAiAnO2MBhApEiwA8q0HYXo5jtZOvGFoNMvQ1Pj3r-G3khxLnjz1xwzGazAbMMhiNcrc58CzJRoC_ZUQAvD_BwE (accessed November 09, 2021).
- Johnson SU, Ulvenes PG, Øktedalen T, Hoffart A. Psychometric properties of the GAD-7 in a heterogeneous psychiatric sample. *Front Psychol.* (2019) 10:1–8. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01713
- 44. García-Campayo J, Zamorano E, Ruíz MA, Pardo A, Pérez-Páramo M, López-Gómez V, et al. Cultural Adaptation into Spanish of the Generalized Anxiety Disorder Scale-7 (GAD-7) Scale. *Eur Psychiatry.* (2010) 24:1–1. doi: 10.1016/s0924-9338(09)70771-0
- Cuerdo-Vilches T, Navas-Martín MÁ, Oteiza I. A mixed approach on resilience of spanish dwellings and households during covid-19 lockdown. Sustainability. (2020) 12:1–24. doi: 10.3390/su1223 10198
- Jaimes Torres M, Aguilera Portillo M, Cuerdo-Vilches T, Oteiza I, Navas-Martín MÁ. Habitability, resilience, and satisfaction in Mexican homes to COVID-19 pandemic. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2021) 18:6993. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18136993
- Connor J, Madhavan S, Mokashi M, Amanuel H, Johnson NR, Pace LE, et al. Health risks and outcomes that disproportionately affect women during the Covid-19 pandemic: a review. *Soc Sci Med.* (2020) 266:113364. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113364
- Borrell C, Muntaner C, Benach J, Artazcoz L. Social class and selfreported health status among men and women: what is the role of work organisation, household material standards and household labour? Soc Sci Med. (2004) 58:1869–87. doi: 10.1016/S0277-9536(03) 00408-8
- Artazcoz L, Borrell C, Benach J, Cortès I, Rohlfs I. Women, family demands and health: the importance of employment status and socio-economic position. *Soc Sci Med.* (2004) 59:263–74. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2003. 10.029
- Bavel JJV, Baicker K, Boggio PS, Capraro V, Cichocka A, Cikara M, et al. Using social and behavioral science to support COVID-19 pandemic response. *Nat Hum Behav.* (2020) 4:s41562-020-0884-z. doi: 10.1038/s41562-020-0884-z
- Drury J, Reicher S, Stott C. COVID-19 in context: why do people die in emergencies? It's probably not because of collective psychology. Br J Soc Psychol. (2020) 59:686–93. doi: 10.1111/bjso.12393

- Long E, Patterson S, Maxwell K, Blake C, Bosó Pérez R, Lewis R, et al. COVID-19 pandemic and its impact on social relationships and health. J Epidemiol Community Health. (2022) 76:128–32. doi: 10.1136/jech-2021-216690
- Orben A, Tomova L, Blakemore S-J. The effects of social deprivation on adolescent development and mental health. *Lancet Child Adolesc Heal*. (2020) 4:634–40. doi: 10.1016/S2352-4642(20)30186-3
- Ezpeleta L, Navarro JB, de la Osa N, Trepat E, Penelo E. Life conditions during COVID-19 lockdown and mental health in Spanish adolescents. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:1–13. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17197327
- Magson NR, Freeman JYA, Rapee RM, Richardson CE, Oar EL, Fardouly J. Risk and protective factors for prospective changes in adolescent mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. J Youth Adolesc. (2021) 50:44– 57. doi: 10.1007/s10964-020-01332-9
- Singh S, Roy D, Sinha K, Parveen S, Sharma G, Joshi G. Impact of COVID-19 and lockdown on mental health of children and adolescents: a narrative review with recommendations. *Psychiatry Res.* (2020) 293:113429. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113429
- Arias-de la Torre J, Artazcoz L, Molina AJ, Fernández-Villa T, Martín V. Inequalities in mental health in the working population of Spain: a National health survey-based study. *Gac Sanit.* (2016) 30:339–44. doi: 10.1016/j.gaceta.2016.02.011
- Cortès-Franch I, Puig-Barrachina V, Vargas-Leguás H, Arcas MM, Artazcoz L. Is being employed always better for mental wellbeing than being unemployed? Exploring the role of gender and welfare state regimes during the economic crisis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2019) 16:1– 16. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16234799
- Dale R, O'rourke T, Humer E, Jesser A, Plener PL, Pieh C. Mental health of apprentices during the COVID-19 pandemic in Austria and the effect of gender, migration background, and work situation. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2021) 18:8933. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18178933
- Etowa J, Hyman I. Unpacking the health and social consequences of COVID-19 through a race, migration and gender lens. *Can J Public Heal.* (2021) 112:8–11. doi: 10.17269/s41997-020-00456-6
- Davidson T, Park O. Seasonal Sociology. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press (2020).
- Connell R. Gender, health and theory: conceptualizing the issue, in local and world perspective. Soc Sci Med. (2012) 74:1675–83. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.06.006
- Connell RW. The social organization of masculinity. In: Malden E, editor. *The Masculinities Reader*. Whitehead: Polity Press (2001). p. 31–48.
- Connell RW, Jewkes R, Morrell R, Hearn J, Lundqvist E, Blackbeard D, et al. Hegemonic masculinity: rethinking the concept. *Gend Soc.* (2005) 19:829–59. doi: 10.1177/0891243205278639
- Schofield T, Connell RW, Walker L, Wood JF, Butland DL. Understanding men's health and illness: a gender-relations approach to policy, research, and practice. J Am Coll Heal. (2000) 48:247–56. doi: 10.1080/07448480009596266
- 66. Jacques-Aviñó C, García de Olalla P, González Antelo A, Fernández Quevedo M, Romaní O, Caylà JA. The theory of masculinity in studies on HIV. A systematic review. *Glob Public Health.* (2019) 14:601–20. doi: 10.1080/17441692.2018.1493133
- 67. Juliano D. Excluidas y marginadas. Madrid. (2004). p. 228.
- Marti-Pastor M, Perez G, German D, Pont A. Health-related quality of life inequalities by sexual orientation: results from the Barcelona Health Interview Survey. *PLoS ONE*. (2018) 13:e0191334. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0191334
- Lexi H, Chioun L. Intersectionality in quantitative health disparities research: a systematic review of challenges and limitations in empirical studies. Soc Sci Med. (2021) 277:113876. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.113876
- Jacques-Aviñó C, Pons-Vigués M, Mcghie JE, Rodriguez-Giralt I, Medina-Perucha L, Pujol-ribera E, et al. Participación pública en los proyectos de investigación: formas de crear conocimiento colectivo en salud. *Gac Sanit.* (2019) 34:8–11. doi: 10.1016/j.gaceta.2019.08.010
- Provenzi L, Barello S, Ward PR. The science of the future: establishing a citizen-scientist collaborative agenda after covid-19. Front Public Heal. (2020) 8:6–8. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020. 00282
- 72. Shim JK. Understanding the routinised inclusion of race, socioeconomic status and sex in epidemiology: the utility of concepts from technoscience

studies. Sociol Heal Illn. (2002) 24:129–50. doi: 10.1111/1467-9566. 00288

73. Horton R. Offline: COVID-19 is not a pandemic. Lancet. (2020) 396:874. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32000-6

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Jacques-Aviñó, López-Jiménez, Bennett, Medina-Perucha, León-Gómez and Berenguera. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

